# Deciphering the link between PTPN22 and Autoimmunity

Pratigya Gautam

Department of Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry

School of Medicine

Cardiff University

A dissertation submitted to Cardiff University in candidature for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

September 2011

UMI Number: U584572

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI U584572 Published by ProQuest LLC 2013. Copyright in the Dissertation held by the Author. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

### DECLARATION

This work has not previously been accepted in substance for any degree and is not concurrently submitted in candidature for any degree.

	Ň	
Signed		(candidate)

Date 24 1. 12

### **STATEMENT 1**

This thesis is being submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of 

(candidate) Date 24/1/12 Signed ...

### **STATEMENT 2**

This thesis is the result of my own independent work/investigation, except where otherwise stated.

Other sources are acknowledged by explicit references.

### **STATEMENT 3**

I hereby give consent for my thesis, if accepted, to be available for photocopying and for inter-library loan, and for the title and summary to be made available to outside organisations.

### Acknowledgements

This project would not have been possible without the generous help of many people.

I am truely indebted and thankful to my supervisor, Dr James Matthews for his continued guidance and support throughout the project and for lending me his unlimited enthusiasm which saw me through the project. I would also like to thank my co-supervisor, Dr Awen Gallimore for her valuable input in the project and for her help with the manuscript.

My sincere and earnest thanks to Dr John Bridgeman for encouragement and valuable guidance without which, I am sure this project would not have been successfull.

I would also like to thank Dr Claire Harris for providing valuable assistance with generation of monoclonal antibodies and help with the manuscript.

I am obliged to many of my colleagues both from the Department of Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry and the Department of Pathology who supported me in the lab and during the write-up for past four years and for making the department a pleasant and excellent place to work. I would particularly like to thank Dr Claudia Nunes and Dr Gary Dolton for their help with T cell culture and Flow Cytometry.

I would like to express my gratitude towards Welsh Assembly Government for the financial support without which this project would not have been possible.

I extend a special thanks to my family and friends, particularly Mum, Dad, Gaurav, Ben, Laurence, Anya, Boitelo, Emily, Paul and Kathy for their continual support and encouragement through some of the most challenging part of the project. Lastly, I would like to thank Sara and Jaq for providing the much needed distraction during the writing up process.

### **Summary**

Recent genetic studies have linked a C to T single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) in the protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTP) non-receptor type 22 (PTPN22) to several autoimmune diseases (ADs). This changes amino acid at position 620 from an Arginine (R) to a Tryptophan (W) in the protein, Lyp. Lyp is thought to be a negatively regulator of TCR signalling by dephosphorylating Src family kinases Lck and Fyn, and Zap70. However, the cellular and molecular mechanisms of predisposition to ADs by the R620W polymorphism are not yet understood. Several studies have reported the R620W polymorphism as a "gain of function" change resulting in an increase in the PTP activity of Lyp. It has been further hypothesised that the W620 isoform suppresses TCR signalling more potently than the R620 isoform, resulting in the survival of auto-reactive cells that would normally be deleted by negative selection in the thymus. Alternatively, the impact of Lyp W620 on TCR signalling may have an effect on the development and functioning of T regulatory cells.

To investigate the effect of the R620W polymorphism in T cells, lentivirus plasmids expressing the R and W isoforms of Lyp were generated and used to introduce the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoforms in leukaemic T cells thereby generating H9 and E6.1 cell lines overexpressing the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoforms. Investigation of activation marker expression and cytokine production by these T cell lines post activation showed no differences in CD69 activation marker expression between the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing T cells or between the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp expressing and control cells (not expressing exogenous Lyp).

However, there was a trend towards a reduction in IL-2 production observed by <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp expressing H9 T cells compared to control cells. In addition, a significant reduction in IL-10 production by <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp expressing H9 T cells compared to control cells was observed. This effect of Lyp on IL-10 production suggests a potential mechanism by which <sup>W</sup>Lyp, if indeed a more active PTP, may predispose to ADs

### **Table of Contents**

Deciphering the link between PTPN22 and Autoimmunity	1
Summary	4
List of abbreviations	10
Chapter 1	12
Introduction	12
1.1 Autoimmune diseases	12
1.2 Mechanisms of generation of T cell receptor diversity	13
1.3 Immunological tolerance	16
1.3.1 Central tolerance mechanisms	16
1.3.2 Peripheral tolerance mechanisms	21
1.3.2.1 Intrinsic regulation	24
1.3.2.2 Extrinsic regulation	27
Natural Killer T cells	27
CD8 <sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells	28
CD4 <sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells	31
1.4 The role played by environmental factors in development of ADs	39
1.5 Genetics of Autoimmunity	40
1.5.1 Identification of genes involved in ADs	44
1.6 Protein Tyrosine Phosphatases	46
1.6.1 Protein Tyrosine Phosphatase Non receptor Type 22: PTPN22	50
1.6.1.1 Function of Lyp/PEP	52
1.6.1.2 Association of C1858T polymorphism in PTPN22 with ADs	54
1.6.1.3 How does the Lyp R620W polymorphism effect T cell activation?	56
1.6.1.4 How does an apparent reduction in TCR stimulation lead to autoimmunity?	59
1.7 Project aims	63
Chapter 2	66
Materials and Methods	66
2.1 Reagents and consumables:	66
2.1.1 Antibiotics	66
2.1.2 Antibodies	66
2.1.3 Cell media and associated reagents	67
2.1.4 Chemical reagents	67
2.1.5 Distilled water (dH <sub>2</sub> O)	67

2.1.6 Foetal calf serum (FCS)	67
2.1.7 MACs Buffer	67
2.1.8 Plasmid DNA	67
2.1.9 Tissue culture plastic	68
2.2 Cell based techniques	68
2.2.1 Cell counting by trypan blue exclusion	68
2.2.2 Cryopreservation of cell lines	68
2.2.3 Flow cytometer	68
2.2.4 Protein analysis	69
2.3 Molecular Biology	71
2.3.1 PCR	72
2.3.2 Genotyping	83
2.3.3 Agarose gel electrophoresis	84
2.3.4 Purification of PCR products	84
2.3.5 Restriction endonuclease digestion	84
2.3.6 Purification of restricted PCR products and vectors	85
2.3.7 Ligation	85
2.3.9 Plasmid selection	86
2.3.10 Bacterial colony screening	86
2.3.11 Plasmid DNA isolation	86
2.3.12 Storage of bacterial clones	86
2.3.13 DNA sequencing	87
2.3.14 Plasmid vectors	87
2.3.15 "Quick Step" in vitro mutagenesis	88
2.4 Tissue culture and lentivirus production	88
2.4.1 Culture conditions	88
2.4.2 Lentivirus production	90
2.4.3 Viral transduction of T cell lines	91
2.5 T cell based functional assays	92
2.5.1 Enrichment of rat CD2 expressing cells using anti PE magnetic beads	92
2.5.2 T cell activation	92
2.5.3 IL-2, IL-10 and MIP-1β ELISAs	93
2.6 Monoclonal Antibody Production	95
2.6.1 Animals	95

.

2.6.2 Preparation of antigens	96
2.6.3 Coupling of Lyp peptides to bovine serum albumin (BSA)	96
2.6.4 Immunisation schedule	97
2.6.5 Measuring the polyclonal antibody titre in sera of immunised mice	97
2.6.6 Preparation of feeder cells for hybridomas	98
2.7 Generation of hybridomas.	98
2.7.1 Harvesting the splenocytes.	98
2.7.2 Preparation of the myeloma cells	99
2.7.3 Cell fusion	99
2.7.4 Cell culture	100
2.7.5 Producing monoclonality	100
2.7.6 Characterization of the monoclonal hybridomas	102
2.8 Statistical analysis	102
Chapter 3	103
The generation of polymorphism specific anti-Lyp monoclonal antibodies	103
3.1 Introduction	103
3.2 Mouse anti human <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp monoclonal antibody	104
3.3 Generation of anti-peptide antibody secreting B cells	106
3.4 Generation of hybridomas secreting anti Lyp antibodies	109
3.5 Screening of the antibody producing hybridoma cells by ELISA	109
3.6 Characterization of the monoclonal antibody generated against <sup>R</sup> Lyp peptide	110
3.7 Discussion	113
Chapter 4	117
Generation of the recombinant lentivirus cDNAs encoding isoforms of Lyp	117
4.1 Introduction	117
4.2 Overview of the cloning strategy	120
4.3 Assembly of <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 cDNA cassettes	120
4.3.1 Cloning of truncated rat CD2 into the "y" site of the pUC19 x-2A-y vector	120
4.3.2 Cloning of <sup>R</sup> Lyp into the "x" site of the pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector	125
4.3.3 Generation of pUC19 <sup>w</sup> Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids	129
4.3.4 Generation of the pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp -2A-GFP plasmids	131
4.4 Generation of the lentivirus plasmids	134
4.4.1 Generation of Lenti- Arginine (R) and Tryptophan (W) Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids	134
4.4.2 Generation of Lenti- Arginine (R) or Tryptophan (W) Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids	138

4.5 Testing of the Lenti Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids	142
4.5.1 "In vitro coupled transcription translation" analysis of Lyp-2A-CD2/GFP cDNAs	145
4.6 Changing the Kozak consensus sequence	149
4.7 Generation of Lenti- RFP-2A-GFP plasmid as a positive control	152
4.7.1 Cloning of red fluorescent protein (RFP) into the pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector	152
4.8 Modifying/Correcting Lyp cDNA	156
4.8.1 Strategy for correcting the internal deletion in the original Lyp cDNA	158
4.9 Generation of Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids using full length <sup>R</sup> Lyp cDNA	165
4.10 Generation of the Lyp-pCS2 plasmids for parallel comparison of the two Lyp cDNA	s167
4.10.1 Testing the Lenti- <sup>R</sup> Lyp (Spain) 2A-GFP and Lenti- <sup>W</sup> Lyp (corrected) 2A-GFP pl	
4.11 Generation of Lenti <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids	
4.11.1 Assembly of the Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in a pUC19 vector	
4.11.2 Generating Lenti <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp 2A CD2 plasmids	
4.12 Discussion	
Chapter 5	
Generation of Lyp T cell lines over-expressing Lyp	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Genotyping of the E6.1 gag+ and H9 gag+ cells	
5.3 Generation of the panel of Lyp modified leukaemic T cell lines	186
5.4 Assessment of the SLY TCR expression by the modified T cell lines	191
5.5 Assessment of Lyp expression of the T cell lines by immunoblotting	194
5.6 Discussion	197
Chapter 6	200
The effect of over-expression of Lyp isoforms on cytokine production by human leukaemic	
lines	
6.1 Introduction	
6.2 Analysis of CD69 expression by the panel of E6.1 gag+ cells	202
6.3 Analysis of CD69 expression by the panel of H9 <sup>gag+</sup> cells	205
6.4 Functional analysis of cytokine production by the panel of Lyp modified E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> leuk cells.	
6.4.1 Minimal differences in IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells compare control E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells.	
6.4.2 A lack of difference in MIP-1 $\beta$ secretion in Lyp transduced E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells comp non Lyp transduced E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells	

6.5 Functional analysis of cytokine production by the panel of Lyp modified H9gag+ T cells	s213
6.5.1 Minimal differences in IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced H9 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared Lyp transduced H9 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells	
6.5.2 Reduction in IL-10 secretion in Lyp transduced H9 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells when compared to transduced H9 <sup>gag+</sup> T cells.	
6.6 Discussion	219
Chapter 7	223
Final Discussion	223
References	236

9

.

.

## List of abbreviations

AD	Autoimmune diseases
AICD	Activation induced cell death
AIRE	Autoimmune regulator
APC	Antigen presenting cell
APECED	Autoimmune polyendocrinopathy candidiasis ectodermal dystrophy
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CTLA-4	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4
DC	Dendritic Cell
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
ELISA	Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay
FCS	Fetal calf serum
Foxp3	Forkhead box P3
GFP	Green fluroscent protein
Grb2	Growth factor receptor binding protein 2
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
ICOS	TCR- inducible costimulatory receptor
IFN	Interferon
IL	Interleukins
ITAM	Immunoreceptor Tyrosine based Activation Motif
MHC	Major Histocompatability Complex
MFI	Mean fluorescence intensity
MS	Multiple sclerosis
NFAT	Nuclear factor of activated T-cells
NFκB	Nuclear factor KB

.

NKT	Natural killer T cells
NP40	Nonidet-P40
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PD-1	Programmed death 1
PE	Phycoerythrin
PTEN	Phosphatase and Tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10
PTP	Protein tyrosine phosphatase
PTPN22	Protein tyrosine phosphatase non receptor type 22
RA .	Rheumatoid arthiritis
SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate
SHIP	SH2 domain-containing inositol polyphosphate 5'-phosphatase
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
T1D	Type 1 Diabetes
TCR	T cell receptor
Tfh	T follicular helper
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor-beta
T <sub>H</sub>	T helper
TNF-α	Tumour necrosis factor-alpha
T reg	T regulatory
ZAP70	Zeta-Associated Protein of 70 kDa

.

### Chapter 1

### Introduction

### 1.1 Autoimmune diseases

Paul Ehrlich first described the concept of autoimmunity at the beginning of 20<sup>th</sup> century as a "horror autotoxicus". Autoimmune disease (AD) is a complex chronic disease caused by the activation of T cells or B cells or both by self-antigens, in the absence of an ongoing infection or other apparent cause (Davidson and Diamond 2001; Kivity et al. 2009). There are currently over 80 diseases classified as autoimmune. ADs, with the exception of Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and Autoimmune Thyroiditis are individually rare, but together they affect approximately 5% of individuals in western countries (Jacobson et al. 1997; Sinha et al. 1990). After heart diseases and cancer, ADs are the third leading cause of morbidity and mortality in the industrialised world (Kivity et al. 2009). ADs can affect almost every site in the body although most ADs are not fatal. ADs develop through a combination of genetic, environmental, immunological and hormonal factors (Figure 1.1) (Cojocaru 2008; Kivity et al. 2009).

Although the aetiology of AD is yet to be fully deciphered, it is well documented that T cells are the key mediators of many ADs, such as Type 1 diabetes (T1D), Autoimmune Thyroiditis, and RA (Murphy et al. 2007a). Furthermore, there is mounting evidence that normal healthy individuals have potentially pathogenic self-reactive T cells. Therefore, T cells and their role in preventing and mediating autoimmunity will be the focus of this Introduction.

Each autoimmune disorder has its own aetiology, however, failure of immunological tolerance in one or more lymphocyte subsets appears to be a common observation in all AD (Hoyne 2011; Murphy et al. 2007a). The random gene arrangement mechanisms that occur during the development of T and B cells result in the generation of diverse T and B cell receptors capable of recognising a wide variety of foreign antigens. However, this also results in the generation of auto-reactive receptors that can potentially react to self-antigens (Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Bluestone 2011; de Souza et al. 2010; Hogquist et al. 2005).

Hence, distinct tolerance mechanisms, central and peripheral have to be in place to prevent ADs in normal individuals.

### 1.2 Mechanisms of generation of T cell receptor diversity

Huge receptor diversity is encoded in the mammalian genome so that mammals can potentially recognise a huge range of chemical structures in order to fight off possible microorganism induced infections. Autoimmunity is a consequence of this deliberately random receptor generating process (Figure 1.2) (Racanelli et al. 2011). The vast receptor diversity possessed by lymphocyte populations is achieved by the processes of two somatic genome modifications. First is the mechanism of V(D)J recombination where the Variable (V), Diversity (D) and Joining (J) gene segments are assembled together during T cell differentiation to generate diverse and unique T cell receptors (TCRs) (reviewed in Goldrath and Bevan 1999; reviewed in Kronenberg et al. 1986). There are multiple different copies of V, D and J gene segments encoded in the germline DNA and these can be arranged together in various combinations to give rise to a different V(D)J sequence each time. This combinatorial diversity is the main source of the diversity of the variable antigen binding region (Goldrath and Bevan 1999; Murphy et al. 2007a). In addition, junctional diversity at the joints between the different gene segments due to the addition and subtraction of nucleotides by the recombination process introduces another source of diversity in the V(D)J sequence (Goldrath and Bevan 1999; Murphy et al. 2007a). Finally, the many possible different combinations of alpha and beta chain V region that can pair to form a TCR gives rise to further receptor diversity (reviewed in Goldrath and Bevan 1999; Kronenberg et al. 1986; Wilson et al. 1988). Once these recombination events have succeeded in producing a functional receptor, further rearrangement is prohibited, therefore increasing the likelihood that each lymphocyte expresses only one receptor specificity (Goldrath and Bevan 1999). B cells further diversify their BCR by the process of somatic hypermutation. Somatic hypermutation in activated B cells introduces point mutations into the rearranged V-region genes creating further diversity that can be selected for enhanced binding to antigen (Murphy et al. 2007a). T cells with a functional TCR are not known to diversify their V region after rearrangement through somatic hypermutation (Goldrath and Bevan 1999).



### Figure 1.1 Factors involved in development of autoimmunity

Autoimmune diseases result due to a genetic predisposition, which plays a role in the failure of central and peripheral tolerance mechanisms in place to prevent autoimmunity and due to environmental and immunological triggers such as infection, inflammation, molecular mimicry and hormones. This leads to a failure of immunological tolerance, which in turn leads to autoimmunity.





# Figure 1.2 The germline organisation and rearrangement of T cell receptor alpha and beta chain gene

The TCR $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  chain genes are composed of discrete variable (V shown as blue rectangle), diversity (D, green rectangle) and joining (J, yellow rectangle) gene segments. The TCR  $\alpha$ locus (top) consists of 70-80 V $\alpha$  gene segments and 61 J $\alpha$  gene segments followed by a single Constant (C, red rectangle) gene segment. Any one of the functional 70-80 V $\alpha$  gene segments can rearrange with any one of the 61 J $\alpha$  gene segments to form a TCR  $\alpha$  chain. The TCR  $\beta$ locus (bottom) has a different organisation to TCR  $\alpha$  chain locus with a cluster of 52 functional V $\beta$  gene segments located distantly from two separate clusters each containing a single D gene segment together with 6 or 7 J gene segments and a single C gene. Any of the V $\beta$  gene segments can rearrange with either D $\beta$  gene segments and any of the J $\beta$  gene segments to form a rearranged TCR  $\beta$  chain. This is called combinatory diversity and is the main source of diversity of the variable antigen binding region. Adapted from (Murphy et al. 2007b)

### **1.3 Immunological tolerance**

The state of unresponsiveness to self and foreign antigen is known as immunological tolerance. Every individual is tolerant of their own antigens and the failure of this self-tolerance is the fundamental cause of autoimmunity (Figure1.1) (Kivity et al. 2009). There are a variety of mechanisms for tolerance induction, each of which is only partly effective in preventing self-responses, and all of them act together to prevent autoimmunity without impairing immunity. There is hence a fine balance between effective immunity and autoimmunity. Every individual has potentially autoreactive lymphocytes that are part of their peripheral T cell repertoire but it is rare that these autoreactive cells lead to ADs (Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Bouneaud et al. 2000; reviwed in de Souza et al. 2010). In fact, some degree of autoreactivity is thought to be a physiological requirement because immature lymphocytes need a TCR that recognises self-MHC: peptide for positive selection in the thymus and continuous low level TCR ligation via contact with self peptide: MHC complexes is required for survival of the mature T cells in the periphery (Freitas and Rocha 1999; Viret et al. 1999; Werlen et al. 2003). Mechanisms of tolerance induction are classically divided into two categories: central tolerance and peripheral tolerance.

#### 1.3.1 Central tolerance mechanisms

Central tolerance is the process of deleting self-reactive cells in the thymus and bone marrow (Bluestone, J.A. 2011; Metzger and Anderson 2011; Starr et al. 2003). Central tolerance mechanisms are the first and the most important tolerance mechanisms that take place in the central lymphoid organs during the generation and development of naïve lymphocytes by which the newly developing lymphocytes are ensured to be non reactive to self (reviewed in Bluestone, J.A. 2011; von Boehmer and Melchers 2010). The hallmark mechanism used during central tolerance of both B and T lymphocytes is clonal deletion via negative selection (Bluestone, J.A 2011; von Boehmer and Melchers 2009). Clonal anergy and receptor editing are also thought to play roles in tolerance induction of T cells in the thymus, however these are thought to be of much lower significance compared to clonal deletion (de Souza et al. 2010; Goodnow et al. 2005; Hammerling et al. 1991; Hogquist et al. 2005; Roberts et al. 1990; Wang et al. 1998).

Most of the double negative (DN, do not express CD4 or CD8 receptors) developing thymocytes in the thymus express a TCR that does not recognise a self peptide: MHC complex and therefore die by neglect (Figure 1.3) (Benoist and Mathis 1989; reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010). Some of these DN thymocytes express TCR that recognises self-peptide: MHC complex but responds only weakly to this TCR ligation thereby receiving survival signals to continue their development. This is called positive selection (Figure 1.3) (de Souza et al. 2010; Metzger and Anderson 2011). These cells are non-responsive to self-antigens in the periphery. A small number of developing thymocytes (about 5%) respond with high affinity to the TCR ligation by self peptide: MHC complex (Laufer et al. 1999; reviewed in Metzger and Anderson 2011; van Meerwijk et al. 1997; reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010). These thymocytes are potentially autoimmune and therefore need to be deleted (clonal deletion) from the peripheral T cell repertoire to avoid autoimmunity (Kappler et al. 1987; Kisielow et al. 1988; MacDonald et al. 1988; Metzger and Anderson 2011; Venanzi et al. 2004; Woodland et al. 1990; Zal et al. 1994; reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010). Negative selection is the mechanism of deleting these self-reactive and potentially autoimmune thymocytes, thereby generating a repertoire of T cells in the periphery that are self-tolerant (Figure 1.3).

The thymic cortex is the site for positive selection and cortical thymic epithelial cells (TEC) are the main players in mediating positive selection of the developing thymocytes. However, the developmental stage and therefore the site at which negative selection occurs has been a source of some controversy in the past as the stage of development at which negative selection occurs differs depending on the particular experimental system and the particular antigen used (reviewed in Goodnow et al. 2005). Some experiments indicate that clonal deletion (negative selection) occurs in the thymic cortex and others indicate that it occurs in the thymic medulla. Initially, it was also thought that thymic negative selection was a sequential process taking place after positive selection. However, it is now accepted that negative selection of thymocytes takes place throughout thymocyte development both in the thymic cortex and the thymic medulla but the thymic medulla is thought to be the main site of negative selection (Baldwin et al. 1999; reviewed in Goodnow et al. 2005; Metzger and Anderson 2011; Ohashi et al. 1990; Spain and Berg 1992).



Death by NEGLECT

**POSITIVE SELECTION** 

**NEGATIVE SELECTION** 

### Figure 1.3 Checkpoints in the development of T cells in the thymus

The Immature thymocytes in the thymus need to be able to generate a TCR that recognises self MHC: peptide complexes to undergo positive selection. Failure to recognise a self MHC: peptide complex leads to apoptotic death of the cell, a phenomenon known as "death by neglect". A Low affinity TCR: MHC-self peptide interaction provides signal for positive selection, which allows continuation down the developmental pathways. However, high affinity TCR: MHC-self peptide interactions lead to clonal deletion via negative selection.

There is a general concensus in literature that cortical TECs are the mediators of positive selection. However, the importance of the role played by cortical TECs in negative selection has been controversial (Lorenz and Allen 1989a, b; Palmer 2003). Medullary TECs have been shown by several studies to significantly contribute to negative selection and therefore tolerance induction (reviewed in Metzger and Anderson 2011; Palmer 2003). The role played by cortical TECs in negative selection is less clear as they themselves are not known to be effective APCs (reviewed in Palmer 2003). The effectiveness of different APCs in mediating negative selection is variable with the most important cells for negative selection appearing to be bone marrow derived dendritic cells (DC) and macrophages followed by medullary TECs (Bluestone 2011; Sprent and Webb 1995; Stockinger and Hausmann 1994). It is also known that most thymocytes undergo negative selection in the medulla, mainly due to the fact that relevant APCs for negative selection, the DCs, almost exclusive reside in the medulla (reviewed in Bluestone 2011; Metzger and Anderson 2011; Palmer 2003). Additionally, thymocytes themselves can cause negative selection of self-reactive cells by acting as APCs, although this reaction may be of secondary significance (Sprent and Kishimoto 2001, 2002). Medullary TECs have been shown to express a transcription factor known as autoimmune regulator, AIRE, which allows them to promiscuously transcribe and express certain genes such as insulin and myelin basic protein that are normally only expressed in peripheral tissue (reviewed in Anderson et al. 2000; Bluestone 2011; Hanahan 1998; Heino et al. 1999; Klein et al. 2000; Metzger and Anderson 2011). People who express a defective form of AIRE suffer from autoimmune polyendocrine syndrome type 1, a multi organ form of autoimmunity (Consortium. 1997). Mice deficient in AIRE expression develop a pattern of ADs similar to the human syndrome (Ramsey et al. 2002). The absence of AIRE expression only from the medulla is sufficient to cause disease (Villasenor et al. 2005).

The role of costimulatory molecules in negative selection has been a source of some controversy. Some studies have shown that costimulatory molecules are important for negative selection (Buhlmann et al. 2003; Gao et al. 2002; Kishimoto and Sprent 1999; Page 1999; Page et al. 1993; Palmer 2003; Punt et al. 1994; Sprent and Kishimoto 2001, 2002). However, other studies with mice genetically deficient in expression of costimulatory molecules have failed to show a defect in negative selection (Dautigny et al. 1999; Li and Page 2001; Palmer 2003; Walunas et al. 1996; Williams et al. 2002). The lack of a defect seen in mice genetically deficient for individual costimulation genes is that many costimulatory molecules may have the redundant same function. Therefore, any single gene

knockout will fail to show any defect. Alternatively it maybe that costimulatory molecules are not required for the deletion of high affinity thymocytes but only for the deletion of low affinity thymocytes. If the deletion of high affinity thymocytes is possible in the absence of costimulatory signal then it may be possible for the TCR to deliver signals for negative selection (Palmer 2003; Sprent and Kishimoto 2002; Sprent and Kosaka 1993).

It is also not clear how a developing thymocyte can discriminate between a positive selection and a negative selection signal and initiate the positive or negative selection pathway respectively. Although it is generally agreed that low affinity peptide: MHC ligand leads to positive selection and high affinity peptide: MHC ligand leads to negative selection, it is not entirely understood how a TCR can discriminate between a low affinity and a high affinity signal (reviewed in Gascoigne and Palmer 2011; Palmer 2003; Starr et al. 2003). There are currently two proposed mechanisms of how a developing thymocyte might make the distinction between a low affinity and a high affinity signal. First, is the serial triggering model whereby a single peptide: MHC complex can engage and activate multiple TCRs over time (reviewed in Palmer and Naeher 2009; Valitutti et al. 1995). An increase in number of TCR interactions by a peptide: MHC complex repeatedly engaging multiple TCRs on the T cell surface (serial triggering) would lead to a multiplication of the peptide: MHC induced signals resulting in negative selection (Rachmilewitz and Lanzavecchia 2002). In this way one or two peptide: MHC complexes can lead to apoptosis via negative selection. Second, is the kinetic proofreading model of T cell activation whereby a T cell detects ligand affinity by measuring how long a peptide: MHC complex remains bound to the TCR. In this model, a high affinity TCR: peptide: MHC ligands would occupy the TCR for a longer period of time (slower off-rate) and have a longer half life providing sufficient time for the formation of fully activated TCR: CD3 complexes (Kalergis et al. 2001; Kersh et al. 1998; reviewed in Palmer and Naeher 2009; Savage and Davis 2001; Teague et al. 2008). A low affinity TCR: peptide: MHC complex in contrast would have a faster off-rate and a shorter half life resulting in incomplete activation of the TCR: CD3 complexes (reviewed in Palmer and Naeher 2009; Rabinowitz et al. 1996). In terms of signal transduction, TCR ligation by high affinity ligand for a longer period of time would induce a set of early and late signals whereas TCR ligation by a low affinity ligand would only induce a set of early signals (Alam et al. 1996; Gascoigne and Palmer 2011; Palmer 2003; Starr et al. 2003). Therefore, a single receptor complex might determine the affinity of the ligand molecule by determining the time

it remains bound to the TCR and thus the signal transduced (Gascoigne and Palmer 2011; McKeithan 1995).

Central tolerance via negative selection is very effective in getting rid of T cells with high affinity TCRs against self-peptides. However, it does not purge the system of all self-reactive T cells. Self-reactive T cells are present in the periphery of healthy individuals. So how is it that despite having self-reactive T cells present in the periphery only 3 to 6% of individuals go on to develop autoimmunity (Jacobson et al. 1997)?

### 1.3.2 Peripheral tolerance mechanisms

Negative selection in the thymus does not eliminate all self-reactive lymphocytes (Bluestone 2011; Bouneaud et al. 2000; Metzger and Anderson 2011; Mueller 2009; Peterson et al. 1999; von Boehmer and Melchers 2009). Self-reactive lymphocytes do exist in the natural immune repertoire and they can be activated by immunization with self constituents along with potent adjuvant or by repeated stimulation with self-antigens in vitro (Weigle 1980; Wekerle et al. 1996). Deleting every weakly self reactive lymphocyte would compromise the immune system because every TCR, self reactive or not, is potentially capable of generating an effective immune response against foreign antigens. The immature DN progenitor cells in the thymus can only successfully undergo positive selection if they recognise self-peptide: MHC complexes and signal via their TCR. These cells are therefore capable of reacting against self-peptide (de Souza et al. 2010). However, in the periphery these same cells effectively ignore the self-peptide that triggered their positive selection in the thymus (Davey et al. 1998; Wong et al. 2001). Such normally "self-ignorant" cells may still be capable of being activated in the periphery if the stimulus is strong enough (Sandberg et al. 2000). However, these cells are highly unlikely to be activated and lead to autoimmunity because the strength of TCR signal produced by the self-peptide that lead to positive selection is not enough to activate the cell in the periphery. There are intrinsic difference between a developing thymocyte and a mature T cell. Immature thymocytes are undergoing a developmental programme in the thymus, genes are being switched on/off, epigenetic changes taking place and thresholds being set. It may be the case that certain signalling regulators are also developmentally regulated and therefore all the regulatory mechanisms that is functional in a mature T cell may not be present in a developing thymocyte. Thus upon encounter with the same antigen an immature thymocyte that recognises this antigen may signal differently (higher thereshold) at this stage than when it has differntiated into a mature T cell. Therefore, a signal that is enough to activate a thymocyte in the thymus and lead to positive selection is not normally enough to activate the same T cell in the periphery. A more significant risk to autoimmunity is posed by those autoreactive cells that have medium to high affinity for self-antigens which escape tolerance mechanisms in the central lymphoid organs (Van Kaer 2010). T cell with lower avidity for self-peptide: MHC complexes than that required for induction of negative selection will fail to be deleted in the thymus and will escape to the periphery (Jiang and Chess 2004). An autoreactive T cell might escape negative selection because the particular self-antigen that it recognises is not expressed in the thymus or is not expressed in sufficient quantity to induce negative selection or is only mildly immunogenic (reviewed in Walker and Abbas 2002). In these cases peripheral tolerance mechanisms play an important role in preventing autoimmunity and AD (Figure 1.4).

Peripheral tolerance mechanisms act on mature self-reactive lymphocytes to prevent them from causing autoimmune disorders. Indeed, autoreactive cells that have broken tolerance can still be regulated so that they do not cause ADs (de Souza et al. 2010; von Boehmer and Melchers 2009). This regulation takes two forms, intrinsic regulation and extrinsic regulation (Figure 1.4)



### Figure 1.4 Pathways of peripheral tolerance

Not all self-reactive cells are deleted in the thymus. Cells that escape negative selection can still be regulated in the periphery by mechanisms of peripheral tolerance acting either directly on the self-reactive T cell (T cell intrinsic) or indirectly via additional cells (T cell extrinsic).

### 1.3.2.1 Intrinsic regulation

Intrinsic regulation involves built in mechanisms in the cell itself to control autoreactivity. The mechanisms used for intrinsic regulation of autoreactive cells in the periphery are Ignorance of Self, Anergy, Phenotype Skewing (Cytokine deviation) and Clonal Deletion Figure 1.4) (Walker and Abbas 2002). Ignorance of self-antigen is the probably the simplest form of intrinsic regulation. Autoreactive T cells with low affinity to self-antigens will ignore self antigen in the periphery either because the self antigens are sequestered in sites that are not easily accessible to the blood/ lymph borne immune system (immune privileged sites) or because they are not present in sufficient quantity to reach a threshold required to trigger a T cell response (Alferink et al. 1999; reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010; Kurts et al. 1998; Kurts et al. 1999; Zinkernagel 1996). Under normal circumstances, recognition of sequestered self antigens in the immune privileged sites does not activate these autoreactive T cells. However, these autoreactive T cells simply ignore the presence of the self-antigen and are not actively tolerised by the presence of the self antigens (reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010; Ohashi et al. 1991; reviewed in Walker and Abbas 2002). However, if T cells are activated elsewhere in the body by the same self antigen (normally sequestered or sufficiently unavailable), they are capable of mounting an immune response towards these autoantigens, even in immune privileged sites (Goverman et al. 1993; Lafaille et al. 1994; Oehen et al. 1992; Ohashi et al. 1991; Streilein et al. 1997; Walker and Abbas 2002).

Phenotype skewing or cytokine deviation can help maintain tolerance by avoiding a pathogenic response even when the T cells are fully activated (reviewed in Nurieva et al. 2011; Walker and Abbas 2002). During the course of a normal immune response, CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells can differentiate into various types of effector cells, namely T helper type 1 ( $T_H1$ ), T helper type 2 ( $T_H2$ ) and T helper type 17 ( $T_H17$ ) (de Souza et al. 2010). This differentiation can help maintain tolerance because only certain cytokines and chemokines and particular  $T_H$  responses are linked with pathogenicity (Bradley et al. 1999; de Souza et al. 2010; Young et al. 2000). Therefore, differentiation into phenotypes that produce immunosuppressive cytokines may help in controlling autoreactivity. However, the involvement of different phenotypes in disease pathogenicity is not always straightforward. For example,  $T_H1$  cells and cytokines have been found to be responsible for the pathogenicity of T1D (Hancock et al. 1995; Lyons et al. 2000; Tian et al. 1998) and Multiple Scelerosis (MS) whereas Systemic Lupus Erthromatous (SLE) pathogenicity involves both  $T_H1$  and  $T_H2$  cells. In general,  $T_H2$ 

responses are associated with downregulation of autoimmunity (Bradley et al. 1999; Young et al. 2000), although this is not always the case (Pakala et al. 1997). IL-17 producing  $T_H17$  cells have also been implicated in having a central role in the pathogenesis of experimental models of AD including RA, SLE and MS (reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010). There is also a close association between cytokine differentiation and chemokine receptor expression (Charles et al. 1999; Chensue et al. 2001). Chemokine receptor expression can play an important role in recruitment of T cells into sites of inflammation and infection by acting as chemo-attractant to autoreactive T cells (Borges et al. 1997; Hill et al. 2003).

Alternatively, T cell encounters with self-antigens might lead to functional inactivation or anergy (reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010; Lamb et al. 1983; Rocha et al. 1993; Schwartz 1990). The fact that a given peptide can both activate or induce unresponsiveness depending on the presence of APC, indicated the requirement of a second signal, other than that from TCR ligation which influences the T cell fate (activation or anergy) (Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Lafferty et al. 1978). Later studies showed that TCR ligation in the absence of costimulation leads to anergy (Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Bour-Jordan et al. 2011; reviewed in de Souza et al. 2010; Quill and Schwartz 1987). However this costimulation is not limited to activation of cell surface receptors that potentiate TCR signalling such as CD28 or inducible costimulator (ICOS) but also includes immuno-inhibitory receptors such as cytotoxic T lymphocyte antigen-4 (CTLA-4) and programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) and the soluble cytokine, IL-2 (reviewed in Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Mueller 2009; Nurieva et al. 2011). In fact, it was demonstrated that the absence of activatory costimulatory signals (CD28) alone in the absence of inhibitory costimulation (CTLA-4 or PD-1) is not sufficient to induce anergy in vivo (reviewed in Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Bour-Jordan et al. 2011; Wells et al. 2001). It has been demonstrated that active ligation of immunoinhibitory receptor is required for anergy induction rather than just the absence of costimulation (Greenwald et al. 2001; Perez et al. 1997). CTLA-4 exerts negative regulatory effects on T cell activation and blocking CTLA-4 with antibody has been shown to lead to higher T cell activation (Greenwald et al. 2001; Kearney et al. 1995; reviewed in Mueller 2009; Vanasek et al. 2001). CTLA-4 has been shown to inhibit T cell proliferation, cell cycle progression and IL-2 production(Bour-Jordan et al. 2011). CTLA-4 knockout mice have a lymphoproliferative disorder and die within 3-4 weeks (Tivol et al. 1995; reviewed in Walker and Abbas 2002; Waterhouse et al. 1995). In addition, Programmed Cell Death 1 (PD-1) has been shown to be expressed in high amount by anergic cells and mice lacking PD-1 receptors

or its two ligands PD ligand 1 (PD-L1) and PD-L2 develop ADs (Ansari et al. 2003; Bour-Jordan et al. 2011; Freeman et al. 2000; Keir et al. 2006; reviewed in Mueller 2009; Nishimura et al. 1999; reviewed in Walker and Abbas 2002).

A hallmark of anergic T cells is that they do not produce IL-2 when stimulated with an antigen, even in the presence of co-stimulatory signals (Appleman and Boussiotis 2003; Jenkins et al. 1987; Quill and Schwartz 1987). IL-2 is not only critical for T-cell expansion but also has been shown to have a non-redundant tolerogenic function. Mice and humans deficient for IL-2 or IL-2 receptor develop lymphoproliferation and multi-organ autoimmunity (Sadlack et al. 1995; Suzuki et al. 1995). Polymorphisms in the IL-2 and IL-2 receptor genes have also been associated with autoimmunity (Cavanillas et al. 2010; reviewed in Wang et al. 2009) although this might not be a direct effect but an effect due to the role played by IL-2 in regulatory T cell biology.

Another effective mechanism of intrinsic peripheral tolerance is the clonal deletion of autoreactive cells. There is a limit on survival and proliferation of lymphocytes due to activation induced cell death (AICD) that is in place to limit damage. As self-antigens cannot be easily cleared, repetitive TCR engagement might be a feature of T-cell encounter with self-proteins, which perhaps serves as a trigger for AICD (de Souza et al. 2010). Apoptosis is induced by Fas receptor engagement by FasL and Bim-dependent triggering of a Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL-regulated mitochondrial death pathway (reviewed in Marrack and Kappler 2004; Mueller 2009; Walker and Abbas 2002). Spontaneous autoimmunity and T cell lymphoproliferative disease is observed in mice with a mutant allele of Fas that fails to transmit a death-inducing signal (de Souza et al. 2010; Watanabe-Fukunaga et al. 1992). Defects in the Fas pathway in humans are also associated with autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome (de Souza et al. 2010; Fisher et al. 1995; Walker and Abbas 2002). Cells in mice deficient for Bim are also resistant to apoptosis, and with age these mice spontaneously develop immune complex-mediated glomerulonephritis (Bouillet et al. 1999). Bim is thought to function as a natural antagonist of the survival protein Bcl-2, and both Bimdeficient and Bcl-2 transgenic OT-I CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells fail to undergo peripheral deletion after their adoptive transfer (Davey et al. 2002). Therefore, peripheral deletion of autoreactive T cells is essential for maintaining peripheral tolerance (Mueller 2009; Nagata et al. 2010).

### 1.3.2.2 Extrinsic regulation

The extrinsic regulation of peripheral autoreactive cells also involves a small subset of T cells with regulator phenotypes such as Natural killer T (NKT) cells, CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells, and T regulatory (T reg) cells that exert their effect on activated T and B cells as well as antigen presenting cells (de Souza et al. 2010; Jiang and Chess 2004) (Figure 1.5).

### **Natural Killer T cells**

Natural Killer T (NKT) cells are a distinctive population of T cells generated in the thymus. They express alpha, beta TCR and have properties of Natural Killer cells (Bendelac 1995; Cerundolo et al. 2009; Godfrey et al. 2004; Jiang and Chess 2004). NKT cells specifically recognize glycolipids related to the glycolipid (alpha)-galactosylceramide that often occurs in pathogenic microorganisms and tumor cells via binding to the CD1 molecule (Cerundolo et al. 2009; Kinjo et al. 2006; Kinjo et al. 2005; Mattner et al. 2005). The CD1-glycolipid complex activates NKT cells and triggers it to lyse targets and secrete cytokines (Bendelac et al. 1995; Bendelac et al. 1997; Cerundolo et al. 2009; Mattner et al. 2005). Originally NKT cells were thought to mediate the innate immune responses that lyse tumor cells and pathogens (Cerundolo et al. 2009; Cui et al. 1997; Godfrey et al. 2004). NKT cells have also been implicated in human ADs where they have been shown to have a protective role (Mattner et al. 2008; Novak et al. 2007; Novak and Lehuen 2011). In monozygotic twins that are discordant for T1D, the twin with diabetes tends to have fewer NKT cells than the twin without diabetes (Wilson et al. 1998). However, the numbers of NKT cells were found to be unaltered in T1D compared with healthy controls (Lee et al. 2002). In the NOD diabetic mouse, injection of cell populations enriched for NKT cells prevents T1D (Beaudoin et al. 2002; Cain et al. 2006; Falcone et al. 1999; Sharif et al. 2001), whereas depletion of NKT cells early in the development of diabetes accelerates the onset of diabetes (Frey and Rao 1999). In mouse models of T1D and MS, depletion of NKT cells accelerates the onset of disease, while activation of NKT cells by treatment with (alpha)-galactosylceramide ameliorates, prevents or reduces severity of the disease (Furlan et al. 2003; Kojo et al. 2005; Wu and Van Kaer 2009). These effects are absent in mice that are deficient in CD1d (Wu and Van Kaer 2009). In mouse models of TID, RA and MS, NKT cells have been shown to have

a suppressive function by secretion of IL-10 and IL-4 that favor  $T_H2$  responses (Baxter et al. 1997; Chiba et al. 2004; Hammond et al. 1998; Miellot et al. 2005; Wu and Van Kaer 2009).

### **CD8<sup>+</sup>** suppressor T cells

CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells are thought to regulate autoreactive cells in the periphery by deleting or suppressing potentially pathogenic self-reactive T cells. They selectively suppress selfreactive lymphocytes with intermediate avidity for self and foreign antigens and possibly play an important role during the remission phase of AD (Jiang and Chess 2004; Jiang et al. 2003). Two key findings have highlighted the existence of this suppression pathway. Firstly, it was noticed that CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells participate in resistance to the re-induction of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (Jiang and Chess 2004; Jiang et al. 1992; Koh et al. 1992; reviewed in Van Kaer 2010) and secondly, they suppress relapses of the disease (Panoutsakopoulou et al. 2004). The mechanism of this suppression was shown to be via preferential down regulation of autoreactive T cells that have intermediate avidity for peptides derived from myelin basic protein. The regulatory functions of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells were also observed in other models of ADs, including collagen-induced arthritis, autoimmune myocarditis, and herpes simplex virus–induced stromal keratitis (Lu and Cantor 2008). CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells with suppressor activities have also been implicated in human ADs, including MS and inflammatory bowel disease (Brimnes et al. 2005; Tennakoon et al. 2006).

Some activated T cells express self-peptides bound to MHC class Ib molecule (Qa1 in mice and HLA-E in humans) (reviewed in Jiang and Chess 2000; Jiang et al. 1995; Li et al. 2001; Rodgers and Cook 2005; reviewed in Van Kaer 2010; Ware et al. 1995). The presentation of Qa1-self peptide complexes to the CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells is thought to trigger their differentiation into effector cells, which suppress any activated T cells expressing the same Qa1-self peptide complexes during secondary immune response (reviewed in Jiang and Chess 2004; Jiang et al. 1992). Activated CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with intermediate avidity for their cognate antigen express Qa1 (HLA-E) predominantly bound by Heat shock protein 60 species (HSP60sp). These cells are effectively suppressed by HSP60sp specific CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells. In contrast to intermediate avidity CD4 T cells, CD4 T cells with high or low avididty for their cognate antigen: MHC complexes express Qa1 (HLA-E) molecules that are predominantly occupied by Qdm (B7 species) peptides and are therefore out of the control of

HSP60sp specific CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells. In addition, CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with specificity for myelin basic protein-derived peptides can be used as a vaccine to induce CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells that protect against experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (Jiang et al. 2001; Jiang et al. 1998a; reviewed in Van Kaer 2010). Antibodies directed against the Qa1 molecule block this protection. Mice deficient in Qa1 or CD8 develop severe experimental autoimmune encephalitis when exposed to myelin-associated peptides (Hu et al. 2004; reviewed in Van Kaer 2010).

Furthermore, another distinct population of non Qa1-restricted CD8<sup>+</sup> suppressor T cells have also been shown to suppress immune responses by directly interacting with dendritic cells (DCs) and rendering them tolerogenic in vitro (Chang et al. 2002; Jiang et al. 2010; Jiang et al. 1998b). Up-regulation of inhibitory Ig-like transcript 3 (ILT3) and ILT4 receptors expressed on the DCs is thought to be involved in the suppression (reviewed in Jiang et al. 2010; Suzuki et al. 2008). APCs tolerised by CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells induce antigen specific unresponsiveness in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and have reduced expression of costimulatory molecules. The function of these cells in vivo and the mechanisms of suppression are still not clear (Jiang et al. 2010; Van Kaer 2010). In humans, in vitro studies have shown that Qa1 restricted CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells can be induced to differentiate into suppressor cells whose phenotype depends on HLA-E expression (Jiang et al. 2010; Li et al. 2001).



### Figure 1.5 Generation of T suppressor cells in the thymus and periphery

Inductive model of T suppressor cell lineage commitment. High affinity TCR: peptide: MHC interactions in augmented by CD28 signalling and additional yet unknown signals converge to induce Foxp3 expression and thus T Suppressor lineage commitment. Foxp3 expressing T reg cells are highly enriched in but not restricted to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell population. Certain conditions and cytokine environment in the periphery can induce conversion of Foxp3-effector T cells to a Foxp3<sup>+</sup> or Foxp3<sup>-</sup> regulatory T cell phenotype. Adapted from (Fontenot and Rudensky 2005)

### CD4<sup>+</sup> regulatory T cells

One of the major cell types with a regulatory phenotype is the specialised subset of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells that are able to control destructive immune responses to pathogens and to prevent immune responses against inappropriate targets, such as self antigens or non harmful external antigens. These cells are known as T regulatory (T reg) cells. They are generated in the thymus and their function is to maintain peripheral tolerance (Figure 1.5) (reviewed in Germain 2008; Itoh et al. 1999; reviewed by Sakaguchi 2000; reviewed in Vignali et al. 2008).

The idea of T reg cells dates back to early 1970s when immunologists noticed the phenomena of induced CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell non-responsiveness by a suppression mechanism via thymically derived "suppressor" T cells (Baker et al. 1970; Droege 1971; Gershon and Kondo 1971; Okumura and Tada 1971). This idea was further developed by the observation that patients with ADs have a greater percentage of MHC class II <sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> cells in peripheral blood than healthy patients. RA patients and SLE patients were observed to have a higher than normal percentage of MHC class II <sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> cells in Costantino et al. 2008; Yu et al. 1980). This was further supported by the observation that MHCII<sup>+</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell clones induce anergy when they present antigen to other CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (Costantino et al. 2008; Lanzavecchia et al. 1988).

Evidence from these studies was used to argue for the existence of anti-idiotypic T cell networks and suppressor T cells that were thought to recognise the antigen receptor of autologous CD4<sup>+</sup> cells and prohibit activation with specificity directed against the suppressed cell (Germain 2008). Immunologists had a clear grasp of how these T cells were activated and what interleukins were necessary for their activation and expansion. However, whilst there was detailed information about the cytotoxic and helper T cells, whereby their specificity and restriction element of their antigen-binding receptor were known, there was little or no knowledge about these parameters for suppressor T cells. It was unclear whether or not suppressor T cells were antigen specific, or if they were MHC restricted (Germain 2008). No information was available about how they exhibited their suppressive function; whether they directly inhibited helper T cells or if they also influenced B cells (Germain 2008; Moller 1988).

In fact, the existence of suppressor T cells was highly debated (Costantino et al. 2008). There was a lack of unique markers to identify these suppressor T cells. In addition, the inability to confirm the existence of the so called "I-J gene", described by several papers as a governor of functions of suppressor T cells and suppressive factors and mapped to within the I complex of MHC region and the constantly changing soluble suppressor molecules (they have at different times contained Ia antigen and I-J antigen, been VH restricted and I-J restricted or both been antigen specific or non-specific) which were never clearly identified and characterised posed questions about their real existence (Reviewed in Costantino et al. 2008; Germain 2008; Moller 1988). In the years that followed, the biochemical and molecular mechanisms behind these suppression mechanisms could not be determined. MHC II was relegated to be a marker of late CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell activation, many early studies of suppressor T cells were discredited or disapproved and therefore the idea of T suppressor cells fell out of fashion (reviewed in Costantino et al. 2008; Germain 2008; Rouse 2007).

However, T suppressor cells came back due to the persistence of a few scientists who were able to demonstrate their presence or existence by using animal models (Fukuma et al. 1988; Penhale et al. 1975). The existence of T reg cells was demonstrated not as suppression of an immune response to non-self-antigen, but rather as a spontaneous development of AD after the depletion of a particular T cell subpopulation (Penhale et al. 1975; Sakaguchi et al. 1985; Sugihara et al. 1988). The field of T reg cells experienced a renaissance with the observation from Shimon Sakaguchi's group in 1995, which identified a subset of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells that co-expressed the IL-2 $\alpha$  chain receptor, CD25 (Sakaguchi et al. 1995). Further studies by Thornton and Shevach (1998) supported the existence of these suppressor cells by showing that they could limit expansion of CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells in vitro (Thornton and Shevach 1998). These suppressor T cells were henceforth referred to as natural T reg cells.

Since the 1990s, research into these T reg cells has really gathered momentum and contributed greatly to our knowledge of their character, generation and function (Rudensky 2011; Sakaguchi 2008). T reg cells found in the periphery are a heterogeneous population of cells with different origins. Upon activation, T reg cells suppress proliferation and IL-2 production by responder CD4 or CD8 T cells (reviewed in Rouse 2007). T reg cells themselves have a reduced capacity to proliferate and produce IL-2 or pro-inflammatory cytokines under these conditions (Rouse 2007; Sakaguchi 2008). The main subset of T reg cells, known as natural T reg cells, are generated in the thymus by intermediate affinity interaction with agonist ligands and express CD25 and CD62L (Baecher-Allan et al. 2001;

Jordan et al. 2001; Suto et al. 2002). Instead of deletion by negative selection, the intermediate affinity self-peptide: MHC interaction in these T cells leads to the generation of T reg cells. Unlike conventional CD4<sup>+</sup> CD25<sup>-</sup> T cells, with natural T reg cells, it is thought that the same agonist ligand that leads to the generation of T reg phenotype in the thymus also activates the same T reg cell in the periphery. This means that the organ specific peptide ligands that are ectopically expressed in the thymus (Gotter and Kyewski 2004) can be involved both in the intrathymic generation of natural T reg cells and their activation in the periphery (Apostolou et al. 2002). In addition to high constitutive expression of the high affinity IL-2 receptor alpha chain (CD25) they are positive for CTLA-4 (Sakaguchi et al. 1995; Takahashi et al. 2000), glucocorticoids induced tumour necrosis factor receptor (GITR) and HLA-DR (Shimizu et al. 2002). They also display low expression of the IL-7 receptor alpha chain (CD127) (Bolacchi et al. 2006).

However, to date, the most reliable marker for the naturally occurring T reg is the transcription factor forkheadbox 3 (Foxp3), a member of the forkhead box winged helix family (Rudensky 2011). The Foxp3 transcription factor was identified from the X linked recessive mutant mouse strain, Scurfy, which shows hemizygous lethality in males a month after birth due to hyperactivation of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines (Godfrey et al. 1991). The gene defective in Scurfy mice was identified and designated Foxp3 (Brunkow et al. 2001). The human homologue for the same gene Foxp3 was also found to be the cause of IPEX (immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked) syndrome in humans (Bennett et al. 2001; Chatila et al. 2000; Wildin et al. 2001). IPEX is an X-linked immunodeficiency syndrome associated with multi-organ autoimmunity, atopic dermatitis and fatal infections (Bennett and Ochs 2001). Foxp3 mainly acts as a repressor of transcription and acts as a master regulator in the development and function of T reg cells (Rudensky 2011). The full protein transcribed by the Foxp3 gene is encoded by 11 exons and contains a forkhead DNA binding domain at the C-terminus, which directly or by forming a repressor complex with nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) can bind to the IL-2 promoter and repress IL-2 mRNA transcription (Bettelli et al. 2005; Mantel et al. 2006). In addition to a DNA binding domain, the protein encodes zinc finger and leucine zipper domains that permit homodimerization or heterodimerization with other forkhead family members or other DNA binding co-factor. In addition, the N terminus of protein has essential sites for repressor activity (Bettelli et al. 2005; Mantel et al. 2006), In bone marrow chimera with a mixture of cells from wild-type and Foxp3-deficient mice,

Foxp3-deficient bone marrow cells fail to give rise to CD25<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T reg cells, whereas Foxp3-intact bone marrow cells generate T reg cells that suppress disease development (Fontenot et al. 2003; Fontenot et al. 2005b). In transgenic mice that overexpress Foxp3, the number of CD25<sup>+</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells is enhanced; CD25<sup>-</sup>CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells expressed high levels of Foxp3 and exerted suppression in vitro (Khattri et al. 2003). Additionally, forced expression of Foxp3 in naïve T cells can convert them to cells with T reg like phenotype (Fontenot et al. 2003; Hori et al. 2003) However, it is now recognized that Foxp3 expression is necessary for suppressive function but its expression alone is not sufficient for lineage commitment (Lin et al. 2007).

IL-2 is also a critical factor required for T reg cell development (Sakaguchi 2008). This explains the puzzling observation that IL-2 or IL-2 receptor deficiency lead to autoimmunity instead of defects in T cell activation as IL-2 is thought to be an inflammatory cytokine required for proliferation and differentiation of activated T cells (reviewed in Akdis et al. 2011). IL-2 is also required for the sustained expression of Foxp3 and CD25 in natural T reg cells and enhances their suppressive function, at least in vitro (Fontenot et al. 2005b; Shevach et al. 2006)

The induction of suppression by natural T reg cells requires antigen stimulation but the exerted suppression is antigen non specific (Thornton and Shevach 2000). Activated T regs can inhibit a wide range of immune suppression through bystander suppression (Karim et al. 2005). Natural T reg cells exert suppressive function mainly via cell to cell contact (Takahashi et al. 1998; Thornton and Shevach 1998) however, in vivo, secreted cytokines are found to play a role in induction of suppression (Figure 1.6) (Annacker et al. 2001; McGeachy et al. 2005; Uhlig et al. 2006). Cytotoxicity is another mechanism by which natural T reg cells can exert their suppressive function (Figure 1.6). There is evidence that natural T reg cells can kill by mediating granzyme B dependent cytotoxicity against target cells (Grossman et al. 2004) which might be perforin dependent (Zhao et al. 2006) or independent (Gondek et al. 2005). T reg cells are also known to induce suppression of effector T cells by metabolic disruption. T reg cells have also been found to induce cytokine deprivation mediated apoptosis (Pandiyan et al. 2007). The expression of CD39 and CD73 by T reg cells has been shown to generate pericellular adenosine, which suppresses effector T cell function through activation of adenosine 2A receptor (Borsellino et al. 2007; Deaglio et al. 2007; Kobie et al. 2006). T reg cells have also been shown to inhibit effector T cells directly by transferring cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) into effector T cells

through membrane gap junctions (Bopp et al. 2007). In addition, T reg cells have been shown to suppress T cell function by inhibiting APC maturation and function, which are required for the activation of effector T cells (Tadokoro et al. 2006; Tang et al. 2006). T reg cells have been shown to condition DCs to express indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase (IDO), a potent regulatory molecule known to induce the production of pro-apoptotic metabolites from the catabolism of tryptophan (Fallarino et al. 2003).

Adaptive T reg cells, like all T cells are thought to initially originate in the thymus but are derived from either classical T cell subsets in the periphery (Curotto de Lafaille and Lafaille 2009). These cells may be generated when the TCR of these naive T cells is stimulated by agonist peptide in low concentration or/ and with lack of stimulation (tolerogenic conditions) (Apostolou and von Boehmer 2004; Mahnke et al. 2003; Sakaguchi 2000; Thorstenson and Khoruts 2001). Several types of adaptive T reg cells have also been described; IL-10 producing type 1 regulatory T (Tr1) cells and IL-10, IL-4 and TGF- $\beta$  producing T<sub>H</sub>3 cells. Tr1 cells can be cultured in vitro in the presence of a large amount of IL-10 and their development is helped by the presence of IFN- $\alpha$  (Bacchetta et al. 1994; Groux et al. 1997; O'Garra and Vieira 2004). They secrete high amounts of the immunosuppressive cytokine IL-10 and low to moderate amounts of TGF- $\beta$  when activated but no IL-4. Once activated, Tr1 cells suppress APCs and T cells in an antigen non-specific manner (Cavani et al. 2000; Kitani et al. 2000). This suppression by Tr1 cells may be mediated by both cell-to-cell contact (Vieira et al. 2004) and by production of cytokines (reviewed in Roncarolo et al. 2001; Vieira et al. 2004).

 $T_H3$  are found to play a role in tolerance induction in the mucosal immune system (Coombes et al. 2007; Sun et al. 2007). They were first identified in mice after oral tolerance induction using myelin basic protein (MBP) (Chen et al. 1994). In vivo, after treatment with MBP, the majority of the MBP specific CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells secrete TGF- $\beta$  and suppress the induction of MBP specific experimental autoimmune encephalitis (Fukaura et al. 1996). They function to control immune activation in the mucosa and lack of these cells is associated with autoimmunity in the gut and is linked to inflammatory bowel disease (Weiner 2001).  $T_H3$  produce IL-10, IL-4 and a large amount of TGF- $\beta$  and hence the mechanism of suppression is thought to be cytokine mediated.


# Figure 1.6 Mechanisms of suppression used by natural T reg cells

Inhibitory cytokines produced by natural T reg (nTreg) cells inhibit effector T cell activation. Metabolic disruption by production of adenosine, cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) mediated inhibition and cytokine deprivation are also mechanisms of suppression used by natural T reg cells. Cytolysis by Granzyme A and B dependent perforin mediated killing and suppression of APCs by targeting mechanisms that modulate APC maturation and function are yet other mechanisms used by natural Treg to suppress T effector cells. Adapted from (Vignali et al. 2008)

#### The role of cytokines in immune suppression

TGF- $\beta$ , IL-35 and IL-10 are the key cytokines associated with T reg cell mediated immune suppression. IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  have generated a lot of interest for their role in the extrathymic generation of T<sub>R</sub>1 and T<sub>H</sub>3 cells, respectively. However, whilst the general immunosuppressive role of IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  is appreciated, the role of these cytokines in T reg cells biology in vivo is not yet clearly understood. Whereas in vitro data suggests a limited role for soluble IL-10 and TGF- $\beta$  in T reg cell mediated immune suppression, studies involving in vivo models suggest otherwise.

# TGF-β

The role of TGF- $\beta$  in mediating suppression of T cell proliferation in vitro is controversial (Nakamura et al. 2001), however, there is some consensus that, in vivo, TGF- $\beta$  plays an important role in mediating suppression. Fahlen et al (2005) using a mouse model of colitis showed that T cells unable to respond to TGF- $\beta$  escaped immune suppression by T reg cells (Fahlen et al. 2005). In addition, TGF- $\beta$  deficient natural T reg cells were unable to prevent the development of colitis (Li et al. 2007). There is also increasing evidence for the role of membrane bound TGF- $\beta$  in T reg cell mediated immune suppression (Chen et al. 2006; Green et al. 2003). CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> cells have been reported to mediate suppression of CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells involved in autoimmunity or tumour rejection. This suppression requires intact TGF- $\beta$  II receptor on the CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (Chen et al. 2006; Green et al. 2003). It is however not apparent whether this inhibition requires TGF- $\beta$  production by the CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> T reg cells or by other cells such as APCs. Some studies have reported that CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> T reg cells stain with antibodies to TGF- $\beta$  whereas increased expression of TGF- $\beta$  RNA has not been noted in CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> T reg cells (Green et al. 2003).

### IL-35

IL-35 is a newly discovered cytokine thought to play a very important role in T reg cells mediated suppression of effector cells both in vitro and in vivo. IL-35 is the member of the IL-12 family alongside IL-12, IL-23 and IL-27 (reviewed by Akdis et al. 2011). The IL-12 family members are all heterodimeric proteins composed of two chains, one of which is either p19, p28, or p35 and the second chain is either p40 or Epstein-Barr virus induced gene 3 (EBI3) (reviewed by Akdis et al. 2011; Devergne et al. 1997). IL-35 is formed by heterodimeric pairing of an EBI3 and the p35 subunit of IL-12 (IL-12α) (Devergne et al.

1997; reviewed by Zhao Ning-Wei 2010). EBI3 is preferentially upregulated in mouse Foxp3<sup>+</sup> T reg cells (Gavin et al. 2007) and the EBI3/IL-12 $\alpha$  heterodimer was found to be constitutively secreted by these cells (Collison et al. 2007; Gavin et al. 2007). Increased expression of the EBI3/IL-12 $\alpha$  heterodimer in mouse Foxp3<sup>+</sup> T reg cells and further transcriptional analysis indicated that expression of EBI3 is regulated by Foxp3 (Collison et al. 2007). Assessment of the suppressive ability of EBI3 knockout or IL-12 $\alpha$  knockout T reg cells *in vitro* has showed that in the absence of EBI3 or IL-12 $\alpha$ , the suppressive capacity of the T reg cells is reduced (Collison et al. 2007).

Stimulation of CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> mouse T reg cells with IL-35 has been shown to induce proliferation and IL-10 production by these cells without affecting Foxp3 expression (Ning-Wei 2010). However, stimulation of CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> effector T cells with IL-35 and anti CD3/CD28 antibodies increases IFN-γ production (Niedbala et al. 2007). In addition, CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> T cells expanded in the presence of IL-35 were shown to suppress CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>-</sup> effector T cells (Niedbala et al. 2007). However, in human the role of IL-35 in T reg cell mediated immune suppression is questionable. A study by Allan et al (2008) demonstrated that unlike mouse T reg cells, ex vivo human T reg cells did not express significant EBI3 mRNA. The level of p35 mRNA in T reg cells was also found to be similar to the levels in T effector cells. Therefore neither EBI3 nor p35 mRNA was affected by over-expression of Foxp3 in human T reg cells, suggesting that IL-35 might not contribute to the suppressive mechanism of human T reg cells (Allan et al. 2008; reviewed by Zhao Ning-Wei 2010).

### IL-10

IL-10 is considered to be one of the key molecules involved in immunosuppression in vivo. Its immunosuppressive effect protects the host from exaggerated immune responses to microbial infection as well as ADs. Several studies have reported the importance of IL-10 in inducing unresponsiveness in vivo (Bacchetta et al. 1994; Sundstedt et al. 2003; Van Parijs et al. 1997).  $T_R1$  cells are generated by and mediate their suppressive function via IL-10 (Roncarolo et al. 2006). CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> natural T reg cells have also been reported to produce IL-10 in vivo (Annacker et al. 2001; Klein et al. 2003). In fact, certain diseases e.g. colitis, are suppressed by CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> natural Treg cells and this suppression requires the secretion of IL-10 by these cells (Asseman et al. 1999; Suri-Payer and Cantor 2001).

IL-10 exhibits multiple modulatory effects on the immune system. The IL-10 gene maps to a cytokine cluster that includes IL-19, IL-20, IL-24, IL-26 on chromosome 1q31-32 (reviewed by Akdis et al. 2011 2011; Kim et al. 1992). As an anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive cytokine, IL-10 strongly inhibits the activation of myeloid derived cells, macrophages, dendritic cells and monocytes resulting in a reduced production of pro-inflammatory mediators and results in diminished T cell stimulation (de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991a; Peguet-Navarro et al. 1994). IL-10 directly affects APC functions by downregulating the expression of MHC class II molecules (Akdis and Akdis 2009). IL-10 is known to inhibit the expression of many cytokines including IL-1a, IL-1b, IL-6, IL-12, IL-18 and TNF- $\alpha$ ; chemokines including monocyte chemoattractant protein (MCP)–1, MCP5, macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)–1 $\alpha$  (CCL3), MIP1 $\beta$  (CCL4), RANTES (CCL5), IL-8 (CXCL8), and CXCL10; and chemokine receptors (reviewed by Akdis et al. 2011; de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991a; de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991b).

IL-10 inhibits cytokine production and proliferation of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells mainly indirectly through its effects on APCs (reviewed by Akdis et al. 2011; de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991a; de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991b). IL-10 also directly affects T cell activation by suppressing CD28, CD2 and signaling of the Inducible T-cell co-stimulator (ICOS) via the protein tyrosine phosphatase, SHP-1 (Taylor et al. 2007). In addition, IL-10 is also thought to play a role in influencing the balance between Th1 versus Th2 cytokines. As a pro inflammatory cytokine IL-10 promotes survival, proliferation, and differentiation of human B cells and increases the production of IgG (Akdis and Akdis 2009).

ADs result when there is a breakdown in multiple layers of these tolerance and regulation mechanisms. Different environmental factors and numerous genes are associated with autoimmunity.

# 1.4 The role played by environmental factors in development of ADs

Although a degree of predisposition to autoimmunity is present in everyone, clinically relevant AD develops only in susceptible persons. Even with a genetic predisposition most people do not develop ADs unless some environmental factor acts as a trigger (Cojocaru

2008; Racanelli et al. 2011). The evidence for this is provided by familial and twin concordance studies and also animal models of ADs such as NOD mice where genetically identical mice that develop T1D do so with different disease kinetics and some escape disease altogether (Murphy et al. 2007a). Concordance rates for ADs in monozygotic twins are 30-70% but not 100% implying that environmental factors play an important role in disease development (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The environmental triggers for ADs only act in the presence of genetic predisposition and do not affect the population at large (Cojocaru 2008). Many studies have noted that there is an association between microbial infection and the induction or exacerbation of ADs (Bachmaier et al. 1999; Miller et al. 1997). It is not known whether this is due to molecular similarity between microbial epitopes and self antigens (molecular mimicry). Although there is evidence for molecular mimicry in some cases (Gautam et al. 1998; Panoutsakopoulou et al. 2001; Steere et al. 2001), most ADs linked to infections are related to the release of sequestered self antigens which the normal immune system ignores (Miller et al. 1997) or to the non specific inflammatory effect of infection which is thought to alter the phenotype of APCs and modify cell trafficking (Ehl et al. 1998; Horwitz et al. 1998; Keffer et al. 1991; Kivity et al. 2009). The innate immune system has also been implicated in the breakdown of self-tolerance leading to AD. An aberrant innate reaction to self-tissue might provide an activatory cytokine environment and relevant costimulation for an autoimmune response from autoreactive T cells. This is shown by the requirement of NK cell involvement in the development of experimental myasthenia gravis in mice (Shi et al. 2000).

# **1.5 Genetics of Autoimmunity**

The genetic basis of autoimmunity is not clearly understood but genetic defects alone do not always lead to ADs. Genes that predispose to autoimmunity affect one or more of the layers of tolerance. Genetics evidently plays an important role in predisposition to ADs as is shown by the fact that some familial clustering of some ADs occurs suggesting a role for genetic susceptibility (Heward and Gough 1997). Additionally, if one of the two monozygotic twins is affected the other one is very likely to as well, whereas concordance of the disease is much less in dizygotic twin (reviewed in Heward and Gough 1997; Murphy et al. 2007a). Various animal models of autoimmunity such as the non-obese diabetic (NOD) strain of mice, which are very likely to get autoimmunity provide more evidence for the role of genetics in predisposing to ADs. Genes that predispose to autoimmunity can be classified as follows: genes that affect auto-antigen availability and clearance, genes that affect apoptosis, genes that affect cytokine gene expression, genes that affect co stimulatory molecules and genes that affect signalling thresholds (Murphy et al. 2007a).

The genes that affect antigen availability or clearance can affect the induction of central and peripheral tolerance mechanisms leading to autoimmunity. Low or inadequate expression of self antigens in the thymus can compromise the negative selection of developing thymocytes as the T cells that are reactive to these antigens can escape deletion and will be released in the periphery where they can react to self antigens leading to AD. An example of this is mutation in the AIRE gene, which results in APECED by affecting antigen availability in the central and peripheral lymphoid organs (Anderson et al. 2000; Hanahan 1998; Heino et al. 1999; Klein et al. 2000). In addition, polymorphisms in the insulin gene affecting its regulation are associated with T1D (Barratt et al. 2004; Pugliese et al. 1997; Vafiadis et al. 1997). The disease-associated allele shows reduced expression in the thymic epithelium and increased expression in the pancreatic islet cells. This is thought to predispose to a lack of central tolerance to insulin in the developing thymocytes in the thymus (Chentoufi and Polychronakos 2002). Graves disease is also associated with polymorphisms in the thyroid stimulating hormone receptor gene the product of which is a target autoantigen in Graves disease (Dechairo et al. 2005). In terms of peripheral tolerance, hereditary deficiencies in the complement proteins such as C1q, C3 and C4, which are important in clearing apoptotic cells and complexes, have been associated with the development of SLE (Botto and Walport 2002; Pickering et al. 2000; Walport 2002).

Genes that control apoptosis such as Fas are important in limiting the duration and vigour of the immune response. Mutations in the Fas gene which is involved in induction of apoptosis predisposes to autoimmunity by compromising intrinsic peripheral tolerance mechanisms such as AICD (de Souza et al. 2010; Watanabe-Fukunaga et al. 1992 (de Souza et al. 2010; Fisher et al. 1995; Walker and Abbas 200). AICD ensures that most cells that have been activated in response to an antigen will die by apoptosis thereby limiting inflammation and excessive damage to the tissue which would lead to release of autoantigens (Zhang et al. 2004). AICD also helps maintain tolerance by keeping in check self-reactive cells in the periphery, which have escaped other tolerance mechanisms (Kabelitz and Janssen 1997; Zhang et al. 2004).

41

Genetic defects in costimulatory molecule expression also predispose to ADs. This is because costimulatory molecules on the T cell surface modulate activation of T cells via their TCRs. Additionally, costimulatory signals affect Treg development, homeostasis, and suppressive function independently of their effect on effector T cells (reviewed in Bour-Jordan and Bluestone 2009). Thus, costimulation plays an important role in tolerance induction at multiple levels through signals mediated by positive and negative costimulatory molecules that affect effector T cells (Bour-Jordan et al. 2011). CD28, CTLA-4, and ICOS are costimulatory molecules expressed on T cells which bind to homologous ligands on APCs (reviewed by Keir and Sharpe 2005). CD28 and ICOS provide positive signals whereas CTLA-4 is generally a negative regulator of T cell activation (reviewed by Chen 2004; van Berkel and Oosterwegel 2006). CTLA-4 knockout mice develop lymphoproliferative disease that results in their death by 3-4 weeks (Tivol et al. 1995). Furthermore, CTLA-4 polymorphisms have been associated with a variety of ADs including Graves disease, SLE, MS, T1D and RA (Holmberg et al. 2005; Nistico et al. 1996; Plenge et al. 2005; Ueda et al. 2003; Yanagawa et al. 1995). The odds ratio of association between the different CTLA-4 polymorphisms and ADs is between 1.1 and 1.5 (Brand et al. 2005). One of the proposed mechanisms of this predisposition is associated with the finding that the CTLA-4 risk haplotype has been linked with lower levels of a splice variant encoding a soluble form of CTLA-4 which can interact with CD80 and CD86 and block their interaction with costimulatory molecules such as CD28 (reviewed by Gough et al. 2005). This might cause a lack of local blocking of the effector T cells.

Similar to CTLA-4, PD-1 protein which is an important co-inhibitor of T cell activation has also been associated with ADs (reviewed in Bour-Jordan et al. 2011). The autoimmunity due to complete loss of PD1 expression in mice however is observed to be much milder than that associated with loss of CTLA-4 (Nishimura et al. 1999; Nishimura et al. 2001). Polymorphisms in the PD1 gene have also been found to be associated with RA, Graves disease, T1D, MS and SLE in humans (Kroner et al. 2005; Nielsen et al. 2003; Prokunina et al. 2002).

Defects in genes that are involved in cytokine-cytokine receptor expression or signalling can also lead to autoimmunity (Zenewicz et al. 2010). Overexpression or underexpression of the genes involved in cytokine production leading to over- or underexpression of the respective cytokines can lead to autoimmunity (O'Shea et al. 2002; Ogura et al. 2005). Cytokines are required for proper activation and recruitment of the innate and adaptive immune cells for a

42

regulated immunological response. Correct expression of the cytokine receptors is also required for effective signalling and polymorphisms in cytokine receptors have been associated with human ADs (reviewed in O'Sullivan et al. 2007; Zenewicz et al. 2010). For example, the IL2 receptor alpha gene has been associated with both T1D and MS and MS has also been associated with IL-7 receptor alpha. (Barrett et al. 2009; Hafler et al. 2007) Overexpression of pro-inflammatory cytokines could for example lead to improper and excessive activation of autoreactive T and B cells and lead to wide tissue damage causing release of sequestered antigens and recruitment of more autoreactive cells (Murphy et al. 2007a). On the other hand underexpression of cytokines that are involved in mediating immune suppression could lead to autoimmunity because of the defect in cytokine mediated suppression of T cells, B cells and APCs (Murphy et al. 2007a). Many cytokines have been associated with ADs. Overexpression of TNF-α IL-2, IL-7, IL-10, IL-12 has been associated with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) (Marquez et al. 2009; van Heel et al. 2007; van Heel et al. 2002; WellcomeTrust 2007). Overexpression of INF- $\gamma$  is associated with SLE (Fan and Wuthrich 1997; Harigai et al. 2008; Prud'homme et al. 1995). Additionally, underexpression of TNF- $\alpha$  and TGF- $\beta$  have been associated with SLE (Baechler et al. 2004; Ronnblom et al. 2006).

The genes affecting signalling thresholds represent the largest category of mutations associated with predisposition to ADs (Murphy et al. 2007a). Adjusting the signalling thresholds by making the signalling more or less sensitive can equally result in autoimmunity. If thymocytes are unable to respond adequately to signals delivered via their TCR due to defects in downstream signalling molecules, this can lead to defective negative selection in the thymus and therefore ADs (Gregersen and Behrens 2006). For example, in mice it has been shown that a loss of function mutation in Zap-70 which is a molecule involved in TCR signalling results in reduced negative selection and subsequent escape of self reactive cells into the periphery leading to autoimmune arthritis in these mice (Sakaguchi et al. 2003). In contrast, increasing TCR sensitivity in the periphery can lead to greater and prolonged activation of the T cells once again resulting in autoimmunity. This can be observed in mutations in negative regulators of TCR signalling which can lead to hyperproliferation of lymphocytes and exaggerated immune responses (Bour-Jordan et al. 2011; Gregersen and Behrens 2006), for example, CTLA-4 polymorphisms, which have been linked to autoimmunity as discussed above.

In addition, genes affecting signalling thresholds can impact on individual T cell lineages, for example, the generation of T reg cells in the thymus requires TCR ligation of intermediate strength and if the TCR is hyporesponsive, the quantity and quality of T reg cells generated may be affected (Baecher-Allan et al. 2001; Davidson and Diamond 2001; Jordan et al. 2001; Suto et al. 2002). A role for genes implicated in signalling in the generation and function of particular T cell lineages is seen in involvement of Foxp3 with T reg cell generation (Rudensky 2011). Foxp3 mutations result in rare autoimmune disease, IPEX, in humans (Bennett et al. 2001). T reg cells are also critically dependent on IL-2 for their proliferation and function and a lack of IL-2 or its receptors can lead to autoimmunity (Fontenot et al. 2005a; Setoguchi et al. 2005).

#### 1.5.1 Identification of genes involved in ADs

Human genetics has provided powerful insights into ADs. There are two approaches to identifying genes associated with ADs. First is the candidate gene approach, where a particular genetic polymorphism in a specific gene is chosen due to its known involvement in crucial immunological pathways and studies are carried out to check for any association of this gene with ADs. Either a linkage study involving a group of unrelated patients and healthy controls can be carried out to check for any association between the candidate gene and ADs or a family based study involving genetically similar individuals from different families who either have or do not have a AD can be used to identify any association between the gene and the AD (Gregersen and Behrens 2006). Alternatively, instead of picking a candidate gene, random Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms (SNPs) distributed throughout the genome can be scanned to check if a polymorphism in any part of the genome is associated with autoimmunity (Gregersen and Behrens 2006). Once again the association study can either be a linkage or a family based study.

The most common and the strongest genetic contributors to ADs are polymorphisms in the MHC alleles (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The human MHC (termed HLA) region is located at chromosome 6p21.3 and spans across a 7.2 Mb genomic segment (reviewed by Rai and Wakeland 2011; Shiina et al. 2004). The human leukocyte antigen (HLA) region contains over 400 genes many of which play an important role in antigen processing, presentation, cellular activation, inflammation and various other crucial functions of the innate and

adaptive immune systems (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The HLA region can be divided into three different parts: class I, class II and class III. The class I region encodes HLA-A, HLA-B and HLA-C molecules which are expressed on the cell surface of nucleated cells and are involved in the presentation of endogenous antigens to CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The class II region encodes various membrane bound proteins expressed on the cell surfaces of B-lymphocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells and activated T lymphocytes, which are involved in the processing and presentation of exogenous antigens to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The class III region is located between class I and class II regions and encompassing genes encoding components of the complement region (C2 and C4), the heat shock protein (HSP70) and the tumour necrosis factor (TNF) (Simmonds and Gough 2005). The HLA region is very polymorphic and variations are strongly associated with almost every AD (Rai and Wakeland 2011). It is thought that variations in MHC peptide binding properties modulate T cell antigen recognition in the periphery, leading to potentially increased susceptibility to a breakdown in tolerance in the T cells (Todd. 2010). About 30% of the estimated genetic heritability for most AD is due to the polymorphisms in the HLA region and hundreds of associations between HLA alleles and ADs have been identified (Rai and Wakeland 2011; Shiina et al. 2004). For the majority of the ADs, susceptibility is linked to a MHC class II allele but in some cases particular MHC class I alleles have also been shown to have strong associations (reviewed by Elder et al. 2009 2010; Handunnetthi et al. 2010; Todd 2010. 2010). MHC class III region (complement region) has also been associated with AD (Harley et al. 2009). However, there is a strong linkage disequilibrium across the entire HLA region making interpretation of associations difficult (Rai and Wakeland 2011).

Genes outside of the MHC regions have also been associated with ADs. For example AIRE, CTLA-4, Foxp3, Fas and PD-1 have all been associated with ADs (see above). There are many other genes which have also been found to correlate with autoimmunity, however, the most robust association with ADs outside of the MHC region has been found to be a SNP in the genes encoding for the protein tyrosine phosphatase non-receptor type 22 (PTPN22).

Several association-based genetic studies and candidate gene based studies have linked a SNP in PTPN22 to ADs such as T1D (Bottini et al 2004, Qu et al 2005), RA (Begovich et al 2004), Graves Disease (Velaga et al 2004) and SLE (Kyogoku et al 2004).

# **1.6 Protein Tyrosine Phosphatases**

A number of molecular regulatory mechanisms exist in immune cells to maintain the fine balance between immune protection and autoimmunity. One such mechanism is protein phosphorylation, a reversible biochemical event regulating many signalling pathways. Protein phosphatases are a large class of enzymes that remove phosphate from specific residues in proteins. Dephosphorylation is an important means of resetting a phosphorylated protein back to its original state and thus potentially switching a signal off.

Initially, protein phosphatases were viewed as passive housekeeping enzymes that functioned promiscuously to reverse the action of protein kinsases. However, it is now clear that the kinases which catalyze phosphorylation and the phosphatases that promote dephosphorylation are partners, working in a coordinated fashion in the regulation of signalling responses (Alonso et al. 2004b). The kinases have been implicated in controlling the amplitude of the signalling whereas the phosphatases are thought to have an important role in controlling the rate and duration of the response (Heinrich et al. 2002; Hornberg et al. 2005).

Protein tyrosine phosphatases (PTPs) are a large family of enzymes that remove a phosphate group from phosphorylated tyrosine residues in proteins. The human genome encodes a total of 107 PTPs. Of the 107 PTPs, 11 are catalytically inactive, 81 encode active protein phosphatases, 13 dephosphorylate inositol phospholipids and 2 dephosphorylate messenger RNA (mRNA) (Alonso et al. 2004b; Mustelin et al. 2005). These enzymes are defined by the active-site signature motif (H/V)CX<sub>5</sub>R(S/T) (reviewed by Zhang 1998).

PTPs can be divided into four major subfamilies, class I, class II, class III which use a cysteine as a nucleophile for catalysis and class IV PTPs which use an aspartic acid as a nucleophile (Figure 1.7). The class I PTPs use a cysteine-based catalytic mechanism. This is the largest sub-family and contains 38 well known "classical" PTPs and 61 "dual specific" PTPs (Andersen et al. 2004). The classical PTPs are strictly tyrosine specific and can be further divided into transmembrane receptor-like PTPs which generally have an extracellular, putative ligand binding domain, a single transmembrane region and one or two cytoplasmic PTP domains and the intracellular non-receptor PTPs which contain a single catalytic domain and various amino- or carboxy- terminal extentions. There are 21 receptor type PTPs and 17 non-receptor type PTPs in the human genome (Andersen et al. 2004). Unlike the classical

PTPs, the dual specific PTPs can utilize protein substrates that contain phospho-tyrosine as well as phospho-serine and phospho-threonine (Zhang 2001). Dual specific PTPs are much more diverse than the classical PTPs and can be divided into seven subgroups. Eleven out of the 61 dual specific PTPs are specific for the MAP kinases Erk, Jnk and p38 (Alonso et al. 2004a; Keyse 1998; Saxena and Mustelin 2000). A second subgroup referred to as "atypical dual specific phosphatase" includes 16 small enzymes (less than 250 amino acid residues) that lack MAP kinase targeting motifs. The third and fourth subgroups are the three slingshots (SSH1, SSH2 and SSH3) and the three PRLs (PRL-1, PRL-2 and PRL-3). The fifth subgroup is the CDC14 group, which contains 4 enzymes. The sixth and the seventh subgroup of the dual specific phosphatases are the PTENs (5 genes) and the myotubularins (16 genes) which specifically dephosphorylate the D3 phosphates of inositol phospholipids

The class II PTPs are also cysteine based and this group contains only one low molecular weight phospho tyrosine phosphatase. The class III phosphatases are also cysteine based and tyrosine/ threonine specific. This group contains three p80<sup>Cdc25</sup> cell cycle regulators. The class IV PTPs use an asparatate-based mechanism of catalysis and contain the four Eya proteins, which were discovered to be tyrosine specific or dual serine and tyrosine specific phosphatases (reviewed by Alonso et al. 2004b; Rayapureddi et al. 2003; Tootle et al. 2003).

(Wishart and Dixon 2002).

The expression pattern of PTPs varies from ubiquitous to tissue specific. Most cells express 30-60% of the entire complement of PTPs. Haematopoietic and neuronal cells tend to express higher numbers of PTPs, for example T cells contain 60 to 70 different PTPs. Some PTPs are tissue specific such as PTPN22 or Lyp, which is restricted to haematopoietic cells. Other haematopoetic-restricted PTPs include PEST enriched phosphatase (PEP-mouse ortholog of Lyp), SHP-1 (Src homology 2-domain-containing-PTP1), CD45 and HePTP (Haematopoietic PTP) (Alonso et al. 2004b). Approximately 20 of the 60-70 PTPs expressed in T cells, regulate signalling events between the TCR and the transactivation of the IL-2 gene (Mustelin et al. 2005). Most of these PTPs effect TCR signalling in a negative manner but some such as CD45 and SHP-2 have positive regulatory roles (Mustelin et al. 2005).

Several human diseases have been linked to PTPs. For example, the absence of PTP1 $\beta$ , which is thought to act as a negative regulator for insulin signalling leads to an increased sensitivity to insulin and resistance to obesity in mice (Elchebly et al. 1999; Klaman et al. 2000). In addition, PTP $\alpha$  has been implicated in promoting cell transformation by activating Src family kinases via dephosphorylation of the inhibitory carboxy-terminal phosphotyrosine on the kinase (Ponniah et al. 1999; Su et al. 1999; Zheng et al. 1992). Cdc25 phosphatases have also been implicated in cancers as they play an important role in cell cycle regulation by removing the inhibitory phosphatase from tyrosine and threonine residues of the cyclin dependent kinases. Cdc25A and Cdc25B are consequently thought to be proto-oncogenes (reviewed by Kristjansdottir and Rudolph 2004). In addition, PTPs have also been linked to several ADs. The first example of this was the discovery that the motheaten mouse had a mutation in the SHP-1 gene (Tsui et al. 1993). These mice have hyper responsive T and B cells and overactive phagocytic cells. They also develop inflammatory pathology in several tissues. In humans, a genetic polymorphism in PTPN6 (which encodes SHP-1) has not yet been linked to ADs (Mustelin et al. 2005). However, CD45, which is a positive regulator of TCR signalling, has been implicated in ADs. CD45 abnormalities were detected in T cells from patients with SLE and loss of CD45 was found in some patients with severe combined immunodeficiency (Jury et al. 2004; Tchilian et al. 2001).

Recently several studies have associated a genetic polymorphism in the gene PTPN22 to several ADs. Outside of the MHC region, this polymorphism has shown the most robust association with ADs (Burn et al. 2011).



# Figure 1.7 Classifications of the Protein Tyrosine Phosphatases in the human genome.

Of the 107 identified Protein Tyrosine Phosphatases (PTPs) in the human genome, 81 are active PTPs. This superfamily is divided into four major subfamilies, Class I- IV. Class I- III are cysteine based PTPs whereas class IV is an asparate based PTP. Class I PTPs are further divided into classical and dual specific phosphatases. Class II PTPs are low molecular weight phospho-tyrosine based phosphatases. Class III containes p80 Cdc 25 cell cycle regulators and Class IV contains four Eya proteins.

### 1.6.1 Protein Tyrosine Phosphatase Non receptor Type 22: PTPN22

PTPN22 is a member of the class I, classical PTP family and belongs to the non-receptor like subfamily. It is one of the PEST domain-containing phosphatases alongside BTP1 and PTP-PEST (Cohen et al. 1999; Matthews et al. 1992). The PTPN22 gene maps to chromosome 1p13.3- 1p13.1 and encodes an 807 amino acid residue protein referred to as lymphoid specific phosphatase (Lyp) in humans or PEST domain containing PTP (PEP) in mice (Cohen et al. 1999; Matthews et al. 1992). Lyp and PEP share 89% identity between PTP domains and 61% identity for their non-catalytic portions (Cohen et al. 1999). Lyp and PEP are both exclusively expressed in haematopoietic cells (Chow and Veillette 1995; Cloutier and Veillette 1996; Cohen et al. 1999). Lyp mainly has a cytoplasmic subcellular localization, however, some PEP has been found in the nucleus (Cohen et al. 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 2000). Lyp and Pep are approximately 105kDa and 110kDa in size respectively (Cohen et al. 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999). Lyp contains a 300 amino acids N-terminal PTP domain, a central region of approximately 300 amino acids of unknown function also called the interdomain, and a C-terminal portion of approximately 200 amino acids (Figure 1.8) (Cohen et al. 1999; Matthews et al. 1992). The C-terminal of Lyp contains four proline-richmotifs termed P1-P4. P4 is part of the C-terminal homology (CTH) domain found in all members of the PEST group of PTPs (Cohen et al. 1999; Cote et al. 2002; Spencer et al. 1997).

Lyp and PEP have been found to have several binding partners. Lyp has been reported to interact with adapter molecule, Grb2, and E3 ligase, c-Cbl (Cohen et al. 1999; Hill et al. 2002). However, the best characterized binding partner of Lyp/PEP is the C-terminal Src kinase (Csk). Csk is thought to bind to P1 region of Lyp/PEP via its Src homology 3 (SH3) domain (Cloutier and Veillette 1996; Ghose et al. 2001; Gregorieff et al. 1998).



# Figure 1.8 Domain structure of Lyp

Lyp has an amino terminal protein tyrosine phosphatase domain of approximately 300 amino acids, followed by approximately 200 amino acids long interdomain whose function is not yet known and approximately 300 amino acids carboxy terminal. The carboxy terminal of Lyp contains four prolin-rich-motifs termed P1- P4 (represented as orange ovals). The R620W polymorphism lies in the P1 motif of the C-terminal. P4 is part of the C- terminal homology domain.

# 1.6.1.1 Function of Lyp/PEP

Lyp and PEP are thought to negatively regulate TCR signalling by acting immediately downstream of the TCR. PEP has been implicated in the dephosphorylation of the positive regulatory tyrosine residue in the activation loop of the Src family kinases, Lck (Tyr 394), and FynT (Tyr417); and the PTP, Zap 70 (Tyr493) (Cloutier and Veillette 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999) (Figure 1.9). Additionally, PEP has been reported to negatively regulate TCR-induced phosphorylation of the tyrosine residues within the immunoreceptor tyrosine based activation motifs (ITAMs) in the CD3/ $\zeta$  chains (Cloutier and Veillette 1999). However, this effect may be indirect due to the effect of Lyp on Src family kinases as the Src family kinases are responsible for the phosphorylation of the ITAMs. Lck, Zap 70, ITAMs of the CD3/ $\zeta$  chains, Vav and valosin-containing protein have also been identified as potential substrates by a study using a substrate trapping mutant version of Lyp together with a mass spectrometry based peptide identification technique (Wu et al. 2006). The ability of Lyp/PEP to bind Csk may be important for Lyp/PEP function. Csk phosphorylates the C-terminal negative regulatory tyrosine in Lck and FynT, thereby negatively regulating signalling via the TCR (Cloutier and Veillette 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999).



Figure 1.9 A model for the role played by Lyp/Pep in TCR signalling

Lyp acts as a negative regulator of TCR signalling by acting directly downstream of the TCR. Lyp/Pep has been shown to dephosphorylate tyrosine residues in the activatory loop of the Src family kinases, Lck, which is constitutively associated with the co-receptor and CD3 associated protein FynT. Lyp/Pep has also been shown to dephosphorylate Zeta chain associated protin Zap-70 and ITAM motifs on the CD3 complex and the TCR Zeta chain. This Lyp mediated dephosphorylation is thought to result in the suppression of the TCR signalling. Lyp and Csk have been shown to be binding partners. Csk phosphorylates the tyrosine residues in the inhibitory loop of Src family kinases thereby inhibiting downstream TCR signalling.

#### 1.6.1.2 Association of C1858T polymorphism in PTPN22 with ADs

A single nucleotide polymorphism in the PTPN22 gene has been associated with several ADs. The SNP in the PTPN22 gene that is associated with a predisposition to autoimmunity is a C to T substitution at nucleotide position 1858. Bottinni et al (2004) were the first to report a linkage of the R620W polymorphism with T1D. They reported that 3.7% of individuals with T1D were homozygous for the 1858T allele compared to 1 % of healthy controls in a North American sample, and in an Italian sample within a more homogenous population, twice as many individuals with T1D as compared to controls were heterozygous with respect to 1858T. The only individual who was homozygous for the 1858T allele had T1D (Bottini et al. 2004). In the following year, this association was confirmed in additional larger population based studies (Ladner et al. 2005; Onengut-Gumuscu et al. 2004; Smyth et al. 2004). In addition, in 2004, Begovich et al reported an association of the 1858T polymorphism with Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) (Begovich et al. 2004). The association with RA was confirmed by additional studies (Criswell et al. 2005; Hinks et al. 2005; Lee et al. 2005; Viken et al. 2005). Subsequently, several studies have been conducted which have found significant association of the 1858T polymorphism with other ADs such as SLE (Criswell et al. 2005; Kyogoku et al. 2004), Graves Disease (Heward et al. 2007; Skorka et al. 2005; Smyth et al. 2004; Velaga et al. 2004), Addison's Disease (Skinningsrud et al. 2008; Velaga et al. 2004), Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (Hinks et al. 2005; Viken et al. 2005), Myasthenia Graves (Vandiedonck et al. 2006), Generalized Vitiligo (Canton et al. 2005; LaBerge et al. 2008) and Wegener's Granulomatosis (Jagiello et al. 2005). Genome wide association study involving 14,000 British patients with common diseases confirmed the association of the C1858T SNP in PTPN22 to several ADs including T1D and Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) (WellcomeTrust 2007). Some ADs have been found not to be associated with the C1858T polymorphism in the gene PTPN22. These include MS (Begovich et al. 2005; Criswell et al. 2005; Hinks et al. 2005), Inflammatory Bowel Diseases such as Crohn's disease (Martin et al. 2005; van Oene et al. 2005; Wagenleiter et al. 2005) and Ulcerative Colitis (Martin et al. 2005; Prescott et al. 2005), Celiac Disease (Rueda et al. 2005; Smyth et al. 2008; Viken et al. 2005), Primary Sclerosing Cholangitis (Viken et al. 2005), Primary Biliary Cirrhosis (Milkiewicz et al. 2006) and Psoriasis (Hinks et al. 2005).

The PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism has also been found to have a protective effect against certain ADs. A recent large study suggested the C1858T polymorphism in the PTPN22 gene

54

might have a protective role in Crohn's disease and Behcet's disease (Baranathan et al. 2007; Barrett et al. 2008). It is not clear why PTPN22 associates with certain ADs and not with others. However, it has been suggested that the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism strongly associates with ADs with a significant autoantibody component. There is some experimental data in support of this hypothesis. For example, the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism is associated with Graves Disease, which has a strong autoantibody component and there is the observation that association of PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism with RA is restricted to a subgroup positive for anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibody (Kallberg et al. 2007; McGonagle et al. 2009). However, this is not always the case as is seen in the case of Celiac Disease, which also has a strong autoantibody component but has no association with the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism (Rueda et al. 2005; Smyth et al. 2008; Viken et al. 2005).

There is a clear geographic gradient with regard to the frequency of the disease -associated T1858 allele in Europe (Burn et al. 2011). The T1858 allele is relative rare in southern European populations with a frequency of only 2% in Italy and 6% in Spain. The frequency increases northward through Europe reaching 8% in U.K, 12% in Sweden and 15.5% in Finland. The T1858 allele is almost absent in the Asian and African American populations (Ikegami et al. 2007; Lee et al. 2009; Mori et al. 2005; Zhang et al. 2008). One explanation for such a varied geographic difference in PTPN22 T1858 allele frequency may be that the polymorphism appeared recently during evolution and/or its frequency is severely affected by selection due to its protective effect against certain infections or diseases, for example, the T1858 allele has been found to have a protective role against Tuberculosis (Gomez et al. 2005; Lamsyah et al. 2009).

PTPN22 is a general autoimmunity gene like the MHC genes and CTLA4 gene. The T1858 allele increases the risk to multiple ADs as discussed above. PTPN22 contributes approximately 2% to the familial clustering in T1D compared to an approximately 40% contribution by HLA (Concannon et al. 2005). The PTPN22 T1858 allele behaves as a dominant variant, conferring an increased risk of disease already when present in single copy (Bottini et al. 2006; Gregersen et al. 2006). The risk conferred by *PTPN22* is variable among the ADs, but it is substantial in T1D and RA, with average reported odds ratios of 1.7–2.0 per single allele copy.

55

### 1.6.1.3 How does the Lyp R620W polymorphism effect T cell activation?

The C1858T polymorphism in the PTPN22 gene that is associated with a predisposition to autoimmunity, changes amino acid residue 620 from arginine to tryptophan in the Lyp protein (Begovich et al. 2004). It was originally proposed that the R620W polymorphism results in a loss of function of the protein, Lyp, leading to a hyperactive TCR. This was because the R620W polymorphism was thought to severely disrupt the Lyp-Csk complex (Begovich et al. 2004; Bottini et al. 2004; Vang et al. 2005). The residue 620, which is located in the P1 region of Lyp is important for interaction with the SH3 domain of Csk. As PEP and Csk in complex were reported to downmodulate TCR signalling in a cooperative manner (Cloutier and Veillette 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999), the inability of WLyp to bind Csk was expected to impair Csk mediated negative regulation of the TCR signalling resulting in hypereactive T cells. This model was supported by the finding that although <sup>R</sup> Lyp bound strongly to the SH3 domain of Csk, <sup>W</sup>Lyp was unable to bind to Csk (Begovich et al. 2004; Vang et al. 2005). The inability of Csk to bind to Lyp was thought to result in less suppression of TCR activity hence a more active TCR which could lead to autoimmunity in the periphery.

Unexpectedly however, the R620W polymorphism was found to be a gain-of function mutation by Vang et al (2005), resulting in an increase in the TCR signalling threshold rather than a decrease as was originally predicted. This study showed that when expressed in both Jurkat T cells and human primary T cells, both <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp downregulated TCR signalling in a dose dependent manner, but at equivalent expression levels <sup>W</sup>Lyp was consistently more potent at downregulating signalling via TCR. Lck mediated TCRζ chain phosphorylation, LAT phosphorylation, Lck (Tyr 394) phosphorylation and activation of the Erk2 kinase were observed to be reduced in <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing cells compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp. TCR mediated intracellular calcium flux was also inhibited more by <sup>W</sup>Lyp compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing cells (Vang et al. 2005). Additionally, activation of the proximal IL-2 promoter was also inhibited more by the <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing cells in comparison to the <sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing cells. This was detected by measuring levels of luciferase activity using a system containing the luciferase reporter gene driven by the nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT)/ activator protein-1 (AP1) transcription factor complex. Furthermore, T cells from the peripheral blood of T1D patients heterozygous for the R620W polymorphism secreted less IL-2 in response to CD3/CD28 costimulation than T cells from patients homozygous for the

<sup>R</sup>Lyp allele. Naive, memory, CD4<sup>+</sup>, CD8<sup>+</sup> and CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> T cell subsets were all observed to be similar between the two groups excluding the possibility that the reduced IL-2 levels was due to a skewing in these subsets. Importantly, stimulation of these T cells from patients with phorbol ester and ionomycin to bypass proximal TCR signalling resulted in very similar levels of IL-2 secretion between the two groups confirming that the effect of Lyp was at the level of signalling events immediately downstream of the TCR. In this study Vang et al (2005) also measured the catalytic activites of <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp immunoprecipitated from cells and observed that <sup>W</sup>Lyp was approximately 1.5 fold more active as a phosphatase than <sup>R</sup>Lyp despite not binding Csk. In support of the Vang et al (2005) study, Aarnisalo et al (2008) also reported a reduction in IL-2 production and decreased proliferation of CD4<sup>+</sup> cells from T1D patients carrying the <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing allele and a reduced intracellular calcium flux in response to TCR stimulation (Aarnisalo et al. 2008). Rieck et al (2007) in their study also observed that <sup>W</sup>Lyp was a more potent negative regulator of TCR signaling than <sup>R</sup>Lyp. They reported reduced calcium mobilization and IL-2 production by T cells from <sup>W</sup>Lyp homozygous and heterozygous subjects respectively when compared to T cells from <sup>R</sup>Lyp homozygous subjects (Rieck et al. 2007). The majority of published studies report a decreased TCR-mediated T cell activation in primary T cells from individuals homozygous or heterozygous for the <sup>W</sup>Lyp variant compared to individuals homozygous of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp variant. However, Zikherman et al (2009), by using phosphorylation of the MAPK Erk as a readout, after transfecting Jurkat cells with <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>W</sup>Lyp either alone or in conjunction with Csk and then stimulating T cells through the TCR/CD3 complex, reported the R620W polymorphism as a hypomorph leading to a loss of function (Zikherman et al. 2009). Phospho-Erk was significantly increased in cells co-expressing <sup>W</sup>Lyp and Csk. In addition, it was shown that calcium mobilisation in cells co-expressing <sup>W</sup>Lyp and Csk was more efficient in comparison to <sup>R</sup>Lyp and Csk. These results imply that the <sup>W</sup>Lyp phosphatase, when co-expressed with Csk, is a loss-of-function variant leading to increased TCR signalling following stimulation (Zikherman et al. 2009). Another exception to the gain-of function hypothesis is provided by a report on Myasthenia Gravis, whereby the R620W polymorphism was associated with increased TCR-induced IL-2 production (Lefvert et al. 2008). However, this result has not been replicated by other groups also investigating the effect of R620W polymorphism in Myasthenia Gravis (Chuang et al. 2009). Further research into the effect of the R620W polymorphism on T cell activation is required to substantiate the current view of the R620W polymorphism as a "gain-of-function" polymorphism.

57

The molecular mechanism by which the R620W polymorphism, which is not in the catalytic region, but is found approximately 300 amino acid residues downstream from the end of the catalytic PTP domain, may result in change in the PTP activity of the protein is poorly understood. It has been speculated that the non-catalytic portion may play a regulatory role in the function of the catalytic domain. The evidence for this comes from the observation that deletion of the C-terminal half of PEP results in a five fold increase in its PTP activity (Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999). Furthermore, it was recently demonstrated that the activity of Lyp is modulated by an intramolecular interaction between the proximal interdomain and the catalytic domain by studying serial truncation mutants of a recombinant form of Lyp (Liu et al. 2009). This study shows that the proximal portion of the interdomain of Lyp may directly interact with the catalytic domain and reduce its activity (Liu et al. 2009). Crystallization of the catalytic domain of the phosphatase also showed that the enzyme might be autoregulated by a reversible oxidation mechanism involving a Cys residue (Tsai et al. 2009). These studies suggest an interaction between the N and C termini of the protein. Therefore, it is plausible that the R620W polymorphism disrupts the autoregulatory function of the interdomain acting on the catalytic domain of the phosphatase thereby increasing its phosphatase activity. It is also probable that binding of ligands to the C-terminal of Lyp or PEP may affect the catalytic activity of Lyp or PEP. It has been observed that although <sup>R</sup>Lyp coimmunoprecipitated with Csk, no coimmunoprecipitation was observed between <sup>W</sup>Lyp and Csk (Vang et al. 2005). In the case of <sup>W</sup>Lyp, the loss of a binding partner such as Csk might lead to an increase in PTP activity due to the possible loss of the regulatory role played by the binding of the ligand.

A second hypothesis is that the R to W polymorphism at amino acid position 620 in the protein Lyp gives the P1 region of <sup>W</sup>Lyp an increased ability to interact with other proteins and these proteins bring about a more catalytically preferential conformation of the Lyp PTP domain (Vang et al. 2008). Currently, there are no experimental data to support this hypothesis. A third hypothesis is based on the observation that Lyp is negatively regulated by Lck mediated phosphorylation of an inhibitory tyrosine residue, which might be an important regulatory mechanism influencing TCR signalling. This Lck mediated regulation of Lyp is in turn dependent on interaction between Lyp and Csk, which is thought to facilitate the interaction between Lck and Lyp. This could mean that an abnormality in the Csk mediated post-translational modification of <sup>W</sup>Lyp leads to gain of function due to the lack of Lck mediated negative regulation (Fiorillo et al. 2010). However, this observation does not explain how the R620W polymorphism leads to a more potent PTP in vitro. Another

hypothesis is that the R620W polymorphism in Lyp changes the amount of free Lyp and bound Lyp in the cells (Vang et al. 2008). Assuming that there is an equilibrium between the free Lyp and the Lyp bound to known (Csk, Grb-2, c-Cbl) and unknown proteins, any skewing of this equilibrium may have profound cellular effects. In support of this hypothesis is the fact that in mice 25-50% of PEP is found bound to Csk (Cloutier and Veillette 1996). Assuming that this might also be the case for human Lyp then it is plausible that a disruption of Lyp-Csk interaction as in the case of <sup>W</sup>Lyp results in an increase in the pool of free Lyp for binding to other proteins. The increase in free Lyp coupled with the altered ligand specificity of the <sup>W</sup>Lyp may contribute to making <sup>W</sup>Lyp a more active PTP leading to a stronger inhibition of TCR signalling (Vang et al. 2008).

An altered subcellular localization of the protein Lyp due to new set of interacting partners of Lyp because of the R620W polymorphism may be another explanation for the observed increased inhibitory effect of <sup>W</sup>Lyp on TCR signalling (Vang et al. 2008). Lastly, alteration in the substrate specificities and/or substrate affinities of the <sup>W</sup>Lyp compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp may be responsible for the augmented TCR signalling observed with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing cells (Vang et al. 2008). All or some of these explanations or something other may lead to the augmented PTP activity observed in <sup>W</sup>Lyp. A thorough investigation is required to clarify how the polymorphisms lead to a more active PTP.

# 1.6.1.4 How does an apparent reduction in TCR stimulation lead to autoimmunity?

Based on the notion that Lyp W620 is a "gain-of function" polymorphism, it is hypothesised that the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform suppresses TCR signalling more potently than the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform. Although a decrease in TCR signalling resulting in autoimmunity is counterintuitive there is some evidence for a decrease in TCR signalling leading to autoimmunity in some ADs (Stanford et al. 2010). Reduced TCR signalling has been reported in T cells from NOD mice and in peripheral T cells from T1D patients (Buchs and Rapoport 2000; Zhang et al. 1998). Studies of SKG mice have provided additional evidence for an association between decreased TCR signalling and autoimmunity (Sakaguchi et al. 2003). It has been demonstrated in this and other mouse models that attenuation of TCR signalling due to a "loss of function" mutation of Zap70, one of the substrates of Lyp, results in dysregulated thymic selection and a spontaneous AD similar to RA (Hsu et al. 2009; Sakaguchi et al. 2003; Siggs et al. 2007).

There are several theories as to how a decrease in TCR signalling due to the R620W polymorphism could result in autoimmunity (Figure 1.10). One of the favoured hypotheses is that it may result in the survival of auto-reactive cells that would normally be deleted by negative selection in the thymus. Alternatively, the impact of <sup>W</sup>Lyp on TCR signalling may have an effect on the development and functioning of T regulatory cells (Figure 1.10). It may be the case that fewer T reg cells are generated in <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing individuals compared to individuals who are homozygous for the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform. Alternatively, there may be no difference in the number of T reg cells generated but their TCR signalling may be suppressed and therefore they may not be as effective in suppressing effector T cells as T reg cells expressing exclusively the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform. This hypothesis is supported by the finding that PEP is constitutively expressed in the thymus and PTPN22 knockout mice show anomalies in thymic selection like Zap-70 mutant mice. Normalisation of signalling in the thymus of the Zap-70 mutant SKG mice is able to rescue the phenotype of the SKG mice (Sakaguchi et al. 2003) and therefore it is reasonable to assume that normalisation of the signalling in the PTPN22 knockout mice would also rescue the reported anomalies of thymic selection.

Other mechanisms not involving a thymic selection defect by which the R620W polymorphism may result in autoimmunity have also been proposed. For example, an increase in activity of the Lyp in effector T cells might negatively impact the activity or expansion of the peripheral T reg cells in carriers of WLyp (Marson et al. 2007). In addition, decreased TCR signalling leading to a decreased IL-2 production by effector T cells may impair expansion of T reg cells. This is supported by the observation that T reg cells are highly dependent on IL-2, and decreased IL-2 levels has been shown to impair expansion of T reg cells in mouse T1D, and neutralisation of IL-2 in vivo induces autoimmunity in mice through a T reg mediated mechanism (Setoguchi et al. 2005; Tang et al. 2008; Yamanouchi et al. 2007). The PTPN22 gene has also been recently identified as being a target gene of Foxp3. (Marson et al. 2007). This study also showed that T reg cells express a lower amount of the phosphatase compared to effector T cells suggesting the existence of a direct mechanism by which the gain of function of Lyp can affect T reg function.

TCR signalling strength is also an important regulator of naive T cell differentiation and it is possible that a decrease in TCR signalling may affect the polarisation of naive T cells into specialised T helper (Th) subsets, for example by favouring the polarisation into Th1 subset in <sup>W</sup>Lyp carriers (Stanford et al. 2010). In T1D Th1 cells have been associated with the disease pathology. This hypothesis is supported by the observation that peripheral T cells

from <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing individuals have a different cytokine secretion pattern with reduced production of IL-10 (Rieck et al. 2007).

Alternatively, other mechanisms are also worth considering as the R620W polymorphism is only associated with ADs that have an autoantibody component. T follicular helper (Tfh) cells characterized by stable expression of CXCR5 receptor, play an important role in regulating humoral immunity by providing "help" to B cells and regulating their proliferation, immunoglobulin class switching and B cell homing into germinal centres (GC). Alternatively it could be the case that the R620W polymorphism affects B cell differentiation or tolerisation directly (Figure 1.10).

61



# Figure 1.10 Schematic diagrams showing how R620W Lyp polymorphism might predispose to autoimmunity

The R620W polymorphism associated with several ADs has been found to be a "gain of function" resulting in an increase in phosphatase activity of Lyp. This results in an increase in Lyp mediated suppression of TCR signalling increasing the TCR signalling thresholds. It has been hypothesied that the increase in TCR signalling thresholds may result in impaired negative selection in the thymus resulting in escape of autoreactive T cells and/or defective generation of T reg cells in the thymus and/or impaired suppression of autoreactive T cells by the T reg cells in the periphery resulting in autoimmunity. Increase in suppression of TCR signalling might also affect the function or development of T follicular helper (Tfh) cells which in turn may impact B cell development and maturation. The lack or reduced help provided by Tfh cells to B cells might lead to production of hyperactive B cells or may impair B cell negative selection leading to autoimmunity. <sup>W</sup>Lyp may also directly suppress BCR signalling impairing B cell negative selection and tolerisation resulting in predisposition to autoimmunity.

# 1.7 Project aims

It is clear from the genetic studies discussed above that there is a robust association between the R620W polymorphism in Lyp and ADs. Knowledge about the function of Lyp in T cell signalling is constantly growing. The prevailing consensus to date is that Lyp acts as a negative regulator of TCR signalling by acting immediately downstream of the TCR. The mechanism for this negative regulation by Lyp is thought to be due to Lyp mediated dephosphorylation of the Src family kinases Lck and FynT, Zap70, and the ITAMs in the CD3/ $\zeta$  chains (Cloutier and Veillette 1999; Gjorloff-Wingren et al. 1999; Wu et al. 2006). Lyp mediated dephosphorylation of the activatory loop of the negative regulatory kinase Csk is also thought to play a role in Lyp mediated negative regulation of TCR signalling (Vang et al. 2005). However, research in this field is at an early stage and several questions remain unanswered.

Even less is known about the molecular mechanism of how the R620W polymorphism in the protein Lyp results in predisposing individuals to ADs. The current consensus is that the R620W polymorphism is a gain-of-function polymorphism resulting in a decrease in TCR signalling which in turn eventually leads to ADs. If this is true, it would be of great interest to establish whether monoclonal antibodies selectively targeting the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform could have selective blocking effects. If it could be shown that such an antibody exclusively targeting the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform did have selective blocking effect on PTP *in vitro*, this would provide confidence for the generation of small molecule inhibitors designed to selectively block the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform. Such an inhibitor could prove a valuable reagent for further investigating the biology of Lyp and also for development of therapeutic strategies aimed at reducing the first aim of the project was to attempt to generate monoclonal antibodies specifically recognising either the R or W Lyp isoforms.

The cellular and molecular mechanisms underpinning the increase in Lyp phosphatase activity and leading to a predisposition to ADs are currently unknown. The most popular hypothesis for the R620W mediated predisposition to ADs is an impairment of thymic selection due to a decrease in TCR signalling associated with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform eventually leading to release of autoreactive T cells in the periphery which go on to result in

autoimmunity. Impairment of TCR signalling in the thymus may also affect the generation of natural T reg cells, which play a major role in mediating peripheral tolerance.

There are also several other hypotheses proposed to explain the molecular and cellular mechanisms by which the R620W polymorphism in Lyp leads to AD. However, there is currently no direct evidence to support any of these. Nevertheless, some studies have investigated the functional effect of the R620W polymorphism on T cells. These studies have explored the potential effect of the R620W polymorphism in TCR mediated cytokine production and calcium mobilization when comparing T cells expressing each of the two polymorphic forms of Lyp. One of these described studies looked at the effect of overexpression of Lyp isoforms by nucleofection of primary human T cells (Vang et al. 2005). Nucleofection is a non-viral electroporation based transfection method which utilises a device that delivers unique electrical parameters in order to introduce genes directly into the nucleus of the cells being transfected. This method can be highly toxic to cells, especially T cells. Hence, a better more stable method of transfecting T cells is required which can potentially be used to transduce primary T cells. Therefore, the second aim of this project was to generate recombinant Lyp expressing lentivirus plasmids that could be used to generate recombinant lentivirus particles expressing the <sup>R</sup>Lyp or the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoforms. The recombinant Lyp expressing lentiviruses were subsequently used to transduce T cells to generate stable permanently transduced T cell lines. Three previous studies have concentrated on the differences in cytokine production by T cells from patients who are either heterozygous or homozygous for the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform (Aarnisalo et al. 2008; Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005). In the above study no purification of different T cell subsets was carried out. As a consequence, the previous studies did not take into account possible skewing of T cell subsets and therefore it cannot be unambiguously stated that the differences observed in cytokine expression are due to the intrinsic effects of different Lyp isoforms on T cell function. Therefore the third aim of this project was to generate <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp transduced homogenous populations of cells by transducing leukaemic T cell lines with the recombinant <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp lentiviruses and the fourth aim of this project was to study the functional effects of overexpression of the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp isoforms in leukaemic T cells. Knowledge of how the overexpression of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform affects the function of a monoclonal population of T cells would allow further investigation and dissection of pathways that might be affected by Lyp.

The proposed hypothesis was that overexpressing R and W Lyp isoforms in T cells would lead to a decrease in activation status and cytokine production by the T cells expressing exogenous Lyp isoforms compared to controls not expressing exogenous Lyp and this reduction will be more profound in <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing T cells compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing T cells.

The specific aims of the project were:

- To generate monoclonal antibodies specific against the R and the W isoforms of Lyp.
- To generate recombinant lentivirus plasmids encoding the two isoforms of Lyp.
- To generate <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp expressing recombinant lentiviruses.
- To use the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp expressing recombinant lentiviruses to transduce leukaemic T cell lines to generate T cell lines permanently expressing either the R or the W isoforms of Lyp.
- To assess the TCR activation status of the leukaemic T cells expressing either the R or the W isoforms of Lyp.
- To assess cytokine expression by the leukaemic T cells expressing either the R or the W isoforms of Lyp.

# **Chapter 2**

# **Materials and Methods**

# 2.1 Reagents and consumables:

# 2.1.1 Antibiotics

Antibiotic solutions were sterile filtered through a 40µl syringe filter and stored in stocks at either -20°C or at 4°C for continuous use.

### Ampicillin

Ampicillin was purchased from Sigma Aldrich [Gillingham, Dorset, U.K.] and reconstituted in dH<sub>2</sub>O to give a 100mg/ml stock.

# 2.1.2 Antibodies

The primary antibody solutions, anti-Lyp, anti-GFP and anti-actin were aliquoted and stored at -20°C. The fluorescent and the HRP conjugated secondary antibodies were stored at 4°C for continuous use.

# Immunoblotting antibodies

The goat anti-Lyp polyclonal antibody was purchased from R&D systems [Abingdon, U.K.]. The rabbit anti-actin polyclonal antibody was purchased from Sigma Aldrich [Gillingham, Dorset, U.K.]. The horseradish peroxidase (HRP) conjugated goat anti-mouse and goat antirabbit antibodies were purchased from Bio-Rad [Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA]. The HRP conjugated rabbit anti-goat antibody was purchased from Sigma Aldrich [Gillingham, Dorset, U.K.]

Fluorescent conjugated anti-rat and anti-human antibodies for detecting protein expression

Anti-rat CD2 <sup>PE</sup> antibody was purchased from Serotec [Oxford, U.K.]. Aqua live/dead<sup>AmCyan</sup> stain was purchased from Invitrogen [Paisley, U.K.]. Anti human CD69 <sup>PE</sup> antibody was purchased from eBioscience [Hatfield, U.K.].

### 2.1.3 Cell media and associated reagents

Roswell Park Memorial Institute medium (RPMI), Dulbecco modified Eagle's minimal essential media (DMEM), L-glutamine, penicillin, streptomycin, sodium pyruvate and 0.5% trypsin in HBSS were purchased from Gibco, Invitrogen [Paisley, U.K].

### 2.1.4 Chemical reagents

Tris was obtained from Sigma and Tween 20 and Nonidet P-40 (NP-40) were supplied by BDH [Poole, Dorset, U.K]. All other reagents were purchased from Fisher Scientific [Leicester, U.K] unless stated otherwise.

### 2.1.5 Distilled water (dH<sub>2</sub>O)

Distilled water ( $dH_2O$ ) was obtained from a Millipore reverse osmosis system followed by filtration through two ion exchange resin columns using a Millipore Milli-Q system.

# 2.1.6 Foetal calf serum (FCS)

Foetal calf serum (FCS) was purchased from Gibco, Invitrogen [Paisley, U.K] and was heat inactivated at 56°C for an hour.

# 2.1.7 MACs Buffer

MACs Buffer (0.5% BSA (Sigma), 2mM EDTA (Sigma), GIBCO PBS (Invitrogen)) was sterile filtered using a  $0.2\mu$ m bottle top filter and store at 4°C.

# 2.1.8 Plasmid DNA

Plasmids for DNA sequencing and screening by restriction digestion were purified using an Invitrogen plasmid Mini-prep kit. Plasmid DNA for DNA sub-cloning was purified using a Qiagen Gel Extraction kit. Plasmids for transfection were prepared using an Invitrogen PureLink HiPure Plasmid filter Maxiprep kit and then stored at -20°C in TAE buffer.

# 2.1.9 Tissue culture plastic

All tissue culture flasks (T25, T75 and T180), tissue culture plates (6, 24 and 96 wells) and petri- dishes were supplied by Nunc [Thermo Fisher Scientific].

# 2.2 Cell based techniques

### 2.2.1 Cell counting by trypan blue exclusion

10µl of cell suspension was mixed with 10µl of 0.1% trypan blue in PBS, loaded on to an improved Neubauer haemocytometer [Weber Scientific International Limited, Lancing, U.K.] and viable cells counted at 100 times magnification under white light.

# 2.2.2 Cryopreservation of cell lines

Cells were removed from tissue culture and washed with PBS by centrifugation at 1800rpm for 3 minutes at 4°C. Cells were re-suspended in freezing buffer (90% FCS and 10% DMSO [Sigma]) to give  $0.5 - 2 \times 10^6$  cells per ml, and 1ml aliquots dispensed in to cryo-vials. The cryo-vials were placed in a Nalgene 5100 cryo-freezing container [Merc Laboratory Supplies, Dorset, U.K.] for 24 hours at -80°C before being transferred to liquid nitrogen. Cells were removed from cryopreservation by thawing rapidly at 37°C (water-bath) and then washing in PBS by centrifugation at 1500rpm for 5 minutes at 4°C, before being placed in culture.

#### 2.2.3 Flow cytometer

A FACS Calibur flow cytometer [BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA] fitted with an argon-ion (488nm) and red diode laser (635nm) and capable of four channels of fluorescent detection was used throughout this study. Acquired data was analysed using Summit [Dako Colorado, Inc] or FlowJo software (Tree Star Inc, Ashland, OR].

### Single colour immunoflourescent staining

1 x  $10^6$  cells were pelleted in 5ml FACS tubes by centrifugation at 1600 rpm for 5 minutes. The pellets were washed once with 300µl cold PBS and centrifuged at 1600 rpm for 5 minutes. For anti Rat CD2 and anti human CD69 staining, cells were resuspended in 30µl of 1/10 diluted anti Rat CD2<sup>PE</sup> or anti Rat CD69<sup>PE</sup> antibody. For SLY tetramer (HLA-A\*0201 biotinylated monomer was refolded with SLYNTVATL peptide and tetramerised using Streptavidin-PE [Invitrogen]) staining. 2.5µg SLY tetramer was used per stain. Cells were incubated for 15 minutes in the dark at room temperature. Cells were washed twice by adding 200µl of PBS and centrifuged at 1600rpm for 5 minutes. Supernatant was removed and the cells were resuspended in 300µl of PBS for immediate analysis or fixed with paraffin formaldehyde (PF). For fixation, cells were resuspended in 300µl of 1% PF and incubated at 4°C in the dark until analysis could be performed. Negative control wells (consisting of cells not expressing rat CD2 for anti Rat CD2 staining and unstimulated cells for anti CD69 staining) were included in all experiments. For anti CD69 and anti tetramer staining, unstained cells were also used as an additional control. In addition, for tetramer staining, a diabetes peptide tetramer (ALWGPDPAAA peptide, tetramerised using Streptavidin-PE [Invitrogen]) was also used as a negative control. Where GFP was the fluorochrome to be detected, cells were washed twice with PBS and resuspended in either 300µl of PBS for immediate analysis or 300µl of 1% PF and stored at 4°C in the dark until acquisition and analysis be performed.

### 2.2.4 Protein analysis

Immunoblotting techniques were used to detect the levels of Lyp expression in 293T cells that had been transfected with Lyp Lentivirus and Lyp pGEM plasmids, and also to screen hybridoma clones for antibody production against denatured full length Lyp. Actin was used as an internal control.

# Detergent lysis of cells

Cells were removed from culture, washed and counted. The cells were then pelleted and the supernatant was carefully removed. The pelleted cells were re-suspended in an appropriate volume of ice cold detergent lysis buffer (1ml lysis buffer per  $10^7$  cells). Either NP-40 (150mM NaCl, 50mM Tris-HCL pH 8.0, 25mM NaF, 1mM sodium orthovanadate 0.5% Nonidet P40) or RIPA (150mM NaCl, 50mM Tris pH 8.0, 1% NP-40, 0.5% Deoxycholic acid, 0.1%SDS) detergent lysis buffer containing protease inhibitors (10µg/ml Aprotinin, 10µg/ml Leupeptin, 10µg/ml Pepstatin A, 1mM EDTA, 1mM Phenylmethylsulfonylfluoride), which were added immediately prior to lysis, was used. Cells were allowed to lyse for 30

minutes on ice and unlysed cells/nuclear material removed by centrifugation (Beckham GS15R) at 1300rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was collected and mixed with 6X sample buffer (0.35M Tris pH 6.8, 1.65M Dithiothreitol, 33% glycerol, 10% SDS, 0.12 mg/ml bromophenol blue [Sigma Aldrich]. The cell lysate was then heated for 10 minutes at 70°C and if not immediately required for analysis stored at -20°C.

### SDS-Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis

Proteins were resolved using NuPAGE Novex 4-12% Bis-Tris pre-cast gels [Invitrogen] mounted in a XCell SureLock Mini-Cell [Invitrogen] which was filled with NuPAGE 1x MOPS SDS running buffer [Invitrogen], according to the manufacturer's instructions. SDS-PAGE samples were boiled for 10 minutes at 70°C and microfuged at 13000rpm for 30 seconds. Samples were loaded into the wells of the gel by careful pipetting using gel tips. For size discrimination of the resolved proteins, 10µl of SeeBlue Plus 2 prestained standard protein ladder [Invitrogen] was loaded into one well. The gels were resolved at 200 Volts for 1 hour.

### Immunoblotting

Polyvinylidenedifluoride (PVDF) membranes [Immobilon-P, Millipore, Bedford, MA] were cut to 7.5cm x 8cm size, wet with methanol for 10 seconds, rinsed in dH<sub>2</sub>O and equilibrated in 1x NuPAGE transfer buffer (5% of 20x NuPAGE transfer buffer and 10% Methanol in dH<sub>2</sub>O) until required. Two pieces of filter paper were also cut to 7.5cm x 8cm in size and placed in the 1x NuPAGE transfer buffer until required. Five blotting pads were soaked in 400mls of 1x NuPAGE transfer buffer until required. Following electrophoresis for one hour at 200 Volts, the gel was removed from the gel cassette trimmed and the gel, PVDF membrane, filter paper and blotting pads assembled according to manufactures instructions [Invitrogen XCell II Blot Module]. The gel/membrane/blotting pads assembly was carefully placed into the Invitrogen XCell II blot module and the Gel Tension Wedge inserted and locked into position. The lower buffer chamber was filled with 1x NuPAGE transfer buffer until the gel/membrane assembly was covered and the outer buffer chamber was filled with 650 ml dH<sub>2</sub>O. The lid was placed into position and the gel blotted at 30 Volts for 1 hour 30 minutes.

### Immuno-detection by Enhanced Chemiluminesence (ECL)

The non-specific binding sites of the PVDF membrane were blocked by placing it in blocking buffer (PBS containing 3% non-fat milk) overnight at 4°C. The membranes were then incubated for two hours in primary antibody at a dilution of 1 in 1600 for Lyp and 1 in 1000 for Actin in blocking buffer, by constant rocking at 4°C. The PVDF membrane was then rinsed briefly in PBS solution followed by a 5minute wash in wash buffer (0.05%Tween 20 in PBS) and two 5 minute washes in PBS, at room temperature by constant rocking. Secondary antibodies, anti-goat (for Lyp) and anti-rabbit (for Actin) were added at a dilution of 1 in 3000 in blocking solution and incubated for 1 hour by gentle rocking at room temperature. The membranes were rinsed then washed once in washing buffer for 5 minutes, followed by one wash in PBS for 5 minutes at room temperature by constant rocking. The membranes were then covered with a 1:1 mixture of ECL reagents 1 and 2 [Amersham] and allowed to react for 1 minute before being sealed in a polyethene sleeve. The membranes sealed in the polyethene sleeve were subsequently exposed to photographic film for 10 seconds to 20 minutes and the photographic film developed automatically using a Compact X2 Processor [X-Ograph Ltd., Wiltshire, U.K.]

# 2.3 Molecular Biology

In order to over-express Lyp, a lentiviral system known to be effective for transducing T cells was used. To achieve over-expression of R620 and W620 Lyp using lentiviruses, two parallel lentivirus plasmids expressing the R620 and W620 isoforms of Lyp were generated, and to allow potential identification of transduced cells, truncated rat CD2 and GFP were selected as reporter genes. The reporter gene was required to be expressed from the same mRNA as the gene of interest, Lyp, therefore a self-cleaving peptide, 2A, was introduced for the purpose. The generation of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP lentivirus plasmids first required the assembly of <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp, self-cleaving 2A peptide and CD2/GFP cassettes. A pUC x-2A-y vector was used for this purpose.

All DNA manipulations were carried out using autoclaved tips, tubes, vials and solutions. All polymerase chain reaction (PCRs) were performed on a Biometra Tpersonal PCR machine [Thistle Scientific].
Buffer	Contents
1 x TBE	5x TBE: 108g Tris, 55g Boric acid [Sigma Aldrich], and 40mls of
(1in 5 dilution of	0.5M EDTA pH 8.0
5x stock).	
Agarose gel loading	3.6mM Bromophenol Blue and 1.2M Sucrose
dye	
Lauria-Bertani (LB)	1% Tryptone Soya Broth [Oxoid, Basingstoke, U.K], 0.5% Yeast
	extracts [Oxoid] and 1% NaCl [Sigma Aldrich], buffered to pH 7.0
	then autoclaved and allowed to cool at room temperature.
LB Ampicillin broth	100µg/ml final ampicillin was added to cooled (below 50°C) LB
	broth, immediately prior to use.
LB Ampicillin plates	1.5% Agar granules added to LB broth, autoclaved and cooled to
	50°C before the addition of the ampicillin $(100\mu g/ml final)$
	concentration)

#### **Table 2.1 Buffers and Broths**

# 2.3.1 PCR

A number of different PCRs were carried out to molecularly clone the different cDNA sequences for the generation of the recombinant Lentivirus and other plasmids for this project. PCRs were primarily conducted out using Phusion polymerase [Finnzymes, Finland]. The only exceptions to this were the mutagenesis PCRs, which were carried out using Pfu Turbo [Stratagene]. All the PCR primers used for amplification, mutagenesis and sequencing of the DNA were obtained from MWG Biotech. The primers were reconstituted according to manufacturer's instructions using dH<sub>2</sub>O to achieve a concentration of 100pmol/ $\mu$ l and then diluted to 25pmol/ $\mu$ l.

Primer name	Primer Sequence	Description
Lyp 5' <i>Xba1</i> mutagenesis primer	<sup>5</sup> CCAGAAAGAACTCT <u>G</u> GAGTCCTTCTTTC <sup>3</sup>	G→C mutation to remove the internal <i>XbaI</i> site in Lyp cDNA.
Lyp 3' Xba1 mutagenesis primer	<sup>5</sup> 'GGTCTTTCTTGAGA <u>C</u> CTCAGGAAGAAAG <sup>3</sup> '	G→C mutation to remove the internal <i>XbaI</i> site in Lyp cDNA.
CD2 5'XbaI mutagenesis primer	<sup>5</sup> 'CTTGAGGATTCT <u>G</u> GAGATGGTCTC <sup>3</sup> '	G→C mutation to remove the internal <i>XbaI</i> site in the truncated rat CD2 cDNA.
3'CD2- <i>XbaI</i> mutagenesis primer	<sup>5'</sup> GAACTCCTAAGA <u>C</u> CTCTACCAGAG <sup>3'</sup>	G→C mutation to remove the internal <i>XbaI</i> site in the truncated rat CD2 cDNA.
5'Lyp- <i>KpnI</i> mutagenesis primer	<sup>5</sup> 'CTCCAAGTGGTAC <u>A</u> AGTTCTAAGATGTC <sup>3</sup> '	A → T mutation to remove the internal <i>KpnI</i> site in Lyp cDNA.
3'Lyp- <i>KpnI</i> mutagenesis primer	<sup>5</sup> 'GAGGTTCACCATGT <u>T</u> CAAGATTCTACAG <sup>3</sup> '	A → T mutation to remove the internal <i>KpnI</i> site in Lyp cDNA.

		$C \rightarrow T$ mutation to
		convert the
5'Lyp-tryp	<sup>5</sup> CTT CCT GTA <u>T</u> GG ACA CCT G <sup>3</sup>	Arginine form of
mutagenesis		Lyp into a
		Tryptophan form
	5. 21	$C \longrightarrow T$ mutation to
3'Lyp-tryp	<sup>5</sup> G AAG GAC AT <u>A</u> CCT GTG GAC <sup>3</sup>	convert the
mutagenesis		Arginine form of
		Lyp into a
		Tryptophan form
		Lyp amplification
Lyp 5'primer	<sup>5</sup> 'AAA <i>TCT AGA CCA GCC ATG</i> GAC CAA	primer
with Kozak	AGA GAA ATT CT <sup>3'</sup>	incorporating XbaI
sequence.		site and Kozak
		consensus sequence
Lyp 3'primer	<sup>5</sup> TGA ACC TTA <i>TAA CTT GTT TTT GAA TAA</i>	Lyp amplification
with Myc tag	AGA CTT CTT CTA GAC GAG CTC AAA <sup>3'</sup>	primer
		incorporating c-myc
		tag and <i>XhoI</i> site.
		Lyp amplification
Lyp 5'primer	<sup>5'</sup> AAA <i>TCT AGA GCC GCC ACC</i> ATG GAC	primer
with new Kozak	CAA AGA GAA ATT CT <sup>3'</sup>	incorporating Xbal
sequence.		site and most used
		Kozak consensus
		sequence
Lyp 3'primer	<sup>5</sup> GGTGGTTGA ACC TTA TAA <i>GAGCTC</i> AAA <sup>3</sup>	Lyp amplification
without myc tag		primer
		incorporating XhoI
		site.
L	L	L

	• ·······	
		CD2 sequencing
3' CD2	<sup>5'</sup> CA GAA CCT TCC TTG TCT ACA <sup>3'</sup>	primer to sequence
sequencing		Xbal site directed
primer for Xbal		mutagenesis
site mutagenesis		
3' Lyp XbaI	<sup>5'</sup> GA TAG GAC TGT GGT ACC TTT <sup>3'</sup>	Lyp sequencing
mutagenesis		primer to sequence
sequencing		Xbal site directed
primer .		mutagenesis
		5' primer
5' primer for	<sup>5</sup> AAA <i>GGT ACC</i> ATG AGA TGT AAA TTC <sup>3</sup>	incorporating KpnI
CD2		site for
amplification		amplification of
		truncated rat CD2
		sequence
		3' primer
3' primer for	<sup>5</sup> CTTCTCCTTTTTTGCCATTCGCCGGCGAA <sup>3</sup>	incorporating NotI
CD2	•	site for
amplification		amplification of
		truncated rat CD2
		sequence
		•
5'Lyp primer for	<sup>5'</sup> AAA <i>GAGCTC</i> ATCTGGGATGTA <sup>3'</sup>	5'Lyp primer
amplification of		incorporating a SacI
the missing Lyp		site for
DNA sequence		amplification of the
		missing DNA

3'Lyp primer for	<sup>5'</sup> GATTTGTGGTTT <i>ATGCAT</i> AAA <sup>3'</sup>	3'Lyp primer
amplification of		incorporating a
the missing Lyp		BsaAI site for
DNA sequence		amplification of the
		missing DNA
		sequence
5'primer for Lyp	<sup>5</sup> AAA <i>GGTACC</i> ATGGACC AAAGAGA AATT	5'Lyp amplification
amplification ·	CTG <sup>3'</sup>	primer
		incorporating a
		KpnI site for
		cloning Lyp into
		"y" site of pUC
		GFP-2A-y plasmid
3' primer for Lyp	<sup>5</sup> GTGGTGGTTGAACCTTATAA <b>ATT</b> CGCCGG	3'Lyp amplification
amplification	CGAAA <sup>3'</sup>	primer
		incorporating a NotI
		site for cloning Lyp
		into "y" site of
		pUC GFP-2A-y
		plasmid
5' primer for	<sup>5</sup> AAA <i>TCTAGAGCCGCCACC</i> ATGGTGAGCAA	C'OPP.
5' primer for	GGGC <sup>3'</sup>	5'GFP
GFP	GGGC	amplification
amplification		primer
		incorporating a
		XbaI site for
		cloning GFP into
		"x" site of pUC x-
		2A-y plasmid

3' primer for GFP amplification	<sup>5</sup> CTGCTCGACATGTTC <i>GAGCTC</i> AAA <sup>3</sup>	3'GFP amplification primer incorporating a <i>XhoI</i> site for cloning GFP into "x" site of pUC x- 2A-y plasmid
5'RFP amplification primer	<sup>5</sup> 'AAA <i>TCT AGA GCC GCC ACC</i> ATG GCC TCC TCC GAG AAC <sup>3</sup> '	5' RFP amplification primer incorporating the Kozak sequence and <i>XbaI</i> site.
3'RFP amplification primer	<sup>5'</sup> GCGGTGGTGGACAAGGAC <i>GAGCTC</i> AAA <sup>3'</sup>	3'RFP amplification primer incorporating the <i>XhoI</i> site.
5' Kozak GFP primer	<sup>5'</sup> AAA <i>TCTAGAGCCGCCACC</i> ATGGTG AGCAAGGGC <sup>3'</sup>	5' primer for GFP amplification incorporating <i>XbaI</i> , site to generate GFP-2A-Lyp plasmid.

		<u> </u>
3' Kozak GFP primer	<sup>5</sup> 'AAA <i>CTCGAG</i> CTTGTACAGCTCGTC <sup>3</sup> '	3' primer for GFP amplification incorporating <i>XhoI</i> site to generate GFP-2A-Lyp plasmid.
5'Lyp <i>KpnI</i> amplification primer	<sup>5</sup> AAA <i>GGTACC</i> ATGGACCAAAGAGAAATTC TG <sup>3</sup>	5' primer for Lyp amplification incorporating <i>KpnI</i> site to generate <b>GFP-2A-Lyp</b> plasmid.
3'Lyp <i>Notl</i> amplification primer	<sup>5</sup> 'AAA <i>GCGGCCGC</i> TTAAATATTCCAAGTTG GTGGTG <sup>3</sup> '	3' primer for Lyp amplification incorporating <i>NotI</i> site to generate <b>GFP-2A-Lyp</b> plasmid.
5' myc tag-2A sequencing primer	<sup>5'</sup> CAG GCC CAA TCT ATA GAA <sup>3'</sup>	5' sequencing primer to sequence the 2A-myc tag junction
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 1	<sup>5</sup> CAAGGCGATTAAGTTGGGTA <sup>3'</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids

5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 2	<sup>5</sup> 'GGTAGAACTATCCCTGATAA <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 3	<sup>5'</sup> GCTGAAAAAGGAAATCTGA <sup>3'</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 4	<sup>5</sup> 'CATTAGTTCAAACGCAGGAA <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 5	<sup>5</sup> 'TGCACCCTGCTAAATCAAGC <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 6	<sup>5</sup> 'TTGGAATCTCAACCACATGA <sup>3'</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 7	<sup>5</sup> 'CTACATCCCTCTTCTCTTATTA <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids

.

5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 8	<sup>5</sup> ACCAAGCAAGAGTGTAAAAC <sup>3</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 9	<sup>5</sup> CAGAATCTGTTCAGTCAAAT <sup>3</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 10	<sup>5</sup> 'ACGGCCACAAGTTCAGCGTG <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 11	<sup>5</sup> 'CGAGCTGAAGGGCATCGACT <sup>3</sup> '	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids
5'pUC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 sequencing primer 12	<sup>5</sup> TCCTGCTGGAGTTCGTGACC <sup>3</sup>	Sequencing primer to sequence entire puC Lyp-2A- GFP/CD2 plasmids

5' Lyp genotyping primer	<sup>5</sup> 'TCACCAGCTTCCTCAACCACA <sup>3</sup> '	5' primer for genotyping R620W polymorphism in Lyp
3' Lyp genotyping primer	<sup>5'</sup> TTTAAGGCAACTTCGTTGTTATAG <sup>3'</sup>	3' primer for genotyping R620W polymorphism in Lyp

#### Table 2.2 PCR primer sequences used in the generation of recombinant plasmids.

The primer name is shown alongside the sequence with any modifications to the cDNA that were introduced or the introduced of restriction sites and Kozak consensus sequence in the right hand column. Restriction endonuclease sites, Kozak consensus sequences and c-myc tag sequences are shown in the primer sequence in italics, any introduced stop codons are shown in bold and single base pair mutations in the cDNA sequence are underlined.

#### Amplification PCR using Phusion

A typical 50µl PCR reaction using Phusion polymerase [Finnzymes, Finland] contained the following reagents:

50ng of DNA template,

2.5mM of each dNTP [Invitrogen],

5X HF Phusion buffer [Finnzymes, Finland],

25pmoles of forward primer [MWG Biotech],

25pmoles of reverse primer [MWG Biotech],

 $dH_2O$  to take the reaction volume to  $50\mu l$ ,

and 0.5µl of Phusion polymerase [U/µl Finnzymes, Finland].

The PCR was performed on a Biometra Tpersonal PCR machine [Thistle Scientific]. Each PCR consisted of the following cycles:

Initial denaturing at 98°C for 3 minutes.

30 cycles of:

Denaturing : 98°C for 15 seconds.

Annealing: 55°C for 15 seconds (annealing temperature is dependent upon the specific primer used).

Extension: 72°C for 1 minute.

Followed by a final extension at 60°C for 4 minutes.

#### Pfu Turbo PCR

*Pfu Turbo* polymerase [Stratagene] was used for "Quick change" *in vitro* mutagenesis PCR. This reaction consisted of:

50ng of DNA template,

2.5mM of each dNTP [Invitrogen],

10X Pfu turbo buffer[Stratagene],

x pM of forward primer [MWG Biotech], (primer concentration dependent on the primer sequence and worked out using the following formula

y pM of reverse primer [MWG Biotech],

 $dH_2O$  to take the reaction volume to  $50\mu l$ ,

and 0.5µl of Pfu Turbo [U/µl Stratagene].

The PCR was performed on a Biometra Tpersonal PCR machine [Thistle Scientific]. Each PCR consisted of the following cycles:

Initial denaturing at 95°C for 30 seconds.

# 12 cycles of:

Denaturing :	95°C for 30 seconds.
Annealing:	55°C for 60 seconds (annealing temperature is dependent upon the specific primer used).
Extension:	68°C for 12 minute (extension time is dependent on the size of the plasmid containing the template DNA)

#### 2.3.2 Genotyping

Genotypping for the C1858T SNP was conducted using PCR restriction fragment length polymorphism. The genomic DNA was extracted using a Relia Prep<sup>TM</sup> gDNA tissue Miniprep system [Promega, U.K.]. A set of forward and reverse oligos shown in Table 2.2 previously used by (Bottini et al. 2004) were used to amplify a 215bp sequence of the genomic DNA by PCR. The PCR reaction was carried in a 50µl reaction using Phusion polymerase [Finnzymes, Finland] containing the following reagents:

50 ng of genomic DNA,

2.5 mM of each dNTP [Invitrogen],

5X HF Phusion buffer [Finnzymes, Finland],

25 pM of forward primer [MWG Biotech],

25 pM of reverse primer [MWG Biotech],

 $dH_2O$  to take the reaction volume to 50  $\mu$ l,

and 0.5  $\mu$ l of Phusion polymerase [U/ $\mu$ l Finnzymes, Finland].

The PCR was performed on a Biometra Tpersonal PCR machine [Thistle Scientific]. Each PCR consisted of the following cycles as described by (Bottini et al. 2004):

30 cycles of:

Denaturing : 95°C for 30 seconds.

Annealing: 60°C for 30 seconds

Extension: 72°C for 30 seconds.

Followed by a final extension at 60°C for 4 minutes.

The amplified 215bp fragment of the PTPN22 gene sequence encompassing the C1858T polymorphism was genotyped by *XcmI* restriction endonuclease digestion as described in section 2.3.5.

#### 2.3.3 Agarose gel electrophoresis

PCR products and DNA fragments were separated and visualised by agarose gel electrophoresis. 1% (w/v) agarose [Invitrogen] in 1x TBE buffer was melted in a microwave oven and allowed to cool before the addition of  $0.4\mu g/ml$  of ethidium bromide. The agarose was poured into a gel casting tray, an appropriate size comb inserted and allowed to set. After PCR amplification using Phusion polymerase,  $5\mu l$  of the sample was loaded onto a 1% (w/v) agarose gel containing ethidium bromide ( $0.4\mu g/ml$ ) with  $5\mu l$  of loading buffer. In addition,  $3\mu l$  of 1Kb Plus DNA ladder [Invitrogen] was also loaded onto the gel. The gels were run at 120 Volts for 60 minutes. The DNA within the gel was visualised using a UV transilluminator and the images captured on a digital camera using a Bio Rad gel documentation system.

#### 2.3.4 Purification of PCR products

PCR products were purified using an Invitrogen PCR purification kit prior to restriction endonuclease digestion. The manufacturer's protocol was used for the PCR purifications. In brief, the DNA was bound to a silica membrane, washed and then eluted using 50µl of elution buffer or TAE. The concentration was determined by absorbance at 260nm.

#### 2.3.5 Restriction endonuclease digestion

The PCR products and plasmids were digested using the relevant restriction endonucleases. All the restriction endonucleases were purchased from New England Biolabs [Hitchin, Herts, U.K]. PCR products and plasmid vectors were restricted using restriction endonucleases to produce complimentary DNA ends before ligation reactions were performed. A typical 50µl restriction digest reaction contained 5µl of 10 x NEB Buffer, 20-30µl of cDNA and 1µl of NEB restriction endonuclease (if a double digest was required,  $1\mu l$  each of the two restriction endonucleases). The reactants were then briefly mixed and incubated for 2 hours at 37°C.

#### 2.3.6 Purification of restricted PCR products and vectors

The restricted PCR products and plasmid vectors were purified from agarose gels using a Qiagen QIAquick gel purification kit [Qiagen Crawley, West Sussex, U.K]. To purify the restricted PCR products and restricted plasmid vectors from an agarose gel, the product was loaded into a 1% agarose gel with ethidium bromide, the gel slice containing the DNA band was excised with a clean sharp scalpel, the size of the gel slice minimized by removing excess agarose and the DNA extracted according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the agarose was dissolved in sodium iodide, the DNA bound to a silica matrix, washed and eluted into 50µl of elution buffer. The concentration was determined by absorbance at 260 nm.

#### 2.3.7 Ligation

Purified restricted inserts and plasmid vectors were ligated using T4 DNA Ligase [New England Biolabs]. Per recombinant plasmid, four to five ligation reactions with a varying vector to insert ratio (usually 1:0, 1:3, 1:3.5, 1:4) were set up. Typically, a 10µl ligation reaction containing 1µl of 10 x Ligase reaction buffer, 0.5µl T4 DNA ligase, 1µl vector, Xµl insert (a 3 fold molar excess of insert calculated by (3x ((mass (ng) of vector x size (kb) of insert)/size (kb) of vector) was used) was prepared, mixed briefly and incubated for 15 to 20 minutes at room temperature.

The ligated DNA was transformed into bacteria directly from the ligation mix.

#### 2.3.8 Transformation

The ligated plasmid DNAs were transformed into 50µl aliquots of competent *Escherchia Coli* strain, DH5 $\alpha$ , using heat shock for 20 seconds at 42°C. Transformed bacteria were then grown without selection in 950 µl of LB medium for 1 hour at 37°C to allow synthesis of plasmid-encoded antibiotic resistant proteins. The bacteria were then centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 2 minutes, 950µl of the supernatant removed, the pellet re-suspended in remaining 50µl of LB and streaked on to LB agar plates containing 100 µg/ml of ampicillin and allowed to grow for 16 hours at 37°C.

#### 2.3.9 Plasmid selection

Following transfection by heat shock, 1ml cultures were centrifuged to pellet the bacteria which was then re-suspended in 50µl of LB broth and streaked onto LB-ampicillin plates and allowed to grow for 16 hours in an incubator at 37°C. Bacterial cultures from frozen stocks were directly streaked onto LB-Ampicillin plates and allowed to grow for 16 hours in an incubator at 37°C.

#### 2.3.10 Bacterial colony screening

Bacterial colonies were screened by restriction digestion analysis of DNA isolated from cloning and identity confirmed by DNA sequencing. Ampicillin resistant bacterial colonies were picked from the ampicillin agar plate and grown for 16-18 hours in 5mls of LB broth containing 100  $\mu$ g/ml of ampicillin. The plasmid DNA was extracted for each clone and the DNA quantified using a spectrophotometer. Subsequently, the DNA was screened by restriction endonuclease digestion. Typically, 5  $\mu$ l of purified DNA was digested as described above but in a 15  $\mu$ l total volume using specific restriction endonuclease(s), which were dependent on the recombinant being screened.

#### 2.3.11 Plasmid DNA isolation

Following a restriction endonuclease digestion screen, the positive LB broth cultures of single colonies picked from agar plates and inoculated in 5 ml LB-Ampicillin ( $100 \mu g/ml$ ) broth were subsequently, used as starter cultures to inoculate a much larger LB broth culture. Typically, 1ml of starter culture was used to inoculate 500 mls of LB-Ampicillin broth and incubated overnight at 37°C on an orbital shaker. Bacteria were collected by centrifugation at 6000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C on a Sorvall Evolution centrifuge. Plasmids were isolated from 500 ml LB-culture using an Invitrogen PureLink HiPure Plasmid filter Maxiprep kit according to manufactures protocol. In brief, the bacteria were lysed and the DNA bound to a silica matrix and following a wash, the DNA was eluted in elution buffer then precipitated using isopropanol and 70% ethanol and re-constituted in 500 µl of TBE buffer. The DNA was stored at -20°C unless immediately required.

#### 2.3.12 Storage of bacterial clones

 $500 \ \mu$ l of a 5ml starter culture was mixed in a 1:1 ratio with glycerol freezing buffer (65% glycerol, 0.1M MgSO<sub>4</sub> and 0.23M Tris pH 8.0) and stored at -80°C.

#### 2.3.13 DNA sequencing

The recombinant plasmids generated were DNA sequenced using the Big Dye TM Terminator Cycle Sequencing Kit [Perkin Elmer]. ClustalW2 software available online at [http://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/msa/clustalw2/] was used to align the sequences. The sequencing reaction contained:

200 to 300ng of plasmid DNA,

2.5pmol of either forward or reverse sequencing primer,

1µl of Big Dye 3.1 [Applied Biosystems] containing fluorescent tagged dideoxynucleotides (ddNTPs).

3µl of Big Dye 3.1 buffer and

dH<sub>2</sub>O to make the reaction volume up to 15µl

The sequencing reaction was performed on a Biometra Tpersonal PCR machine [Thistle Scientific] and consisted of 25 cycles of the following steps: 96°C for 15 seconds, 50°C for 30 seconds and 60°C for 4 minutes.

Following the reaction, the DNA was precipitated by adding  $35 \,\mu$ l of 100% ethanol, incubating on ice for 5 minutes and subsequently collected by centrifuging for 10 minutes at 13000 rpm. The DNA was then washed once again with 50  $\mu$ l of 70% ethanol. The DNA pellet was left to air dry for 5 minutes before sequencing by the DNA sequencing facility of Cardiff University [Central Biotechnology Services, Henry Wellcome Research Institute, Cardiff University] using a ABI prism 3130X1 Genetic Analyzer.

#### 2.3.14 Plasmid vectors

The plasmid vectors used within this project, pUC x-2A-y, pUC x-2A-GFP, Lenti-SxW, pGEM-4Z, pCS2 and Lenti SeW were kindly provided by Mr Matthew Ketterling [Department of Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry]. The Lenti-CD2 plasmid which was used as a control was generated in the department by Dr Laurence Pearce [Department of

Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry]. All the recombinant pUC and lentivirus plasmids generated in this project were designed using Vector NTI® Software, Invitrogen.

#### 2.3.15 "Quick Step" in vitro mutagenesis

"Quick step" *in vitro* mutagenesis was used to remove internal *XbaI* and *KpnI* sites from the Lyp coding sequence, an *XbaI* site from the rat CD2 coding sequence and to execute the Arginine to Tryptophan change at position 620 of Lyp. For each modification, sense and antisense primers (Table 2.2) incorporating a change in a single nucleotide were designed and ordered from MWG biotech. Each mutagenesis PCR reaction was carried out using high fidelity Pfu turbo polymerase [Stratagene] and specific cycling parameters (initial denaturing at 95°C for 30seconds, 12 cycles of 95°C for 30seconds, 55°C for 60seconds, 68°C for 12 minutes). DpnI digestion was performed by adding 1µl of DpnI to 25µl of PCR product and incubating at 37°C for two hours to cleave the methylated parental DNA. DpnI digested DNA was then transformed into DH5 $\alpha$  competent cells. Colonies were picked and grown in 5ml cultures followed by extraction of the plasmid DNA using an Invitrogen mini prep kit. The mutant DNA was screened by restriction endonuclease digest and confirmed by sequencing.

#### 2.4 Tissue culture and lentivirus production

#### 2.4.1 Culture conditions

Cells were cultured in either RPMI or DMEM (4.5g/L glucose and L-Glutamine), with 10% heat-inactivated FCS, 100 IU/ml penicillin and 100  $\mu$ g/ml streptomycin, 2mM L-glutamine, 1mM sodium pyruvate unless mentioned otherwise. Cells were maintained at 37°C in a Heraeus incubator with a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Adherent and non-adherent cells were grown to 50-90% confluence before being split. When splitting non-adherent cells, the tissue culture flask was tapped twice on the side to release the slightly sticky cells. The cells were then removed from the flask, filtered and returned to the tissue culture plastic. Adherent cells were split by incubating the cells with 0.5% trypsin in HBSS. The media was removed from the cells, and the cells were rinsed once with PBS and incubated with warm trypsin for 5-7 minutes. Cells were then removed from the plastic, filtered, washed with PBS by centrifugation and finally passed through a 29G needle to create a single cell suspension

before being returned to the tissue culture plastic. Cells grown in tissue culture plates or petridishes were placed in a ventilated plastic container with a small reservoir filled with PBS

Cell Line	Description	Maintenance
293 T (HEK) E6.1 (Jurkat)	Human Embroynic Kidney cell linederived from adenoviral transformationof kidney cells from a healthy abortedfetus. 293T cells transfect very easily andhave been used for lentivirus production.Human leukaemic T cell lymphoblast	Cultured in 10% FCS- DMEM (D10) media and split 1:10, 2 times a week.
	<ul> <li>cell line, clonal derivative of Jurkat T</li> <li>cell line. The Jurkat cell line was</li> <li>established from the peripheral blood of</li> <li>a 14 year old boy.</li> <li>Clone E6.1 cells produce large amounts</li> <li>of IL-2 after stimulation with phorbol</li> <li>esters and either lectins or monoclonal</li> <li>antibodies against the T3 antigen (both</li> <li>types of stimulants are needed to induce</li> <li>IL-2 production).</li> </ul>	Cultured in 10% FCS-RPMI (R10) media and split 1:3, 2- 3 times a week.
E6.1 gag <sup>+</sup>	E6.1 cells infected with lentivirus particles generated from recombinant plasmid containing pSLY -TCR Alpha.T2A.beta (kindly provided by Dr John Bridgeman, Department of Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry, Cardiff University)	Cultured in 10% FCS-RPMI (R10) media and split 1:3, 2- 3 times a week.

H9 (HuT78)	H9 cell line is a clonal derivative of HuT 78 cell line which was derived from peripheral blood of a 50 year old male patient with Sezary syndrome.	Cultured in 10% FCS-RPMI (R10) media and split 1:3, 2- 3 times a week.
H9 gag⁺	H9 cells infected with lentivirus particles generated from recombinant plasmid containing pSLY – TCR Alpha.T2A.beta. (H9 gag <sup>+</sup> cell line was kindly provided by Dr John Bridgeman, Department of Infection, Immunity and Biochemistry, Cardiff University)	Cultured in 10% FCS-RPMI (R10) media and split 1:3, 2- 3 times a week.

#### Table 2.3 Description of established cell lines used.

#### 2.4.2 Lentivirus production

Lentiviruses are diploid single stranded RNA viruses belonging to the retrovirus family. Lentiviruses are composed of two copies of RNA, a nuclear capsid, a membrane associated matrix, a capsid, envelope proteins, enzymes such as Integrase, Reverse Transcriptase, Protease and accessory proteins, Vip, Vpr, Vpu, Nef, Tat, and Rev (Buchschacher and Wong-Staal 2000). Lentiviruses are capable of infecting both dividing and non-dividing cells because their pre-integration complex consisting of matrix, vpr and integrase contains a localisation sequence that allows them to manipulate nuclear import machinery of a cell, allowing them to enter an intact nuclear membrane (Buchschacher and Wong-Staal 2000). Replication deficient HIV-1 based lentiviruses were produced using a three-plasmid transfection system (Buchschacher and Wong-Staal 2000). A packaging cell line was trainsiently transduced with three plasmids. First plasmid encodes the gene of interest flanked by a self inactivationg viral LTR and psi sequence (packaging signal) and driven by spleen focus forming virus (Sffv) promoter known to be proficient at driving gene expression in T cells. A second and third plasmids, pCMVdelta8.91 (coding the *gag/pol and rev* proteins) and pMD2G (coding the vesicular stomatitis virus G protein), respectively. pCMV delta8.91 and pMD2G lack the psi sequence therefore cannot be packaged into a virions. Only the first plasmid encoding the gene of interest contains the psi sequence and is packaged into virions.

A total of  $6 \times 10^6 293T$  cells were cultured in a T75 flask with complete DMEM medium 24 hrs prior to transfection with plasmid DNA. A few minutes prior to transfection, the media was replaced with 8mls of fresh medium. A lipid based transfection kit, Effectine [Qiagen], was used according to manufacturer's instructions to produce lentivirus particles. Briefly, to transfect cells in a T75 flask, 1µg of Lenti Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 plasmid was mixed with 0.5µg of pMD2G plasmid and 0.75µg of pCMVdelta8.91 plasmid and 300µl of EC buffer was added to the mixture followed by 16µl of the Enhancer reagent, which condenses the plasmid DNAs. The plasmid DNAs, EC buffer and Enhancer mixture was then vortexed for 1 second and incubated for 2-5 minutes at room temperature. Subsequently, 60µl of Effectine reagent was added to the DNA, EC buffer, Enhancer mixture, vortexed for 5-10 seconds and incubated for 5 - 10 minutes at room temperature. The Effectine reagent coats the condensed DNA in lipid, which allows it to enter the cells. After 5 - 10 minutes of incubation, 3 ml of fresh complete DMEM medium was then added to the DNA transfection complexes before being added to the T75 flask. Cells were maintained for 72 hours at 37°C in a Heraeus incubator with a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

Viral harvest was carried out at 48hrs and 72hrs post transfection. The media supernatant was harvested at 48 hrs and replaced with 8mls of fresh DMEM medium, followed by another harvest at 72 hrs. Cell debris was removed from the supernatant by centrifugation at 3000 rpm for 5 minutes. The harvested virus was subsequently concentrated by centrifugation at 600 000 rpm for 2hrs at 4°C in a Beckman Coulter Optima<sup>TM</sup> L-100 XP ultracentrifuge. The virus pellet was then resuspended in 300 - 500µl of DMEM media with no additives and stored at -80°C in 70µl aliquots.

#### 2.4.3 Viral transduction of T cell lines

The H9<sup>gag+</sup> and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cell lines were each transduced with either <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 lentivirus particles to generate the H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+ CD2</sup> cell lines. Viral transduction was carried out by adding 64µl of concentrated lentivirus particles drop-wise to each well of a 24 well tissue culture plate containing 2 x 10<sup>5</sup> cells per well in

500µl of complete RPMI media. The cells were then incubated for 48-72 hours at 37°C before the transduction efficiency was checked by flow cytometry.

# 2.5 T cell based functional assays

# 2.5.1 Enrichment of rat CD2 expressing cells using anti PE magnetic beads

Lentiviral transduced cells were harvested into a 15ml Falcon tube and centrifuged. The supernatant was removed and the cells were washed once with 1ml of PBS. Cells were then incubated for 15-10 minutes in the dark with 15µl of anti-rat CD2 PE antibody per 10<sup>7</sup> cells. Cells were then washed once and rat CD2 expressing cells enriched according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, cells were resuspended in MACs buffer and stained with anti-PE biotin conjugate beads. A MS column was prepared and cells were washed once and passed through the column. Rat CD2 positive cells, which were bound to the column, were harvested into a sterile 15 ml falcon tube. This rat CD2 enriched cell fraction was then expanded in culture.

#### 2.5.2 T cell activation

#### SLY (SL9) gag peptide

The SLY peptide sequence encoding SLYNTVATL was purchased from Severn Biotech Ltd [Kidderminister, Worcs, U.K.]. The SLY peptide is HLA-A2 specific. The peptide was reconstituted in DMSO to give a stock concentration of 5mg/ml and stored in 30µl aliquots at -20°C.

The HLA-A2 restricted B cell line, C1R, was used as a source of antigen presenting cells (APCs) for the activation of T cells using the SLY peptide. A day prior to the activation, the T cell lines (E6.1 cells were HLA-A3 and H9 cells were HLA-A1 restricted) were rested overnight at a density of  $1 \times 10^6$  cells per ml in complete RPMI media supplemented with 2% FCS (R2). The following day, 45 000 APCs per well, were pulsed with varying concentration of peptide (from  $10^{-3}$ M to  $10^{-9}$ M) or left unpulsed (control) for one hour in R2 media at  $37^{\circ}$ C. Following an hour incubation, the 96 well plate was washed once with complete R2 media

and 150,000 T cells in 100µl were added to each of the well at a 1:3 APCs: T cells ratio. The cells were then incubated for 24 hours at 37 °C. After 24 hours, the supernatants were harvested and stored at -80 °C for cytokine analysis. The cells were then harvested, washed and incubated with anti-human CD69<sup>PE</sup> antibody and analysed by flow cytometry for CD69 expression.

#### 2.5.3 IL-2, IL-10 and MIP-1β ELISAs

#### IL-2 ELISAs

The levels of IL-2 in culture supernatents was analysed using an IL-2 ELISA kit [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K]. The IL-2 ELISA was carried out on supernatants followings peptide stimulation of all eight cell lines, H9gag<sup>+</sup>, H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+</sup> rCD2 cell lines and E6.1gag<sup>+</sup>, E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> rCD2 cell lines. ELISA plates were coated with 100µl of 1 µg/ml anti-human IL-2 capture antibody diluted in 1X reagent diluent [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] and incubated overnight at room temperature. Next day, the wells were aspirated and washed three times with PBS + 0.05% Tween-20 (Sigma). To each well was then added  $300\mu$ l of 1x Reagent dilutent and the plates incubated at room temperature for 2 hours. After incubation, the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously. 100µl of diluted samples were added in duplicates. E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> (Jurkat) cell supernatants were diluted 1in 2.5 in reagent dilutent for the IL-2 assay whereas H9<sup>gag+</sup> (Hut78) cell supernatants were diluted 1 in 4 with reagent dilutent. Control standards were also added starting with 1000 pg/ml with doubling dilutions down to 15.6 pg/ml diluted in the 1x reagent dilutent and samples incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. After incubation the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described. To each well was added 100µl of a 1 in 180 diluted IL-2 detection antibody. The plates were once again incubated at room temperature for 1.5 hours after which the plates were aspirated and the wells washed three times as previously described. To each well was then added 100 µl of a 1:10,000 diluted strepavidin HRP after which plates were incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. The wells were then aspirated and washed three times as previously described.  $100 \,\mu$ l of colour substrate [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] was added to each well and the colour allowed to develop for approximately 2-5 minutes in

the dark. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 50  $\mu$ l of stop solution [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] to each well before reading the plate at 450-650nm

#### IL-10 ELISAs

The levels of IL-10 in culture supernatents was analysed using an IL-10 ELISA kit [BioLegend, Cambridge, U.K]. The IL-10 ELISA was carried out on supernatants following peptide stimulation of H9gag<sup>+</sup>, H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and H9<sup>gag+</sup> rCD2 cell lines. The IL-10 ELISA was carried out according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly ELISA plates were coated with 100µl of IL-10 capture antibody diluted in PBS and incubated overnight at room temperature. Next day, the wells were aspirated and washed three times with PBS + 0.05% Tween-20. To each well was then added 300µl of 1x Reagent dilutent [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] and the plates incubated at room temperature for 2 hours. After incubation the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described and 100µl of H9<sup>gag+</sup> (Hut78) cell supernatants diluted 1 in 10 with reagent dilutent was added in duplicates. Control standards were also added starting with 500pg/ml of IL-10 with doubling dilutions down to 15.6 pg/ml diluted in the 1x reagent dilutent. Samples were then incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. After incubation, the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described. To each well, was added 100µl of 1 in 200 diluted IL-10 detection antibody. The plates were once again incubated at room temperature for 1 hour after which the plates were aspirated and the wells washed three times as previous. To each well was added 100 µl of diluted HRP conjugated antibodies, for IL-10 this was avidin HRP conjugate diluted 1:10,000 in reagent dilutent and the plates were incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes. The wells were then aspirated and washed three times as previously described. 100 µl of colour substrate [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] was then added to each well and the colour allowed to develop for approximately 2-5 minutes in the dark. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 50  $\mu$ l of stop solution [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] to each well before reading the plate at 450-650nm

#### MIP-1β ELISAs

The levels of MIP-1ß in culture supernatents were analysed using a MIP-1ß ELISA kit [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K]. The MIP-1<sup>β</sup> ELISA was carried out on supernatants following peptide stimulation of E6.1gag<sup>+</sup>, E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> rCD2 cell lines. The MIP-1B ELISA was carried out according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, ELISA plates were coated with 100µl MIP-1β capture antibody diluted in 1x reagent dilutent [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] and incubated overnight at room temperature. Next day, the wells were aspirated and washed three times with PBS + 0.05%Tween-20. To each well was then added 300µl of 1x Reagent dilutent and the plates incubated at room temperature for 2 hours. After incubation the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described and 100µl of 1in 2.5 diluted samples in reagent dilutent added in duplicates. Control standards were also added starting with 1000 pg/ml of MIP-1 $\beta$  with doubling dilutions down to 15.6 pg/ml diluted in the 1x reagent dilutent. Samples were incubated for 2 hours at room temperature. After incubation, the wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described. To each well was added 100µl of lin 200 diluted MIP-1 $\beta$  detection antibody. The plates were once again incubated at room temperature for 1.5 hours after which the plates were aspirated and the wells washed three times as previously described. To each well was then added 100  $\mu$ l of 1 in 200 diluted strepavidin HRP after which plates were incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. The wells were aspirated and washed three times as previously described. 100 µl of colour substrate [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] was added to each well and the colour allowed to develop for approximately 2-5 minutes in the dark. The reaction was stopped by the addition of  $50 \,\mu$ l of stop solution [R&D systems, Abingdon, U.K] to each well before reading the plate at 450-650nm.

#### 2.6 Monoclonal Antibody Production

#### 2.6.1 Animals

All mice used for hybridoma generation (both sources of antibody producing B cells and feeder cells) were of the Balb/c strain and were bred in house at the Biomedical Services Unit (BSU) located at the School of Medicine, Heath Park, Cardiff University.

#### 2.6.2 Preparation of antigens

11 amino acid long peptides encompassing the R620 (peptide B-PLPVRTPESFC) or the W620 (peptide A-PLPVWTPESFC) isoforms of PTPN22 were synthesised (in house by Ms Miriam Vigar) and checked by mass spectroscopy[Central Biotechnology Services, Henry Wellcome Research Institute, Cardiff University]. The peptides were coupled to bovine serum albumin (BSA) using an m-maleimidobenzoyl N-hydroxysuccinimide ester (MBS) heterobifunctional cross-linker and the conjugation checked by mass spectroscopy and Coomassie blue stained protein gel.

#### 2.6.3 Coupling of Lyp peptides to bovine serum albumin (BSA)

1g of bovine serum albumin (BSA) was dissolved in 100mls of 0.01M phosphate buffer pH7 (1 in 10 dilution of 0.1M stock solution consisting of 57.7mls of 1M Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> 42.3mls of 1M NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> and 900mls of H<sub>2</sub>O). 5mg of heterobifunctional cross-linker m-maleimidobenzoyl N-hydroxysuccinimide ester (MBS) was dissolved in 333.3 $\mu$ l of Dimethylformamide (DMF). The MBS and BSA solutions were mixed by adding 140 $\mu$ l of MBS solution in 1ml of BSA solution and rotated for 30 minutes at room temperature. Subsequently, 0.05M Phosphate buffer pH6 (1 in 2 dilution of 0.1M stock solution consisting of 12.0mls of 1M Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> 88.0mls of 1M NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub> and 900mls of H<sub>2</sub>O) was used to purify the BSA/MBS solution using low pressure liquid chromatography. Finally, 500 $\mu$ l of H<sub>2</sub>O was added to the purified BSA/MSA solution.

2.8mg of each peptide (2.8mg of peptide A and 2.8mg of peptide B) were dissolved in 76µl of DMF each. 1ml of purified BSA/MBS solutions was rapidly added to each of the dissolved peptide solutions and mixed. 8.25µl of 2M NaOH was added immediately to both the peptide A/BSA/MBS and peptide B/BSA/MBS solutions. Next, the peptide/BSA/MBS solutions were rotated for 3 hours at room temperature before adding 2.25mls of 0.1M ammonium bicarbonate to each of the two peptide/BSA/MBS solutions. Subsequently, the peptide/BSA/MBS solutions were snap frozen by rotating the falcon tubes containing the solutions in a dry ice/ethanol bath to form a thin frozen layer sheet around the circumference of the falcon tubes. The samples were then lyophilised overnight and stored at -20°C until

required. The coupled proteins were checked by mass spectroscopy [Central Biotechnology Services, Henry Wellcome Research Institute, Cardiff University] as well as protein gels with coomassie blue staining.

#### 2.6.4 Immunisation schedule

BSA conjugated <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides were used to immunise mice. Three mice per peptide were initially immunised subcutaneously with 100µg of peptide/carrier conjugate mixed 1:1 with complete Freund's adjuvant. The mice were subsequently boosted with 100µg of peptide/carrier conjugate mixed 1:1 with incomplete Freund's adjuvant at 2 weeks, 4 weeks and again at 6 weeks. The antibody titre in the sera directed against <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides was measured 12 days after the last immunisation using an Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA). Four days prior to fusion and harvest of splenocytes, the mouse selected for this purpose was boosted intra-peritoneally for a final time with 50µg of conjugated peptide in PBS.

#### 2.6.5 Measuring the polyclonal antibody titre in sera of immunised mice

Blood was used to measure the antibody titre in the serum of the six immunised mice. Firstly, the mouse was restrained and the tip of the tail sprayed with ethyl chloride BP [Acorus Therapeutics Limited, Durham, U.K.] and allowed to numb. A small section of the tail was removed at its tip and 30-50µl of blood taken by aspirating with a Gilson P200 pipette fitted with a small pipette tip. If blood was required at the end of an experiment, it was taken via a cardiac puncture. The mouse was placed in a chamber, which was subsequently filled with anaesthetic gas (isofluorane) using oxygen as a carrier gas. Once the mouse showed signs of anaesthesia it was transferred to a face mask with a lower concentration of anaesthetic gas. A 28G needle was inserted below the sternum and a cardiac withdrawal of blood performed with a syringe. The blood was then left to clot for 10 minutes on ice, centrifuged at 1300rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C and the serum collected.

#### 2.6.6 Preparation of feeder cells for hybridomas

Peritoneal macrophages from Balb/c mice were used as feeder cells for hybridomas. Peritoneal macrophages from one Balb/c mouse produced enough feeder cells for ten 96 well plates of hybridomas.

Typically, mice were killed by asphyxiation in a rising concentration of CO<sub>2</sub>, followed by cervical dislocation. Peritoneal macrophages were harvested by flushing the peritoneal cavity with 10mls of sterile cold RPMI using a syringe and a 21 gauge needle, gently massaging and withdrawing as much RPMI as possible into the syringe. The content of the syringe was then transferred into a sterile falcon tube and washed twice with cold RPMI by centrifuging at 1600 rpm for 4 minutes at 4°C.

For growing primary hybridoma clones directly after fusion and during the first round of cloning, the peritoneal cell pellet was re-suspended in the required volume (100mls per ten 96 well plates) of warm Hypoxanthine Aminopterin Thymidine (HAT) supplemented with complete RPMI 1640 media and plated at 100µl per well into the required quantity of 96 well plates (ten directly after fusion and 30 during first round of cloning).

The peritoneal macrophage feeder cells used for the second round of limiting dilution cloning were re-suspended in warm HT supplemented complete RPMI 1640 medium and in warm 20% FCS RPMI 1640 medium during the third round of limiting dilution cloning and expansion.

#### 2.7 Generation of hybridomas.

#### 2.7.1 Harvesting the splenocytes.

Four days after the final i.p boost the immunised mouse was killed by asphyxiation in a rising concentration of CO<sub>2</sub>. The spleen was excised using a sterile dissection kit and the fat was removed. Splenocytes were harvested by gently pressing the spleen in 5 ml of sterile cold RPMI with the back of a sterile syringe until only the intact fibrous capsule remained. The splenocytes were filtered into a sterile Falcon tube and washed thrice in 20mls of cold RPMI by centrifugation at 1600rpm for 4 minutes at 4°C. The splenic cell pellet was then finally resuspended in 20mls of warm RPMI 1640 media (no additives).

#### 2.7.2 Preparation of the myeloma cells

The human myeloma cell line SP2/0 used for hybridoma production was a kind gift from Dr Claire Harris [Department of Medical Biochemistry and Immunology, Henry Wellcome Research Institute, Cardiff University]. The SP2/0 cells were maintained in complete RPMI 1640 medium. Human myeloma cells SP2/0 were passaged one day prior to fusion and 1x 10<sup>7</sup> cells harvested the next day whilst in log phase of growth. Subsequently, the SP2/0 cells were washed thrice in 30mls of sterile cold RPMI by centrifugation at 1600rpm for 4minutes at 4°C. The SP2/0 myeloma cell pellet was then re-suspended in 20mls of warm RPMI 1640 media (no additives).

#### 2.7.3 Cell fusion

The re-suspended splenic cells and SP2/0 cells were mixed by adding the 20mls of resuspended splenic cells to the Falcon tube containing the 20mls of re-suspended SP2/0 myeloma cells. The mix was then washed once by centrifugation at 1600rpm for 4 minutes at room temperature. The supernatant was carefully removed leaving the cell pellet as dry as possible. The pellet was gently flicked to re-suspend the splenic, SP2/0 cells and 1ml of prewarmed polyethylene glycol 1500 (PEG) [Roche Diagnostic, Indianapolis, USA] was added drop-wise from a syringe with a 19 gauge needle over a 1-2 minute period with constant agitation of the cells by flicking and rotating the Falcon tube. The cells were then allowed to stand for 30 seconds after which 20mls of warm RPMI media (no additives) was added dropwise over 1-2 minute period whilst gently agitating the cells by flicking and rotating the falcon tube. A further 10mls of warm RPMI media was added and the cells were centrifuged at 1200rpm for five minutes at room temperature. The cell pellet was then re-suspended in 98mls of warm HAT RPMI 1640 media and plated (100µl per well) into the prepared 10 x 96 well plates with feeder cells. The 96 well plates containing the primary hybridoma clones were incubated in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO<sub>2</sub> at 37°C and left to grow for seven days. The hybridoma clones were fed 75µl per well of warm HAT RPMI 1640 media on day seven and left to grow until day ten when they were screened by a peptide based ELISA and 15 of the most positive clones cloned by limiting dilution cloning.

#### 2.7.4 Cell culture

Primary hybridoma clones generated immediately following fusion (described below) and hybridomas during the first round of limited dilution cloning, were cultured in complete RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 1% Hypoxanthine Aminopterin Thymidine (HAT) [Gibco]. Hybridomas during the second round of cloning were weaned off HAT supplement and cultured in RPMI 1640 medium supplemented with 1% Hypoxanthine Thymidine (HT) [Gibco]. Hybridomas during the third round of cloning were cultured in complete RPMI 1640 medium with 20% FCS and established monoclonal hybridomas whilst and after expansion were cultured in complete RPMI 1640 with 15% FCS.

#### 2.7.5 Producing monoclonality

#### Peptide based ELISA screen

The hybridomas were screened for antibody production against <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide using a peptide based ELISA. 96-well ELISA plates [Greiner bio-one] were coated overnight at 4°C with 50µg/ml of <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide, washed once in wash buffer (0.05% Tween 20 in PBS) and blocked for an hour at 37°C with 50µl of blocking solution (5% Milk in PBS). The 96-well ELISA plates were then washed three times with wash buffer and incubated for 2 hours at room temperature with 75µl of hybridoma supernatant followed by three more washes with the wash buffer. Subsequently, 50µl of a secondary goat anti-mouse IgG (H+L) antibody conjugated with HRP [Bio-Rad] was added and the ELISA plates were incubated for an hour at room temperature. Finally the ELISA plates were washed three times with wash buffer and developed using TMB substrate reagent [BD] and measured at 450nm using a spectrophotometer.

#### Limiting Dilution Cloning

One day prior to cloning, mouse feeder cells were isolated and the required number of 96 well plates (this number depends on the number of wells to be cloned with two 96 well plates required per well to be cloned) prepared with 100µl per well of feeder cells in appropriate medium (the medium used depends on the stage of cloning, first stage cloning uses HAT RPMI1640, second stage cloning uses HT RPMI 1640 and any other stage cloning uses 20%

FCS RPMI1640). Hybridoma clones in the 10 to 15 most promising wells (based on the strength of the positive signal on the ELISA screen) were picked for further cloning to produce monoclonality. The cells in these chosen wells were re-suspended and viable cells counted using the trypan blue exclusion method. 3000 cells were counted and transferred into 6mls of appropriate medium, mixed gently and 200µl of this solution transferred to each well across the first three columns (the limited dilution cloning was done in triplicates) using a multichannel pipette so that each well in the first three column should now contain  $\approx 100$ cells each in 300µl. Subsequently, the contents of each of these wells were mixed by pipetting up and down using a multichannel and 100µl from each of these wells were transferred to each of the wells in the next three columns (100µl from wells in column 1, 2, 3 is transferred to column 4, 5, 6 respectively). This process was repeated across the two 96 well plates (100µl from column 4, 5, 6 was mixed and transferred to 7, 8, 9 respectively and so on until the end of the second 96 well cloning plate). 100µl of appropriate media was then added to wells 4 to 12 in the first 96 well cloning plate and wells 1-9 in the second 96 well cloning plate were (wells in the first three and the last three columns contain 200µl per well). The clones were then left to grow for 4 days at 37°C at 5% CO<sub>2.</sub> On day four, the clones were fed 75µl per well of the appropriate medium and left to grow for further 6 days when they were screened and cloned again until they were monoclonal. After the third round of limiting dilution cloning they are generally expected to be monoclonal.

#### Expanding the established monoclonal hybridomas

After the third round of cloning, the hybridoma clones were screened by peptide based ELISA and 18 of the most positive clones (2 clones from each set of cloning plates) were resuspended by gentle pipetting and expanded onto a 24 well plate. Subsequently, when the hybridoma cells in the 24 well plate reached 70-80% confluence, they were once again expanded onto 6 well plates, then onto T15 flasks, followed by T25 flasks, then finally onto T75 flasks.

#### 2.7.6 Characterization of the monoclonal hybridomas

#### ELISA screen

The individual monoclonal hybridoma supernatants were tested using peptide based ELISAs for cross-reactivity between the two Lyp isoforms, <sup>R</sup>620 and <sup>W</sup>620. Two rows of the 96 well ELISA plate were coated with the <sup>w</sup>620 (peptide A) or <sup>R</sup>620 (peptide B) and the ELISA screen performed according to the above protocol.

#### Immunoblotting screen

Established monoclonal hybridoma supernatants were screened by immunoblotting to check if any of the monoclonal antibodies produced by the different monoclonal hybridoma clones recognised the denatured Lyp protein. Typically, a SDS-Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis was performed with RAMOS or DAUDI (B cell lines that are known to produce Lyp) or Lenti-GFP-2A-Lyp transfected 293 T cells lysates, untransfected 293 T cell lysates were used as a negative control for Lyp detection. Subsequently, the proteins were transferred onto PVDF membrane. The PVDF membrane was then cut into half and the bottom half (below75kDa) was immunoblotted for Actin. The top half of the membrane was cut into strips (one well = one strip) and incubated in individual monoclonal hybridoma supernatants to test if any of the supernatant could recognise the denatured full length Lyp protein. The remaining steps of the immunoblotting were performed as described above.

#### 2.8 Statistical analysis

The level of differences in cytokine production between the panel of transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> (Jurkat) T cells and between the panel of transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> (Hut78) T cells was compared by Two-way ANOVA using the PRISM software and are shown to the 95% (P < 0.05), 99% (P < 0.01) or 99.9% (p < 0.001) confidence level.

# **Chapter 3**

# The generation of polymorphism specific anti-Lyp monoclonal antibodies

# **3.1 Introduction**

There are currently no reported antibodies specific for the R620 or W620 isoforms of PTPN22. However, there are potential benefits from raising antibodies against both the isoforms of PTPN22. For example, if the W620 polymorphism leads to an increase in PTP activity resulting in predisposition to ADs, then it is plausible that an antibody selectively directed against the W620 isoform may have a blocking activity. If it could be shown using *in vitro* assays that a monoclonal antibody generated against the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform had a blocking effect exclusively against the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform, this would indicate that there might be some structural differences between the R and the W isoform of Lyp that could be targeted. This would provide proof of principle for generation of a reagent such as a small molecule inhibitor that may be able to selectively target the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform. In principle, such a small molecule inhibitor may potentially decrease the severity of AD or even defer the initiation process. Therefore, in this chapter the expertise in monoclonal antibody production by the research group led by Dr Claire Harris was utilised in an attempt to generate specific monoclonal antibodies against the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoforms.

B cells are an important part of the adaptive immune system. The secretion of antibodies, which bind pathogens or their toxic products in the extracellular space of the body, is the main effector function of B cells in adaptive immunity (Murphy et al. 2007a). The technique of monoclonal antibody production exploits this specific antibody-producing feature of the B cells. However, because B cells have a limited life span monoclonal antibody production requires a method of immortalising the antibody producing B cells. The advent of hybridoma technology by Kohler and Milstein in (1975) allowed the establishment of hybrid cell lines that could be grown indefinitely to produce large amounts of antibody of a desired specificity (Kohler and Milstein 1975). In this technique a myeloma cell is physically united with a B cell whose antigen specificity is known, creating a hybrid cell (hybridoma). The generation of a hybridoma requires cell fusion in which the plasma membranes of a B cell and a myeloma cell are joined such that the cytoplasm is combined. Therefore, monoclonal antibody production of a myeloma with antibody producing B cells from the spleen

(splenocytes) of an animal immunised with the antigen of interest. Following fusion, limiting dilution cloning of the hybridoma cells ensures the monoclonality of the antibody producing hybridoma. Consequently, the generation of monoclonal antibody requires both *in vivo* (for generation of specific antibody secreting B cells) and *in vitro* (for fusion and limiting dilution cloning) procedures.

# 3.2 Mouse anti human <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp monoclonal antibody

Eleven amino acid peptide sequences encompassing either the R 620 isoform (PLPVRTPESFC) or the W620 isoform of Lyp (PLPVWTPESFC) were kindly synthesized by Ms Miriam Vigar. Subsequently, each of the peptides was coupled to BSA using MBS hetero-bifunctional cross-linker as described in the Materials and Methods. The conjugation was checked by mass spectroscopy (data not shown) and Coomassie blue stained protein gel (Figure 3.1).



# Figure 3.1 Coomassie blue protein staining of BSA-Lyp peptide conjugates

Each of the peptide i.e the R or the W isoform of Lyp was coupled to BSA using an MBS hetero-bifunctional cross-linker. Coomassie blue staining of the BSA alone, MBS and BSA, <sup>W</sup>Lyp Peptide, BSA and MBS conjugate and <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide, BSA and MBS conjugate was carried out to check that the conjugation was successful.

# 3.3 Generation of anti-peptide antibody secreting B cells

BALB/c mice were immunised with the BSA conjugated <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides as described in Materials and Methods. Three BALB/c mice were immunised with each of the two peptide isoforms of Lyp. The antibody titre in the sera directed against <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides was measured 12 days after the last immunisation by a peptide based ELISA screen as described in Materials and Methods (Figure 3.2 and 3.3). All six of the immunised mice (three for each peptide) were shown to produce high titre antibodies against the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and the <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides. Sera from mice not immunised with the Lyp peptides was used as a negative control for the ELISA.



Figure 3.2 Pre-fusion ELISA screen of sera from mice immunised with <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide

The three <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide immunised mice and a control unimmunised mouse were tail bled, the collected blood allowed to clot and serum prepared. A peptide based ELISA screen was used to determine the antibody titre of the anti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide antibodies in the sera of the immunised and the control mice. Above, the volume/volume dilution of the sera was plotted against absorbance at 450 nm. All three of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide immunised mice were seen to produce high titre (six fold increase compared to the control mouse) antibody against the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide.


# Figure 3.3 Pre-fusion ELISA screen of sera from mice immunised with <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide

The three <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide immunised mice and a control unimmunised mouse were tail bled, the collected blood allowed to clot and serum prepared. A peptide based ELISA screen was used to determine the antibody titre of the anti-<sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide antibodies in the sera of the immunised and the control mice. Above, the volume/volume dilution of the sera was plotted against absorbance at 450 nm. All three of the <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide immunised mice were seen to produce high titre (six fold increase compared to the control mouse) antibody against the <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide.

## 3.4 Generation of hybridomas secreting anti Lyp antibodies

Fusion was attempted thrice to generate hybridomas secreting peptide specific antibodies using three different mice but only the last attempt was successful. Following one further intra-peritoneal boost with the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform, one of the immunised mice was sacrificed and the spleen harvested. The harvested splenocytes were fused with mouse myeloma cells (SP2/0). Following fusion, the fused cells were distributed into ten 96 well tissue culture plates containing peritoneal macrophages as feeder cells. The hybridomas were cultured for ten days in HAT selection medium (complete RPMI medium supplemented with Hypoxanthine Aminopterin Thymidine (HAT)). HAT media selects for hybridomas based on their capacity for nucleotide synthesis. Normal cells synthesise nucleotides using both the de novo pathway and the salvage pathway. Aminopterin in HAT media blocks the de novo pathway of nucleotide synthesis. Normal B cells have the capability to synthesise nucleotides using the salvage pathway but cannot survive long in an in vitro culture unless immortalised. The myeloma cell lacks the enzyme hypoxanthine-guanine phosphoribosyl transferase (HGPRT) essential for functioning of the salvage pathway. Therefore, when grown in HAT media, myeloma cells die due to lack of nucleotide synthesis. Hybridomas which have the capability to use the salvage pathway and are immortalised, are the only cells that are able to grow in HAT selection media. Subsequently after ten days of culture in HAT medium, the culture supernatant was tested for anti <sup>R</sup>Lyp antibody production by ELISA.

#### 3.5 Screening of the antibody producing hybridoma cells by ELISA

Supernatants from the hybridoma clones were screened for anti <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide antibody production by direct ELISA. Hybridoma supernatant was incubated on an ELISA plate coated with <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide (the same peptide as was used to immunise the mouse). Bound antibody was detected with an HRP conjugated anti mouse antibody. Hybridoma clones giving a positive signal by ELISA were further cloned three times by limiting dilution cloning on peritoneal macrophages as feeder cells. After three rounds of cloning the antibody producing hybridoma cells were accepted to be monoclonal. Three hybridomas producing specific monoclonal antibodies were identified using this technique.

# 3.6 Characterization of the monoclonal antibody generated against <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide

Supernatants collected from the three monoclonal cell lines were used to characterize the properties of each of the monoclonal antibodies. The antibody was checked for cross reactivity with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide by peptide based ELISA whereby the plate was coated with <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide instead of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide. None of the monoclonal antibodies were found to be polymorphism specific. When tested by ELISA screening against the <sup>w</sup>Lyp peptide, all the antibodies gave a positive signal (Figure 3.4). Immunoblotting was carried out to determine whether any of the monoclonal antibodies produced recognised the denatured intact Lyp protein. From Figure 3.5 it can be seen that antibody from hybridoma clones 12 and 18 detects proteins in the 293 T cell lysates, one of which seems to be of similar size to Lyp. Supernatant from hybridoma clone 12 which was used to probe for Lyp in untransduced 293 T cells (therefore not expressing the protein Lyp) also detected proteins in the cell lysates making it difficult to interpret the result. However, upon further examination it is clear that the proteins detected by the different monoclonal antibodies are almost identical in the negative control and the samples (Figure 3.5). As the supernatant from hybridoma 12 detects the same pattern of protein in transduced and non transduced (not expressing Lyp) 293T cells it is unlikely that the proteins detected correspond to Lyp. Therefore, in summary none of the monoclonal antibodies appear to recognise denatured human Lyp by immunoblot (Figure 3.5).

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	
A	0.213	0.17	0.028	0.213	0.251	0.205	0.102	0.095	0.1	0.101	0.313	0.017	<pre></pre>
В	0.159	0.117	0.313	0.246	0.114	0.086	0.11					0.219	
С	0.228	0.124	0.314	0.246	0.227	0.195	0.189	0.157	0.179	0.209	0.245	0.017	<sup>w</sup> Lyp Peptide
D	0.265	0.169	0.314	0.23	0.261	0.089	0.184					<u>0.147</u>	
E													,
F													
G													
н													
1													

# Figure 3.4 ELISA based screening of the monoclonal antibodies produced for peptide cross-reactivity

All of the monoclonal antibody producing clones generated by immunisation of the mice with <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide were screened for cross-reactivity with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide. Each well represents an antibody producing clone. Rows A and B (top 2 rows) were coated with unconjugated <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide whereas rows C and D (bottom two) were coated with unconjugated <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide. Negative controls were incubated with serum from a mouse not immunised with the Lyp peptides and are shown in bold. Positive controls wells were incubated with serum from an <sup>R</sup>Lyp immunised mouse and are highlighted by underlining. Since the mice were immunized with <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide, all the established clones will be positive when screened against <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide (rows A and B) however, clones specific for the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide should not produce a positive signal when screened against <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide (rows C and D).





Untransfected 293T cells (negative control) and 293T cells transfected with Lyp were lysed in NP-40 lysis buffer, reduced and equivalent numbers of cells loaded into each lane of a 10% SDS-PAGE gel. The SDS-PAGE gel was transferred to a PVDF membrane and the top half of the membrane was probed for Lyp protein with supernatant from each of the seven monoclonal anti-Lyp hybridoma clones or with goat anti-human Lyp polyclonal antibody (positive control). Negative control was probed with supernatant from clone 12 for primary antibody and a anti-mouse HRP secondary antibody. The bottom PVDF membrane was probed for housekeeping protein Actin as a loading control.

#### **3.7 Discussion**

In this Chapter conventional hybridoma technology was used to generate monoclonal antibodies against <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides. Synthetic peptides instead of intact proteins were used as antigen for generation of the monoclonal antibodies. As the aim of this chapter was to generate R620W polymorphism specific monoclonal antibodies, use of synthetic peptides incorporating the R620W polymorphism was thought to be the best approach. Although B cells dominantly recognise conformational epitopes in an intact protein they can also recognise linear epitopes in the protein. In the case of a small synthetic peptide, it is unlikely that a small peptide will form or contain a conformational epitope, therefore B cells will only recognise the linear epitopes in the peptide. B cells can produce an antibody response to linear epitopes as small as about five amino acid residues (Tribbick 2002). Therefore, if using intact Lyp (807 amino acid in length) as an immunogen, there would be many linear and conformational epitopes in the protein that could elicit an antibody response from the B cells. In that regard it would be very difficult to isolate antibodies against a specific polymorphism, corresponding to a single amino acid change in the Lyp protein, by immunisation with the intact Lyp. The use of synthetic peptide as an immunogen allowed the potential targeting of a particular region of Lyp for monoclonal antibody production. As the aim of this chapter was to generate monoclonal antibodies against a specific single amino acid change as a result of the R620W polymorphism in Lyp, synthetic peptides were chosen as immunogens instead of the intact Lyp protein. The use of a small synthetic peptide instead of an intact protein would also drastically limit the epitopes recognised by the B cells thereby increasing the chance of generating <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>W</sup>Lyp specific antibodies. Therefore a stretch of 11 amino acids incorporating the R620W polymorphism was selected for the generation of the synthetic peptide to be used as an immunogen for the production of polymorphism specific monoclonal antibodies.

The next step was to prepare the antigen for immunisation of the mice. A small synthetic peptide is not usually sufficiently immunogenic on its own. Therefore the synthetic peptides were coupled to carrier proteins to boost the immunogenic response. The synthetic <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptides were conjugated to Bovine serum albumin (BSA) by using MBS as a bi-functional linker. BSA is a 59kDa carrier protein routinely used for coupling to synthetic peptides to generate anti-peptide antibodies (Lateef et al. 2007). A carrier protein is a relatively large molecule capable of stimulating an immune response on its own. The

synthetic peptide coupled to the carrier protein acts as a hapten and antibodies specific for the hapten can be produced (antibodies against the carrier protein are also produced). The conjugation was successfully carried out and the BSA-MBS-peptide conjugates were used to immunise six mice, three for each Lyp peptide. After three rounds of immunisation, blood samples were obtained from the mice by tail tipping. The obtained sera were screened for anti-Lyp peptide antibody production by peptide based ELISA and all of the six mice were found to contain the sufficient antibody titre (usually 5-6 fold increase compared to control is considered sufficient). Three mice were sacrificed at different times, their spleens harvested and the B cells fused with myeloma cells in an attempt to generate monoclonal antibody secreting hybridomas. However, only the final attempt was successful in generating hybridomas secreting monoclonal antibody. Of the remaining three mice, two succumbed to death and one was sacrificed. Subsequently, one of the mouse immunised with <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide was boosted with soluble antigen intra-peritoneally, sacrificed three days later, spleen removed and splenocytes harvested. The splenocytes were fused with myeloma cells to generate hybridomas. The hybridoma clones were screened for anti <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide antibody production by ELISA and the positive clones selected and further cloned three times by limiting dilution to generate monoclonal hybridoma clones.

Hybridoma clones producing mouse anti-Lyp peptide monoclonal antibodies were selected and checked for cross reactivity against <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide. All the monoclonal hybridoma clones generated by immunisation with the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide were found to be reactive against the <sup>W</sup>Lyp peptide as well as <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide. A mouse immunised with an 11 amino acid residue synthetic peptide can generate an antibody response to the peptide when its B cells recognise a linear epitope as small as only five amino acid residues. If the particular immunogenic linear epitope in the <sup>R</sup>Lyp peptide that was recognised by an individual antibody producing B cell did not contain the region with the R to W single amino acid change then the antibody generated would not be specific against the region incorporating the polymorphism. As all other ten amino acids are exactly the same for both the peptides excepting the single amino acid change due to the SNP the majority of the anti-peptide antibodies produced will recognise both the peptides. The fact that none of the hybridoma clones generated secreted peptide specific antibody could be due to a random chance that the epitope recognised by the B cell used for fusion did not include the single amino acid change or it may be the case that the amino acid residue, the R to W change in the peptide sequence did not form an epitope for B cell recognition.

Subsequently, anti-Lyp peptide antibodies produced by the hybridoma clones were tested for reactivity against denatured Lyp protein by immunoblotting. It was observed that none of the antibodies from the three hybridoma clones recognised the denatured Lyp protein. Some of the hybridoma clones were found to secrete antibody that showed a non-specific binding pattern to other proteins in the 293T cell lysates. One of the proteins detected approximated to the size of Lyp, however the same protein was also detected in the negative control lysates which did not express Lyp and was therefore attributed to non specific binding of the antibody to other proteins present in the cell lysates. The main disadvantage of generating a monoclonal antibody by immunisation with a synthetic peptide is that the antibody may not recognise the full length protein. This is because an antibody produced in response to a simple linear peptide will most likely recognise a linear epitope. However, proteins form secondary and tertiary structures in their native conformation and therefore, the linear epitope recognised by the antibody produced to the peptide may not be accessible or recognisable to the monoclonal antibody when the protein is in its native conformation. However, when the protein is denatured it should revert to a linear conformation the linear sequence of the peptide used to generate the monoclonal antibody may be accessible to the monoclonal antibody and therefore recognised by the antibody. The 11 amino acid peptide sequence chosen as an immunogen to produce the polymorphism specific monoclonal antibody was predicted to be highly hydrophilic and to have a high turn tendency in the protein. Peptide sequences that have an increased likelihood of forming turns and loop structures are generally found on protein surfaces connecting other areas of secondary structure and are therefore likely to be accessible to the antibody. In addition, high predicted hydrophilicity means that the region of Lyp encompassing the R/W620 peptides is likely to be solvent exposed and thus accessible to antibody. These properties increase the chances of the producing a monoclonal anti- peptide antibody recognising a native or denatured protein. However, even after SDS-PAGE the epitopes may not have been in a linear conformation, therefore may not be recognised by the monoclonal anti-peptide antibody.

In summary, while it is relatively simple to produce monoclonal antibodies directed against synthetic peptide, it is difficult to generate monoclonal antibodies against peptides which recognise the native protein and antibodies which can distinguish two peptides differing by only one amino acid. The generation of a polymorphism specific monoclonal antibody would require the amino acid at position 620 of Lyp to be part of an epitope recognised by the

antibody producing B cell. Unfortunately, the successful generation of anti-peptide antibodies does not necessarily mean that the antibodies will recognise a protein containing the same stretch of amino acid sequence as found in the peptide. In order for this to occur the amino acid in the peptide sequence of the intact protein must be orientated to the antibody in a similar way to how the amino acid is orientated in the synthetic peptide. This orientation depends on the conformation of the peptide in solution, the conformation of the peptide sequence in the protein and the accessibility of the stretch of the peptide sequence in the protein. All of this is not impossible to achieve, however in this instance it was unsuccessful.

## **Chapter 4**

## Generation of the recombinant lentivirus cDNAs encoding isoforms of Lyp

#### **4.1 Introduction**

In vitro functional assays have suggested that the R620W polymorphism in Lyp is a gain-of function mutation, resulting in an increase in TCR signalling threshold rather than the decrease that was originally predicted (Aarnisalo et al. 2008; Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005). Based on the notion that <sup>W</sup>Lyp may be a gain-of function polymorphism, it has been hypothesized that the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform suppresses TCR signalling more potently than the <sup>R</sup> Lyp form, resulting in the survival of auto-reactive cells that would normally be deleted by negative selection in the thymus. Alternatively, the impact of <sup>W</sup>Lyp on TCR signalling may be on the development and functioning of T reg cells. It may be that fewer T reg cells are generated in <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing individuals compared to individuals who are homozygous for the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform. Additionally, there may be no difference in the number of T reg cells generated but their TCR signalling may be suppressed and therefore they may not be as effective in suppressing effector T cells as T reg cells expressing exclusively the <sup>R</sup>Lyp isoform. It is possible that the effect of this polymorphism may be different in distinct T cell subsets.

The <sup>w</sup>Lyp isoform behaves in a dominant manner as individuals heterozygous for this form of Lyp have an increased predisposition to autoimmune disease. Therefore, it is plausible that introducing exogenous <sup>w</sup>Lyp into homozygote wild type T-cell populations will partially mimic the situation in heterozygote individuals and allow examination of the effect of the R620W polymorphism. Over-expression studies conducted previously have used the technique of nucleofection to introduce exogenous <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>w</sup>Lyp into T cells (Vang et al. 2005). Nucleofection is a non-viral electroporation based transfection method which utilises a nucleofector device that delivers unique electrical parameters in order to introduce genes directly into the nucleus of the cells being transfected. This method can be highly toxic to cells, especially T cells. The aim of this project was to study the effect of over-expression of Lyp isoforms in T cell subsets. As this would potentially involve the study of relatively small populations of cells it was considered necessary to use a non-toxic gene delivery system that would not result in cell death. Thus, it was proposed that lentiviral based vectors be used to deliver Lyp to different primary T cell populations. Lentiviruses, a family of retroviruses, are one of the most efficient gene delivery vectors that infect dividing and non-dividing cells with high efficiency, resulting in long term stable expression of the transgene. Furthermore and of relevance to this study, lentiviruses are known to be capable of infecting primary T cells.

Before the impact of over-expression of R620 and W620 Lyp using lentiviruses could be assessed it was first necessary to generate cDNAs expressing the two isoforms of Lyp. To allow potential identification of transduced cells, truncated rat CD2 and GFP were selected as reporter genes. The rationale behind designing plasmids expressing GFP was to allow easy visual detection and estimation of transduction efficiency whilst rat CD2 would allow rapid and economical isolation of transduced cells. The reporter gene was required to be expressed from the same mRNA as the gene of interest, Lyp, therefore a self-cleaving peptide derived from a Thosea asigna virus (TaV) known as 2A was used for the purpose (Donnelly et al. 2001; Radcliffe and Mitrophanous 2004). The 2A technology is the most efficient multiple transgene co-expression strategy currently available. Internal ribosomal entry sites (IRESs) sequences can also be used to co-express multiple transgenes, however the large sizes of the IRESs (~ 0.5kb) and the difficulties of ensuring a well-balanced co-expression makes them inferior to 2A technology (de Felipe 2004; Radcliffe and Mitrophanous 2004). 2A peptides are ~19 amino acid sequences that direct its own separation from the growing polypeptide chain during translation. 2A peptides occur in many viral genomes and are critical elements in the control of their protein biogenesis (Doronina et al. 2008). The small 2A peptide interacts with the exit tunnel of the ribosome to induce the "skipping" of the last peptide bond at the C-terminal of 2A, however the ribosome is able to continue translating the second protein after releasing the first protein fused in its C-terminal to 2A (de Felipe 2004). TaV drived 2A has been found to have over 99% self processing ability (Donnelly et al. 2001).

# RAEGRGSLLTCGDVEENPGP

#### Figure 4.1 The Thosea asigna virus 2A peptide sequence

Shown above is the 2A sequence derived from the Thosea asigna virus (TaV). The black filled arrow indicates the site of the self-processing. The 2A arrow indicates the sequence retained in the C- terminal of the upstream protein (Lyp) and the 2B arrow indicates the amino acid retained at the N-terminal of the downstream protein (GFP or truncated rat CD2).

#### 4.2 Overview of the cloning strategy

The generation of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP lentivirus cDNA plasmids first required the assembly of contiguous <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp, self-processing 2A peptide and rat CD2/GFP cDNA cassettes. The pUC19 x-2A-y and pUC19 x-2A-GFP vectors (Figures 4.2 and 4.3), previously designed and generated in the Department, were used for this purpose. It was preferable to clone the reporter gene downstream of the gene of interest, therefore the cassette was assembled so that Lyp was cloned into the "x" or *XbaI/XhoI* sites and a truncated rat CD2 or GFP reporter gene was introduced into the "y"or *KpnI/NotI* sites of the pUC19 x-2Ay plasmid. The assembled Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 cDNA cassettes were then extracted by *BamHI* restriction digestion and cloned into the *BamHI* site of the lentivirus vector (Lenti SxW) (Figure 4.4) to generate the lentivirus plasmids encoding the two isoforms of Lyp.

## 4.3 Assembly of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 cDNA cassettes

#### 4.3.1 Cloning of truncated rat CD2 into the "y" site of the pUC19 x-2A-y vector

The pUC19 x-2A-y plasmid (Figure 4.2) was used as a vector for the generation of the pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. A truncated rat CD2 cDNA sequence was cloned into the "y" or *KpnI*, *NotI* site of the pUC19 x-2A-y vector to generate a pUC19 x-2A-CD2 plasmid (Figure 4.4A). To do this a rat CD2 sequence was first PCR amplified from a rat CD2 cDNA template using specific sense and anti-sense primers (Materials and Methods). The vector and the PCR amplified insert were double restriction digested using *KpnI* and *NotI* restriction enzymes and gel purified. The vector DNA was also Shrimp Alkaline Phosphatase, (SAP) treated and purified before a ligation was performed using T4 DNA ligase. The DNA was transformed into DH5 $\alpha$  competent cells and individual ampicillin resistant colonies screened using *KpnI*, *NotI* restriction digestion to identify the colonies containing the recombinant plasmids. The sizes of the truncated rat CD2 sequence and the pUC19 x-2A-y vector are 612bp and 2763bp, respectively. Of the four colonies screened all four were found to be recombinant plasmids as shown by the presence of DNA fragments at 612bp representing the truncated rat CD2 cDNA and at approximately 2.8kb encoding for the pUC19 vector (Figure 4.5B).



**Figure 4.2 Schematic of the plasmid vector used to assemble "Lyp-2A-CD2" cassettes** The restriction sites used for cloning are shown in maroon (subcloning sites for cDNA cassette assembly) and red (flanking *BamHI* site for subsequent restriction of assembled cDNA cassettes and cloning into lentivirus plasmid vector (Lenti SxW)).

The pUC19 x-2A-y plasmid vector, containing a self processing 2A peptide sequence in between the two sets of cloning sites, was used to assemble <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassettes in the pUC19 plasmid for subsequent cloning into the lentivirus plasmid. To generate the pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-CD2 plasmid, the Lyp cDNA was cloned into the *XbaI/XhoI* or "x" site and the truncated rat CD2 cDNA was cloned into the *KpnI/NotI* or "y" site.



# Figure 4.3 Schematic of the plasmid vector used to assemble "Lyp-2A-GFP" plasmids

A pUC19 x-2A-GFP plasmid, already containing the self processing 2A peptide and the green fluorescent protein (GFP) downstream of the 2A sequence was used for the assembly of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassettes before cloning into the lentivirus plasmid.



# Figure 4.4 Schematic of the plasmid vector used to generate Lenti-Lyp plasmids

The <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and GFP-2A- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp cDNA cassettes were each cloned into the *BamHI* site of the lentivirus plasmid vector (Lenti SxW) to generate Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, Lenti- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and Lenti- GFP-2A- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp cDNA plasmids respectively. In the Lenti SxW plasmid vector, Spleen focus forming virus promoter (Sffv) facilitates the transgene (<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP or GFP-2A- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp) transcription and Woodchuck hepatitis regulatory element (WPRE) enhances the transgene.



the first sector is a sector of the sector starting too to the



#### Figure 4.5 Generation of the pUC x-2A-CD2 plasmids

B.

- **A.** Schematic diagram showing the strategy of cloning the truncated rat CD2 cDNA into the pUC x-2A-y plasmid vector to generate a recombinant pUC x-2A-CD2 plasmid.
- B. Colony screening by *NotI*, *KpnI* restriction digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify colonies containing recombinant pUC19 x-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that all four colonies screened contain recombinant pUC x-2A-CD2 plasmids as they all contain the 612 bp rat CD2 insert.

#### 4.3.2 Cloning of <sup>R</sup>Lyp into the "x" site of the pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector

The cloning of a <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA into the "x" site of the pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector first required the removal of the internal *XbaI* sites from the coding sequences of truncated rat CD2 (Figure 4.6) and Lyp (Figure 4.7). "Quick step" *in vitro* mutagenesis was performed using a Stratagene protocol and Pfu Turbo polymerase (Materials and Methods). Mutagenesis was checked by an *XbaI* restriction digestion and confirmed by DNA sequencing (Materials and Method). The <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA (insert) was PCR amplified using specific oligos incorporating a 5'Kozak consensus sequence and a 3'myc epitope tag (Materials and Methods Table 2.2). The pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector and the <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA were restriction digested using *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction enzymes and gel purified. The <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA was then cloned into the SAP treated, gel purified vector following a ligation reaction using T4 ligase (Figure 4.7). The DNA was transformed into DH5α competent cells and the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies screened using *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestion to identify the colonies containing recombinant plasmids. The sizes of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp insert and the pUC19 vector are 2.6kb and 3.4 kb, respectively. Of the eight colonies screened only colony number four contains recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid (Figure 4.8).



### Figure 4.6 Strategy for deletion of the internal XbaI site

Schematic diagram showing the removal of the internal *XbaI* site from the rat CD2 cDNA sequence. The internal *XbaI* site from the rat CD2 cDNA needed to be removed to facilitate the cloning of the upstream gene, Lyp, into the *XbaI*, *XhoI* site of the pUC x-2A-CD2 plasmid. The internal *XbaI* site from the rat CD2 cDNA was removed by quick step *in-vitro* mutagenesis.



# Figure 4.7 Cloning strategy for the generation of the pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid

Schematic diagram showing the strategic removal of internal *XbaI* site from the <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA, followed by PCR amplification of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA and subsequently cloning of the mutated <sup>R</sup>Lyp into the *XbaI*, *XhoI* site of the pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector (top right to bottom right) to generate recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid.



# Figure 4.8 Generation of the pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

Colony screening by *XbaI*, *XhoI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify colonies containing recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. The size of the pUC x-2A-CD2 vector backbone is 3.4 kb and the <sup>R</sup>Lyp insert is 2.5kb. Above Figure shows that only colony 4 contains recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.

# 4.3.3 Generation of pUC19 <sup>w</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

The pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid was generated from pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid using Quick step *in vitro* mutagenesis (Materials and Method) to change a single nucleotide at position 1858 which in turn changes the amino acid at position 620 from Arginine to Tryptophan (Figure 4.9).



# Figure 4.9 Schematic diagrams showing the generation of pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

Schematic diagram showing the generation of pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid from the pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid by using site directed in vitro mutagenesis to change the Arginine at amino acid position 620 of Lyp to Tryptophan.

# 4.3.4 Generation of the pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-GFP plasmids

To facilitate potential additional molecular manipulations of Lyp cDNA the *KpnI* restriction site needed to be removed from the Lyp coding sequence (Figure 4.10). This was achieved by "Quick step" *in vitro* mutagenesis and the resultant plasmids were checked by DNA sequencing. The pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector (Figure 4.3) was used for the generation of pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp cDNAs were extracted and purified by *XbaI, XhoI* restriction digestion from the pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids, respectively and cloned into the 'x' site of the *XbaI, XhoI* digested, SAP treated pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector. Figure 4.11A shows *XbaI, XhoI* digestion screening of 10 plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify colonies containing pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. Figure 4.11B shows that only colonies 1 and 8 contain recombinant pUC19<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.



# Figure 4.10 Strategy for KpnI site removal from Lyp sequence

Schematic diagram showing the strategic removal of internal *KpnI* site from the Lyp cDNA by site directed *in vitro* mutagenesis to generate a *KpnI* mutant Lyp for easier future manipulations.



Figure 4.11 Generation of the recombinant pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify those colonies containing recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. Of the ten colonies screened only colonies 4 and 10 contains recombinant pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- B. Colony screening by *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify those colonies containing recombinant pUC19
  <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. Of the ten colonies screened only colonies 1 and 8 contains recombinant pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.

#### 4.4 Generation of the lentivirus plasmids

#### 4.4.1 Generation of Lenti- Arginine (R) and Tryptophan (W) Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

Lentivirus vector (Lenti-Sffv-x-WPRE or Lenti SxW) (Figure 4.4) was used for the generation of the Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids (Figure 4.12). <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cassettes were extracted and purified by BamHI, AseI double digestion from the pUC19<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and pUC19<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids respectively. Asel digestion allows a clear separation of the pUC19 vector from the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-CD2 cDNA cassette as it further restricts the pUC19 plasmid vector into smaller DNA fragments. The cDNA cassettes were then cloned into BamHI digested, SAP treated lentivirus vector. The DNA was transformed into DH5 $\alpha$  competent cells and plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies was screened using a BamHI digestion to identify recombinant colonies and an EcoRI digestion was performed to determine the orientation of the cloned insert. The size of the Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette is 3.2kb and the lentivirus vector is 9kb. Of the 10 colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, 1-9 were recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>lyp-2A-CD2 colonies, whereas colony no 10 contained a self-ligated vector only (Figure 4.13A). EcoRI digestion was performed to check the orientation of the insert cloned in the vector. If the insert had been cloned in the correct orientation, DNA fragments of sizes 139bp, 2283bp and 9326bp would have been expected whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation would have given DNA fragments of 139bp, 1786bp and 9823bp. From Figure 4.13B it can be seen that only colony 4 contained plasmid DNA whereby the cDNA cassette has been inserted in the correct orientation as it is the only clone that has a plasmid that releases a DNA fragment at 2283bp upon EcoRI digestion. Figure 4.13A shows that all 6 colonies screened contained recombinant Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNAs and from Figure 4.13B it can be deduced that colonies 1, 4 and 6 contain plasmid DNA whereby the cDNA cassette has inserted in the correct orientation.



# Figure 4.12 Generation of the Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

Schematic representation of the Lenti-Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid. The <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassettes were extracted from the pUC <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant plasmids by *BamHI* restriction digestion and cloned into the *BamHI* site of the lentivirus plasmid vector (Lenti SxW) to generate Lenti- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. In this plamid vector, Spleen focus forming virus promoter (Sffv) facilitates the transgene, <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, transcription and Woodchuck hepatitis regulatory element (WPRE) enhances the transcription levels of the transgene.



# Figure 4.13 Generation of the Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that of the 10 colonies screened, colonies 1-9 contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation produces an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation produces a DNA fragment at 1786bp. This Figure shows that only colony 5 contains plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.



# Figure 4.14 Generation of the Lenti- <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that of the 6 colonies screened, all contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation produces an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation produces a DNA fragment at 1786bp. Above Figure shows that only colonies 1, 4 and 6 contain plasmids with <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.

#### 4.4.2 Generation of Lenti- Arginine (R) or Tryptophan (W) Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassettes were extracted and purified by *BamHI*, *AseI* double digestion from the pUC19<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and pUC19<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids respectively. The cDNA cassettes were cloned into *BamHI* digested, SAP treated lentivirus vector to generate Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 plasmids (Figure 4.15). The DNA was transformed into DH5α competent cells and colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion to identify recombinant colonies and *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned insert. Of the 10 colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, 2 to 10 contained recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids (Figure 4.16A). Furthermore, it can be seen from Figure 4.16B that clones 4, 5, 9 and 10 contained plasmids with cDNA inserts cloned in the correct orientation as indicated by the release of a DNA fragment of 2283bp upon *EcoRI* digestion. Figure 4.17A shows that all 10 colonies screened contained recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids and from Figure 4.17B it can be deduced that colonies 1, 3, 4, 7, 8, 9 and 10 contained plasmids with cDNA inserts cloned in the correct orientation.



# Figure 4.15 Schematic diagram showing the design of the Lentivirus <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid

The <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassettes were extracted from the pUC <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids by *BamHI* restriction digestion and cloned into the *BamHI* site of the lentivirus plasmid vector (Lenti SxW) to generate Lenti- <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. In this plamid vector, Spleen focus forming virus promoter (Sffv) facilitates the transgene, <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP, transcription and Woodchuck hepatitis regulatory element (WPRE) enhances the transcription levels of the transgene.



# Figure 4.16 Generation of the Lenti- <sup>R</sup>lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify those colonies containing the recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 2-10 contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation is indicated by the release of a DNA fragment of 2283bp. Above Figure shows that colonies 4, 5, 9, and 10 contain plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.



# Figure 4.17 Generation of the Lenti- <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNAs

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify those colonies containing recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that all the colonies screened contain the recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation releases an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation releases a DNA fragment at 1786bp. From this Figure it can be seen that colonies 1, 3, 4, 7, 8, 9 and 10 contain plasmids with <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.

#### 4.5 Testing of the Lenti Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

293T cells were transient transfected with the lentivirus plasmids, Lenti <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-GFP, to confirm expression of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp and GFP. Transfection efficiency, as indicated by the expression of GFP, was checked by both visualising the cells using fluorescence microscopy and by flow cytometry.

There was a very low level of GFP expression observed in 293T cells transfected with the Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid compared to the positive control (Lenti SeW) plasmid (Figure 4.18A & 4.18B). The positive control, Lenti SeW is the same lentivirus plasmid as the one used to generate the Lentivirus Lyp plasmids but with eGFP cloned into the *BamHI* site. Immunoblot analysis was performed to check if both the Lyp and GFP expression were impaired and/or whether cleavage was taking place between the 2A sequence and GFP (Figure 4.19).

Immunoblot blot data shows some Lyp expression and no GFP expression with the Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid but control plasmid does demonstrate GFP expression. Both control Lenti-GFP and Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP are driven by the same Spleen Focus Forming Virus (SFFV) promoter known to be efficient in driving expression in T cells and 293T cells. First interpretation of this result may be that Lyp is being expressed but not GFP but this discrepancy in results could be due to the affinity of the antibodies rather than differential expression of the two proteins. Therefore, expression of both the proteins was analaysed using an "*in vitro* coupled transcription translation" in collaboration with Prof Martin Ryan at the University of St Andrews. The pGEM 4Z Lyp-2A-GFP and Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids were generated by myself and sent to Prof Martin Ryan, University of St Andrews where the "*in vitro* coupled transcription translation" analysis was carried out.





# Figure 4.18 Testing of the Lenti Lyp -2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Fluorescent microscopic analysis of GFP expression by 293 T cells following transient transfection with Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid.
- **B.** Flow cytometric analysis of GFP expression by 293T cells following transient transfection with Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid.


Figure 4.19 Immunoblot analysis of the Lyp and GFP protein expression

Confirmation of Lyp and GFP expression by immunoblot analysis using a myc epitope tag antibody for Lyp detection and a GFP specific antibody for GFP detection.

#### 4.5.1 "In vitro coupled transcription translation" analysis of Lyp-2A-CD2/GFP cDNAs

"In vitro coupled transcription translation" is a simple and fast method of synthesizing small amounts of proteins by transcribing RNA directly from DNA using a prokaryotic phage RNA polymerase and promoter (T7, T3 or SP6). The mRNA is subsequently translated into radioactively labelled protein using rabbit reticulocyte lysate and detected using autoradiography. Lyp-2A GFP/CD2 plasmids driven by a T7 promoter were generated by extracting the Lyp-2A GFP/CD2 cDNA cassettes from the pUC19 Lyp-2A GFP/CD2 plasmids by *BamHI* restriction digestion and cloning into *BamHI* restricted, SAP treated pGEM-4Z plasmid vector which is driven by T7 promoter (Figure 4.20A).

Of the 8 colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, all contained plasmids which were recombinant pGEM-4Z <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 (Figure 4.20B). *EcoRI* restriction digestion was then carried out to identify the pGEM-4Z recombinants with the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette cloned in the correct orientation. If the insert was cloned in the correct orientation DNA fragments of 139bp, 1386bp and 4513bp were expected whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation was expected to release DNA fragments of 139bp, 1796bp and 4103bp upon *EcoRI* digestion. It can be seen from Figure 4.20C that clones 1, 2 and 5 have plasmids with inserts that have been inserted in the correct orientation releasing a DNA fragment of 1386bp upon *EcoRI* digestion. Of the 10 colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, 2, 4, 6 and 10 contained recombinant pGEM-4Z <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids (Figure 4.21A). It can be seen from Figure 4.21B that clones 4, 6 and 10 have plasmids with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette inserted in the correct orientation as shown by the release of a DNA fragment of 1386bp upon *EcoRI* digestion.

"In vitro transcription translation" analysis showed no major differences in the expression levels of Lyp and GFP (Figure 4.22) suggesting that both Lyp and GFP were being expressed. There were also no Lyp-GFP/CD2 fusion protein detected suggesting an almost 100% self processing of the 2A peptide (Figure 4.22). However in addition there seemed to be several Lyp internal initiation products being synthesised indicating that the problem may not be with the cleavage between the two proteins, or continuation of translation after the 2A sequence but the initiation of translation at the 5' end of Lyp mRNA. It seems that the ribosome may not able to efficiently start translation at the first 'in frame' start codon suggesting that the Kozak consensus sequence that has been used may not be optimal for the purpose.



Figure 4.20 Generation of the pGEM-4Z Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 plasmids

- A. Schematic diagram showing the design of the Lyp- 2A-GFP pGEM-4Z plasmid. In this plasmid the transgene expression was driven by T7 promoter.
- B. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify theose colonies containing recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 pGEM-4Z plasmids. This Figure shows that all the colonies screened contain recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 pGEM-4Z plasmids.
- C. EcoRI digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the pGEM-4Z vector. Cloning in the correct orientation is indicated by release of a 1.4 kb DNA fragment. This Figure shows that colonies 1, 2 and 5 contain plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.



#### Figure 4.21 Generation of the pGEM-4Z <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP/CD2 plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify recombinant <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP pGEM-4Z plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 2, 4, 6 and 10 contain recombinant <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP pGEM-4Z plasmids
- B. EcoRI digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the pGEM-4Z vector. Cloning in the correct orientation is indicated by release of a 1.4 kb DNA fragment. This Figure shows that colonies 4 and 6 contain plasmids with <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.



Figure 4.22 Evaluation of the self processing of the 2A peptide

*"In vitro* coupled transcription translation" was used to evaluate the self processing of the 2A peptide and to verify if any Lyp-GFP or Lyp-CD2 fusion was being expressed. This experiment was performed and the data provided by the group of Prof. Martin Ryan, University of St Andrews.

#### 4.6 Changing the Kozak consensus sequence

A 5' oligo incorporating a different, longer consensus sequence (Figure 4.23) and an XbaI restriction site was designed and used to PCR amplify a <sup>W</sup>Lyp cDNA. The <sup>W</sup>Lyp cDNA with the new 5' Kozak consensus sequence was subsequently cloned into pUC19 x-2A-GFP to generate a pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid. All six colonies screened were pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP recombinants (Figure 4.24A). The Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette was subsequently extracted by BamHI restriction digestion from the pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid and cloned into the lentivirus vector to generate Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid. *EcoRI* digestion was performed to check the orientation of the insert (Figure 4.24B) The Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid was then tested by transient transfection of 293T cells. There were again very low levels of GFP expression observed compared to the positive control, very similar to the first <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid, suggesting that the Kozak sequence was not the problem in achieving strong expression (data not shown). However, the Kozak consensus sequence of the Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid was also changed to the consensus sequence shown in Figure 4.22 as described above (data not shown). This was done to ensure that both the sequence of the Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids had no other difference other than the two isoforms of Lyp.

As the Kozak sequence did not appear to be the reason for the difficulty experienced with the expression of the Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids, it was decided to generate Lenti- RFP-2A-GFP recombinant plasmid as a positive control using the same Lenti SxW vector backbone and strategy of cloning as used in the generation of Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids.

# CCA GCC ATG G Original Kozak consensus sequence

#### Figure 4.23 Kozak consensus sequences

Figure showing the sequence of the original Kozak consensus sequence used and the new Kozak concensus sequence that was used to replace it.





Figure 4.24 Generation of the Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids with a new Kozak sequence

- A. Colony screening by XbaI, XhoI digestion of the plasmid DNA from plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing recombinant pUC19-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that all the colonies screened contain pUC19-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- B. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids followed by *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector.

#### 4.7 Generation of Lenti- RFP-2A-GFP plasmid as a positive control

#### 4.7.1 Cloning of red fluorescent protein (RFP) into the pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector

The generation of a recombinant Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid would allow it to be used as a positive control for the Lenti x-2A-GFP vector. As the only difference between Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP and Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP is the protein upstream of the 2A peptide, Lyp versus RFP, the expression of the Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid would delineate where problems lie in expression of Lyp. With the RFP-2A-GFP cDNA cassette insert, cells expressing both the upstream and downstream proteins, RFP and GFP respectively, should fluoresce green when stimulated with light of blue wavelength and fluoresce red when stimulated with light of green wavelength.

The RFP cDNA was PCR amplified from a DsRed plasmid using a 5' primer incorporating an *XbaI* site and Kozak consensus sequence (GCCGCCACC) and a 3' primer incorporating an *XhoI* restriction site. The PCR product was restriction digested using *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction enzymes and purified by gel extraction. The RFP cDNA was then cloned into the 'x' site of *XbaI*, *XhoI* digested, SAP treated pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector. Figure 4.25A shows *XbaI*, *XhoI* digestion screening of plasmid DNA from six ampicillin resistant colonies following ligation and transformation of the RFP cDNA into pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector. From Figure 4.25A it can be seen that colonies 3, 4, 5 and 6 contain recombinant pUC19 RFP-2A-GFP plasmids.

To generate recombinant lentivirus plasmid, the RFP-2A-GFP cDNA cassette was extracted and purified by *BamHI*, *AseI* double digestion from pUC19 RFP-2A-GFP plasmid. The cDNA cassette was then ligated into *BamHI* digested, SAP treated lentivirus vector. The DNA was transformed into DH5α competent cells and colonies were screened using *BamHI* digestion to identify recombinants and a *BsaI* digestion was performed to determine the orientation of the cloned insert. The size of the RFP-2A-GFP cDNA cassette and the lentivirus vector are 1516bp and 9kb respectively. Of the 7 colonies screened using BamH1 digestion, all contained recombinant Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmids (Figure 4.25B). *BsaI* digestion was further performed to check the orientation of the cloned insert in the vector. If the insert had been cloned in the correct orientation DNA fragments of sizes 1830bp, 1985bp, 2746bp and 4010bp would have been expected whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation would produce DNA fragments of 1454bp, 1830bp, 3757bp and 4010bp. From Figure 4.25C it can be seen that colonies 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8 have insert in the correct orientation as they release a DNA fragment at 2746bp upon *BsaI* digestion.

Following transient transfection of 293T cells with the Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid, a high percentage of coincident red and green cells were observed. This result suggested that the problems with expression originated with Lyp and the rest of the vector was functioning correctly (Figure 4.26A). The Lenti- RFP-2A-GFP plasmid demonstrated the efficiency of cleavage with the 2A peptide as no fusion protein could be detected. Immunoblot using anti-GFP antibody on the lysates of 293 T cells transfected with Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP indicated a 100% self processing efficiency as no migrating protein band corresponding to a RFP-2A-GFP fusion protein was observed (Figure 4.26B).

The 5' and 3' ends of Lyp and the 2A-GFP sequence had been checked by repeat DNA sequencing but the entire 2.4kb Lyp sequence had never been sequenced. At this stage, it was thought necessary to check the entire Lyp cDNA sequence in a further attempt to identify the problem experienced with the expression of Lenti- Lyp -2A-GFP recombinant plasmids.



#### Figure 4.25 Generation of the Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid

- A. Colony screening by *XbaI*, *XhoI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify those colonies containing recombinant pUC19- RFP-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 3, 4, 5 and 6 contain recombinant pUC19- RFP-2A-GFP plasmids.
- B. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify colonies containing recombinant Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmids.
  This Figure shoes that all the colonies screened contain recombinat Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmids.
- C. *BsaI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned RFP-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning of the insert in the correct orientation is indicated by the presence of a DNA fragment at 2746 bp and an absence of a DNA fragment at 3757 bp. This Figure shows that colonies 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7 and 8 contain plasmids with RFP-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the correct orientation.



#### Figure 4.26 Testing the Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid

- A. RFP and GFP expression by 293Tcells following transient transfection of 293T cells with Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid (left) and Lenti-GFP plasmid (right).
- **B.** Immuno blot data showing cleavage efficiency of the 2A peptide. No RFP-2A-GFP fusion protein was detected when immunoblotted with an anti-GFP antibody.

#### 4.8 Modifying/Correcting Lyp cDNA

The original Lyp cDNA was obtained as a clone in the Sport Vector from Gene Service Cambridge and advertised as a full length cDNA clone from the NIH Mammalian Gene Collection repository of full length cDNAs. However it emerged from discussion with the Gene Service, Cambridge that whilst the 5' and 3' ends of the Lyp had been checked by DNA sequencing the entire 2.4kb Lyp sequence had never been sequenced. At this stage, it was therefore decided to sequence the entire Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the pUC19 vector to confirm that the Lyp sequence was correct. Indeed, DNA sequencing revealed that there was an internal deletion of 165 nucleotides from the Lyp sequence (Figure 4.27). The missing 165 nucleotides corresponded to two exons that appear to have been spliced out from the Lyp cDNA.

The 165 nucleotides were subsequently confirmed to be missing from the original Lyp cDNA from Gene Service. The Lyp cDNA had been assumed to be full-length but unfortunately was not the case. The missing 55 amino acids due to this internal deletion may account for the truncated form of Lyp observed by *in vitro* transcription translation. This missing Lyp sequence may also be responsible for the problems experienced in obtaining GFP expression with the Lentivirus Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. The loss of the 55 amino acids could make the Lyp protein unstable and it is conceivable that negative regulatory feedback mechanisms might operate in the cell to prevent the ribosome from translating additional protein. This may explain the low levels of GFP expression observed during transient transfection of 293T cells using the Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid.

It was decided to correct the original Lyp cDNA obtained from Gene Services using a second full length Lyp cDNA. However, in parallel another Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid was also generated using the second full length Lyp cDNA in the event that there were further problems associated with the original Lyp cDNA.

lyp-2A-GFP seq2	GATGACAGTGTTCCCATATGCATTCACTGCAGTGCTGGCTG
lyp-2A-GFF seq2	TGTGCTAFTGATTATACATGGATGTTGCTAAAAGATGGGATAATTCCTGAGAACTTCAGT TGTGCTATTGATTATACATGGATGTTGCTAAAAGATGGGA
lyp-2A-GFF seq2	GTTTTCAGTTTGATCCGGGAAATGCGGACACAGAGGCCTTCATTAGTTCAAACGCAGGAA
lyp-CA-GFP seql	CAAIADGAACTGGTCTACAATGCTGTATTAGAACTATTTAAGAGACAGATGGATG
lyp-CA-GFF seq2	AGAGATAAACATTCTGGAACAGAGAGTCAAGCAAAGCATTSTATTCCTGAGAAAAATCAC GTCAAGCAAAGCATTGTATTCCTGAGAAAAATCAC 
lyp-1A-GFP seq2	ACTOTOCAAGCAGACTOTTATTCTOCTAATTTACCAAAAAGTACCACAAAAGCAGCAAAA ACTOTOCAAGCAGACTOTTATTCTOCTAATTTACCAAAAAGTACCACAAAAGCAGCAGCAAAA ******************
a stronge per ser and Ionies 2	n an her and he had been an filler for the second states and and the filler is a single States which as it is a " Lagrange to be a fill the set of the second states of the second states in the second

#### Figure 4.27 Sequence alignment of Lyp showing the missing exons

Top sequence is the reference sequence of full length Lyp cDNA, Bottom is the cDNA sequence of Lyp obtained from Gene Service, Cambridge.

#### 4.8.1 Strategy for correcting the internal deletion in the original Lyp cDNA

The second verified full length Lyp cDNA was acquired from Dr. Andres Alonso, University of Valladolid, Spain and the sequence further confirmed by DNA sequencing. It was decided to replace the missing 55 amino acids in the Lyp cDNA bought from Gene Services, Cambridge using the new Lyp cDNA acquired from Dr Andres Alonso. Fortunately, the missing Lyp sequence was flanked by two unique restriction sites, BsaAI (1530) and SacI (624). This allowed for the potential correction of the first Lyp cDNA from Gene Service by insertion of the missing sequences into the original cDNA sequence. The 906 bp sequence flanked by the above mentioned restriction sites was PCR amplified using a 5' oligo incorporating the BsaAI site and a 3'oligo incorporating the SacI site (Table 2.2, materials and method) and cloned into BsaAI, SacI sequential digested pUC19 Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid (Figure 4.28 and 4.29). The DNA was transformed into DH5 $\alpha$  competent cells and individual colonies screened using SacI, BsaAI restriction digestion to identify the recombinant pUC19 <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid with a full length Lyp cDNA sequence. The size of the Lyp insert is 906bp and the pUC19 vector backbone is 5 kb. Of the 6 colonies screened in Figure 4.30A, colonies 1, 2 and 4 contained pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp (corrected)-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids. From the 10 colonies screened for recombinant pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP, colonies 2, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 9 contained the correct recombinant plasmids as they have both the vector and insert DNA fragment present (Figure 4.30B).

To generate lentivirus plasmids, <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassettes were extracted and purified by *BamHI*, *AseI* double digestion from pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids respectively. The cDNA cassettes were subsequently cloned into *BamHI* digested, SAP treated lentivirus vector. The DNA was transformed into DH5a competent cells and colonies screened using a *BamHI* digestion to identify colonies containing recombinant plasmids and *EcoRI* digestion was performed to determine the orientation of the cloned insert. The size of the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette and the lentivirus vector were 3.3kb and 9kb respectively. Of the 10 colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, 1, 5 and 10 contained recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids (Figure 4.31A). *EcoRI* digestion was performed to check the orientation of the cloned cDNA insert in the vector. For inserts cloned in the correct orientation DNA fragments of sizes 139bp, 2283bp and 9326bp were expected whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation generated DNA

fragments of 139bp, 1786bp and 9823bp. From Figure 4.31B, it can be seen that only colony 1 has the insert in the correct orientation as it is the only clone that releases a DNA fragment at 2283bp upon *EcoRI* digestion. Figure 4.32A shows that colonies 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 contained recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids and from Figure 4.32B it can be deduced that colonies 7 and 8 contain plasmid DNA whereby the cDNA cassette is inserted in the correct orientation. The corrected <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassettes were checked by DNA sequencing and found to be correct.



# Figure 4.28 Schematic diagram showing the strategy used to correct the missing 165 nucleotides in Lyp cDNA

The missing 165 nucleotides from the Lyp cDNA bought from Gene Service was corrected by insertion of the missing sequences flanked by SacI/ BsaAI restriction sites into the original cDNA sequence. Therefore, the pUC R/W Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid vector was prepared by *BsaAI*, *SacI* sequential digestion for the cloning of the missing sequence.



#### Figure 4.29 Strategy used for the correction of the missing 165 nucleotides in Lyp cDNA

To correct the Lyp cDNA from Gene Service by insertion of the missing sequences into the original cDNA sequence, the 906 bp sequence, flanked by the *SacI*, *BsaAI* restriction sites, was PCR amplified using a 5' oligo incorporating the *BsaAI* site and a 3'oligo incorporating the *SacI* site and cloned into *BsaAI*, *SacI* sequential digested pUC19 Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid.



Figure 4.30 Generation of the corrected pUC <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by SacI, BsaAI restriction digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify colonies containing recombinant pUC19-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. From this Figure it can be seen that colonies 1, 2 and 4 contain recombinant pUC19- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- B. Colony screening by SacI, BsaAI restriction digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing the recombinant pUC19- <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 2, 4, 5, 6, 7 and 9 contain recombinant pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.



#### Figure 4.31 Generation of the corrected Lenti <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing recombinant Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. From this Figure it can be seen that colonies 1, 5 and 10 contain recombinant Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation releases an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in an incorrect orientation releases a DNA fragment at 1786bp. This Figure shows that only colony 1contains plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFPcassette in the correct orientation.



#### Figure 4.32 Generation of the corrected Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. From this Figure it can be seen that colonies 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation releases an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in an incorrect orientation releases a DNA fragment at 1786bp. This Figure shows that colonies 7 and 8 contain plasmids with <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFPcassette cloned in the correct orientation.

#### 4.9 Generation of Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids using full length <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA

To generate a Lenti <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid using the Lyp cDNA obtained from Dr Andreas Alonso in parallel with correcting the original Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP, the internal *XbaI* site was first removed from the Lyp cDNA using site directed mutagenesis. The Lyp cDNA was subsequently PCR amplified, *XbaI*, *XhoI* double digested and cloned into SAP treated, *XbaI*, *and XhoI* digested pUC19 x-2A-GFP plasmid vector (Figure 4.3). The size of the pUC19 x-2A-GFP vector and Lyp insert are 3.3kb and 2.5kb respectively. From Figure 4.33A it can be seen that colonies 1 to 5 contain recombinant plasmids. The <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette was then extracted by *BamHI* restriction digestion and cloned into SAP treated, *BamHI* digested lentivirus vector.

The size of the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette is 3.3kb and the lentivirus vector is 9kb. Of the 8 plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies screened using *BamHI* digestion, colonies 1,2,3,4,6 and 8 contained recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp(Spain)-2A-GFP colonies (Figure 4.33B). *EcoRI* digestion was performed to check the orientation of the insert cloned into the vector. If the insert had been cloned in the correct orientation, DNA fragments of sizes 139bp, 2283bp and 9326bp would have been expected whereas cloning in the incorrect orientation would have given DNA fragments of 139bp, 1786bp and 9823bp. From Figure 4.33C it can be seen that only colony 4 contained recombinant plasmid DNA in the correct orientation as recombinant plasmid DNA from this colony released a DNA fragment of 2283bp upon *EcoRI* digestion.

In order to check that there were no further problems associated with achieving Lyp expression using the corrected <sup>W</sup>Lyp and the full length <sup>R</sup>Lyp from Spain without the complication of the 2A-GFP reporter genes Lyp- pCS2 plasmids were also generated in parallel to the generation of corrected Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and the Lenti <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids.



#### Figure 4.33 Generation of Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids

- A. Colony screening by XbaI, XhoI digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing the recombinant pUC19- <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 1-5 contain recombinant pUC19- <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids.
- B. Colony screening by *BamHI* digestion of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies to identify the colonies containing the recombinant Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 1, 2, 3, 4, 6 and 8 contain recombinant Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids.
- C. *EcoRI* digestion to check the orientation of the cloned <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP cDNA cassette in the Lentivirus vector. Cloning in the correct orientation releases an indicative DNA fragment at 2283bp whereas cloning in an incorrect orientation releases a DNA fragment at 1786bp. This Figure shows that only colony 4 contain plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFPcassette cloned in the correct orientation.

#### 4.10 Generation of the Lyp-pCS2 plasmids for parallel comparison of the two Lyp cDNAs

In parallel to the generation of Lenti- Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmids and the correction of the original <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP, Lyp-pCS2 plasmids were also generated. pCS2 is a mammalian expression plasmid driven by a T3 promoter that allows quick expression of Lyp in 293 T cells in order to confirm that Lyp expression could be achieved (using both constructs) without the 2A-GFP complication.

In order to test the "corrected" Lyp cDNA in parallel with the full length Lyp cDNA from Spain, two further Lyp plasmids were generated in the conventional mammalian expression vector, pCS2, using a "Spanish" Lyp cDNA and the "corrected" Lyp cDNA from Gene Services (Figure 4.34). The sizes of the Lyp inserts and pCS2 vector were 2.4kb and 4.66kb respectively. From Figure 4.35A it can be seen that of the 10 colonies screened, 1-6, 9 and 10 contained recombinant "corrected" <sup>W</sup>Lyp pCS2 plasmids. Figure 4.35B shows that of the 10 colonies screened, 2 and 7 are the only ones to contain recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp (spain)- pCS2 plasmids. The pCS2 plasmids allowed simultaneous comparison in mammalian cells of the expression of the two Lyp cDNA, without any potential complications relating to the "2A-GFP" reporter gene.

Transient transfection of 293T cells with the two pCS2 plasmids (<sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain) and <sup>W</sup> Lyp (corrected) was then carried out, cell lysates prepared following successful transient transfection and Immuno blot analysis performed on the transfected cell lysates. From the immunoblot data (Figure 4.36) it can be seen that both the Lyp cDNAs (Corrected <sup>W</sup>Lyp cDNA and the <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA from Spain) could be expressed in 293 T cells using the pCS2 expression vector. This result suggested that if there were further problems encountered in getting Lyp expression using a lentivirus plasmid then the problem may lie with the lentivirus plasmid, either the assembly of the Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette or simply the combination of Lyp cDNA and the lentivirus promoter.



### Figure 4.34 Generation of the pCS2 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp plasmids

Schematic diagram showing the strategic generation of the two pCS2 <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp plasmids. Both the "Corrected" and the "Spanish" Lyp cDNAs were PCR amplified incorporating the *BamHI* and *XhoI* restriction sites and cloned into the *BamHI/XhoI* site of the pCS2 plasmid.





## Figure 4.35 Generation of the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp pCS2 plasmids

- A. Colony screen of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies by *BamHI*, *XhoI* double digestion to identify the colonies containing recombinant <sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected) pCS2 plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 1-6, 9 and 10 contain recombinant <sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected) pCS2 plasmids.
- B. Colony screen of the plasmid DNA from ampicillin resistant colonies by *BamHI*, *XhoI* double digestion to identify the colonies containing the recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain) pCS2 plasmids. This Figure shows that colonies 2 and 7 contain recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp (corrected) pCS2 plasmids.



#### Figure 4.36 Analysis of the Lyp protein expression using the pCS2 plasmids

Immunoblot analysis of the expression levels of Lyp following transfection of 293T cells with either <sup>W</sup> Lyp (corrected) pCS2 or <sup>R</sup> Lyp (Spain) pCS2 plasmids. This figure shows that the Lyp protein is being overexpressed by 293T cells expressing the exogenous Lyp.

# 4.10.1 Testing the Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain) 2A-GFP and Lenti- <sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected) 2A-GFP plasmids

Lipid based reagents (Effectine, Qiagen) were used to produce infectious virus particles of Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP; Lenti- <sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected)-2A-GFP (Materials and Method). These virus particles were used to transduce human leukemic T cell line, Jurkat (Figure 4.37). Following 48 hours of transduction the cells were analysed by flow cytometry (BD FacsCalibur) (Figure 4.38).



#### Figure 4.37 Testing the Lenti- Lyp-2A- GFP plasmids

Fluorescent image showing transduced Jurkat cells in green with the Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected) 2A-GFP and Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp<sup>spain</sup> 2A-GFP plasmids.



# Figure 4.38 Flow cytometric analysis of the Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid

Flow cytometry data showing successful transduction of Jurkat cells by the Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP viruses. Expression was assessed using GFP expression.

#### 4.11 Generation of Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

#### 4.11.1 Assembly of the Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette in a pUC19 vector

Following successful transduction of Jurkat cells by <sup>W</sup>Lyp- 2A-GFP lentivirus particles Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids were generated. Generation of the Lenti <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids first required the assembly of the <sup>R/W</sup> Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassettes using the pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector. The R/W Lyp cassette inserts were extracted from pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids respectively by *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestion and gel purified. The pUC19 x-2A-CD2 vector was prepared by restriction digestion using *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction enzymes and gel purified. The vector was also SAP treated and purified before a ligation reaction using T4 ligase was performed. The DNA was then transformed into DH5α competent cells and individual colonies were screened using *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestions to identify the recombinant plasmids. The sizes of the Lyp insert and the pUC19 vector are 2.4kb and 3.4 kb, respectively. Of the seven colonies screened, colonies 3 and 6 were found to contain pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinants (Figure 4.39A) and of the eight colonies screened all were found to contain pUC19 <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinants (Figure 4.39B).



## Figure 4.39 Generation of Lenti R/WLyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

- A. Colony screen by XbaI, XhoI restriction digestion of plasmid DNA to identify the colonies containing recombinant pUC19-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that of the seven colonies screened only colonies 3 and 6 contain recombinant pUC19-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.
- **B.** Colony screen by *XbaI*, *XhoI* restriction digestion of plasmid DNA to identify the colonies containing recombinant pUC19-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that of the eight colonies screened all contain recombinant pUC19-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.

#### 4.11.2 Generating Lenti R/W Lyp 2A CD2 plasmids

To generate the lentivirus plasmid, Lentivirus vector (Lenti-SxW) was prepared by BamHI restriction digestion to generate the appropriate ends and SAP treated to prevent self ligation. <sup>W/R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassettes were extracted and purified from pUC19 <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids respectively by *BamHI*, AseI double digestion and then cloned into BamHI digested, SAP treated SxW lentivirus vector to generate the recombinant lentivirus plasmids. From Figure 4.40A it can be seen that all the clones screened were recombinant Lenti <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. The orientation of the insert cloned was checked by *EcoRI* restriction digestion. If the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette was cloned in the correct orientation DNA fragments of 2283bp, 139bp and 9326bp would be present whereas if the insert was cloned in an incorrect orientation, DNA fragments of 1786bp, 139bp and 9823bp would be observed. From Figure 4.40B it can be seen that clones 3, 4, 5, 6, 8 and 9 are in correct orientation. From Figure 4.41A it can be seen that only clone 2 is a Lenti <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant and Figure 4.41B shows that it is in a correct orientation. The two R/W Lvp -2A-CD2 recombinant lentivirus plasmids were tested by producing recombinant <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-CD2 lentivirus particles and transducing Jurkat T cell lines. The <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A- CD2 lentivirus particles were observed to successfully transduce Jurkat T cells when analysed by flow cytometry of the rat CD2 PE staining (Figure 4.42).



#### Figure 4.40 Generation of the Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmid

- A. Colony screen by *BamHI* restriction digestion of plasmid DNA to identify the colonies containing recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that all nine colonies screened contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion of plasmid DNA to identify the colonies containing recombinant plasmid with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette cloned in the correct orientation. Cloning in the correct orientation is indicated by the release of DNA fragments of 2283bp whereas cloning in an incorrect orientation releases DNA fragments of 1786bp. From this Figure it can be seen that clones 3, 4, 5, 6, 8 and 9 contain plasmids with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette cloned in correct orientation.



#### Figure 4.41 Generation of the Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

- A. Colony screen by BamHI digestion of the plasmid DNA to identify colonies containing recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids. This Figure shows that only clonies 2 and 10 contain recombinant Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids.
- **B.** *EcoRI* digestion of plasmid DNA to identify colonies containing the plasmids with the <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette cloned in the correct orientation. Cloning in the correct orientation is indicated by the release of DNA fragments of 2283bp whereas cloning in an incorrect orientation releases DNA fragments of 1786bp. From this Figure it can be seen that only clone 2 contains plasmid with <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 cDNA cassette cloned in correct orientation.



#### Figure 4.42 Flow cytometric analysis of the Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids

Flow cytometry data showing a successful transduction of Jurkat cells by the Lenti- Lyp-2A-GFP virus particles. Jurkat T cells were lentivirally transduced with <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant viruses. Expression was assessed using anti-rat CD2 PE staining. Rat CD2 staining of the parental H9<sup>gag+</sup> cell line not transduced with rat CD2 was used as a negative control and is shown in black.
#### 4.12 Discussion

This chapter describes the generation of recombinant R and W Lyp expressing lentivirus plasmids for use in over-expression of Lyp in T cells in order to study the functional effects of the polymorphism. pUC x-2A-y, and pUC x-2A-GFP plasmids were used to assemble the Lyp-2A-CD2 and Lyp-2A-GFP cassettes respectively. Subsequently, the assembled cassettes were extracted by *BamHI* restriction endonuclease digestion and cloned into the *BamHI* site of the Lentivirus plasmid (Lenti SxW) to generate recombinant Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP and <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-CD2 plasmids. However, when expressed in 293T cells by transient transfection very low levels of GFP expression were observed with the recombinant Lentivirus Lyp-2A-GFP (Lenti SeW) plasmid.

Initially, it was thought that the low level reporter gene GFP expression observed in 293T cells may be due to some problems with the self-processing of the 2A peptide. At the initial stage it was not clear if the problem was with the expression of GFP only allowing the upstream protein Lyp to be expressed. Immunoblot analysis was performed to check if both the Lyp and GFP expression were impaired and/or whether cleavage was taking place between the 2A sequence and GFP. Immunoblot data showed some Lyp expression but no GFP expression with the Lenti-<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmid but control plasmid did demonstrate GFP expression. This result suggested that Lyp was being expressed but not GFP but this discrepancy in results could be due to the affinity of the antibodies rather than differential expression of the two proteins. Therefore, the expression of both the proteins was analysed using an "in vitro coupled transcription translation" in collaboration with Prof Martin Ryan at the University of St Andrews. "In vitro coupled transcription/translation" showed no major differences in the expression levels of Lyp and GFP and there were also no Lyp-GFP/CD2 fusion protein detected suggesting an almost 100% self processing of the 2A peptide. Therefore it was thought that the low level expression of GFP with Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP may be due to defective transcription initiation of the Lyp sequence. The Kozak consensus sequence used was thought to be sub optimal and was changed to a more widely used Kozak sequence (GCCGCCATG). However, despite this change in the design of the vector, the level of GFP expression with the Lenti Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids was not improved. Lenti-RFP-2A-GFP plasmid was therefore generated as a positive to control to ensure that the problem with GFP expression downstream of Lyp was due to the Lyp-2A-GFP cassette and not due to any intrinsic problems with the lentivirus plasmid vector (Lenti SxW). The Lenti RFP-2A-GFP

plasmid gave successful expression of both the upstream protein RFP and the downstream protein GFP ensuring that the problems experienced in expression of Lenti Lyp-2A-GFP were due to Lyp and not the lentivirus vector.

At this stage, the entire Lyp-2A-GFP cDNA cassette, which had never before been sequenced, was sequenced to ensure that the Lyp sequence was correct. DNA sequencing revealed that there was an internal deletion of 165 nucleotides from the Lyp sequence and the missing 165 nucleotides that have been spliced out of the Lyp cDNA was thought to be the reason for the observed problems with GFP expression using the Lenti-Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids. It was plausible that the lack of 55 amino acids from the Lyp cDNA could make the Lyp protein unstable and there may exist a negative regulatory mechanism in the cell that was preventing the ribosome from translating additional Lyp protein.

The missing 55 amino acids were replaced into the original <sup>W</sup>Lyp cDNA using a full length <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA obtained from Dr Andreas Alonso, University of Valladolid, Spain. Additionally recombinant Lenti- <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-GFP plasmids were generated in parallel using the <sup>R</sup>Lyp cDNA obtained from Dr Andreas Alonso. In parallel to the generation of Lenti- Lyp (Spain)-2A-GFP plasmid, Lyp-pCS2 plasmids were also generated in order to test the "corrected" Lyp cDNA in comparison with the full length Lyp cDNA from Spain, without the complication of the 2A-GFP and outside the context of the lentivirus vector. Transient transfection of 293T cells with the two pCS2 plasmids (<sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain) and <sup>W</sup> Lyp (corrected) pCS2) followed by immunoblotting showed a successful expression of Lyp using both the recombinant plasmids. The immunoblotting data also confirmed that Lyp could be successfully expressed using a pCS2 plasmid.

Following successful generation of the Lenti-<sup>R</sup>Lyp<sup>spain</sup>-2A-GFP, Lenti- <sup>W</sup>Lyp <sup>corrected</sup>-2A-GFP recombinant plasmids, they were tested by production of recombinant lenvirus particles and used to infect human leukemic Jurkat T cell line. The recombinant lentiviruses expressing both the <sup>R</sup>Lyp (Spain) 2A-GFP and the <sup>W</sup>Lyp (corrected) 2A-GFP were observed to successfully infect the Jurkat T cells. Following successful infection of Jurkat T cells by <sup>W</sup>Lyp- 2A-GFP lentivirus particles, Lenti-<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant plasmids were also successfully generated and tested.

In summary, in this chapter recombinant <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A- GFP lentivirus plasmids were successfully generated and used to successfully transduce Jurkat T cells despite the initial setback due to the missing 55 amino acids in Lyp cDNA sequence. In this chapter the self processing ability of the 2A peptide was also assessed and found to be extremely efficient by "*in vitro* coupled transcription/translation" experiment performed in collaboration with Prof. Martin Ryan and by immunoblotting of GFP in RFP-2A-GFP expressing 293T cell lysates. Following the successful generation of the GFP reporter gene expressing lentivirus plasmids (<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A-GFP), <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A- **CD2** lentivirus plasmids expressing truncated rat CD2 as a reporter gene were also successfully generated. The rationale for generating recombinant lentivirus plasmids with the rat CD2 reporter gene was that it would allow economic and convenient means of sorting transduced cells. The <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A- **CD2** lentivirus plasmids were tested by generation of <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp -2A- **CD2** lentivirus particles, which were observed to successfully transduce Jurkat T cells. Collectively, the data presented in this chapter demonstrate that the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 lentivirus plasmids were successfully generated and were capable of expressing Lyp in T cells.

#### **Chapter 5**

#### Generation of Lyp T cell lines over-expressing Lyp

#### **5.1 Introduction**

In Chapter 4, Lenti <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant lentivirus constructs were generated for the purpose of over-expressing the R and W isoforms of Lyp in T cells. This part of the study was focussed on generating these T cell lines. Leukaemic T cell lines were used as these are the basic model system which has been extensively used in the study of T cell signalling. The advantages of using the leukaemic T cell lines over primary T cells is their relative ease to culture, requiring no cytokine supplements and their monoclonal origin which means that they act in a uniform manner. The use of T cell lines also eliminates the main disadvantage associated with the use of primary T cells, namely a potential variation in the composition of T cell sub-populations, which may make interpretation of results difficult. The major disadvantages of using T cell lines are that as a single clonal population, observations made in these cells may not necessarily demonstrate what happens in other T-cell lineages. Furthermore, as these cells are transformed, mutations may exist in important cell signalling intermediates. T cell clones which have also been widely used for cell signalling studies were also a good potential source of T cells for studying Lyp functions. T cell clones of different specificities were potentially available, however, they are technically more demanding and time consuming to generate and maintain. As time was a major limiting factor, it was thought best to use the readily available leukaemic T cell lines, E6.1 (Jurkat) and H9 (Hut78), in this study.

Two established T cell lines, E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup>, generated by Dr John Bridgeman (Cardiff University) were used to generate T cell lines permanently over-expressing <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp. E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> cell lines are E6.1 (Jurkat) and H9 (Hut78) cell lines respectively expressing an exogenous TCR that recognises the HIV gag peptide sequence, SLYNTVATL (SLY), as a result of transduction of the E6.1 and H9 cells with a pSLY-TCRalpha.T2A.TCRbeta recombinant lentivirus. The exogenous gag TCR expression by the T cells allows them to be activated by HLA-A2 specific SLY peptide pulsed APCs.

<sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and CD2 lentivirus particles generated using a three plasmid system were used to transduce E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> and H9 <sup>gag+</sup> cells to generate, E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+</sup>

<sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 and H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cell lines respectively.

#### 5.2 Genotyping of the E6.1 gag+ and H9 gag+ cells

The E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> and H9 <sup>gag+</sup> cell lines were genotyped to ensure that they were homozygous for the PTPN22 C1858 allele. This was necessary because the aim was to introduce exogenous <sup>W</sup>Lyp into homozygote wild type (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp) T cell populations. As <sup>W</sup>Lyp has been observed to function in a dominant manner it was thought plausible that the introduction of <sup>W</sup>Lyp into homozygote wild type (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp) T cell populations would partially mimic the situation in heterozygote individuals and allow examination of the effect of the R620W polymorphism. PCR restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis was performed on each cell line as previously described by (Bottini et al. 2004). Briefly, genomic DNA was extracted from the E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> and H9 <sup>gag+</sup> cells and a PCR reaction was performed out as described in Materials and Methods using the forward and reverse primers shown in Table 2.3. The amplified 215bp fragment of the PTPN22 gene sequence encompassing the C1858T polymorphism was genotyped by XcmI restriction endonuclease digestion. XcmI recognizes its target sequence only when the PTPN22 1858T allele is present. Figure 5.1 shows that both the E6.1 and H9 cell lines only release a 215bp DNA fragment upon XcmI restriction endonuclease digestion. Therefore both cell lines are homozygous for the PTPN22 C1858 allele. A control reaction was also set up using pUC WLyp-2A-GFP to ensure that the XcmI restriction endonuclease was recognizing its target sequence (data not shown).

Marker	H9gag <sup>+</sup>	E6.9gag+	
			215bp
			21201

#### Figure 5.1 Genotyping of the T cell lines

The E6.1 <sup>gag+</sup> and H9 <sup>gag+</sup> cell lines were genotyped by a restriction fragment length polymorphism-PCR based assay. The C to T change at codon 620 creates a restriction site for *XcmI* in the \*T allele. The polymorphism was identified by *XcmI* restriction endonuclease digestion of the PCR amplified fragment. The digestion was resolved on a 1% agarose gel. Following electrophoresis, the gel was stained with ethidium bromide and the fragments were visualized by U.V.

#### 5.3 Generation of the panel of Lyp modified leukaemic T cell lines

To test whether the two isoforms of Lyp give rise to any functional differences in T cells, the two leukaemic T cell lines,  $H9^{gag+}$  and  $E6.1^{gag+}$ , were lentivirally transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp. The two  $H9^{gag+}$  and  $E6.1^{gag+}$  cell lines were also transduced with a recombinant lentivirus encoding truncated rat CD2 as a control for the lentiviral integration and any potential effects of the truncated rat CD2 reporter gene used in the Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant plasmids.

#### Generation of Lyp expressing H9<sup>gag+</sup> derived leukaemic T cell lines

Recombinant Lenti Lyp-2A-CD2 plasmids generated in Chapter 4 and recombinant Lenti CD2 plasmid, a kind gift from Mr Laurence Pearce, were used for the production of recombinant lentivirus particles using a three plasmid system consisting of a plasmid encoding the gene of interest under the control of an SFFV promoter, a pCMVdelta8.91 plasmid (coding for the *gag/pol* proteins under the control of a CMV promoter) and a pMGD2 plasmid (coding for the VSVG *env* protein) required for lentiviral replication and packaging, and viral entry into the cell respectively, under the control of the CMV promoter. A lipid based transfection method as described in Materials and Methods, was used to generate the recombinant lentivirus particles using this system.

H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells were transduced with either recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 lentiviruses to generate the H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cell lines, respectively. Following expansion the cells were assessed by flow cytometry for truncated rat CD2 reporter gene expression using an anti-rat CD2 PE antibody (Figure 5.2). To obtain populations of cells with high rat CD2 expression the H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells were stained and positive cells sorted using MACs anti-PE magnetic sorting. Following sorting, cells were again stained to demonstrate the success of the sorting process, expanded and sorted further. Transduction efficiencies with all three lentiviruses, <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and CD2, were low with a maximum transduction efficiency of 37% (Figure 5.2). However, the percentage of cells staining positive for truncated rat CD2 was increased to 99% for H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 (Figure 5.2) by three subsequent rounds of cell sorting of the rat CD2 PE positive cells using anti PE magnetic beads as described in Materials and Methods. The cells were expanded after each sort before being

sorted again. The percentage of truncated rat CD2 expressing cells was increased to 97% for H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 (Figure 5.3) after two anti-PE magnetic sorts.

#### Generation of Lyp expressing E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> derived cell lines

E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells were transduced with either recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 lentiviruses to generate E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cell lines, respectively. Transduction efficiencies with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 lentiviruses were comparable with over 90% of cells expressing rat CD2 as assessed by staining with anti-ratCD2 antibody (Figure 5.4). Transduction efficiency with CD2 lentiviruses was very high with over 99% of the cells expressing rat CD2 (Figure 5.4). Therefore, no cell sorting was performed.



#### Figure 5.2 CD2 expression in H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells pre- and post- sorting.

H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells were lentivirally transduced with <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 recombinant viruses. Expression was assessed using anti-ratCD2 PE staining. Rat CD2 staining of the parental H9<sup>gag+</sup> cell line not transduced with rat CD2 was used as a negative control and is shown in black. The cells were expanded after each sort and then sorted again three further times to get a final percentage of rat CD2 transduced cells of 99%.



#### Figure 5.3 CD2 expression in H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells pre- and post- sorting.

H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells were lentivirally transduced with truncated rat CD2. Expression was assessed using anti-ratCD2 PE staining. Rat CD2 staining of the parental H9<sup>gag+</sup> cell line not transduced with rat CD2 was used as a negative control and is shown in black. The cells were expanded after each anti-PE magnetic sort and then sorted again to get final percentage of rat CD2 expressing cells of over 97%.



#### Figure 5.4 CD2 expression in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells pre- and post- transduction.

E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells were lentivirally transduced with <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 recombinant viruses. Lyp expression was assessed using anti-ratCD2 PE staining of the truncated rat CD2 reporter gene. Rat CD2 staining of the parental E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cell line not transduced with rat CD2 was used as a negative control and is shown in black.

#### 5.4 Assessment of the SLY TCR expression by the modified T cell lines

E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> derived leukaemic T cell lines were assessed for SLY TCR expression to ensure that there was minimal variation in TCR expression between the cell lines being compared and to ensure that any differences in activation and cytokine secretion was not due to variability in TCR expression. An SLY tetramer (HLA-A\*0201 biotinylated monomer refolded with SLYNTVATL peptide, tetramerised using Streptavidin-PE [Invitrogen]) was kindly provided by Dr John Bridgeman (Cardiff University). The SLY tetramer was used to stain the four H9<sup>gag+</sup> derived T cell lines and the four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> derived T cell lines used in this study. Almost all H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells (> 99%) expressed the SLY TCR (around 97% of H9<sup>gag+</sup> Lyp-2A-CD2 cells and around 95% of H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells) (Figure 5.5). Thus, comparable expression of SLY TCR was observed amongst the four cell lines (Figure 5.5). The expression of SLY TCR by the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> derived T cell lines was also comparable (around 87%) (Figure 5.6). Therefore, any variation observed in CD69 expression post activation and also cytokine production between the H9<sup>gag+</sup> derived T cell lines and between the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> derived cell lines should not be due to variation in TCR expression between the different cell lines.



#### Figure 5.5 Assessment of the SLY TCR expression by the four H9gag<sup>+</sup> T cell lines.

SLY TCR expression (red) was assessed using a PE conjugated SLY tetramer.  $1 \times 10^6$  cells were stained using a saturating concentration of a anti-SLY tetramer PE conjugate. A PE conjugated non-specific tetramer (black) was used as a negative control.



### Figure 5.6 Assessment of the SLY TCR expression by the four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines

SLY TCR expression (red) was assessed using a PE conjugated SLY tetramer.  $1 \times 10^6$  cells were stained using a saturating concentration of a anti-SLY tetramer PE conjugate. A PE conjugated non-specific tetramer (black) was used as a negative control.

#### 5.5 Assessment of Lyp expression of the T cell lines by immunoblotting

The percentage of T cells transduced with the recombinant lentiviruses for each of the Lyp isoforms was verified by flow cytometric analysis for expression of the downstream truncated rat CD2 reporter gene expression. However, the upstream Lyp expression within the lentivirus constructs remained to be directly assessed. Therefore, immunoblotting was carried out to ensure that there was expression of the Lyp isoforms and not just rat CD2 and that the level of expression was comparable between the two isoforms of Lyp. Lysates for immunoblot analysis were prepared from the E6.9 gag+ and H9gag+ T cells transduced with <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 using NP-40 as a membrane detergent. Lysates were reduced with  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol and separated on a 10% polyacrylamide gel before being transferred to a PVDF membrane. The top half of the PVDF membrane was probed with a goat anti-human Lyp polyclonal antibody in conjunction with a mouse anti-goat HRP secondary antibody. As a loading control the bottom half of the membrane was probed for the housekeeping protein, actin, using rabbit anti-Actin polyclonal antisera in conjunction with a mouse anti-rabbit HRP secondary antibody. Immunoblot data demonstrated that both <sup>R</sup>Lvp and <sup>w</sup>Lyp were over-expressed as revealed by the stronger band that resolves at 110kDa in the Lyp transduced E6.9<sup>gag+</sup> (Figure 5.7) and H9<sup>gag+</sup> lysates (Figure 5.8) when compared to the non-transduced and CD2 transduced E6.9<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines, respectively. The levels of over-expression between the R and W isoforms of Lyp were also found to be comparable in both the E6.9 gag+ and H9gag+ T cell lines (Figures 5.7 and 5.8).



# Figure 5.7 Immunoblot analysis of Lyp protein expression by the panel of E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines.

Transduced and non-transduced cells were lysed in NP-40 lysis buffer, reduced and equivalent numbers of cells loaded into each lane of a 10% SDS-PAGE gel. The PVDF membrane was either probed with a goat anti-human Lyp polyclonal antibody and mouse anti-goat HRP secondary antibody (top) or with rabbit anti-Actin polyclonal antibody and mouse anti-rabbit HRP secondary antibody (bottom). The 293T (Human Embryonic Kidney) cells were used as a negative control for Lyp expression. The densities of Lyp protein bands relative to Lyp protein band density in Non-transduced control cells are represented as bar graph (Bottom).



## Figure 5.7 Immunoblot analysis of Lyp protein expression by the panel of H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines.

Transduced and non-transduced cells were lysed in NP-40 lysis buffer, reduced and equivalent numbers of cells loaded into each lane of a 10% SDS-PAGE gel. The PVDF membrane was either probed with a goat anti-human Lyp polyclonal antibody and mouse anti-goat HRP secondary antibody (top) or with rabbit anti-Actin polyclonal antibody and mouse anti-rabbit HRP secondary antibody (bottom). The 293T (Human Embryonic Kidney) cells were used as a negative control for Lyp expression. The densities of Lyp protein bands relative to Lyp protein band density in Non-transduced control cells are represented as bar graph (Bottom).

#### 5.6 Discussion

This chapter describes work focussing on the generation of Lyp modified leukaemic T cells to be used for functional analysis of the effect of Lyp expression on human T cells. Leukaemic T cell lines permanently over expressing either the R or the W isoform of Lyp were generated by transducing E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> leukaemic T cells with recombinant lentiviruses encoding either <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 alone (control). To address whether the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> leukaemic T cell lines were homozygous for the PTPN22 C1858 allele, E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells were genotyped using PCR-RFLP analysis. The T cells were required to be homozygous for the PTPN22 C1858 allele. This is because the W620 Lyp isoform behaves in a dominant manner and individuals heterozygous for this form of Lyp have an increased predisposition to autoimmune disease. Therefore, it is plausible that introducing exogenous Lyp W620 into homozygote wild type T-cell populations (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp) will mimic the situation in T cells isolated from heterozygote individuals and allow examination of the effect of the R620W polymorphism. Although the exogenous introduction of Lyp may be more exaggerated compared to a normal physiological condition, this should nevertheless allow us to observe any differences and trends which might provide clues as to what may be occurring physiologically. From the genotyping assay it was demonstrated that the cells were homozygous for the R620 Lyp isoform and therefore amenable to further study.

E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells were transduced with recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 lentiviruses to generate the E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cell lines respectively. E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells are derived from the Jurkat T cell line and are easily transducible. In this chapter, it was observed that E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells are very susceptible to viral entry as expected and gave transduction efficiencies of over 91% when transduced using the recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 lentiviruses. The transduction efficiency using recombinant CD2 lentivirus was much higher at almost 100% compared to around 90% with the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 recombinant lentiviruses. This is in line with the greater infectivity observed with the CD2 alone lentivirus compared to the others. It is not clear why this should be the case. It may be that the size of the inserted gene affects the generation of infectious virus particle and infectivity in that the larger the size of the gene insert the lower the virulence of the generated lentiviruses. Nevertheless, since all E6.1 derived cell lines had a transduction efficiency of greater than 90% and the R and W isoforms of Lyp expressing E6.1 cells had comparable transduction efficiencies, it was concluded that any functional difference observed in the cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp could be attributed to the effect of isoforms of Lyp on the cell thus the cell lines were considered ready for further analysis.

H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells were also transduced with recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and CD2 lentiviruses to generate the H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 T cell lines, respectively. H9gag+ T cells were more difficult to transduce compared to E6.1 T cells giving transduction efficiencies of 37% and 22% when transduced with recombinant <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, respectively. However, transduction with the recombinant CD2 alone lentiviruses gave a higher transduction efficiency of 75% but this was still lower than those observed with E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. The much higher transduction efficiencies seen with recombinant CD2 alone lentivirus compared to the recombinant Lyp encoding lentivirus is once again similar to that seen with E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells and could be due to similar issues relating to insert size in the vector. The transduced rat CD2 expressing H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells were magnetically sorted multiple times on rat CD2 PE increasing the percentage of rat CD2 expressing cells to > 99% and 97% for H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and H9gag+CD2 T cell lines, respectively. Since all H9gag+ derived cell lines had a transduction efficiency of higher than 97% and the R and W isoforms of Lyp expressing H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells had comparable transduction efficiency at 99.09% and 99.68% respectively, it was concluded that any functional difference observed in the cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp could be attributed to the effect of isoforms of Lyp on the cell and therefore, the cell lines were considered ready for further analysis.

In this chapter it was also demonstrated that SLY TCR expression was comparable between the different cell lines. Therefore, any variation observed in functional analysis between the H9<sup>gag+</sup> derived T cell lines expressing Lyp and those not expressing Lyp and between the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> derived cell lines expressing Lyp and those not expressing Lyp could be attributed to the affect of Lyp expression on these cells and not due to any variation in TCR expression. Furthermore, the expression of Lyp protein in the cell lines was also directly assessed using immunoblotting where it was demonstrated that the expression of Lyp protein was upregulated in the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp. It was also observed that the expression of the Lyp isoforms was comparable between the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and the <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Therefore, any observed difference in the functional analysis between the cells expressing either <sup>R</sup>Lyp or <sup>W</sup>Lyp would be as a result of the expression of that particular isoform of Lyp in the cells and not due to variations in expression of Lyp between the cells expressing the two different Lyp isoforms.

In summary, in this chapter E6.1 and H9 T cells expressing either the R or W isoforms of Lyp or CD2 alone were generated and phenotypic analysis of the generated T cell lines was performed. Firstly, it was demonstrated that the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells used to generate Lyp expressing cells were homozygous for the R620 Lyp isoform. It was also demonstrated that the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells expressing either of the two isoforms of Lyp or CD2 alone had a comparable percentage of cells expressing the rat CD2 reporter gene. Thirdly, the expression of exogenous SLY TCR was demonstrated to be comparable between the generated E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines and between the generated H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. Lastly, a direct assessment of Lyp protein expression was carried out between the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines and it was demonstrated that there was comparable levels of Lyp expressing in cells expressing either the R or the W isoform of Lyp. Collectively, the data presented in this chapter demonstrated that the <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 alone expressing E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> cell lines generated are comparable and ready to be used for functional analysis of Lyp isoform expression on T cells.

#### Chapter 6

#### The effect of over-expression of Lyp isoforms on cytokine production by human leukaemic T Cell lines

#### **6.1 Introduction**

Lyp is regarded to be a suppressor of TCR signalling and the Lyp R620W variant has been further shown to be a "gain of function" polymorphism (Aarnisalo et al. 2008; Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005). Previous studies have also investigated the effect of the R620W polymorphism on cytokine production by T cells. Vang et al (2005) was the first to observe that T cells (involving no purification of phenotypic lineages such as CD4<sup>+</sup> or CD8<sup>+</sup>) from Type 1 Diabetes (T1D) patients who were heterozygous for the R620W polymorphism (genotype PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858T</sup>) secrete less IL-2 than T cells from T1D patients homozygous for the arginine isoform of Lyp (genotype PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup>). Aarnisalo et al (2008) also observed a reduction in IL-2 production by CD4<sup>+</sup>T cells from T1D patients heterozygous for the R620W polymorphism compared to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from T1D patients homozygous for the R isoform of Lyp. Rieck et al (2007) investigated the functional effect of the Lyp R620W polymorphism on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from healthy individuals by examining the secretion of IL-2. IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  and reported a significant reduction in IL-10 production by PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858T</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells relative to PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. In addition they also noted a decrease in IL-2 and IL-4 secretion, which did not reach statistical significance and no difference in IFN- $\gamma$ , and TNF- $\alpha$  secretion in <sup>1858C/1858T</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells relative to PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells (Rieck et al. 2007). Rieck et al also observed a decrease in CD25 activation marker expression by <sup>1858C/1858T</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells relative to <sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. These results are striking and highlight the potential importance of Lyp in T cell biology. However, from both of these studies it cannot be conclusively determined that the differences seen in cytokine production and CD25 expression are due to an intrinsic effect of Lyp isoform expression on T cell function following TCR triggering. The above studies do not take into account possible skewing of T cell subsets as a result of Lyp isoform expression. For example, a possible decrease in IL-10 producing cells in genotype <sup>1858C/1858T</sup> individuals may account for the decreased IL-10 secretion that was observed and therefore there may be no intrinsic effect of the Lyp R620W polymorphism on TCR triggered cytokine production. Vang et al (2005)

reported that there was no skewing of CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell and memory T cell subset observed in the patient samples. However these heterogeneous polyclonal populations may contain subpopulations of memory and effector phenotypes that may be skewed as a result of Lyp isoform expression.

In addition, the T cells isolated from patient samples and CD4<sup>+</sup> cells isolated from healthy individuals used in the above studies (Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005) may have distinct TCR signalling thresholds influenced by the products of multiple genes which would potentially obscure interpretation of the observed variations in cytokine secretion.

In the study by Vang et al (2005) it was also observed that primary human T cells nucleofected with <sup>R</sup>Lyp secrete less IL-2 than those nucleofected with <sup>W</sup>Lyp and that T cells transfected with either forms of Lyp produced less IL-2 that the control T cells. There is however an ambiguity about this study with the nucleofection efficiency stated at between 60-80%. It is not clear if the T cell populations transfected with the two Lyp isoforms have a comparable transfection efficiency. If the percentage of T cells transfected with <sup>R</sup>Lyp was 60% and the population transfected with <sup>W</sup>Lyp was 80%, the difference in IL-2 production between the two isoforms of Lyp could be simply due to more Lyp being expressed in the <sup>W</sup>Lyp transfected population rather than due to differences in the two Lyp isoforms. Vang et al (2005) also nucleofected Jurkat T cells with either <sup>W</sup>Lyp or <sup>W</sup>Lyp and a luciferase reporter gene driven by the nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) with the two isoforms of Lyp. In this study it was observed that when stimulated via their TCR, Jurkat T cells expressing varying amount of Lyp show reduced luciferase activity in a dose dependent manner and that Jurkat T cells expressing <sup>W</sup>Lyp always exhibited lower luciferase activity when compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp at each level of Lyp expression.

A comprehensive analysis of activation marker expression and cytokine production by T cells over-expressing either the R or W isoform of Lyp has not been performed. Therefore work described in this chapter sought to address whether expression of CD69, an early activation marker, is altered in cells over-expressing one or other of the two isoforms of Lyp. In addition, cytokine production by a homogenous population of T cells over-expressing either the R or the W isoform of Lyp was investigated using cells lines derived from two distinct human T cell leukaemias, E6.1 (Jurkat) and H9 (Hut78). The monoclonality of the T cells in each cell line meant that any observed effects due to Lyp isoform expression are intrinsic to that particular subset of T cells and are not due to skewing of the T cell subsets or other

genetic effects on the signalling thresholds. This focusing on a single homogenous population of T cells should allow further investigation and dissection of the pathways that might be affected by Lyp.

#### 6.2 Analysis of CD69 expression by the panel of E6.1 gag+ cells

E6.1<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 and E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> non transduced control cells were stimulated for 24 hours with APCs pulsed with varying concentrations of the SLY peptide before staining with PE conjugated anti-human CD69 antibodies and analysing by flow cytometry. Figure 6.2 shows the cellular response to SLY peptide stimulation with induced CD69 expression indicating the degree of T-cell activation (Figure 6.2). All T cells demonstrated a response to SLY peptide stimulation with a positive correlation of CD69 expression with peptide concentration. The lowest levels of CD69 expression were observed in response to the lowest concentrations of SLY peptide. Approximately 22% of all T cells express CD69 when left unstimulated which increases to approximately 43% when the cells are stimulated with the highest concentration of peptide pulsed APCs (Figure 6.2). All four cell lines exhibited comparable CD69 upregulation upon peptide stimulation. The result from the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells suggest that over-expression of Lyp does not result in a down-regulation in the expression of CD69 (or inhibition of upregulation) in Lyp expressing cells when compared to control cells (non-transduced and CD2 transduced) as might have been expected. In addition, there was no difference in CD69 expression between the cells transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp. However, it cannot be formally concluded from these data that there are no differences in the functional capacity of the Lyp transduced and control cells.



#### Figure 6.1 Analysis of flow cytometric data from T cell activation assays.

Figure showing the method used to analyse flow cytometric data from T cell activation assays. Non-transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells, which were either left unstimulated (top, black line) or incubated in the presence 10<sup>-3</sup> M concentration of SLY peptide (bottom, red line) for 24 hours were analysed using a flow cytometer following staining with PE-conjugated anti-CD69 antibody. FACS dot plot showing gating of live T cell population (left). The gated live T cell population was further analysed for CD69 PE expression using a histogram. The gating for separating CD69<sup>-</sup> and CD69<sup>+</sup> T cell population is indicated in the histogram (middle). Shown on the right is an overlay showing the CD69 expression in an unstimulated and 10<sup>-3</sup> M peptide stimulated T cells.



Figure 6.2 Activation profiles of E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non-transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells, E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells expressing rat CD2 only or E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells expressing the indicated form of Lyp were incubated in the presence of varying concentrations of SL9 peptide for 24 hours. Following incubation T cells were stained with PE-conjugated anti-CD69 antibody and analysed using a flow cytometer. Results are representative of four separate experiments. Top figure shows percentage of CD69 expressing cells whereas bottom figure shows the Mean flurosence intensity (MFI) of the CD69 PE expression. The data are presented as mean ± SD.

#### 6.3 Analysis of CD69 expression by the panel of H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells

H9<sup>gag+ R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+ W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 and H9<sup>gag+</sup> non transduced control cells were stimulated for 24 hours with APCs pulsed with varying concentrations of SLY peptide before staining with PE conjugated anti-human CD69 antibodies and analysing by flow cytometry. Figure 6.3 shows the cellular response to SLY peptide stimulation with CD69 expression indicating the degree of T-cell activation. All cells showed a response to SLY peptide stimulation with a positive correlation between CD69 expression and peptide concentration. The lowest levels of CD69 expression were observed in response to no SLY peptide stimulation. Approximately 22% of all T cells expressed CD69 when unstimulated which increases to a maximum of 67% of all T cells when the cells are stimulated with the highest concentration of peptide pulsed APCs (Figure 6.3). All four T cell lines show a comparable ability to upregulate CD69 upon peptide stimulation. The result from the H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell experiments suggest that over-expression of Lyp does not result in lower expression of CD69 when compared to control cells (non-transduced and CD2 transduced) as might have been expected. In addition, there is no difference in CD69 expression when comparing the cells transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp. However, as above, it cannot be formally concluded from these data that there are no differences in the functional capacity of the Lyp transduced and control H9 cells.



Figure 6.3 Activation profiles of H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non-transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup>T cells, H9<sup>gag+</sup>T cells expressing rat CD2 only or H9<sup>gag+</sup>T cells expressing the indicated form of Lyp were incubated in the presence of varying concentrations of SLY peptide presented by APCs for 24 hours. Following incubation cells were stained with PE-conjugated anti-CD69 antibody and analysed using a flow cytometer. Results are representative of four separate experiments. Top figure shows percentage of CD69 expressing cells whereas bottom figure shows the Mean flurosence intensity (MFI) of the CD69 PE expression.The data are presented as mean ± SD.

### 6.4 Functional analysis of cytokine production by the panel of Lyp modified $E6.1^{gag+}$ leukaemic T cells.

In order to determine whether significant experimental differences could be detected in the activation of the Lyp modified T cells, in this section, cytokine secretion by Lyp transduced and control cells (both non-transduced and truncated rat CD2 alone transduced) was investigated. E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells transduced and expanded as described in the previous chapter were tested for IL-2 and MIP-1 $\beta$  cytokine production in response to SLY peptide stimulation in the presence of APCs. E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells were left untransduced, transduced with truncated rat CD2 or transduced with either the R or W isoforms of Lyp. Following *in vitro* expansion, cells were stimulated for 24 hours with SLY peptide pulsed APCs and IL-2 and MIP-1 $\beta$  release in culture supernatants was measured (Figures 6.4-6.7). E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> leukaemic T cells only produce detectable amount of IL-2 and MIP-1 $\beta$  cytokines. They are not known to secrete detectable levels of IL-10.

6.4.1 Minimal differences in IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to control E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

An IL-2 ELISA was carried out as described in Materials and Methods using supernatants from four separate experiments. Results from two representive experiments are shown (Figures 6.4-6.5). The result of the first experiment shows a slight reduction in IL-2 secretion by Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to the non-transduced control (Figure 6.4). The result from the second experiment (Figure 6.5) shows no difference in IL-2 secretion between any of the four cell lines compared. The conclusion from the data of all four separate experiments is that there appears to be a trend towards a decrease in IL-2 secretion by Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to control E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.



### Figure 6.4 Experiment 1: The effect of Lyp isoform expression on peptide pulsed APC mediated IL-2 release in transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

Non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing CD2+/- the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with different concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-2 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in all four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD. \*P < 0.05 \*\* P < 0.01 \*\*\* P < 0.001 by Two way ANOVA compared to Non-transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.



### Figure 6.5 Experiment 2: The effect of Lyp isoform expression on peptide pulsed APC mediated IL-2 release in transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

Non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with different concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-2 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in all four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD.

## 6.4.2 A lack of difference in MIP-1 $\beta$ secretion in Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to non Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells

A MIP-1 $\beta$  ELISA was done with supernatants from four separate experiments. Results from all four of the experiments are shown (Figures 6.6-6.7). Experiments shown 6.6 and 6.7 show no difference in MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion by Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to the controls (non transduced and rat CD2 transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells). In addition, there was no significant difference in MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion between the cells transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp.



## Figure 6.6 Experiment 1: MIP-1 $\beta$ secretions by E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with different concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an MIP-1 $\beta$ ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in all four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$ secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD.



### Figure 6.7 Experiment 2: MIP-1 $\beta$ secretions by E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with different concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an MIP-1 $\beta$  ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in all four E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> R\_Lyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> R\_Lyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> R\_Lyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> R\_Lyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> R\_Lyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on MIP-1 $\beta$  secretion in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) cells with non transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD.

### 6.5 Functional analysis of cytokine production by the panel of Lyp modified H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

In order to determine whether significant experimental differences could be detected in cytokine production by the Lyp transduced (including both isoforms of Lyp) and control cells, H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells were left un-transduced, transduced with truncated rat CD2 or transduced with either the R or W isoforms of Lyp. Following *in vitro* expansion, T cells were stimulated for 24 hours with varying concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs and IL-2 and IL-10 release in culture supernatants was measured using ELISA (Figures 6.8-6.11).

## 6.5.1 Minimal differences in IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to non Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells

The IL-2 ELISA was done using the culture supernatants of four separate experiments. Results from two representative experiments are shown (Figures 6.8-6.9). Results from experiments 1 and 2 (Figures 6.8 and 6.9 respectively) show a reduction in IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to the non-transduced controls (Figures 6.8C &D and 6.9 C& D) whilst there is no significant difference in IL-2 secretion between the rat CD2 transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells and the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells (Figures 6.8B and 6.9B). The data from these experiments suggest that there is a slight reduction in IL-2 secretion by Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to non Lyp transduced controls (truncated rat CD2 transduced cells). However, there was no difference in IL-2 secretion between the cells transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp (Figures 6.8 and 6.9).



### Figure 6.8 Experiment 1: The effect of Lyp isoform expression on peptide pulsed APC mediated IL-2 release in transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

Non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with varying concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-2 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in all four H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> WLyp-2A-CD2 cells with non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD. \*\* P < 0.01 \*\*\* P < 0.001 by Two-way ANOVA compared to Non-transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.



### Figure 6.9 Experiment 2: The effect of Lyp isoform expression on peptide pulsed APC mediated IL-2 release in transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

Non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with varying concentrations of SLY peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-2 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in all four H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-2 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> WLyp-2A-CD2 cells with non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD. \*\* P < 0.01 \*\*\* P < 0.001 by Two-way ANOVA compared to Non-transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.
# 6.5.2 Reduction in IL-10 secretion in Lyp transduced $H9^{gag+}$ T cells when compared to control transduced $H9^{gag+}$ T cells.

The IL-10 ELISAs were done with supernatants from four separate experiments. Representative results from two of the four separate experiments are shown below (Figures 6.10-6.11). Results from experiments 1 and 2 (Figures 6.10 and 6.11) show a highly significant reduction in IL-10 secretion by Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to the non transduced controls. Although in experiments 1 and 2 (Figures 6.10 and 6.11), there is a reduction in IL-10 secretion observed at unstimulated and 10<sup>-3</sup>M (Figures 6.10B) or unstimulated and 10<sup>-5</sup>M (Figures 6.11B) peptide concentration between the non transduced cells and the rat CD2 transduced cells this difference is not as significant as the differences in IL-10 secretion in the Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to control cells in observed suggests that Lyp reduces IL-10 production in the Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells transduced with the two isoforms of Lyp.



Figure 6.10 Experiment 1: IL-10 secretion by H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with varying concentrations of SL9 peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-10 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in all four H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration in H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD. \* *P* < 0.05 \*\* *P* < 0.01 \*\*\* *P* < 0.001 by Two-way ANOVA compared to Nontransduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.



## Figure 6.11 Experiment 2: IL-10 secretion by H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

Non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells or T cells expressing the indicated isoform of Lyp were activated for 24 hours with varying concentrations of SL9 peptide pulsed APCs. Following incubations, the media was removed and tested for cytokine secretion using an IL-10 ELISA kit. A) Effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in all four H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cell lines. B) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. C) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> RLyp-2A-CD2 cells with the non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. D) Comparison of the effect of varying peptide concentration on IL-10 secretion in H9<sup>gag+</sup> WLyp-2A-CD2 cells with non transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. Result from one experiment. The data are presented as mean ± SD. \* P < 0.05 \*\* P < 0.01 \*\*\* P < 0.001by Two way ANOVA compared to Non-transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells.

#### 6.6 Discussion

Lyp has been previously demonstrated to act as a negative regulator of TCR signalling and to reduce cytokine production by T cells (Aarnisalo et al. 2008; Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005). In this chapter, the role of Lyp as a negative regulator of T cell activation and the potential effect of Lyp isoform expression on cytokine production by leukaemic T cell lines was investigated. No difference in CD69 activation marker expression was observed in E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp compared to controls. The required signalling thresholds for activation marker upregulation is different to that required for cytokine production (Bucy et al. 1995). Minimal activation of the T cell via their TCR is enough to upregulate activation markers. This minimal signalling requirement may have masked any subtle differences in activation due to Lyp mediated suppression of signalling. Rieck et al (2007) did observe a decrease in the level of CD25 activation marker expression by normal PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858T</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells relative to PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. However there was no transduction and over-expression of Lyp in the Rieck study and there were also differences in the method of stimulation of the T cells; stimulation by MHC/SLY peptide and stimulation using anti CD3/CD28 beads or APCs/anti CD3 antibody may account for the lack of difference in Lyp mediated CD69 expression in this study compared to Rieck et al (2007). Hence, the role of Lyp in reducing TCR activation marker expression will require further investigation.

Previous studies have examined cytokine expression by T cells expressing different isoforms of Lyp. Vang et al (2005) investigated the effect of Lyp on IL-2 production and demonstrated that primary T cells from T1D patients with PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858W</sup> genotype secrete lower levels of IL-2 compared to T1D patients with PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> genotype. In the same study, it was also shown that primary T cells nucleofected with the two isoforms of Lyp produce significantly lower amounts of IL-2 when compared to the control and the <sup>w</sup>Lyp nucleofected primary T cells produce even lower levels of IL-2 when compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp nucleofected primary T cells (Vang et al. 2005). Likewise, Aarnisalo et al (2008) observed a significant difference in IL-2 secretion by PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858T</sup> CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from T1D patients relative to PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from T1D patients. Interestingly, Rieck et al (2007) also investigated the functional effect of the Lyp R620W polymorphism on CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from healthy individuals by examining the secretion of IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, IFN-γ and TNF-α and only detected a significant decrease in IL-10. In the same study, subtle

decreases in IL-2 and IL-4 secretion, which did not reach statistical significance, and no differences in IFN- $\gamma$  and TNF- $\alpha$  secretion in PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858T</sup> versus PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858C</sup> expressing CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells were also observed (Rieck et al. 2007).

The result from this study suggests that there may be a trend towards reduction in IL-2 secretion by the Lyp transduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells when compared to controls. This data is consistent with that expected from literature review. However, there were no differences in MIP-1 $\beta$  cytokine secretion observed between the Lyp transduced and control cells. In addition, there were no differences in cytokine secretion observed between the E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp.

A functional study of the Lyp modified H9<sup>gag+</sup> leukaemic T cells demonstrated a slight reduction in IL-2 secretion by H9gag+ T cells expressing Lyp compared to the non-transduced controls. This result is consistent with the previous studies discussed above which also demonstrated an Lyp-mediated decrease in IL-2 secretion. However, in this study there was no difference observed in the IL-2 secretion between the two isoforms of Lyp contrary to that observed in the Vang et al (2005) study. Vang et al (2005) demonstrated a significant reduction in IL-2 secretion by T1D T cells from individuals with PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858W</sup> genotype compared to those with PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> genotype. This discrepancy may be due to difference in the methods used for activating T cells in this study compared to Vang et al (2005) study. SLY peptide pulsed APC, a more physiologic means of activation was used to activate T cells in this study whereas anti-CD3/anti-CD28 coated beads were used to activate T cells in the Vang et al (2005) study. In this same study Vang et al (2005) also demonstrated that <sup>W</sup>Lyp nucleofected primary T cells showed a significant reduction in IL-2 secretion compared to the <sup>R</sup>Lyp nucleofected cells. Rieck et al (2007) also demonstrated lower levels of IL-2 secretion by CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with the PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858W</sup> genotype compared to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with the PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858C</sup> genotype that did not reach statistical significance. However, Rieck et al (2007) also used a less physiologic method of activating T cells using anti-CD3/anti-CD28 coated beads which may account for the lack of difference in IL-2 secretion between the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing cells in this study.

IL-10 secretion was significantly reduced in the Lyp expressing  $H9^{gag+}$  T cells compared to controls. However, there was no difference observed in IL-10 secretion between cells expressing the R and the W isoforms of Lyp. This may be because the overexpression of R

and W isoforms of Lyp using lentiviruses in this study is so exaggerated that it masks a subtle difference in IL-10 secretion that may exist under physiological conditions between the cells expressing the R and the W Lyp isoforms. The extent of IL-10 reduction is much higher than that detected for IL-2. Intriguingly, this data is consistent with the Rieck et al (2007) study where it was demonstrated that CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with the PTPN22<sup>1858C/1858W</sup> genotype showed a significant reduction in IL-10 secretion compared to CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells with a PTPN22 <sup>1858C/1858C</sup> genotype. However, no difference was observed in IL-10 secretion between the two isoforms of Lyp in my study. The significantly reduced IL-10 level due to Lyp expression is very interesting and may have implications for therapeutics. Several studies have found altered IL-10 expression levels to strongly correlate with many ADs (Cohen et al. 1995; Cush et al. 1995; Houssiau et al. 1995; Llorente et al. 1993; Lopatin et al. 2001; Mongan et al. 1997). IL-10 is produced by multiple cell types that include CD4<sup>+</sup>, CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, CD4<sup>+</sup>CD25<sup>+</sup> cells, activated B cells, monocytes, macrophages and keratinocytes but the four major producers of IL-10 are thought to be  $T_{H2}$  cells,  $T_{R1}$  cells,  $T_{H1}$  cells and  $T_{H17}$  cells (Akdis et al. 2011). IL-10 exhibits a multiple modulatory effect on the immune system. As an anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive cytokine, IL-10 reduces production of pro-inflammatory mediators and results in diminished T cell stimulation (de Waal Malefyt et al. 1991a; Peguet-Navarro et al. 1994). Studies using genetically IL-10 deficient mice have illustrated the importance of IL-10 in limiting autoimmune pathologies. Mice lacking IL-10 or treated with blocking antireceptor antibodies succumb to what would normally be sublethal doses of lipopolysaccharides (Berg et al. 1995). Furthermore, normally self-contained bacterial and parasitic infections can result in lethal autoimmune mortality in IL-10-deficient mice (Gazzinelli et al. 1996; Hunter et al. 1997) and in almost every mouse model of autoimmunity, including experimental autoimmune encephalitis, RA, and inflammatory bowel disease, disease is dramatically exacerbated in mice lacking IL-10. These studies demonstrate the crucial role of IL-10 in limiting an over-exuberant immune response and preventing autoimmunity. Therefore, Lyp mediated reduction in IL-10 levels could be a major contributing factor leading to predisposition to autoimmunity. The molecular mechanism of how Lyp results in a reduction in IL-10 levels potentially holds great promise in the development of treatments for AD.

Interstingly, a reduction in IL-2, MIP-1 $\beta$  and IL-10 cytokine secretion by H9 and E6.1 cells was observed at the lowest concentration of the peptide stimulation compared to unstimulated. This dip in cytokine secretion when transitioning from unstimulated to

stimulation with low peptide concentration could an effect of B cells which were used as APCs. It may be that because unstimulated T cells still contain APCs but no SLY peptide, the B cells are also producing the respective cytokines, however addition of the once the B cells are pulsed with SLY peptide they are targeted by T cells resulting in B cell death leading to a cessation in cytokine production by B cells therefore an overall decrease in cytokine levels from unstimulated to stimulation with lowest peptide concentration. In addition, there may also be an added tonic inhibition effect. There may be an allogenic stimulation taking place between the B cells and T cells which maybe dominant when unstimulated leading to the production of cytokines, this effect would cease once the B cells are peptide pulsed leading to B cell death and reduction in cytokine production.

In summary, in this chapter a functional analysis of Lyp-modified leukaemic T cells was performed. This analysis revealed several interesting findings. Firstly, no difference in CD69 activation marker expression was observed between the exogenous Lyp expressing and control E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells. In addition, no difference was observed in MIP-1β secretion between the exogenous Lyp expressing and control E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells however a trend towards reduction in IL-2 was observed in Lyp trasduced E6.1<sup>gag+</sup> T cells compared to controls. A small reduction in IL-2 expression was observed in Lyp transduced H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells compared to control cells. In addition, a highly significant reduction in IL-10 secretion was observed in Lyp expressing H9<sup>gag+</sup> cells compared to controls. The data presented in this chapter highlight a potential preferential effect of Lyp activity on cytokine secretion, particularly IL-10 which is known to play an important anti-inflammatory role in autoimmunity and reduction or impairment of IL-10 could pre dispose to autoimmunity.

#### **Chapter 7**

#### **Final Discussion**

The notion of autoimmunity has been around for a very long time, although the pathogenic mechanisms leading to ADs are not clearly understood. The focus of the immune response in ADs, namely self antigens, makes them difficult to cure at present. ADs affect otherwise relatively healthy individuals, often young adults, making it a huge physical, physiological and economic burden (Rioux and Abbas 2005). The current available treatments target the resulting organ damage rather than the underlying cause of the disease (Rioux and Abbas 2005). Despite some of these treatments having some remarkable success, they tend to come with the huge risk of side effects due to the general nature of the treatment. Additionally, as the underlying causes of the ADs are usually unknown the available treatments can only slow down disease progression and provide relief from the symptoms. Genetics is known to strongly influence the development of autoimmunity and understanding the mechanism of this influence will increase our understanding about the causal derangements and may lead to development of better treatment strategies (Rioux and Abbas 2005).

Whilst the genetic contribution to ADs is now a widely accepted phenomenon, the influence of any individual predisposing allele is modest and therefore the relationship between the predisposing variant and the disease state is influenced by other factors such as other genes and the environment. Despite this modest effect, understanding the effect of these genes in predisposing to ADs would help piece together the mechanism of ADs. MHC polymorphisms are the major contributor to ADs (Simmonds and Gough 2005). However as MHC genes exert their effect on multiple components of the immune system, how they lead to ADs is likely to be complex. In addition, it has been difficult to confidently associate many of the causal MHC genes to ADs due to the high degree of linkage disequilibrium between the MHC alleles. Genes outside of the MHC region predisposing to ADs are alternatively much easier targets for studying their contribution to autoimmunity and for developing treatments that can target the disease mechanism resulting from the genetic polymorphisms. Single gene defects leading to ADs have provided understanding of the pathways of disease and normal physiology. However, most ADs result from the interactions of several predisposing genes, which affect multiple immune parameters, and deciphering the link between genetics and molecular mechanisms leading to ADs poses a significant challenge.

A recently identified SNP in the gene, PTPN22, implicated in several ADs has aroused considerable interest. Outside of the MHC region, the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism represents the most robust association of any genes linked to ADs. Much work has been directed at finding the association between this SNP and various ADs. However, studies involving the normal physiological role of the Lyp protein encoded by the PTPN22 gene and the functional effect of this R620W polymorphism on Lyp are less well developed. Experiments described in this thesis were devised to investigate the functional effect of the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism in T cells. Specifically, does over-expression of the <sup>R/W</sup>Lyp proteins result in altered physiologic activation of T cells? Is there a difference in cytokine production by T cells over-expressing the R and W isoforms of Lyp?

In addition, it was of great interest to determine whether a monoclonal antibody generated specifically against the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform would have a selective blocking effect on Lyp activity. If so, this would mean that there are sufficient differences in the conformational epitopes formed by the intact R and W Lyp proteins to be distinguished by the antibody. This in turn would provide confidence that other reagents, such as a small molecule inhibitor could be designed to specifically target either the R or W Lyp protein. Potentially such a reagent could be very useful in assisting in understanding the molecular basis of R620W polymorphism in predisposing to ADs. In addition, the reagent may also assist in development of therapies. Therefore, an attempt was made to generate polymorphism specific monoclonal antibodies against the R and W isoforms of Lyp. Unfortunately, this proved difficult and only on the third attempt was it possible to generate monoclonal hybridomas against the Lyp peptide. Three different hybridoma clones were generated but antibody secreted by each of these clones was unable to distinguish between the R and W Lyp peptides. Furthermore, none of the three secreted antibodies was able to detect denatured full length Lyp protein by immunoblotting. Therefore, attempts to generate polymorphism specific monoclonal antibodies were unsuccessful in this instance.

In order to examine the effect of the PTPN22 C1858T polymorphism in T cells, it was important to design a suitable system to over-express the two Lyp isoforms. The rationale for over-expression of Lyp was based on the fact that the W620 Lyp isoform is known to behave in a dominant manner (increased risk of AD in individuals who are heterozygous for <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoforms). Therefore, it is conceivable that introducing exogenous Lyp W620 into <sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp

homozygote T-cell populations would partially mimic the cellular environment in T cells isolated from heterozygote individuals and allow examination of the effect of the R620W polymorphism. To achieve this goal, recombinant lentivirus plasmids for use in overexpression of Lyp in T cells were designed and generated. Recombinant lentivirus plasmids encoding either the R or the W isoform of Lyp together with a "self-processing" TaV derived 2A peptide and either GFP or truncated rat CD2 reporter genes were generated. The recombinant R/WLyp-2A-GFP and R/WLyp-2A-CD2 plasmids generated in this thesis are ideal tools for over-expressing Lyp isoforms in T cells and the rat CD2 reporter gene allows direct sorting of transduced cells from the non transduced population.

To carry out critical evaluation of the functional effect of over-expressing the two isoforms of Lyp in T cells it was important to generate T cell lines over-expressing the Lyp isoforms. Human leukaemic T cell lines, E6.1 (Jurkat) and H9 (Hut78) previously transduced with an SLY specific class I restricted TCR, were further transduced with lentiviruses particles encoding either <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 or CD2 alone hence generating E6.1 and H9 T cell lines expressing <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2, <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and CD2 respectively. The cell lines were successfully generated and shown to have comparable SLY TCR expression. In addition, the two cell lines expressing the R and the W isoform of Lyp were shown to have comparable reporter gene expression. The E6.1 and H9 cell lines were used as initial model systems due to their advantage over primary human T cells in terms of ease of maintenance in culture and their relative ease of transduction (especially Jurkat T cells). Maintaining primary T cells in culture requires periodic restimulation, which may affect surface expression of activation markers such as CD69 and CD25. Furthermore, the cells often need to be rested for long periods before the expression of activation markers returns to basal levels. In addition, there was also an advantage of the speed with which functional assays could be conducted using T cell lines once the exogenous Lyp expressing cell lines had been generated. Indeed, any interesting observations made with the T cell lines could be taken forward for further investigation into primary human T cells and other specialised subsets of T cells such as T reg cells and T follicular helper cells for examination of proliferation, suppression and cytokine secretion.

There were a trend towards reduction observed in this study in IL-2 production between Lyp transduced and control E6.1 cells. This result was consistent with other studies, which have observed a decrease in IL-2 secretion upon Lyp over expression by transduction (Vang et al.

2005) and a reduction in IL-2 production in heterozygous <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing T cells when compared to homozygous <sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing T cells (Aarnisalo et al. 2008; Rieck et al. 2007; Vang et al. 2005). However, there was no difference observed in MIP-1β production between the Lyp transduced and control E6.1 T cells.

The key findings of particular significance obtained during this study were the effects of Lyp over expression on H9 cells. Results described in this report suggest that there may be a slight reduction in IL-2 secretion by H9 T cells over-expressing the R and W isoforms of Lyp when compared to H9 T cells not expressing Lyp. There was however no difference observed in IL-2 secretion between the H9 T cells expressing the two isoforms of Lyp. The over-expression of the two isoforms of Lyp may be so exaggerated in this model that it may have obscured a subtle difference in cytokine secretion between the two isoforms of Lyp. This overexpression may account for the lack of differences observed in IL-2 and IL-10 cytokine secretion between the <sup>R</sup>Lyp and the <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing cells in this study. Despite the expression of Lyp in this model being more exaggerated than the normal physiologic levels of Lyp expression in the cell, it nevertheless has potentially provided potential important indications as to how Lyp may be functioning. The potential use of zinc finger nucleases to promote homologous recombination at nucleotide position 1858 in the PTPN22 gene of a T cell homozygous for the PTPN22 C1858 allele in order to create a cell with a PTPN22 C1858/T1858 genotype or further conversion to a PTPN22 T1858/T1858 genotype would provide a much more physiologically relevant model (Rahman et al. 2011). This could be achieved by cointroduction of zinc finger nucleases and a PTPN22 cDNA encompassing the desired nucleotide change at position 1858 into a T cell with a PTPN22 C1858/C1858 genotype. The zinc fingers in the zinc finger nuclease would recognise and bind to the target sequence in the PTPN22 gene enabling the attached non specific cleavage domain from the FokI endonuclease to cleave the spacer region and create a double stranded break in the DNA (Rahman et al. 2011). This double stranded break would induce a homology directed repair between the defective DNA and the co-transfected PTPN22 T1858 encoding DNA, resulting in a C to T change in the PTPN22 gene (Rahman et al. 2011). Following limiting dilution cloning, the monoclonal cells could be genotyped and potentially cell lines established for all three genotypes (PTPN22 <sup>C1858/C1858</sup>, PTPN22 <sup>C1858/T1858</sup> and PTPN22 <sup>T1858/T1858</sup>). This method would avoid the need for overexpression of the PTPN22 T1858 allele in order to mimic a heterozygous cell and would eliminate the limitations associated with overexpression in the current model.

This study also revealed that H9 cells expressing Lyp showed a significant reduction in IL-10 secretion when compared to H9 cells not expressing Lyp. This report is not the first highlighting a role of Lyp in reduction of IL-10 production. However, the previous study was conducted in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells isolated from healthy controls who were either <sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp homozygous or <sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>W</sup>Lyp heterozygous and therefore the effect observed could not necessarily be attributed to a intrinsic effect of Lyp in CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells. In addition, a different method of activating T cells was used (Rieck et al. 2007). Results from the current study suggest a direct cell intrinsic effect of Lyp on the production of the cytokine IL-10. Although no differences in IL-10 secretion were observed between the H9 cells expressing the R and W isoforms of Lyp in this study, if <sup>W</sup>Lyp is indeed a "gain of function" variant as indicated by several studies then it is conceivable that the <sup>W</sup>Lyp isoform would result in further decreases in IL-10 production when compared to <sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing cells. Hence the enhanced reduction in IL-10 levels as the key pathogenic mechanism by which the <sup>W</sup>Lyp variant predisposes to ADs.

Although over-expression of R and W isoforms of Lyp in H9 cells in this report has highlighted an important intrinsic effect of Lyp expression on IL-10 production, further work is required to provide supporting evidence that this effect is consistently observed in other T cell lines and primary T cells as well as to identify any other effects of Lyp expression in T cells. Generation of other T cell lines and primary T cells over-expressing <sup>R</sup>Lyp and <sup>W</sup>Lyp by using lentivirus particles encoding R and W isoforms of Lyp produced using the method optimised in this study will allow analysis of IL-10 and IL-2 production by these cells and may confirm if the effect of Lyp seen with H9 cells is indeed a major effect of Lyp on T cells in general. It would also be interesting to investigate the effect of Lyp expression on cellular production of other cytokines in addition to IL-2 and IL-10. Rieck et al (2007) in their study observed a small non-significant reduction in IL-4 but no difference in interferon-y and TNF- $\alpha$  secretion by CD4<sup>+</sup> T cells from heterozygous (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>W</sup>Lyp) individuals when compared to  $CD4^+$  T cells from homozygous (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp) individuals (Rieck et al. 2007). The authors in the Rieck et al (2007) study also reported that the Lyp R620W polymorphism resulted in a decrease in anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 reduction, whereas the production of proinflammatory cytokines was not affected as much. It would be interesting to investigate if indeed the effect of Lyp is more profound in the production of anti-inflammatory cytokines by T cells than the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and if so how Lyp may mediate this selective effect on cytokine production. Additionally, the role of Lyp in cytokine production and T and B cell biology could be further explored in a more physiological context. Funcational analysis of cellular proliferation, activation and cytokine producion of immune cells from C57Bl/6 R620W Lyp knock-in mouse or Pep<sup>-/-</sup> mouse would provide a more physiological model for exploring the role of Lyp in these cells. Additionally, generation of R620W conditional knock out or inducible knock-in mouse with inducible expression of Lyp in specific cell types would provide attractive models for exploring the role of Lyp in T and B cells biology.

It is conceivable that a reduction in IL-10 production due to Lyp expression may aid development of ADs as IL-10 seems to have a protective role in several ADs. Patients with deficient IL-10R expression develop severe form of IBD (Glocker et al. 2009). Furthermore, several polymorphisms in the IL-10 promoter region have been identified that are associated with altered IL-10 expression and altered IL-10 expression as a result of such genetic variation has been linked to a number of ADs (Akdis et al. 2011). IL-10 is a potent anti-immune and anti-inflammatory cytokine and is a member of a family of cytokines that include IL-19, IL-20, IL-22, IL-24, IL-26, IL-28 and IL-29.

IL-10 plays a crucial role in the development of an immune response. It is therefore of great importance that production of IL-10 is carefully regulated. Several layers of regulation of IL-10 expression exist and some of these mechanisms are conserved among all IL-10 producing cells, while others appear to be cell specific (Mosser and Zhang 2008). IL-10 gene expression is controlled by constitutively and ubiquitously expressed transcription factors Sp1 and Sp3 (Tone et al. 2000). Chromatin modification at the IL-10 locus is another proposed mechanism of IL-10 regulation. Histone deacetylase 11 protein has been shown to bind to the IL-10 promoter region resulting in a formation of a more compact chromatin upon deactylation further leading to impaired accessibility of this region for IL-10 inducing transcription factors such as STAT3 (Villagra et al. 2009). Post-trancriptional mechanisms of regulating IL-10 production also exist. This was first suggested by the finding that T cell clones actively transcribing IL-10 were unable to yield detectable levels of IL-10 mRNA (Naora et al. 1994). In addition, IL-10 mRNA levels were found to vary between cell lines showing comparable promoter activity (Tone et al. 2000). Multiple copies of mRNA destabilizing motifs are found to be present in the 3' untranslated region (UTR) of the IL-10 mRNA (Powell et al. 2000). Powell et al (2000) cloned three potential mRNA destabilising motifs AUUA located in the

3' UTR region of IL-10 mRNA individually and together into luciferase reporter plasmids with SV40 promoter/luciferase expression unit. In this system, if the cloned AUUA sequence contained an RNA-destabilising activity then it would generate a reduced luciferase activity when compared to the luciferase activity of the control plasmid. Following luciferase reporter assays, they observed a 50% reduction in luciferase activity when plasmids encoding each of the three AUUAs were individually transfected in non stimulated T cells. The reduction in luciferase activity increased to 80% when the T cells were transfected with a plasmid encoding all three of the AUUA sequences (Powell et al. 2000). This suggests that constitutively expressed IL-10 mRNA is unstable unless stabilised by post-trancriptional modification. Although IL-10 is ubiquitously transcribed, the actual production and secretion of IL-10 protein depends on the post-transcriptional signal.

The result showing the reduction in IL-10 production by H9 cells transduced with Lyp leads to the proposal of a hypothesis presented in Figure 7.1 and 7.2. These figures suggest how Lyp expression may result in a reduction in IL-10 production. It is hypothesised that the reduction in IL-10 production may be the effect of Lyp at the proximal TCR signalling cascade or alternatively Lyp may affect other signalling cascades that play a role in regulating IL-10 production. Lyp may directly dephosphorylate and therefore inactivate transcription regulators of IL-10 leading to reduced production of IL-10 (Figure 7.2). This hypothesis could be tested by carrying out Immunoprecipitation studies on the R and W Lyp overexpressing T cells to investigate if Lyp interacts with regulators of IL-10 transcription such as Sp-1 or Sp-3. Alternatively, Lyp may have as yet unknown binding partners that may interact with IL-10 regulators influencing production of IL-10. Once again Immunoprecipitation of Lyp in exogenous Lyp expressing T cells may help identify as yet unknown binding partners. In addition, Lyp may interact with proteins that affect the post transcriptional IL-10 mRNA. Lyp may affect the phosphorylation status of these proteins thereby inactivating or activating them which may in turn affect their function in stabilising IL-10 mRNA resulting in degradation of IL-10 mRNA leading to reduction in IL-10 production. Lyp may directly bind to microRNAs that play a role in post-transcriptional regulation of IL-10 or interact with proteins that regulate such microRNAs, resulting in a decrease in IL-10 production. Yet again, Immunoprecipitation, Co-immunoprecipitation of Lyp in Lyp over-expressing cells may identify such substrates of Lyp.

Maximal expression of IL-10 following re-stimulation of  $T_{H1}$  cells has been shown to require a strong TCR signalling (Saraiva et al. 2009). It may be that a similarly strong TCR signal is required for IL-10 production in H9 cells and therefore Lyp mediated suppression of TCR signal strength may have resulted in the impaired IL-10 production observed in this study (Figure 7.1). As there was a comparatively much larger reduction in IL-10 secretion compared to IL-2 secretion in Lyp transduced cells, this may indicate a minimal effect of Lyp in the transcription of cytokine genes. Further, if the reduction in cytokine secretion is not due to an effect of Lyp on the transcription of cytokines an alternative suggestion is that Lyp may be playing a role in post-transcriptional modification. This is supported by the observation that IL-2 has not been observed to be post-transcriptionally modified whereas IL-10 has been reported to be post-transcriptionally modified. This is consistant with the observation in this study that whereas IL-2 is only minimally reduced, the reduction in IL-10 secretion is more profound. Currently there is no evidence to directly support either of these hypotheses.



### Figure 7.1 Hypothesis for Lyp mediated suppression of IL-10 production

The reduction of IL-10 production by H9 cells expressing Lyp may be due to the effect of Lyp in TCR signalling. Lyp mediated dephosphorylation of Src family kinases, Lck and FynT, and Zap70 which is thought to result in a suppression of TCR signalling may lead to a reduction in IL-10 production by the suppressed T cells.



**Figure 7.2 Hypothesis for the effect of Lyp on IL-10 transcription and translation** The reduction in IL-10 production by exogenous Lyp expressing cells suggests a potential role for Lyp in directly affecting IL-10 transcription and translation. Lyp may interact with IL-10 transcriptional regulators and dephosphorylate and inactivate them directly or indirectly via its as yet unknown binding partner (represented by a circle with a question mark). In addition, the effect of Lyp may be due to its known effects on post transcriptional modification mediators of IL-10. Lyp may dephosphorylate these post transcriptional modification mediators thereby affecting their function in stabilising the IL-10 mRNA. In addition, Lyp may affect IL-10 production by acting as a competitor or binding partner of these transcription and translation mediators and thereby affect their availability to cells to regulate IL-10 transcription or stabilise IL-10 mRNA. The mechanism of how Lyp may have influenced IL-10 production is of great interest. Whether this Lyp mediated reduction in IL-10 production is at transcriptional level or post transcriptional level requires investigation. As a first step, conducting a quantitive PCR (real time PCR, RT-PCR) to compare the mRNA levels between the exogenous Lyp expressing and the control cells (not expressing exogenous Lyp) could provide some answers as to whether the regulation is at a transcriptional level or post transcriptional level. If the IL-10 mRNA levels are comparable between the exogenous Lyp expressing and the control cells than this would suggest that the difference in IL-10 secretion observed is due to differential post transcriptional modification of the IL-10 mRNA transcripts in the exogenous Lyp expressing cells when compared to the control cells. As the only difference between the control cells and the exogenous Lyp expressing cells is expression of exogenous Lyp, this would suggest that Lyp may be playing a role in post transcriptional modification of IL-10 mRNA. However, if by conducting quantitative PCR it is observed that IL-10 mRNA transcription in the cells expressing Lyp and the control cells is different and consistent with the differences seen for IL-10 protein, then this would suggest a role for Lyp at the level of transcription of IL-10 mRNA. Lyp may play role in directly or indirectly regulating IL-10 transcriptional regulators.

It is feasible that the effect of this polymorphism may be different in different T cell subsets. This hypothesis has not been explored previously, therefore would be of great interest to explore if the R620W polymorphism has different effects in different T cell subsets in an invitro setting. Identifying the cell populations that are altered by the <sup>W</sup>Lyp is a critical step in understanding how this polymorphism eventually results in autoimmunity. T reg cells have been shown to be a key player in suppression of autoreactive T cells in the periphery and have been implicated in autoimmunity (Costantino et al. 2008; Laurent et al. 2009). If indeed <sup>W</sup>Lyp is a "gain of function" polymorphism as suggested by most studies then it is plausible that the impact of <sup>W</sup>Lyp on TCR signalling may have an effect on the development or/and functioning of T reg cells. Fewer natural T reg cells may be generated in W620 Lyp expressing individuals or they may not be as effective in suppressing effector T cells as T reg cells from homozygous R620 Lyp expressing individuals because their TCR signalling is more negatively suppressed. The question of whether T reg cells in <sup>W</sup>Lyp expressing individuals are less able to exert suppressive effect on effector T cells than T reg cells from <sup>R</sup>Lyp homozygous individuals can be addressed by introducing R and W isoforms of Lyp into the T reg cells using infectious lentivirus particles generated using the recombinant R and W

Lyp encoding lentivirus plasmids generated in this study. Subsequently, these R and W Lyp expressing T reg cells may be analysed by suppression assays to observe if indeed a difference in their ability to suppress exists.

Furthermore, it may be the case that the R620W polymorphism does not significantly affect T reg cell function, but rather has a profound effect on T follicular helper (Tfh) cells which are known to play an important role in providing help to B cells for homing into germinal centre and immunoglobulin class switching (Laurent et al. 2009). Results from Pep knockout study carried out by Hasegawa et al (2004) observed spontaneous generation of germinal centres in Pep<sup>-/-</sup> mice which was seen to depend on cooperation between T and B cell as administration of an anti CD40L monoclonal antibody disrupted the enhanced germinal centre formation (Hasegawa et al. 2004). This suggested that the spontaneous germinal centre formation is unlikely to be due to a B cell intrinsic defect but may be due to defects in T cell mediated help to B cell. Therefore, as Tfh cells play a role in B cell maturation, they are good candidates for further investigation. The impact of Lyp expression on Tfh cells could be assessed by isolating Tfh cells from tonsils and lymph nodes of patients, transducing with lentivirus particles encoding R and W isoforms of Lyp and assessing for altered cell function. Expression of cell surface markers such as CXCR5, ICOS and CXCR7 by Tfh cells overexpressing either the R or the W isoforms of Lyp could be assessed by flow cytometry. The ability of Tfh cells over-expressing either the R or the W isoforms of Lyp in producing cytokines such as IL-21 and IL-6 cytokine production could also be assessed. Tfh cells are known to induce IgG production by B cells, therefore it would be interesting to assess the ability of transduced Tfh cells to drive B cell proliferation and IgG production by co culturing with B cells.

Alternatively, the B cell population rather than T cell population might be more significantly affected by the R620W polymorphism. Rieck et al (2007) observed an association of the <sup>W</sup>Lyp variant with a diminished response to B cell receptor stimulation suggesting that B cell-intrinsic processes may be directly altered by the <sup>W</sup>Lyp variant. Therefore, further assessment of the effect of R620W polymorphism on other lymphocyte population such as the B cells to identify the cell populations where cell function may be critically altered, would help to better understand the effect of Lyp in cellular immunology.

In summary, the generation of <sup>R</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 and <sup>W</sup>Lyp-2A-CD2 encoding recombinant lentivirus plasmids which were used to produce infectious lentivirus particles and the

subsequent over expression of Lyp in E6<sup>gag+</sup> and H9<sup>gag+</sup> T cells together with the sorting of the transduced cells based on CD2 reporter gene expression has proven to be a useful model system to assess Lyp mediated effect on cytokine production. A limitation of this model system has also been identified in this current study. The exaggerated expression of exogenous Lyp in this system may be the reason for the lack of differences observed between the R and the W Lyp expressing cells. The use of zinc finger nucelases for conversion of the homozygous <sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>R</sup>Lyp expressing cell into a heterozygote cell (<sup>R</sup>Lyp/<sup>W</sup>Lyp) or a homozygous cell (<sup>W</sup>Lyp/<sup>W</sup>Lyp) would address this issue and provide a more physiologic model for further study.

The use of this model system has however, allowed identification of a critical role of Lyp in cytokine production by H9 cells. There was a trend towards reduction in IL-2 production observed in Lyp expressing cells compared to control cells, but more importantly there was a significant reduction in IL-10 production by Lyp expressing cells when compared to control cells despite there being no difference in CD69 expression between these cells. It would be interesting to further analyse the effect of Lyp on IL-10 production in other T cell lines and in primary cells and if so analyse whether the differences in IL-10 expression are at a transcriptional or post transcriptional level as it may provide further insights into the role of Lyp in T cells. Notwithstanding, this result suggests an important role for the Lyp in the immune regulation of IL-10 and provides a potential mechanism for association of the PTPN22 gene to ADs.

#### References

- Aarnisalo J, Treszl A, Svec P, Marttila J, Oling V, Simell O, Knip M, Korner A, Madacsy L, Vasarhelyi B, Ilonen J, Hermann R (2008) Reduced CD4+T cell activation in children with type 1 diabetes carrying the PTPN22/Lyp 620Trp variant. J Autoimmun 31: 13-21
- Akdis CA, Akdis M (2009) Mechanisms and treatment of allergic disease in the big picture of regulatory T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 123: 735-46; quiz 747-8
- Akdis M, Burgler S, Crameri R, Eiwegger T, Fujita H, Gomez E, Klunker S, Meyer N, O'Mahony L, Palomares O, Rhyner C, Quaked N, Schaffartzik A, Van De Veen W, Zeller S, Zimmermann M, Akdis CA (2011) Interleukins, from 1 to 37, and interferon-gamma: receptors, functions, and roles in diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol 127: 701-21 e1-70
- Alam SM, Travers PJ, Wung JL, Nasholds W, Redpath S, Jameson SC, Gascoigne NR (1996) T-cell-receptor affinity and thymocyte positive selection. Nature 381: 616-20
- Alferink J, Aigner S, Reibke R, Hammerling GJ, Arnold B (1999) Peripheral T-cell tolerance: the contribution of permissive T-cell migration into parenchymal tissues of the neonate. Immunol Rev 169: 255-61
- Allan SE, Song-Zhao GX, Abraham T, McMurchy AN, Levings MK (2008) Inducible reprogramming of human T cells into Treg cells by a conditionally active form of FOXP3. Eur J Immunol 38: 3282-9
- Alonso A, Rojas A, Godzik A, Mustelin T (2004a) The dual-specific protein tyrosine phosphatase family. Protein Phosphatases, vol 5. Springer Berlin / Heidelberg, pp 333-358
- Alonso A, Sasin J, Bottini N, Friedberg I, Friedberg I, Osterman A, Godzik A, Hunter T, Dixon J, Mustelin T (2004b) Protein tyrosine phosphatases in the human genome. Cell 117: 699-711
- Andersen JN, Jansen PG, Echwald SM, Mortensen OH, Fukada T, Del Vecchio R, Tonks NK, Moller NP (2004) A genomic perspective on protein tyrosine phosphatases: gene structure, pseudogenes, and genetic disease linkage. FASEB J 18: 8-30
- Anderson AC, Nicholson LB, Legge KL, Turchin V, Zaghouani H, Kuchroo VK (2000) High frequency of autoreactive myelin proteolipid protein-specific T cells in the periphery of naive mice: mechanisms of selection of the self-reactive repertoire. J Exp Med 191: 761-70
- Annacker O, Pimenta-Araujo R, Burlen-Defranoux O, Barbosa TC, Cumano A, Bandeira A (2001) CD25+ CD4+ T cells regulate the expansion of peripheral CD4 T cells through the production of IL-10. J Immunol 166: 3008-18
- Ansari MJ, Salama AD, Chitnis T, Smith RN, Yagita H, Akiba H, Yamazaki T, Azuma M, Iwai H, Khoury SJ, Auchincloss H, Jr., Sayegh MH (2003) The programmed death-1 (PD-1) pathway regulates autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic (NOD) mice. J Exp Med 198: 63-9
- Apostolou I, Sarukhan A, Klein L, von Boehmer H (2002) Origin of regulatory T cells with known specificity for antigen. Nat Immunol 3: 756-63
- Apostolou I, von Boehmer H (2004) In vivo instruction of suppressor commitment in naive T cells. J Exp Med 199: 1401-8
- Appleman LJ, Boussiotis VA (2003) T cell anergy and costimulation. Immunol Rev 192: 161-80

- Asseman C, Mauze S, Leach MW, Coffman RL, Powrie F (1999) An essential role for interleukin 10 in the function of regulatory T cells that inhibit intestinal inflammation. J Exp Med 190: 995-1004
- Bacchetta R, Bigler M, Touraine JL, Parkman R, Tovo PA, Abrams J, de Waal Malefyt R, de Vries JE, Roncarolo MG (1994) High levels of interleukin 10 production in vivo are associated with tolerance in SCID patients transplanted with HLA mismatched hematopoietic stem cells. J Exp Med 179: 493-502
- Bachmaier K, Neu N, de la Maza LM, Pal S, Hessel A, Penninger JM (1999) Chlamydia infections and heart disease linked through antigenic mimicry. Science 283: 1335-9
- Baecher-Allan C, Brown JA, Freeman GJ, Hafler DA (2001) CD4+CD25high regulatory cells in human peripheral blood. J Immunol 167: 1245-53
- Baechler EC, Gregersen PK, Behrens TW (2004) The emerging role of interferon in human systemic lupus erythematosus. Curr Opin Immunol 16: 801-7
- Baker PJ, Stashak PW, Amsbaugh DF, Prescott B, Barth RF (1970) Evidence for the existence of two functionally distinct types of cells which regulate the antibody response to type 3 pneumococcal polysaccharide. J Immunol 105: 1581-3
- Baldwin KK, Trenchak BP, Altman JD, Davis MM (1999) Negative selection of T cells occurs throughout thymic development. J Immunol 163: 689-98
- Baranathan V, Stanford MR, Vaughan RW, Kondeatis E, Graham E, Fortune F, Madanat W, Kanawati C, Ghabra M, Murray PI, Wallace GR (2007) The association of the PTPN22 620W polymorphism with Behcet's disease. Ann Rheum Dis 66: 1531-3
- Barratt BJ, Payne F, Lowe CE, Hermann R, Healy BC, Harold D, Concannon P, Gharani N, McCarthy MI, Olavesen MG, McCormack R, Guja C, Ionescu-Tirgoviste C, Undlien DE, Ronningen KS, Gillespie KM, Tuomilehto-Wolf E, Tuomilehto J, Bennett ST, Clayton DG, Cordell HJ, Todd JA (2004) Remapping the insulin gene/IDDM2 locus in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 53: 1884-9
- Barrett JC, Clayton DG, Concannon P, Akolkar B, Cooper JD, Erlich HA, Julier C, Morahan G, Nerup J, Nierras C, Plagnol V, Pociot F, Schuilenburg H, Smyth DJ, Stevens H, Todd JA, Walker NM, Rich SS (2009) Genome-wide association study and meta-analysis find that over 40 loci affect risk of type 1 diabetes. Nat Genet 41: 703-7
- Barrett JC, Hansoul S, Nicolae DL, Cho JH, Duerr RH, Rioux JD, Brant SR, Silverberg MS, Taylor KD, Barmada MM, Bitton A, Dassopoulos T, Datta LW, Green T, Griffiths AM, Kistner EO, Murtha MT, Regueiro MD, Rotter JI, Schumm LP, Steinhart AH, Targan SR, Xavier RJ, Libioulle C, Sandor C, Lathrop M, Belaiche J, Dewit O, Gut I, Heath S, Laukens D, Mni M, Rutgeerts P, Van Gossum A, Zelenika D, Franchimont D, Hugot JP, de Vos M, Vermeire S, Louis E, Cardon LR, Anderson CA, Drummond H, Nimmo E, Ahmad T, Prescott NJ, Onnie CM, Fisher SA, Marchini J, Ghori J, Bumpstead S, Gwilliam R, Tremelling M, Deloukas P, Mansfield J, Jewell D, Satsangi J, Mathew CG, Parkes M, Georges M, Daly MJ (2008) Genome-wide association defines more than 30 distinct susceptibility loci for Crohn's disease. Nat Genet 40: 955-62
- Baxter AG, Kinder SJ, Hammond KJ, Scollay R, Godfrey DI (1997) Association between alphabetaTCR+CD4-CD8- T-cell deficiency and IDDM in NOD/Lt mice. Diabetes 46: 572-82
- Beaudoin L, Laloux V, Novak J, Lucas B, Lehuen A (2002) NKT cells inhibit the onset of diabetes by impairing the development of pathogenic T cells specific for pancreatic beta cells. Immunity 17: 725-36
- Begovich AB, Caillier SJ, Alexander HC, Penko JM, Hauser SL, Barcellos LF, Oksenberg JR (2005) The R620W polymorphism of the protein tyrosine phosphatase PTPN22 is not associated with multiple sclerosis. Am J Hum Genet 76: 184-7

- Begovich AB, Carlton VE, Honigberg LA, Schrodi SJ, Chokkalingam AP, Alexander HC, Ardlie KG, Huang Q, Smith AM, Spoerke JM, Conn MT, Chang M, Chang SY, Saiki RK, Catanese JJ, Leong DU, Garcia VE, McAllister LB, Jeffery DA, Lee AT, Batliwalla F, Remmers E, Criswell LA, Seldin MF, Kastner DL, Amos CI, Sninsky JJ, Gregersen PK (2004) A missense single-nucleotide polymorphism in a gene encoding a protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTPN22) is associated with rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Hum Genet 75: 330-7
- Bendelac A (1995) Mouse NK1+ T cells. Curr Opin Immunol 7: 367-74
- Bendelac A, Lantz O, Quimby ME, Yewdell JW, Bennink JR, Brutkiewicz RR (1995) CD1 recognition by mouse NK1+ T lymphocytes. Science 268: 863-5
- Bendelac A, Rivera MN, Park SH, Roark JH (1997) Mouse CD1-specific NK1 T cells: development, specificity, and function. Annu Rev Immunol 15: 535-62
- Bennett CL, Christie J, Ramsdell F, Brunkow ME, Ferguson PJ, Whitesell L, Kelly TE, Saulsbury FT, Chance PF, Ochs HD (2001) The immune dysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, X-linked syndrome (IPEX) is caused by mutations of FOXP3. Nat Genet 27: 20-1
- Bennett CL, Ochs HD (2001) IPEX is a unique X-linked syndrome characterized by immune dysfunction, polyendocrinopathy, enteropathy, and a variety of autoimmune phenomena. Curr Opin Pediatr 13: 533-8
- Benoist C, Mathis D (1989) Positive selection of the T cell repertoire: where and when does it occur? Cell 58: 1027-33
- Berg DJ, Kuhn R, Rajewsky K, Muller W, Menon S, Davidson N, Grunig G, Rennick D (1995) Interleukin-10 is a central regulator of the response to LPS in murine models of endotoxic shock and the Shwartzman reaction but not endotoxin tolerance. J Clin Invest 96: 2339-47
- Bettelli E, Dastrange M, Oukka M (2005) Foxp3 interacts with nuclear factor of activated T cells and NF-kappa B to repress cytokine gene expression and effector functions of T helper cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102: 5138-43
- Bluestone JA (2011) Mechanisms of tolerance. Immunol Rev 241: 5-19
- Bolacchi F, Sinistro A, Ciaprini C, Demin F, Capozzi M, Carducci FC, Drapeau CM, Rocchi G, Bergamini A (2006) Increased hepatitis C virus (HCV)-specific CD4+CD25+ regulatory T lymphocytes and reduced HCV-specific CD4+ T cell response in HCV- infected patients with normal versus abnormal alanine aminotransferase levels. Clin Exp Immunol 144: 188-96
- Bopp T, Becker C, Klein M, Klein-Hessling S, Palmetshofer A, Serfling E, Heib V, Becker M, Kubach J, Schmitt S, Stoll S, Schild H, Staege MS, Stassen M, Jonuleit H, Schmitt E (2007) Cyclic adenosine monophosphate is a key component of regulatory T cell-mediated suppression. J Exp Med 204: 1303-10
- Borges E, Tietz W, Steegmaier M, Moll T, Hallmann R, Hamann A, Vestweber D (1997) Pselectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (PSGL-1) on T helper 1 but not on T helper 2 cells binds to P-selectin and supports migration into inflamed skin. J Exp Med 185: 573-8
- Borsellino G, Kleinewietfeld M, Di Mitri D, Sternjak A, Diamantini A, Giometto R, Hopner S, Centonze D, Bernardi G, Dell'Acqua ML, Rossini PM, Battistini L, Rotzschke O, Falk K (2007) Expression of ectonucleotidase CD39 by Foxp3+ Treg cells: hydrolysis of extracellular ATP and immune suppression. Blood 110: 1225-32
- Bottini N, Musumeci L, Alonso A, Rahmouni S, Nika K, Rostamkhani M, MacMurray J, Meloni GF, Lucarelli P, Pellecchia M, Eisenbarth GS, Comings D, Mustelin T (2004) A functional variant of lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase is associated with type I diabetes. Nat Genet 36: 337-8

- Bottini N, Vang T, Cucca F, Mustelin T (2006) Role of PTPN22 in type 1 diabetes and other autoimmune diseases. Semin Immunol 18: 207-13
- Botto M, Walport MJ (2002) C1q, autoimmunity and apoptosis. Immunobiology 205: 395-406
- Bouillet P, Metcalf D, Huang DC, Tarlinton DM, Kay TW, Kontgen F, Adams JM, Strasser A (1999) Proapoptotic Bcl-2 relative Bim required for certain apoptotic responses, leukocyte homeostasis, and to preclude autoimmunity. Science 286: 1735-8
- Bouneaud C, Kourilsky P, Bousso P (2000) Impact of negative selection on the T cell repertoire reactive to a self-peptide: a large fraction of T cell clones escapes clonal deletion. Immunity 13: 829-40
- Bour-Jordan H, Bluestone JA (2009) Regulating the regulators: costimulatory signals control the homeostasis and function of regulatory T cells. Immunol Rev 229: 41-66
- Bour-Jordan H, Esensten JH, Martinez-Llordella M, Penaranda C, Stumpf M, Bluestone JA (2011) Intrinsic and extrinsic control of peripheral T-cell tolerance by costimulatory molecules of the CD28/ B7 family. Immunol Rev 241: 180-205
- Bradley LM, Asensio VC, Schioetz LK, Harbertson J, Krahl T, Patstone G, Woolf N, Campbell IL, Sarvetnick N (1999) Islet-specific Th1, but not Th2, cells secrete multiple chemokines and promote rapid induction of autoimmune diabetes. J Immunol 162: 2511-20
- Brand O, Gough S, Heward J (2005) HLA, CTLA-4 and PTPN22 : the shared genetic master-key to autoimmunity? Expert Rev Mol Med 7: 1-15
- Brimnes J, Allez M, Dotan I, Shao L, Nakazawa A, Mayer L (2005) Defects in CD8+ regulatory T cells in the lamina propria of patients with inflammatory bowel disease. J Immunol 174: 5814-22
- Brunkow ME, Jeffery EW, Hjerrild KA, Paeper B, Clark LB, Yasayko SA, Wilkinson JE, Galas D, Ziegler SF, Ramsdell F (2001) Disruption of a new forkhead/winged-helix protein, scurfin, results in the fatal lymphoproliferative disorder of the scurfy mouse. Nat Genet 27: 68-73
- Buchs AE, Rapoport MJ (2000) T cell signaling and autoimmune diabetes. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 13: 1549-54
- Buchschacher GL, Jr., Wong-Staal F (2000) Development of lentiviral vectors for gene therapy for human diseases. Blood 95: 2499-504
- Bucy RP, Karr L, Huang GQ, Li J, Carter D, Honjo K, Lemons JA, Murphy KM, Weaver CT (1995) Single cell analysis of cytokine gene coexpression during CD4+ T-cell phenotype development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 7565-9
- Buhlmann JE, Elkin SK, Sharpe AH (2003) A role for the B7-1/B7-2:CD28/CTLA-4 pathway during negative selection. J Immunol 170: 5421-8
- Burn GL, Svensson L, Sanchez-Blanco C, Saini M, Cope AP (2011) Why is PTPN22 a good candidate susceptibility gene for autoimmune disease? FEBS Lett 585: 3689-98
- Cain JA, Smith JA, Ondr JK, Wang B, Katz JD (2006) NKT cells and IFN-gamma establish the regulatory environment for the control of diabetogenic T cells in the nonobese diabetic mouse. J Immunol 176: 1645-54
- Canton I, Akhtar S, Gavalas NG, Gawkrodger DJ, Blomhoff A, Watson PF, Weetman AP, Kemp EH (2005) A single-nucleotide polymorphism in the gene encoding lymphoid protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTPN22) confers susceptibility to generalised vitiligo. Genes Immun 6: 584-7
- Cavani A, Nasorri F, Prezzi C, Sebastiani S, Albanesi C, Girolomoni G (2000) Human CD4+ T lymphocytes with remarkable regulatory functions on dendritic cells and nickelspecific Th1 immune responses. J Invest Dermatol 114: 295-302

- Cavanillas ML, Alcina A, Nunez C, de las Heras V, Fernandez-Arquero M, Bartolome M, de la Concha EG, Fernandez O, Arroyo R, Matesanz F, Urcelay E (2010)
   Polymorphisms in the IL2, IL2RA and IL2RB genes in multiple sclerosis risk. Eur J Hum Genet 18: 794-9
- Cerundolo V, Silk JD, Masri SH, Salio M (2009) Harnessing invariant NKT cells in vaccination strategies. Nat Rev Immunol 9: 28-38
- Chang CC, Ciubotariu R, Manavalan JS, Yuan J, Colovai AI, Piazza F, Lederman S, Colonna M, Cortesini R, Dalla-Favera R, Suciu-Foca N (2002) Tolerization of dendritic cells by T(S) cells: the crucial role of inhibitory receptors ILT3 and ILT4. Nat Immunol 3: 237-43
- Charles PC, Weber KS, Cipriani B, Brosnan CF (1999) Cytokine, chemokine and chemokine receptor mRNA expression in different strains of normal mice: implications for establishment of a Th1/Th2 bias. J Neuroimmunol 100: 64-73
- Chatila TA, Blaeser F, Ho N, Lederman HM, Voulgaropoulos C, Helms C, Bowcock AM (2000) JM2, encoding a fork head-related protein, is mutated in X-linked autoimmunity-allergic disregulation syndrome. J Clin Invest 106: R75-81
- Chen L (2004) Co-inhibitory molecules of the B7-CD28 family in the control of T-cell immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 4: 336-47
- Chen S, Ishii N, Ine S, Ikeda S, Fujimura T, Ndhlovu LC, Soroosh P, Tada K, Harigae H, Kameoka J, Kasai N, Sasaki T, Sugamura K (2006) Regulatory T cell-like activity of Foxp3+ adult T cell leukemia cells. Int Immunol 18: 269-77
- Chen Y, Kuchroo VK, Inobe J, Hafler DA, Weiner HL (1994) Regulatory T cell clones induced by oral tolerance: suppression of autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Science 265: 1237-40
- Chensue SW, Lukacs NW, Yang TY, Shang X, Frait KA, Kunkel SL, Kung T, Wiekowski MT, Hedrick JA, Cook DN, Zingoni A, Narula SK, Zlotnik A, Barrat FJ, O'Garra A, Napolitano M, Lira SA (2001) Aberrant in vivo T helper type 2 cell response and impaired eosinophil recruitment in CC chemokine receptor 8 knockout mice. J Exp Med 193: 573-84
- Chentoufi AA, Polychronakos C (2002) Insulin expression levels in the thymus modulate insulin-specific autoreactive T-cell tolerance: the mechanism by which the IDDM2 locus may predispose to diabetes. Diabetes 51: 1383-90
- Chiba A, Oki S, Miyamoto K, Hashimoto H, Yamamura T, Miyake S (2004) Suppression of collagen-induced arthritis by natural killer T cell activation with OCH, a sphingosine-truncated analog of alpha-galactosylceramide. Arthritis Rheum 50: 305-13
- Chow LM, Veillette A (1995) The Src and Csk families of tyrosine protein kinases in hemopoietic cells. Semin Immunol 7: 207-26
- Chuang WY, Strobel P, Belharazem D, Rieckmann P, Toyka KV, Nix W, Schalke B, Gold R, Kiefer R, Klinker E, Opitz A, Inoue M, Kuo TT, Muller-Hermelink HK, Marx A (2009) The PTPN22gain-of-function+1858T(+) genotypes correlate with low IL-2 expression in thymomas and predispose to myasthenia gravis. Genes Immun 10: 667-72
- Cloutier JF, Veillette A (1996) Association of inhibitory tyrosine protein kinase p50csk with protein tyrosine phosphatase PEP in T cells and other hemopoietic cells. EMBO J 15: 4909-18
- Cloutier JF, Veillette A (1999) Cooperative inhibition of T-cell antigen receptor signaling by a complex between a kinase and a phosphatase. J Exp Med 189: 111-21
- Cohen S, Dadi H, Shaoul E, Sharfe N, Roifman CM (1999) Cloning and characterization of a lymphoid-specific, inducible human protein tyrosine phosphatase, Lyp. Blood 93: 2013-24

- Cohen SB, Katsikis PD, Chu CQ, Thomssen H, Webb LM, Maini RN, Londei M, Feldmann M (1995) High level of interleukin-10 production by the activated T cell population within the rheumatoid synovial membrane. Arthritis Rheum 38: 946-52
- Cojocaru VM (2008) Autoimmune diseases and their environmental triggers. Medica A Journal of Clinical Medicine 3: 124-129
- Collison LW, Workman CJ, Kuo TT, Boyd K, Wang Y, Vignali KM, Cross R, Sehy D, Blumberg RS, Vignali DA (2007) The inhibitory cytokine IL-35 contributes to regulatory T-cell function. Nature 450: 566-9
- Concannon P, Erlich HA, Julier C, Morahan G, Nerup J, Pociot F, Todd JA, Rich SS (2005) Type 1 diabetes: evidence for susceptibility loci from four genome-wide linkage scans in 1,435 multiplex families. Diabetes 54: 2995-3001
- Consortium. TF-GA (1997) An autoimmune disease, APECED, caused by mutations in a novel gene featuring two PHD-type zinc-finger domains. Nat Genet 17: 399-403
- Coombes JL, Siddiqui KR, Arancibia-Carcamo CV, Hall J, Sun CM, Belkaid Y, Powrie F (2007) A functionally specialized population of mucosal CD103+ DCs induces Foxp3+ regulatory T cells via a TGF-beta and retinoic acid-dependent mechanism. J Exp Med 204: 1757-64
- Costantino CM, Baecher-Allan CM, Hafler DA (2008) Human regulatory T cells and autoimmunity. Eur J Immunol 38: 921-4
- Cote JF, Chung PL, Theberge JF, Halle M, Spencer S, Lasky LA, Tremblay ML (2002) PSTPIP is a substrate of PTP-PEST and serves as a scaffold guiding PTP-PEST toward a specific dephosphorylation of WASP. J Biol Chem 277: 2973-86
- Criswell LA, Pfeiffer KA, Lum RF, Gonzales B, Novitzke J, Kern M, Moser KL, Begovich AB, Carlton VE, Li W, Lee AT, Ortmann W, Behrens TW, Gregersen PK (2005)
   Analysis of families in the multiple autoimmune disease genetics consortium (MADGC) collection: the PTPN22 620W allele associates with multiple autoimmune phenotypes. Am J Hum Genet 76: 561-71
- Cui J, Shin T, Kawano T, Sato H, Kondo E, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Koseki H, Kanno M, Taniguchi M (1997) Requirement for Valpha14 NKT cells in IL-12-mediated rejection of tumors. Science 278: 1623-6
- Curotto de Lafaille MA, Lafaille JJ (2009) Natural and adaptive foxp3+ regulatory T cells: more of the same or a division of labor? Immunity 30: 626-35
- Cush JJ, Splawski JB, Thomas R, McFarlin JE, Schulze-Koops H, Davis LS, Fujita K, Lipsky PE (1995) Elevated interleukin-10 levels in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum 38: 96-104
- Dautigny N, Le Campion A, Lucas B (1999) Timing and casting for actors of thymic negative selection. J Immunol 162: 1294-302
- Davey GM, Kurts C, Miller JF, Bouillet P, Strasser A, Brooks AG, Carbone FR, Heath WR (2002) Peripheral deletion of autoreactive CD8 T cells by cross presentation of selfantigen occurs by a Bcl-2-inhibitable pathway mediated by Bim. J Exp Med 196: 947-55
- Davey GM, Schober SL, Endrizzi BT, Dutcher AK, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA (1998) Preselection thymocytes are more sensitive to T cell receptor stimulation than mature T cells. J Exp Med 188: 1867-74
- Davidson A, Diamond B (2001) Autoimmune diseases. N Engl J Med 345: 340-50
- de Felipe P (2004) Skipping the co-expression problem: the new 2A "CHYSEL" technology. Genet Vaccines Ther 2: 13
- de Souza AW, Mesquita Junior D, Araujo JA, Catelan TT, Cruvinel Wde M, Andrade LE, da Silva NP (2010) Immune system: part III. The delicate balance of the immune system between tolerance and autoimmunity. Rev Bras Reumatol 50: 665-79

- de Waal Malefyt R, Abrams J, Bennett B, Figdor CG, de Vries JE (1991a) Interleukin 10(IL-10) inhibits cytokine synthesis by human monocytes: an autoregulatory role of IL-10 produced by monocytes. J Exp Med 174: 1209-20
- de Waal Malefyt R, Haanen J, Spits H, Roncarolo MG, te Velde A, Figdor C, Johnson K, Kastelein R, Yssel H, de Vries JE (1991b) Interleukin 10 (IL-10) and viral IL-10 strongly reduce antigen-specific human T cell proliferation by diminishing the antigen-presenting capacity of monocytes via downregulation of class II major histocompatibility complex expression. J Exp Med 174: 915-24
- Deaglio S, Dwyer KM, Gao W, Friedman D, Usheva A, Erat A, Chen JF, Enjyoji K, Linden J, Oukka M, Kuchroo VK, Strom TB, Robson SC (2007) Adenosine generation catalyzed by CD39 and CD73 expressed on regulatory T cells mediates immune suppression. J Exp Med 204: 1257-65
- Dechairo BM, Zabaneh D, Collins J, Brand O, Dawson GJ, Green AP, Mackay I, Franklyn JA, Connell JM, Wass JA, Wiersinga WM, Hegedus L, Brix T, Robinson BG, Hunt PJ, Weetman AP, Carey AH, Gough SC (2005) Association of the TSHR gene with Graves' disease: the first disease specific locus. Eur J Hum Genet 13: 1223-30
- Devergne O, Birkenbach M, Kieff E (1997) Epstein-Barr virus-induced gene 3 and the p35 subunit of interleukin 12 form a novel heterodimeric hematopoietin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 12041-6
- Donnelly ML, Hughes LE, Luke G, Mendoza H, ten Dam E, Gani D, Ryan MD (2001) The 'cleavage' activities of foot-and-mouth disease virus 2A site-directed mutants and naturally occurring '2A-like' sequences. J Gen Virol 82: 1027-41
- Doronina VA, Wu C, de Felipe P, Sachs MS, Ryan MD, Brown JD (2008) Site-specific release of nascent chains from ribosomes at a sense codon. Mol Cell Biol 28: 4227-39
- Droege W (1971) Amplifying and suppressive effect of thymus cells. Nature 234: 549-51
- Ehl S, Hombach J, Aichele P, Rulicke T, Odermatt B, Hengartner H, Zinkernagel R, Pircher H (1998) Viral and bacterial infections interfere with peripheral tolerance induction and activate CD8+ T cells to cause immunopathology. J Exp Med 187: 763-74
- Elchebly M, Payette P, Michaliszyn E, Cromlish W, Collins S, Loy AL, Normandin D, Cheng A, Himms-Hagen J, Chan CC, Ramachandran C, Gresser MJ, Tremblay ML, Kennedy BP (1999) Increased insulin sensitivity and obesity resistance in mice lacking the protein tyrosine phosphatase-1B gene. Science 283: 1544-8
- Elder JT, Bruce AT, Gudjonsson JE, Johnston A, Stuart PE, Tejasvi T, Voorhees JJ, Abecasis GR, Nair RP (2009) Molecular dissection of psoriasis: integrating genetics and biology. J Invest Dermatol 130: 1213-26
- Fahlen L, Read S, Gorelik L, Hurst SD, Coffman RL, Flavell RA, Powrie F (2005) T cells that cannot respond to TGF-beta escape control by CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells. J Exp Med 201: 737-46
- Falcone M, Yeung B, Tucker L, Rodriguez E, Sarvetnick N (1999) A defect in interleukin 12-induced activation and interferon gamma secretion of peripheral natural killer T cells in nonobese diabetic mice suggests new pathogenic mechanisms for insulindependent diabetes mellitus. J Exp Med 190: 963-72
- Fallarino F, Grohmann U, Hwang KW, Orabona C, Vacca C, Bianchi R, Belladonna ML, Fioretti MC, Alegre ML, Puccetti P (2003) Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol 4: 1206-12
- Fan X, Wuthrich RP (1997) Upregulation of lymphoid and renal interferon-gamma mRNA in autoimmune MRL-Fas(lpr) mice with lupus nephritis. Inflammation 21: 105-12
- Fiorillo E, Orru V, Stanford SM, Liu Y, Salek M, Rapini N, Schenone AD, Saccucci P, Delogu LG, Angelini F, Manca Bitti ML, Schmedt C, Chan AC, Acuto O, Bottini N (2010) Autoimmune-associated PTPN22 R620W variation reduces phosphorylation

of lymphoid phosphatase on an inhibitory tyrosine residue. J Biol Chem 285: 26506-18

- Fisher GH, Rosenberg FJ, Straus SE, Dale JK, Middleton LA, Lin AY, Strober W, Lenardo MJ, Puck JM (1995) Dominant interfering Fas gene mutations impair apoptosis in a human autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome. Cell 81: 935-46
- Fontenot JD, Gavin MA, Rudensky AY (2003) Foxp3 programs the development and function of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol 4: 330-6
- Fontenot JD, Rasmussen JP, Gavin MA, Rudensky AY (2005a) A function for interleukin 2 in Foxp3-expressing regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol 6: 1142-51
- Fontenot JD, Rasmussen JP, Williams LM, Dooley JL, Farr AG, Rudensky AY (2005b) Regulatory T cell lineage specification by the forkhead transcription factor foxp3. Immunity 22: 329-41
- Fontenot JD, Rudensky AY (2005) A well adapted regulatory contrivance: regulatory T cell development and the forkhead family transcription factor Foxp3. Nat Immunol 6: 331-7
- Freeman GJ, Long AJ, Iwai Y, Bourque K, Chernova T, Nishimura H, Fitz LJ, Malenkovich N, Okazaki T, Byrne MC, Horton HF, Fouser L, Carter L, Ling V, Bowman MR, Carreno BM, Collins M, Wood CR, Honjo T (2000) Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. J Exp Med 192: 1027-34
- Freitas AA, Rocha B (1999) Peripheral T cell survival. Curr Opin Immunol 11: 152-6
- Frey AB, Rao TD (1999) NKT cell cytokine imbalance in murine diabetes mellitus. Autoimmunity 29: 201-14
- Fukaura H, Kent SC, Pietrusewicz MJ, Khoury SJ, Weiner HL, Hafler DA (1996) Induction of circulating myelin basic protein and proteolipid protein-specific transforming growth factor-beta1-secreting Th3 T cells by oral administration of myelin in multiple sclerosis patients. J Clin Invest 98: 70-7
- Fukuma K, Sakaguchi S, Kuribayashi K, Chen WL, Morishita R, Sekita K, Uchino H, Masuda T (1988) Immunologic and clinical studies on murine experimental autoimmune gastritis induced by neonatal thymectomy. Gastroenterology 94: 274-83
- Furlan R, Bergami A, Cantarella D, Brambilla E, Taniguchi M, Dellabona P, Casorati G, Martino G (2003) Activation of invariant NKT cells by alphaGalCer administration protects mice from MOG35-55-induced EAE: critical roles for administration route and IFN-gamma. Eur J Immunol 33: 1830-8
- Gao JX, Zhang H, Bai XF, Wen J, Zheng X, Liu J, Zheng P, Liu Y (2002) Perinatal blockade of b7-1 and b7-2 inhibits clonal deletion of highly pathogenic autoreactive T cells. J Exp Med 195: 959-71
- Gascoigne NR, Palmer E (2011) Signaling in thymic selection. Curr Opin Immunol 23: 207-12
- Gautam AM, Liblau R, Chelvanayagam G, Steinman L, Boston T (1998) A viral peptide with limited homology to a self peptide can induce clinical signs of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol 161: 60-4
- Gavin MA, Rasmussen JP, Fontenot JD, Vasta V, Manganiello VC, Beavo JA, Rudensky AY (2007) Foxp3-dependent programme of regulatory T-cell differentiation. Nature 445: 771-5
- Germain RN (2008) Special regulatory T-cell review: A rose by any other name: from suppressor T cells to Tregs, approbation to unbridled enthusiasm. Immunology 123: 20-7

Gershon RK, Kondo K (1971) Infectious immunological tolerance. Immunology 21: 903-14

- Ghose R, Shekhtman A, Goger MJ, Ji H, Cowburn D (2001) A novel, specific interaction involving the Csk SH3 domain and its natural ligand. Nat Struct Biol 8: 998-1004
- Gjorloff-Wingren A, Saxena M, Han S, Wang X, Alonso A, Renedo M, Oh P, Williams S, Schnitzer J, Mustelin T (2000) Subcellular localization of intracellular protein tyrosine phosphatases in T cells. Eur J Immunol 30: 2412-21
- Gjorloff-Wingren A, Saxena M, Williams S, Hammi D, Mustelin T (1999) Characterization of TCR-induced receptor-proximal signaling events negatively regulated by the protein tyrosine phosphatase PEP. Eur J Immunol 29: 3845-54
- Glocker EO, Kotlarz D, Boztug K, Gertz EM, Schaffer AA, Noyan F, Perro M, Diestelhorst J, Allroth A, Murugan D, Hatscher N, Pfeifer D, Sykora KW, Sauer M, Kreipe H, Lacher M, Nustede R, Woellner C, Baumann U, Salzer U, Koletzko S, Shah N, Segal AW, Sauerbrey A, Buderus S, Snapper SB, Grimbacher B, Klein C (2009)
  Inflammatory bowel disease and mutations affecting the interleukin-10 receptor. N Engl J Med 361: 2033-45
- Godfrey DI, MacDonald HR, Kronenberg M, Smyth MJ, Van Kaer L (2004) NKT cells: what's in a name? Nat Rev Immunol 4: 231-7
- Godfrey VL, Wilkinson JE, Russell LB (1991) X-linked lymphoreticular disease in the scurfy (sf) mutant mouse. Am J Pathol 138: 1379-87
- Goldrath AW, Bevan MJ (1999) Selecting and maintaining a diverse T-cell repertoire. Nature 402: 255-62
- Gomez LM, Anaya JM, Martin J (2005) Genetic influence of PTPN22 R620W polymorphism in tuberculosis. Hum Immunol 66: 1242-7
- Gondek DC, Lu LF, Quezada SA, Sakaguchi S, Noelle RJ (2005) Cutting edge: contactmediated suppression by CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells involves a granzyme Bdependent, perforin-independent mechanism. J Immunol 174: 1783-6
- Goodnow CC, Sprent J, Fazekas de St Groth B, Vinuesa CG (2005) Cellular and genetic mechanisms of self tolerance and autoimmunity. Nature 435: 590-7
- Gotter J, Kyewski B (2004) Regulating self-tolerance by deregulating gene expression. Curr Opin Immunol 16: 741-5
- Gough SC, Walker LS, Sansom DM (2005) CTLA4 gene polymorphism and autoimmunity. Immunol Rev 204: 102-15
- Goverman J, Woods A, Larson L, Weiner LP, Hood L, Zaller DM (1993) Transgenic mice that express a myelin basic protein-specific T cell receptor develop spontaneous autoimmunity. Cell 72: 551-60
- Green EA, Gorelik L, McGregor CM, Tran EH, Flavell RA (2003) CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells control anti-islet CD8+ T cells through TGF-beta-TGF-beta receptor interactions in type 1 diabetes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 10878-83
- Greenwald RJ, Boussiotis VA, Lorsbach RB, Abbas AK, Sharpe AH (2001) CTLA-4 regulates induction of anergy in vivo. Immunity 14: 145-55
- Gregersen PK, Behrens TW (2006) Genetics of autoimmune diseases--disorders of immune homeostasis. Nat Rev Genet 7: 917-28
- Gregersen PK, Lee HS, Batliwalla F, Begovich AB (2006) PTPN22: setting thresholds for autoimmunity. Semin Immunol 18: 214-23
- Gregorieff A, Cloutier JF, Veillette A (1998) Sequence requirements for association of protein-tyrosine phosphatase PEP with the Src homology 3 domain of inhibitory tyrosine protein kinase p50(csk). J Biol Chem 273: 13217-22
- Grossman WJ, Verbsky JW, Barchet W, Colonna M, Atkinson JP, Ley TJ (2004) Human T regulatory cells can use the perforin pathway to cause autologous target cell death. Immunity 21: 589-601

- Groux H, O'Garra A, Bigler M, Rouleau M, Antonenko S, de Vries JE, Roncarolo MG (1997) A CD4+ T-cell subset inhibits antigen-specific T-cell responses and prevents colitis. Nature 389: 737-42
- Hafler DA, Compston A, Sawcer S, Lander ES, Daly MJ, De Jager PL, de Bakker PI, Gabriel SB, Mirel DB, Ivinson AJ, Pericak-Vance MA, Gregory SG, Rioux JD, McCauley JL, Haines JL, Barcellos LF, Cree B, Oksenberg JR, Hauser SL (2007) Risk alleles for multiple sclerosis identified by a genomewide study. N Engl J Med 357: 851-62
- Hammerling GJ, Schonrich G, Momburg F, Auphan N, Malissen M, Malissen B, Schmitt-Verhulst AM, Arnold B (1991) Non-deletional mechanisms of peripheral and central tolerance: studies with transgenic mice with tissue-specific expression of a foreign MHC class I antigen. Immunol Rev 122: 47-67
- Hammond KJ, Poulton LD, Palmisano LJ, Silveira PA, Godfrey DI, Baxter AG (1998) alpha/beta-T cell receptor (TCR)+CD4-CD8- (NKT) thymocytes prevent insulindependent diabetes mellitus in nonobese diabetic (NOD)/Lt mice by the influence of interleukin (IL)-4 and/or IL-10. J Exp Med 187: 1047-56
- Hanahan D (1998) Peripheral-antigen-expressing cells in thymic medulla: factors in selftolerance and autoimmunity. Curr Opin Immunol 10: 656-62
- Hancock WW, Polanski M, Zhang J, Blogg N, Weiner HL (1995) Suppression of insulitis in non-obese diabetic (NOD) mice by oral insulin administration is associated with selective expression of interleukin-4 and -10, transforming growth factor-beta, and prostaglandin-E. Am J Pathol 147: 1193-9
- Handunnetthi L, Ramagopalan SV, Ebers GC, Knight JC (2010) Regulation of major histocompatibility complex class II gene expression, genetic variation and disease. Genes Immun 11: 99-112
- Harigai M, Kawamoto M, Hara M, Kubota T, Kamatani N, Miyasaka N (2008) Excessive production of IFN-gamma in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus and its contribution to induction of B lymphocyte stimulator/B cell-activating factor/TNF ligand superfamily-13B. J Immunol 181: 2211-9
- Harley IT, Kaufman KM, Langefeld CD, Harley JB, Kelly JA (2009) Genetic susceptibility to SLE: new insights from fine mapping and genome-wide association studies. Nat Rev Genet 10: 285-90
- Hasegawa K, Martin F, Huang G, Tumas D, Diehl L, Chan AC (2004) PEST domainenriched tyrosine phosphatase (PEP) regulation of effector/memory T cells. Science 303: 685-9
- Heino M, Peterson P, Kudoh J, Nagamine K, Lagerstedt A, Ovod V, Ranki A, Rantala I, Nieminen M, Tuukkanen J, Scott HS, Antonarakis SE, Shimizu N, Krohn K (1999) Autoimmune regulator is expressed in the cells regulating immune tolerance in thymus medulla. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 257: 821-5
- Heinrich R, Neel BG, Rapoport TA (2002) Mathematical models of protein kinase signal transduction. Molecular Cell 9: 957-970
- Heward J, Gough SC (1997) Genetic susceptibility to the development of autoimmune disease. Clin Sci (Lond) 93: 479-91
- Heward JM, Brand OJ, Barrett JC, Carr-Smith JD, Franklyn JA, Gough SC (2007) Association of PTPN22 haplotypes with Graves' disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92: 685-90
- Hill NJ, Van Gunst K, Sarvetnick N (2003) Th1 and Th2 pancreatic inflammation differentially affects homing of islet-reactive CD4 cells in nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol 170: 1649-58

- Hill RJ, Zozulya S, Lu YL, Ward K, Gishizky M, Jallal B (2002) The lymphoid protein tyrosine phosphatase Lyp interacts with the adaptor molecule Grb2 and functions as a negative regulator of T-cell activation. Exp Hematol 30: 237-44
- Hinks A, Barton A, John S, Bruce I, Hawkins C, Griffiths CE, Donn R, Thomson W, Silman A, Worthington J (2005) Association between the PTPN22 gene and rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile idiopathic arthritis in a UK population: further support that PTPN22 is an autoimmunity gene. Arthritis Rheum 52: 1694-9
- Hogquist KA, Baldwin TA, Jameson SC (2005) Central tolerance: learning self-control in the thymus. Nat Rev Immunol 5: 772-82
- Holmberg D, Cilio CM, Lundholm M, Motta V (2005) CTLA-4 (CD152) and its involvement in autoimmune disease. Autoimmunity 38: 225-33
- Hori S, Nomura T, Sakaguchi S (2003) Control of regulatory T cell development by the transcription factor Foxp3. Science 299: 1057-61
- Hornberg JJ, Bruggeman FJ, Binder B, Geest CR, de Vaate AJMB, Lankelma J, Heinrich R, Westerhoff HV (2005) Principles behind the multifarious control of signal transduction - ERK phosphorylation and kinase/phosphatase control. Febs Journal 272: 244-258
- Horwitz MS, Bradley LM, Harbertson J, Krahl T, Lee J, Sarvetnick N (1998) Diabetes induced by Coxsackie virus: initiation by bystander damage and not molecular mimicry. Nat Med 4: 781-5
- Houssiau FA, Lefebvre C, Vanden Berghe M, Lambert M, Devogelaer JP, Renauld JC (1995) Serum interleukin 10 titers in systemic lupus erythematosus reflect disease activity. Lupus 4: 393-5
- Hoyne GF (2011) Mechanisms that regulate peripheral immune responses to control organspecific autoimmunity. Clin Dev Immunol 2011: 294968
- Hsu LY, Tan YX, Xiao Z, Malissen M, Weiss A (2009) A hypomorphic allele of ZAP-70 reveals a distinct thymic threshold for autoimmune disease versus autoimmune reactivity. J Exp Med 206: 2527-41
- Hu D, Ikizawa K, Lu L, Sanchirico ME, Shinohara ML, Cantor H (2004) Analysis of regulatory CD8 T cells in Qa-1-deficient mice. Nat Immunol 5: 516-23
- Ikegami H, Kawabata Y, Noso S, Fujisawa T, Ogihara T (2007) Genetics of type 1 diabetes in Asian and Caucasian populations. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 77 Suppl 1: S116-21
- Itoh M, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi N, Kuniyasu Y, Shimizu J, Otsuka F, Sakaguchi S (1999) Thymus and autoimmunity: production of CD25+CD4+ naturally anergic and suppressive T cells as a key function of the thymus in maintaining immunologic selftolerance. J Immunol 162: 5317-26
- Jacobson DL, Gange SJ, Rose NR, Graham NM (1997) Epidemiology and estimated population burden of selected autoimmune diseases in the United States. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 84: 223-43
- Jagiello P, Aries P, Arning L, Wagenleiter SE, Csernok E, Hellmich B, Gross WL, Epplen JT (2005) The PTPN22 620W allele is a risk factor for Wegener's granulomatosis. Arthritis Rheum 52: 4039-43
- Jenkins MK, Pardoll DM, Mizuguchi J, Chused TM, Schwartz RH (1987) Molecular events in the induction of a nonresponsive state in interleukin 2-producing helper Tlymphocyte clones. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 84: 5409-13
- Jiang H, Braunstein NS, Yu B, Winchester R, Chess L (2001) CD8+ T cells control the TH phenotype of MBP-reactive CD4+ T cells in EAE mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 6301-6

- Jiang H, Canfield SM, Gallagher MP, Jiang HH, Jiang Y, Zheng Z, Chess L (2010) HLA-Erestricted regulatory CD8(+) T cells are involved in development and control of human autoimmune type 1 diabetes. J Clin Invest 120: 3641-50
- Jiang H, Chess L (2000) The specific regulation of immune responses by CD8+ T cells restricted by the MHC class Ib molecule, Qa-1. Annu Rev Immunol 18: 185-216
- Jiang H, Chess L (2004) An integrated view of suppressor T cell subsets in immunoregulation. J Clin Invest 114: 1198-208
- Jiang H, Curran S, Ruiz-Vazquez E, Liang B, Winchester R, Chess L (2003) Regulatory CD8+ T cells fine-tune the myelin basic protein-reactive T cell receptor V beta repertoire during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 8378-83
- Jiang H, Kashleva H, Xu LX, Forman J, Flaherty L, Pernis B, Braunstein NS, Chess L (1998a) T cell vaccination induces T cell receptor Vbeta-specific Qa-1-restricted regulatory CD8(+) T cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 4533-7
- Jiang H, Ware R, Stall A, Flaherty L, Chess L, Pernis B (1995) Murine CD8+ T cells that specifically delete autologous CD4+ T cells expressing V beta 8 TCR: a role of the Qa-1 molecule. Immunity 2: 185-94
- Jiang H, Zhang SI, Pernis B (1992) Role of CD8+ T cells in murine experimental allergic encephalomyelitis. Science 256: 1213-5
- Jiang S, Tugulea S, Pennesi G, Liu Z, Mulder A, Lederman S, Harris P, Cortesini R, Suciu-Foca N (1998b) Induction of MHC-class I restricted human suppressor T cells by peptide priming in vitro. Hum Immunol 59: 690-9
- Jordan MS, Boesteanu A, Reed AJ, Petrone AL, Holenbeck AE, Lerman MA, Naji A, Caton AJ (2001) Thymic selection of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells induced by an agonist self-peptide. Nat Immunol 2: 301-6
- Jury EC, Kabouridis PS, Flores-Borja F, Mageed RA, Isenberg DA (2004) Altered lipid raftassociated signaling and ganglioside expression in T lymphocytes from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Clin Invest 113: 1176-87
- Kabelitz D, Janssen O (1997) Antigen-induced death of T-lymphocytes. Front Biosci 2: d61-77
- Kalergis AM, Boucheron N, Doucey MA, Palmieri E, Goyarts EC, Vegh Z, Luescher IF, Nathenson SG (2001) Efficient T cell activation requires an optimal dwell-time of interaction between the TCR and the pMHC complex. Nat Immunol 2: 229-34
- Kallberg H, Padyukov L, Plenge RM, Ronnelid J, Gregersen PK, van der Helm-van Mil AH, Toes RE, Huizinga TW, Klareskog L, Alfredsson L (2007) Gene-gene and geneenvironment interactions involving HLA-DRB1, PTPN22, and smoking in two subsets of rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Hum Genet 80: 867-75
- Kappler JW, Roehm N, Marrack P (1987) T cell tolerance by clonal elimination in the thymus. Cell 49: 273-80
- Karim M, Feng G, Wood KJ, Bushell AR (2005) CD25+CD4+ regulatory T cells generated by exposure to a model protein antigen prevent allograft rejection: antigen-specific reactivation in vivo is critical for bystander regulation. Blood 105: 4871-7
- Kearney ER, Walunas TL, Karr RW, Morton PA, Loh DY, Bluestone JA, Jenkins MK (1995) Antigen-dependent clonal expansion of a trace population of antigen-specific CD4+ T cells in vivo is dependent on CD28 costimulation and inhibited by CTLA-4. J Immunol 155: 1032-6
- Keffer J, Probert L, Cazlaris H, Georgopoulos S, Kaslaris E, Kioussis D, Kollias G (1991) Transgenic mice expressing human tumour necrosis factor: a predictive genetic model of arthritis. EMBO J 10: 4025-31

- Keir ME, Liang SC, Guleria I, Latchman YE, Qipo A, Albacker LA, Koulmanda M, Freeman GJ, Sayegh MH, Sharpe AH (2006) Tissue expression of PD-L1 mediates peripheral T cell tolerance. J Exp Med 203: 883-95
- Keir ME, Sharpe AH (2005) The B7/CD28 costimulatory family in autoimmunity. Immunol Rev 204: 128-43
- Kersh GJ, Kersh EN, Fremont DH, Allen PM (1998) High- and low-potency ligands with similar affinities for the TCR: the importance of kinetics in TCR signaling. Immunity 9: 817-26
- Keyse SM (1998) Protein phosphatases and the regulation of MAP kinase activity. Semin Cell Dev Biol 9: 143-52
- Khattri R, Cox T, Yasayko SA, Ramsdell F (2003) An essential role for Scurfin in CD4+CD25+ T regulatory cells. Nat Immunol 4: 337-42
- Kim JM, Brannan CI, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Khan TA, Moore KW (1992) Structure of the mouse IL-10 gene and chromosomal localization of the mouse and human genes. J Immunol 148: 3618-23
- Kinjo Y, Tupin E, Wu D, Fujio M, Garcia-Navarro R, Benhnia MR, Zajonc DM, Ben-Menachem G, Ainge GD, Painter GF, Khurana A, Hoebe K, Behar SM, Beutler B, Wilson IA, Tsuji M, Sellati TJ, Wong CH, Kronenberg M (2006) Natural killer T cells recognize diacylglycerol antigens from pathogenic bacteria. Nat Immunol 7: 978-86
- Kinjo Y, Wu D, Kim G, Xing GW, Poles MA, Ho DD, Tsuji M, Kawahara K, Wong CH, Kronenberg M (2005) Recognition of bacterial glycosphingolipids by natural killer T cells. Nature 434: 520-5
- Kishimoto H, Sprent J (1999) Several different cell surface molecules control negative selection of medullary thymocytes. J Exp Med 190: 65-73
- Kisielow P, Bluthmann H, Staerz UD, Steinmetz M, von Boehmer H (1988) Tolerance in Tcell-receptor transgenic mice involves deletion of nonmature CD4+8+ thymocytes. Nature 333: 742-6
- Kitani A, Chua K, Nakamura K, Strober W (2000) Activated self-MHC-reactive T cells have the cytokine phenotype of Th3/T regulatory cell 1 T cells. J Immunol 165: 691-702
- Kivity S, Agmon-Levin N, Blank M, Shoenfeld Y (2009) Infections and autoimmunity-friends or foes? Trends Immunol 30: 409-14
- Klaman LD, Boss O, Peroni OD, Kim JK, Martino JL, Zabolotny JM, Moghal N, Lubkin M, Kim YB, Sharpe AH, Stricker-Krongrad A, Shulman GI, Neel BG, Kahn BB (2000) Increased energy expenditure, decreased adiposity, and tissue-specific insulin sensitivity in protein-tyrosine phosphatase 1B-deficient mice. Mol Cell Biol 20: 5479-89
- Klein L, Khazaie K, von Boehmer H (2003) In vivo dynamics of antigen-specific regulatory T cells not predicted from behavior in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100: 8886-91
- Klein L, Klugmann M, Nave KA, Tuohy VK, Kyewski B (2000) Shaping of the autoreactive T-cell repertoire by a splice variant of self protein expressed in thymic epithelial cells. Nat Med 6: 56-61
- Kobie JJ, Shah PR, Yang L, Rebhahn JA, Fowell DJ, Mosmann TR (2006) T regulatory and primed uncommitted CD4 T cells express CD73, which suppresses effector CD4 T cells by converting 5'-adenosine monophosphate to adenosine. J Immunol 177: 6780-6
- Koh DR, Fung-Leung WP, Ho A, Gray D, Acha-Orbea H, Mak TW (1992) Less mortality but more relapses in experimental allergic encephalomyelitis in CD8-/- mice. Science 256: 1210-3

- Kohler G, Milstein C (1975) Continuous cultures of fused cells secreting antibody of predefined specificity. Nature 256: 495-7
- Kojo S, Seino K, Harada M, Watarai H, Wakao H, Uchida T, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M (2005) Induction of regulatory properties in dendritic cells by Valpha14 NKT cells. J Immunol 175: 3648-55

Kristjansdottir K, Rudolph J (2004) Cdc25 phosphatases and cancer. Chem Biol 11: 1043-51

- Kronenberg M, Siu G, Hood LE, Shastri N (1986) The molecular genetics of the T-cell antigen receptor and T-cell antigen recognition. Annu Rev Immunol 4: 529-91
- Kroner A, Mehling M, Hemmer B, Rieckmann P, Toyka KV, Maurer M, Wiendl H (2005) A PD-1 polymorphism is associated with disease progression in multiple sclerosis. Ann Neurol 58: 50-7
- Kurts C, Miller JF, Subramaniam RM, Carbone FR, Heath WR (1998) Major histocompatibility complex class I-restricted cross-presentation is biased towards high dose antigens and those released during cellular destruction. J Exp Med 188: 409-14
- Kurts C, Sutherland RM, Davey G, Li M, Lew AM, Blanas E, Carbone FR, Miller JF, Heath WR (1999) CD8 T cell ignorance or tolerance to islet antigens depends on antigen dose. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 12703-7
- Kyogoku C, Langefeld CD, Ortmann WA, Lee A, Selby S, Carlton VE, Chang M, Ramos P, Baechler EC, Batliwalla FM, Novitzke J, Williams AH, Gillett C, Rodine P, Graham RR, Ardlie KG, Gaffney PM, Moser KL, Petri M, Begovich AB, Gregersen PK, Behrens TW (2004) Genetic association of the R620W polymorphism of protein tyrosine phosphatase PTPN22 with human SLE. Am J Hum Genet 75: 504-7
- LaBerge GS, Bennett DC, Fain PR, Spritz RA (2008) PTPN22 is genetically associated with risk of generalized vitiligo, but CTLA4 is not. J Invest Dermatol 128: 1757-62
- Ladner MB, Bottini N, Valdes AM, Noble JA (2005) Association of the single nucleotide polymorphism C1858T of the PTPN22 gene with type 1 diabetes. Hum Immunol 66: 60-4
- Lafaille JJ, Nagashima K, Katsuki M, Tonegawa S (1994) High incidence of spontaneous autoimmune encephalomyelitis in immunodeficient anti-myelin basic protein T cell receptor transgenic mice. Cell 78: 399-408
- Lafferty KJ, Warren HS, Woolnough JA, Talmage DW (1978) Immunological induction of T lymphocytes: role of antigen and the lymphocyte costimulator. Blood Cells 4: 395-406
- Lamb JR, Skidmore BJ, Green N, Chiller JM, Feldmann M (1983) Induction of tolerance in influenza virus-immune T lymphocyte clones with synthetic peptides of influenza hemagglutinin. J Exp Med 157: 1434-47
- Lamsyah H, Rueda B, Baassi L, Elaouad R, Bottini N, Sadki K, Martin J (2009) Association of PTPN22 gene functional variants with development of pulmonary tuberculosis in Moroccan population. Tissue Antigens 74: 228-32
- Lanzavecchia A, Roosnek E, Gregory T, Berman P, Abrignani S (1988) T cells can present antigens such as HIV gp120 targeted to their own surface molecules. Nature 334: 530-2
- Lateef SS, Gupta S, Jayathilaka LP, Krishnanchettiar S, Huang JS, Lee BS (2007) An improved protocol for coupling synthetic peptides to carrier proteins for antibody production using DMF to solubilize peptides. J Biomol Tech 18: 173-6
- Laufer TM, Glimcher LH, Lo D (1999) Using thymus anatomy to dissect T cell repertoire selection. Semin Immunol 11: 65-70
- Laurent C, Fazilleau N, Brousset P (2009) A novel subset of T-helper cells: follicular T-helper cells and their markers. Haematologica 95: 356-8

- Lee AT, Li W, Liew A, Bombardier C, Weisman M, Massarotti EM, Kent J, Wolfe F, Begovich AB, Gregersen PK (2005) The PTPN22 R620W polymorphism associates with RF positive rheumatoid arthritis in a dose-dependent manner but not with HLA-SE status. Genes Immun 6: 129-33
- Lee HS, Korman BD, Le JM, Kastner DL, Remmers EF, Gregersen PK, Bae SC (2009) Genetic risk factors for rheumatoid arthritis differ in Caucasian and Korean populations. Arthritis Rheum 60: 364-71
- Lee PT, Putnam A, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Gottlieb PA, Bendelac A (2002) Testing the NKT cell hypothesis of human IDDM pathogenesis. J Clin Invest 110: 793-800
- Lefvert AK, Zhao Y, Ramanujam R, Yu S, Pirskanen R, Hammarstrom L (2008) PTPN22 R620W promotes production of anti-AChR autoantibodies and IL-2 in myasthenia gravis. J Neuroimmunol 197: 110-3
- Li J, Goldstein I, Glickman-Nir E, Jiang H, Chess L (2001) Induction of TCR Vbeta-specific CD8+ CTLs by TCR Vbeta-derived peptides bound to HLA-E. J Immunol 167: 3800-8
- Li MO, Wan YY, Flavell RA (2007) T cell-produced transforming growth factor-beta1 controls T cell tolerance and regulates Th1- and Th17-cell differentiation. Immunity 26: 579-91
- Li R, Page DM (2001) Requirement for a complex array of costimulators in the negative selection of autoreactive thymocytes in vivo. J Immunol 166: 6050-6
- Lin W, Haribhai D, Relland LM, Truong N, Carlson MR, Williams CB, Chatila TA (2007) Regulatory T cell development in the absence of functional Foxp3. Nat Immunol 8: 359-68
- Liu Y, Stanford SM, Jog SP, Fiorillo E, Orru V, Comai L, Bottini N (2009) Regulation of lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase activity: inhibition of the catalytic domain by the proximal interdomain. Biochemistry 48: 7525-32
- Llorente L, Richaud-Patin Y, Wijdenes J, Alcocer-Varela J, Maillot MC, Durand-Gasselin I, Fourrier BM, Galanaud P, Emilie D (1993) Spontaneous production of interleukin-10 by B lymphocytes and monocytes in systemic lupus erythematosus. Eur Cytokine Netw 4: 421-7
- Lopatin U, Yao X, Williams RK, Bleesing JJ, Dale JK, Wong D, Teruya-Feldstein J, Fritz S, Morrow MR, Fuss I, Sneller MC, Raffeld M, Fleisher TA, Puck JM, Strober W, Jaffe ES, Straus SE (2001) Increases in circulating and lymphoid tissue interleukin-10 in autoimmune lymphoproliferative syndrome are associated with disease expression. Blood 97: 3161-70
- Lu L, Cantor H (2008) Generation and regulation of CD8(+) regulatory T cells. Cell Mol Immunol 5: 401-6
- Lyons PA, Hancock WW, Denny P, Lord CJ, Hill NJ, Armitage N, Siegmund T, Todd JA, Phillips MS, Hess JF, Chen SL, Fischer PA, Peterson LB, Wicker LS (2000) The NOD Idd9 genetic interval influences the pathogenicity of insulitis and contains molecular variants of Cd30, Tnfr2, and Cd137. Immunity 13: 107-15
- MacDonald HR, Schneider R, Lees RK, Howe RC, Acha-Orbea H, Festenstein H, Zinkernagel RM, Hengartner H (1988) T-cell receptor V beta use predicts reactivity and tolerance to Mlsa-encoded antigens. Nature 332: 40-5
- Mahnke K, Qian Y, Knop J, Enk AH (2003) Induction of CD4+/CD25+ regulatory T cells by targeting of antigens to immature dendritic cells. Blood 101: 4862-9
- Mantel PY, Ouaked N, Ruckert B, Karagiannidis C, Welz R, Blaser K, Schmidt-Weber CB (2006) Molecular mechanisms underlying FOXP3 induction in human T cells. J Immunol 176: 3593-602

Marquez A, Orozco G, Martinez A, Palomino-Morales R, Fernandez-Arquero M, Mendoza JL, Taxonera C, Diaz-Rubio M, Gomez-Garcia M, Nieto A, Lopez-Nevot MA, de la Concha EG, Martin J, Urcelay E (2009) Novel association of the interleukin 2interleukin 21 region with inflammatory bowel disease. Am J Gastroenterol 104: 1968-75

Marrack P, Kappler J (2004) Control of T cell viability. Annu Rev Immunol 22: 765-87

- Marson A, Kretschmer K, Frampton GM, Jacobsen ES, Polansky JK, MacIsaac KD, Levine SS, Fraenkel E, von Boehmer H, Young RA (2007) Foxp3 occupancy and regulation of key target genes during T-cell stimulation. Nature 445: 931-5
- Martin MC, Oliver J, Urcelay E, Orozco G, Gomez-Garcia M, Lopez-Nevot MA, Pinero A, Brieva JA, de la Concha EG, Nieto A, Martin J (2005) The functional genetic variation in the PTPN22 gene has a negligible effect on the susceptibility to develop inflammatory bowel disease. Tissue Antigens 66: 314-7
- Matthews RJ, Bowne DB, Flores E, Thomas ML (1992) Characterization of hematopoietic intracellular protein tyrosine phosphatases: description of a phosphatase containing an SH2 domain and another enriched in proline-, glutamic acid-, serine-, and threonine-rich sequences. Mol Cell Biol 12: 2396-405
- Mattner J, Debord KL, Ismail N, Goff RD, Cantu C, 3rd, Zhou D, Saint-Mezard P, Wang V, Gao Y, Yin N, Hoebe K, Schneewind O, Walker D, Beutler B, Teyton L, Savage PB, Bendelac A (2005) Exogenous and endogenous glycolipid antigens activate NKT cells during microbial infections. Nature 434: 525-9
- Mattner J, Savage PB, Leung P, Oertelt SS, Wang V, Trivedi O, Scanlon ST, Pendem K, Teyton L, Hart J, Ridgway WM, Wicker LS, Gershwin ME, Bendelac A (2008) Liver autoimmunity triggered by microbial activation of natural killer T cells. Cell Host Microbe 3: 304-15
- McGeachy MJ, Stephens LA, Anderton SM (2005) Natural recovery and protection from autoimmune encephalomyelitis: contribution of CD4+CD25+ regulatory cells within the central nervous system. J Immunol 175: 3025-32
- McGonagle D, Aziz A, Dickie LJ, McDermott MF (2009) An integrated classification of pediatric inflammatory diseases, based on the concepts of autoinflammation and the immunological disease continuum. Pediatr Res 65: 38R-45R
- McKeithan TW (1995) Kinetic proofreading in T-cell receptor signal transduction. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 5042-6
- Metzger TC, Anderson MS (2011) Control of central and peripheral tolerance by Aire. Immunol Rev 241: 89-103
- Miellot A, Zhu R, Diem S, Boissier MC, Herbelin A, Bessis N (2005) Activation of invariant NK T cells protects against experimental rheumatoid arthritis by an IL-10-dependent pathway. Eur J Immunol 35: 3704-13
- Milkiewicz P, Pache I, Buwaneswaran H, Liu X, Coltescu C, Heathcote EJ, Siminovitch KA (2006) The PTPN22 1858T variant is not associated with primary biliary cirrhosis. Tissue Antigens 67: 434-7
- Miller SD, Vanderlugt CL, Begolka WS, Pao W, Yauch RL, Neville KL, Katz-Levy Y, Carrizosa A, Kim BS (1997) Persistent infection with Theiler's virus leads to CNS autoimmunity via epitope spreading. Nat Med 3: 1133-6
- Moller G (1988) Do suppressor T cells exist? Scand J Immunol 27: 247-50
- Mongan AE, Ramdahin S, Warrington RJ (1997) Interleukin-10 response abnormalities in systemic lupus erythematosus. Scand J Immunol 46: 406-12
- Mori M, Yamada R, Kobayashi K, Kawaida R, Yamamoto K (2005) Ethnic differences in allele frequency of autoimmune-disease-associated SNPs. J Hum Genet 50: 264-6

- Mosser DM, Zhang X (2008) Interleukin-10: new perspectives on an old cytokine. Immunol Rev 226: 205-18
- Mueller DL (2009) Mechanisms maintaining peripheral tolerance. Nat Immunol 11: 21-7

Murphy K, Travers P, Walport M (2007b) Janeway's Immunobiology (Immunobiology: The Immune System (Janeway)), 7th edn. Garland Science, New York

- Mustelin T, Vang T, Bottini N (2005) Protein tyrosine phosphatases and the immune response. Nat Rev Immunol 5: 43-57
- Nagata S, Hanayama R, Kawane K (2010) Autoimmunity and the clearance of dead cells. Cell 140: 619-30
- Nakamura K, Kitani A, Strober W (2001) Cell contact-dependent immunosuppression by CD4(+)CD25(+) regulatory T cells is mediated by cell surface-bound transforming growth factor beta. J Exp Med 194: 629-44
- Naora H, Altin JG, Young IG (1994) TCR-dependent and -independent signaling mechanisms differentially regulate lymphokine gene expression in the murine T helper clone D10.G4.1. J Immunol 152: 5691-702
- Niedbala W, Wei XQ, Cai B, Hueber AJ, Leung BP, McInnes IB, Liew FY (2007) IL-35 is a novel cytokine with therapeutic effects against collagen-induced arthritis through the expansion of regulatory T cells and suppression of Th17 cells. Eur J Immunol 37: 3021-9
- Nielsen C, Hansen D, Husby S, Jacobsen BB, Lillevang ST (2003) Association of a putative regulatory polymorphism in the PD-1 gene with susceptibility to type 1 diabetes. Tissue Antigens 62: 492-7
- Ning-Wei Z Interleukin (IL)-35 is raising our expectations. Rev Med Chil 138: 758-66
- Ning-Wei Z (2010) Interleukin (IL)-35 is raising our expectations. Rev Med Chil 138: 758-66
- Nishimura H, Nose M, Hiai H, Minato N, Honjo T (1999) Development of lupus-like autoimmune diseases by disruption of the PD-1 gene encoding an ITIM motifcarrying immunoreceptor. Immunity 11: 141-51
- Nishimura H, Okazaki T, Tanaka Y, Nakatani K, Hara M, Matsumori A, Sasayama S, Mizoguchi A, Hiai H, Minato N, Honjo T (2001) Autoimmune dilated cardiomyopathy in PD-1 receptor-deficient mice. Science 291: 319-22
- Nistico L, Buzzetti R, Pritchard LE, Van der Auwera B, Giovannini C, Bosi E, Larrad MT, Rios MS, Chow CC, Cockram CS, Jacobs K, Mijovic C, Bain SC, Barnett AH, Vandewalle CL, Schuit F, Gorus FK, Tosi R, Pozzilli P, Todd JA (1996) The CTLA-4 gene region of chromosome 2q33 is linked to, and associated with, type 1 diabetes. Belgian Diabetes Registry. Hum Mol Genet 5: 1075-80
- Novak J, Griseri T, Beaudoin L, Lehuen A (2007) Regulation of type 1 diabetes by NKT cells. Int Rev Immunol 26: 49-72
- Novak J, Lehuen A (2011) Mechanism of regulation of autoimmunity by iNKT cells. Cytokine 53: 263-70
- Nurieva RI, Liu X, Dong C (2011) Molecular mechanisms of T-cell tolerance. Immunol Rev 241: 133-44
- O'Garra A, Vieira P (2004) Regulatory T cells and mechanisms of immune system control. Nat Med 10: 801-5
- O'Shea JJ, Ma A, Lipsky P (2002) Cytokines and autoimmunity. Nat Rev Immunol 2: 37-45
- O'Sullivan LA, Liongue C, Lewis RS, Stephenson SE, Ward AC (2007) Cytokine receptor signaling through the Jak-Stat-Socs pathway in disease. Mol Immunol 44: 2497-506
- Oehen S, Ohashi PS, Aichele P, Burki K, Hengartner H, Zinkernagel RM (1992) Vaccination or tolerance to prevent diabetes. Eur J Immunol 22: 3149-53

- Ogura M, Shibata T, Yi J, Liu J, Qu R, Harada H, Hiraoka M (2005) A tumor-specific gene therapy strategy targeting dysregulation of the VHL/HIF pathway in renal cell carcinomas. Cancer Sci 96: 288-94
- Ohashi PS, Oehen S, Buerki K, Pircher H, Ohashi CT, Odermatt B, Malissen B, Zinkernagel RM, Hengartner H (1991) Ablation of "tolerance" and induction of diabetes by virus infection in viral antigen transgenic mice. Cell 65: 305-17
- Ohashi PS, Pircher H, Burki K, Zinkernagel RM, Hengartner H (1990) Distinct sequence of negative or positive selection implied by thymocyte T-cell receptor densities. Nature 346: 861-3
- Okumura K, Tada T (1971) Regulation of homocytotropic antibody formation in the rat. VI. Inhibitory effect of thymocytes on the homocytotropic antibody response. J Immunol 107: 1682-9
- Onengut-Gumuscu S, Ewens KG, Spielman RS, Concannon P (2004) A functional polymorphism (1858C/T) in the PTPN22 gene is linked and associated with type I diabetes in multiplex families. Genes Immun 5: 678-80
- Page DM (1999) Cutting edge: thymic selection and autoreactivity are regulated by multiple coreceptors involved in T cell activation. J Immunol 163: 3577-81
- Page DM, Kane LP, Allison JP, Hedrick SM (1993) Two signals are required for negative selection of CD4+CD8+ thymocytes. J Immunol 151: 1868-80
- Pakala SV, Kurrer MO, Katz JD (1997) T helper 2 (Th2) T cells induce acute pancreatitis and diabetes in immune-compromised nonobese diabetic (NOD) mice. J Exp Med 186: 299-306
- Palmer E (2003) Negative selection--clearing out the bad apples from the T-cell repertoire. Nat Rev Immunol 3: 383-91
- Palmer E, Naeher D (2009) Affinity threshold for thymic selection through a T-cell receptorco-receptor zipper. Nat Rev Immunol 9: 207-13
- Pandiyan P, Zheng L, Ishihara S, Reed J, Lenardo MJ (2007) CD4+CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells induce cytokine deprivation-mediated apoptosis of effector CD4+ T cells. Nat Immunol 8: 1353-62
- Panoutsakopoulou V, Huster KM, McCarty N, Feinberg E, Wang R, Wucherpfennig KW, Cantor H (2004) Suppression of autoimmune disease after vaccination with autoreactive T cells that express Qa-1 peptide complexes. J Clin Invest 113: 1218-24
- Panoutsakopoulou V, Sanchirico ME, Huster KM, Jansson M, Granucci F, Shim DJ, Wucherpfennig KW, Cantor H (2001) Analysis of the relationship between viral infection and autoimmune disease. Immunity 15: 137-47
- Peguet-Navarro J, Moulon C, Caux C, Dalbiez-Gauthier C, Banchereau J, Schmitt D (1994) Interleukin-10 inhibits the primary allogeneic T cell response to human epidermal Langerhans cells. Eur J Immunol 24: 884-91
- Penhale WJ, Farmer A, Irvine WJ (1975) Thyroiditis in T cell-depleted rats. Influence of strain, radiation dose, adjuvants and antilymphocyte serum. Clin Exp Immunol 21: 362-75
- Perez VL, Van Parijs L, Biuckians A, Zheng XX, Strom TB, Abbas AK (1997) Induction of peripheral T cell tolerance in vivo requires CTLA-4 engagement. Immunity 6: 411-7
- Peterson DA, DiPaolo RJ, Kanagawa O, Unanue ER (1999) Quantitative analysis of the T cell repertoire that escapes negative selection. Immunity 11: 453-62
- Pickering MC, Botto M, Taylor PR, Lachmann PJ, Walport MJ (2000) Systemic lupus erythematosus, complement deficiency, and apoptosis. Adv Immunol 76: 227-324
- Plenge RM, Padyukov L, Remmers EF, Purcell S, Lee AT, Karlson EW, Wolfe F, Kastner DL, Alfredsson L, Altshuler D, Gregersen PK, Klareskog L, Rioux JD (2005) Replication of putative candidate-gene associations with rheumatoid arthritis in

>4,000 samples from North America and Sweden: association of susceptibility with PTPN22, CTLA4, and PADI4. Am J Hum Genet 77: 1044-60

- Ponniah S, Wang DZ, Lim KL, Pallen CJ (1999) Targeted disruption of the tyrosine phosphatase PTPalpha leads to constitutive downregulation of the kinases Src and Fyn. Curr Biol 9: 535-8
- Powell MJ, Thompson SA, Tone Y, Waldmann H, Tone M (2000) Posttranscriptional regulation of IL-10 gene expression through sequences in the 3'-untranslated region. J Immunol 165: 292-6
- Prescott NJ, Fisher SA, Onnie C, Pattni R, Steer S, Sanderson J, Forbes A, Lewis CM, Mathew CG (2005) A general autoimmunity gene (PTPN22) is not associated with inflammatory bowel disease in a British population. Tissue Antigens 66: 318-20
- Prokunina L, Castillejo-Lopez C, Oberg F, Gunnarsson I, Berg L, Magnusson V, Brookes AJ, Tentler D, Kristjansdottir H, Grondal G, Bolstad AI, Svenungsson E, Lundberg I, Sturfelt G, Jonssen A, Truedsson L, Lima G, Alcocer-Varela J, Jonsson R, Gyllensten UB, Harley JB, Alarcon-Segovia D, Steinsson K, Alarcon-Riquelme ME (2002) A regulatory polymorphism in PDCD1 is associated with susceptibility to systemic lupus erythematosus in humans. Nat Genet 32: 666-9
- Prud'homme GJ, Kono DH, Theofilopoulos AN (1995) Quantitative polymerase chain reaction analysis reveals marked overexpression of interleukin-1 beta, interleukin-1 and interferon-gamma mRNA in the lymph nodes of lupus-prone mice. Mol Immunol 32: 495-503
- Pugliese A, Zeller M, Fernandez A, Jr., Zalcberg LJ, Bartlett RJ, Ricordi C, Pietropaolo M, Eisenbarth GS, Bennett ST, Patel DD (1997) The insulin gene is transcribed in the human thymus and transcription levels correlated with allelic variation at the INS VNTR-IDDM2 susceptibility locus for type 1 diabetes. Nat Genet 15: 293-7
- Punt JA, Osborne BA, Takahama Y, Sharrow SO, Singer A (1994) Negative selection of CD4+CD8+ thymocytes by T cell receptor-induced apoptosis requires a costimulatory signal that can be provided by CD28. J Exp Med 179: 709-13
- Quill H, Schwartz RH (1987) Stimulation of normal inducer T cell clones with antigen presented by purified Ia molecules in planar lipid membranes: specific induction of a long-lived state of proliferative nonresponsiveness. J Immunol 138: 3704-12
- Rabinowitz JD, Beeson C, Lyons DS, Davis MM, McConnell HM (1996) Kinetic discrimination in T-cell activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93: 1401-5
- Racanelli V, Prete M, Musaraj G, Dammacco F, Perosa F (2011) Autoantibodies to intracellular antigens: generation and pathogenetic role. Autoimmun Rev 10: 503-8
- Rachmilewitz J, Lanzavecchia A (2002) A temporal and spatial summation model for T-cell activation: signal integration and antigen decoding. Trends Immunol 23: 592-5
- Radcliffe PA, Mitrophanous KA (2004) Multiple gene products from a single vector: /`selfcleaving/' 2A peptides. Gene Ther 11: 1673-1674
- Rahman SH, Maeder ML, Joung JK, Cathomen T (2011) Zinc-finger nucleases for somatic gene therapy: the next frontier. Hum Gene Ther 22: 925-33
- Rai E, Wakeland EK (2011) Genetic predisposition to autoimmunity--what have we learned? Semin Immunol 23: 67-83
- Ramsey C, Winqvist O, Puhakka L, Halonen M, Moro A, Kampe O, Eskelin P, Pelto-Huikko M, Peltonen L (2002) Aire deficient mice develop multiple features of APECED phenotype and show altered immune response. Hum Mol Genet 11: 397-409
- Rayapureddi JP, Kattamuri C, Steinmetz BD, Frankfort BJ, Ostrin EJ, Mardon G, Hegde RS (2003) Eyes absent represents a class of protein tyrosine phosphatases. Nature 426: 295-8

Rieck M, Arechiga A, Onengut-Gumuscu S, Greenbaum C, Concannon P, Buckner JH (2007) Genetic variation in PTPN22 corresponds to altered function of T and B lymphocytes. J Immunol 179: 4704-10

Rioux JD, Abbas AK (2005) Paths to understanding the genetic basis of autoimmune disease. Nature 435: 584-9

- Roberts JL, Sharrow SO, Singer A (1990) Clonal deletion and clonal anergy in the thymus induced by cellular elements with different radiation sensitivities. J Exp Med 171: 935-40
- Rocha B, Tanchot C, Von Boehmer H (1993) Clonal anergy blocks in vivo growth of mature T cells and can be reversed in the absence of antigen. J Exp Med 177: 1517-21
- Rodgers JR, Cook RG (2005) MHC class Ib molecules bridge innate and acquired immunity. Nat Rev Immunol 5: 459-71
- Roncarolo MG, Bacchetta R, Bordignon C, Narula S, Levings MK (2001) Type 1 T regulatory cells. Immunol Rev 182: 68-79
- Roncarolo MG, Gregori S, Battaglia M, Bacchetta R, Fleischhauer K, Levings MK (2006) Interleukin-10-secreting type 1 regulatory T cells in rodents and humans. Immunol Rev 212: 28-50
- Ronnblom L, Eloranta ML, Alm GV (2006) The type I interferon system in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum 54: 408-20
- Rouse BT (2007) Regulatory T cells in health and disease. J Intern Med 262: 78-95
- Rudensky AY (2011) Regulatory T cells and Foxp3. Immunol Rev 241: 260-8
- Rueda B, Nunez C, Orozco G, Lopez-Nevot MA, de la Concha EG, Martin J, Urcelay E (2005) C1858T functional variant of PTPN22 gene is not associated with celiac disease genetic predisposition. Hum Immunol 66: 848-52
- Sadlack B, Lohler J, Schorle H, Klebb G, Haber H, Sickel E, Noelle RJ, Horak I (1995) Generalized autoimmune disease in interleukin-2-deficient mice is triggered by an uncontrolled activation and proliferation of CD4+ T cells. Eur J Immunol 25: 3053-9
- Sakaguchi N, Takahashi T, Hata H, Nomura T, Tagami T, Yamazaki S, Sakihama T, Matsutani T, Negishi I, Nakatsuru S, Sakaguchi S (2003) Altered thymic T-cell selection due to a mutation of the ZAP-70 gene causes autoimmune arthritis in mice. Nature 426: 454-60
- Sakaguchi S (2000) Regulatory T cells: key controllers of immunologic self-tolerance. Cell 101: 455-8
- Sakaguchi S (2008) Regulatory T cells in the past and for the future. Eur J Immunol 38: 901-37
- Sakaguchi S, Fukuma K, Kuribayashi K, Masuda T (1985) Organ-specific autoimmune diseases induced in mice by elimination of T cell subset. I. Evidence for the active participation of T cells in natural self-tolerance; deficit of a T cell subset as a possible cause of autoimmune disease. J Exp Med 161: 72-87
- Sakaguchi S, Sakaguchi N, Asano M, Itoh M, Toda M (1995) Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by activated T cells expressing IL-2 receptor alpha-chains (CD25).
   Breakdown of a single mechanism of self-tolerance causes various autoimmune diseases. J Immunol 155: 1151-64
- Sandberg JK, Franksson L, Sundback J, Michaelsson J, Petersson M, Achour A, Wallin RP, Sherman NE, Bergman T, Jornvall H, Hunt DF, Kiessling R, Karre K (2000) T cell tolerance based on avidity thresholds rather than complete deletion allows maintenance of maximal repertoire diversity. J Immunol 165: 25-33
- Saraiva M, Christensen JR, Veldhoen M, Murphy TL, Murphy KM, O'Garra A (2009) Interleukin-10 production by Th1 cells requires interleukin-12-induced STAT4

transcription factor and ERK MAP kinase activation by high antigen dose. Immunity 31: 209-19

- Savage PA, Davis MM (2001) A kinetic window constricts the T cell receptor repertoire in the thymus. Immunity 14: 243-52
- Saxena M, Mustelin T (2000) Extracellular signals and scores of phosphatases: all roads lead to MAP kinase. Semin Immunol 12: 387-96
- Schwartz RH (1990) A cell culture model for T lymphocyte clonal anergy. Science 248: 1349-56
- Setoguchi R, Hori S, Takahashi T, Sakaguchi S (2005) Homeostatic maintenance of natural Foxp3(+) CD25(+) CD4(+) regulatory T cells by interleukin (IL)-2 and induction of autoimmune disease by IL-2 neutralization. J Exp Med 201: 723-35
- Sharif S, Arreaza GA, Zucker P, Mi QS, Sondhi J, Naidenko OV, Kronenberg M, Koezuka Y, Delovitch TL, Gombert JM, Leite-De-Moraes M, Gouarin C, Zhu R, Hameg A, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Lepault F, Lehuen A, Bach JF, Herbelin A (2001) Activation of natural killer T cells by alpha-galactosylceramide treatment prevents the onset and recurrence of autoimmune Type 1 diabetes. Nat Med 7: 1057-62
- Shevach EM, DiPaolo RA, Andersson J, Zhao DM, Stephens GL, Thornton AM (2006) The lifestyle of naturally occurring CD4+ CD25+ Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. Immunol Rev 212: 60-73
- Shi FD, Wang HB, Li H, Hong S, Taniguchi M, Link H, Van Kaer L, Ljunggren HG (2000) Natural killer cells determine the outcome of B cell-mediated autoimmunity. Nat Immunol 1: 245-51
- Shiina T, Inoko H, Kulski JK (2004) An update of the HLA genomic region, locus information and disease associations: 2004. Tissue Antigens 64: 631-49
- Shimizu J, Yamazaki S, Takahashi T, Ishida Y, Sakaguchi S (2002) Stimulation of CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells through GITR breaks immunological selftolerance. Nat Immunol 3: 135-42
- Siggs OM, Miosge LA, Yates AL, Kucharska EM, Sheahan D, Brdicka T, Weiss A, Liston A, Goodnow CC (2007) Opposing functions of the T cell receptor kinase ZAP-70 in immunity and tolerance differentially titrate in response to nucleotide substitutions. Immunity 27: 912-26
- Simmonds MJ, Gough SCL (2005) Genetic insights into disease mechanisms of autoimmunity. British Medical Bulletin 71: 93-113
- Sinha AA, Lopez MT, McDevitt HO (1990) Autoimmune diseases: the failure of self tolerance. Science 248: 1380-8
- Skinningsrud B, Husebye ES, Gervin K, Lovas K, Blomhoff A, Wolff AB, Kemp EH, Egeland T, Undlien DE (2008) Mutation screening of PTPN22: association of the 1858T-allele with Addison's disease. Eur J Hum Genet 16: 977-82
- Skorka A, Bednarczuk T, Bar-Andziak E, Nauman J, Ploski R (2005) Lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase (PTPN22/LYP) variant and Graves' disease in a Polish population: association and gene dose-dependent correlation with age of onset. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 62: 679-82
- Smyth D, Cooper JD, Collins JE, Heward JM, Franklyn JA, Howson JM, Vella A, Nutland S, Rance HE, Maier L, Barratt BJ, Guja C, Ionescu-Tirgoviste C, Savage DA, Dunger DB, Widmer B, Strachan DP, Ring SM, Walker N, Clayton DG, Twells RC, Gough SC, Todd JA (2004) Replication of an association between the lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase locus (LYP/PTPN22) with type 1 diabetes, and evidence for its role as a general autoimmunity locus. Diabetes 53: 3020-3
- Smyth DJ, Plagnol V, Walker NM, Cooper JD, Downes K, Yang JH, Howson JM, Stevens H, McManus R, Wijmenga C, Heap GA, Dubois PC, Clayton DG, Hunt KA, van Heel

DA, Todd JA (2008) Shared and distinct genetic variants in type 1 diabetes and celiac disease. N Engl J Med 359: 2767-77

- Spain LM, Berg LJ (1992) Developmental regulation of thymocyte susceptibility to deletion by "self"-peptide. J Exp Med 176: 213-23
- Spencer S, Dowbenko D, Cheng J, Li W, Brush J, Utzig S, Simanis V, Lasky LA (1997) PSTPIP: a tyrosine phosphorylated cleavage furrow-associated protein that is a substrate for a PEST tyrosine phosphatase. J Cell Biol 138: 845-60
- Sprent J, Kishimoto H (2001) The thymus and central tolerance. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 356: 609-16
- Sprent J, Kishimoto H (2002) The thymus and negative selection. Immunol Rev 185: 126-35
- Sprent J, Kosaka H (1993) T cell tolerance and self/nonself discrimination. Autoimmunity 15: 155-61
- Sprent J, Webb SR (1995) Intrathymic and extrathymic clonal deletion of T cells. Curr Opin Immunol 7: 196-205
- Stanford SM, Mustelin TM, Bottini N (2010) Lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase and autoimmunity: human genetics rediscovers tyrosine phosphatases. Semin Immunopathol 32: 127-36
- Starr TK, Jameson SC, Hogquist KA (2003) Positive and negative selection of T cells. Annu Rev Immunol 21: 139-76
- Steere AC, Gross D, Meyer AL, Huber BT (2001) Autoimmune mechanisms in antibiotic treatment-resistant lyme arthritis. J Autoimmun 16: 263-8
- Stockinger B, Hausmann B (1994) Functional recognition of in vivo processed self antigen. Int Immunol 6: 247-54
- Streilein JW, Ksander BR, Taylor AW (1997) Immune deviation in relation to ocular immune privilege. J Immunol 158: 3557-60
- Su J, Muranjan M, Sap J (1999) Receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase alpha activates Srcfamily kinases and controls integrin-mediated responses in fibroblasts. Curr Biol 9: 505-11
- Sugihara S, Izumi Y, Yoshioka T, Yagi H, Tsujimura T, Tarutani O, Kohno Y, Murakami S, Hamaoka T, Fujiwara H (1988) Autoimmune thyroiditis induced in mice depleted of particular T cell subsets. I. Requirement of Lyt-1 dull L3T4 bright normal T cells for the induction of thyroiditis. J Immunol 141: 105-13
- Sun CM, Hall JA, Blank RB, Bouladoux N, Oukka M, Mora JR, Belkaid Y (2007) Small intestine lamina propria dendritic cells promote de novo generation of Foxp3 T reg cells via retinoic acid. J Exp Med 204: 1775-85
- Sundstedt A, O'Neill EJ, Nicolson KS, Wraith DC (2003) Role for IL-10 in suppression mediated by peptide-induced regulatory T cells in vivo. J Immunol 170: 1240-8
- Suri-Payer E, Cantor H (2001) Differential cytokine requirements for regulation of autoimmune gastritis and colitis by CD4(+)CD25(+) T cells. J Autoimmun 16: 115-23
- Suto A, Nakajima H, Ikeda K, Kubo S, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Saito Y, Iwamoto I (2002) CD4(+)CD25(+) T-cell development is regulated by at least 2 distinct mechanisms. Blood 99: 555-60
- Suzuki H, Kundig TM, Furlonger C, Wakeham A, Timms E, Matsuyama T, Schmits R, Simard JJ, Ohashi PS, Griesser H, et al. (1995) Deregulated T cell activation and autoimmunity in mice lacking interleukin-2 receptor beta. Science 268: 1472-6
- Suzuki M, Konya C, Goronzy JJ, Weyand CM (2008) Inhibitory CD8+ T cells in autoimmune disease. Hum Immunol 69: 781-9
- Tadokoro CE, Shakhar G, Shen S, Ding Y, Lino AC, Maraver A, Lafaille JJ, Dustin ML (2006) Regulatory T cells inhibit stable contacts between CD4+ T cells and dendritic cells in vivo. J Exp Med 203: 505-11

- Takahashi T, Kuniyasu Y, Toda M, Sakaguchi N, Itoh M, Iwata M, Shimizu J, Sakaguchi S (1998) Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by CD25+CD4+ naturally anergic and suppressive T cells: induction of autoimmune disease by breaking their anergic/suppressive state. Int Immunol 10: 1969-80
- Takahashi T, Tagami T, Yamazaki S, Uede T, Shimizu J, Sakaguchi N, Mak TW, Sakaguchi S (2000) Immunologic self-tolerance maintained by CD25(+)CD4(+) regulatory T cells constitutively expressing cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4. J Exp Med 192: 303-10
- Tang Q, Adams JY, Penaranda C, Melli K, Piaggio E, Sgouroudis E, Piccirillo CA, Salomon BL, Bluestone JA (2008) Central role of defective interleukin-2 production in the triggering of islet autoimmune destruction. Immunity 28: 687-97
- Tang Q, Adams JY, Tooley AJ, Bi M, Fife BT, Serra P, Santamaria P, Locksley RM, Krummel MF, Bluestone JA (2006) Visualizing regulatory T cell control of autoimmune responses in nonobese diabetic mice. Nat Immunol 7: 83-92
- Taylor A, Akdis M, Joss A, Akkoc T, Wenig R, Colonna M, Daigle I, Flory E, Blaser K, Akdis CA (2007) IL-10 inhibits CD28 and ICOS costimulations of T cells via src homology 2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 1. J Allergy Clin Immunol 120: 76-83
- Tchilian EZ, Wallace DL, Wells RS, Flower DR, Morgan G, Beverley PC (2001) A deletion in the gene encoding the CD45 antigen in a patient with SCID. J Immunol 166: 1308-13
- Teague RM, Greenberg PD, Fowler C, Huang MZ, Tan X, Morimoto J, Dossett ML, Huseby ES, Ohlen C (2008) Peripheral CD8+ T cell tolerance to self-proteins is regulated proximally at the T cell receptor. Immunity 28: 662-74
- Tennakoon DK, Mehta RS, Ortega SB, Bhoj V, Racke MK, Karandikar NJ (2006) Therapeutic induction of regulatory, cytotoxic CD8+ T cells in multiple sclerosis. J Immunol 176: 7119-29
- Thornton AM, Shevach EM (1998) CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells suppress polyclonal T cell activation in vitro by inhibiting interleukin 2 production. J Exp Med 188: 287-96
- Thornton AM, Shevach EM (2000) Suppressor effector function of CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells is antigen nonspecific. J Immunol 164: 183-90
- Thorstenson KM, Khoruts A (2001) Generation of anergic and potentially immunoregulatory CD25+CD4 T cells in vivo after induction of peripheral tolerance with intravenous or oral antigen. J Immunol 167: 188-95
- Tian J, Chau C, Kaufman DL (1998) Insulin selectively primes Th2 responses and induces regulatory tolerance to insulin in pre-diabetic mice. Diabetologia 41: 237-40
- Tivol EA, Borriello F, Schweitzer AN, Lynch WP, Bluestone JA, Sharpe AH (1995) Loss of CTLA-4 leads to massive lymphoproliferation and fatal multiorgan tissue destruction, revealing a critical negative regulatory role of CTLA-4. Immunity 3: 541-7
- Todd JA (2010) Etiology of type 1 diabetes. Immunity 32: 457-67
- Tone M, Powell MJ, Tone Y, Thompson SA, Waldmann H (2000) IL-10 gene expression is controlled by the transcription factors Sp1 and Sp3. J Immunol 165: 286-91
- Tootle TL, Silver SJ, Davies EL, Newman V, Latek RR, Mills IA, Selengut JD, Parlikar BE, Rebay I (2003) The transcription factor Eyes absent is a protein tyrosine phosphatase. Nature 426: 299-302
- Tribbick G (2002) Multipin peptide libraries for antibody and receptor epitope screening and characterization. J Immunol Methods 267: 27-35

- Tsai SJ, Sen U, Zhao L, Greenleaf WB, Dasgupta J, Fiorillo E, Orru V, Bottini N, Chen XS (2009) Crystal structure of the human lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase catalytic domain: insights into redox regulation. Biochemistry 48: 4838-45
- Tsui HW, Siminovitch KA, de Souza L, Tsui FW (1993) Motheaten and viable motheaten mice have mutations in the haematopoietic cell phosphatase gene. Nat Genet 4: 124-9
- Ueda H, Howson JM, Esposito L, Heward J, Snook H, Chamberlain G, Rainbow DB, Hunter KM, Smith AN, Di Genova G, Herr MH, Dahlman I, Payne F, Smyth D, Lowe C, Twells RC, Howlett S, Healy B, Nutland S, Rance HE, Everett V, Smink LJ, Lam AC, Cordell HJ, Walker NM, Bordin C, Hulme J, Motzo C, Cucca F, Hess JF, Metzker ML, Rogers J, Gregory S, Allahabadia A, Nithiyananthan R, Tuomilehto-Wolf E, Tuomilehto J, Bingley P, Gillespie KM, Undlien DE, Ronningen KS, Guja C, Ionescu-Tirgoviste C, Savage DA, Maxwell AP, Carson DJ, Patterson CC, Franklyn JA, Clayton DG, Peterson LB, Wicker LS, Todd JA, Gough SC (2003) Association of the T-cell regulatory gene CTLA4 with susceptibility to autoimmune disease. Nature 423: 506-11
- Uhlig HH, Coombes J, Mottet C, Izcue A, Thompson C, Fanger A, Tannapfel A, Fontenot JD, Ramsdell F, Powrie F (2006) Characterization of Foxp3+CD4+CD25+ and IL-10-secreting CD4+CD25+ T cells during cure of colitis. J Immunol 177: 5852-60
- Vafiadis P, Bennett ST, Todd JA, Nadeau J, Grabs R, Goodyer CG, Wickramasinghe S, Colle E, Polychronakos C (1997) Insulin expression in human thymus is modulated by INS VNTR alleles at the IDDM2 locus. Nat Genet 15: 289-92
- Valitutti S, Muller S, Cella M, Padovan E, Lanzavecchia A (1995) Serial triggering of many T-cell receptors by a few peptide-MHC complexes. Nature 375: 148-51
- van Berkel ME, Oosterwegel MA (2006) CD28 and ICOS: similar or separate costimulators of T cells? Immunol Lett 105: 115-22
- van Heel DA, Franke L, Hunt KA, Gwilliam R, Zhernakova A, Inouye M, Wapenaar MC, Barnardo MC, Bethel G, Holmes GK, Feighery C, Jewell D, Kelleher D, Kumar P, Travis S, Walters JR, Sanders DS, Howdle P, Swift J, Playford RJ, McLaren WM, Mearin ML, Mulder CJ, McManus R, McGinnis R, Cardon LR, Deloukas P, Wijmenga C (2007) A genome-wide association study for celiac disease identifies risk variants in the region harboring IL2 and IL21. Nat Genet 39: 827-9
- van Heel DA, Udalova IA, De Silva AP, McGovern DP, Kinouchi Y, Hull J, Lench NJ, Cardon LR, Carey AH, Jewell DP, Kwiatkowski D (2002) Inflammatory bowel disease is associated with a TNF polymorphism that affects an interaction between the OCT1 and NF(-kappa)B transcription factors. Hum Mol Genet 11: 1281-9
- Van Kaer L (2010) Comeback kids: CD8(+) suppressor T cells are back in the game. J Clin Invest 120: 3432-4
- van Meerwijk JP, Marguerat S, Lees RK, Germain RN, Fowlkes BJ, MacDonald HR (1997) Quantitative impact of thymic clonal deletion on the T cell repertoire. J Exp Med 185: 377-83
- van Oene M, Wintle RF, Liu X, Yazdanpanah M, Gu X, Newman B, Kwan A, Johnson B, Owen J, Greer W, Mosher D, Maksymowych W, Keystone E, Rubin LA, Amos CI, Siminovitch KA (2005) Association of the lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase R620W variant with rheumatoid arthritis, but not Crohn's disease, in Canadian populations. Arthritis Rheum 52: 1993-8
- Van Parijs L, Biuckians A, Ibragimov A, Alt FW, Willerford DM, Abbas AK (1997) Functional responses and apoptosis of CD25 (IL-2R alpha)-deficient T cells expressing a transgenic antigen receptor. J Immunol 158: 3738-45

- Vanasek TL, Khoruts A, Zell T, Mueller DL (2001) Antagonistic roles for CTLA-4 and the mammalian target of rapamycin in the regulation of clonal anergy: enhanced cell cycle progression promotes recall antigen responsiveness. J Immunol 167: 5636-44
- Vandiedonck C, Capdevielle C, Giraud M, Krumeich S, Jais JP, Eymard B, Tranchant C, Gajdos P, Garchon HJ (2006) Association of the PTPN22\*R620W polymorphism with autoimmune myasthenia gravis. Ann Neurol 59: 404-7
- Vang T, Congia M, Macis MD, Musumeci L, Orru V, Zavattari P, Nika K, Tautz L, Tasken K, Cucca F, Mustelin T, Bottini N (2005) Autoimmune-associated lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase is a gain-of-function variant. Nat Genet 37: 1317-9
- Vang T, Miletic AV, Arimura Y, Tautz L, Rickert RC, Mustelin T (2008) Protein tyrosine phosphatases in autoimmunity. Annu Rev Immunol 26: 29-55
- Velaga MR, Wilson V, Jennings CE, Owen CJ, Herington S, Donaldson PT, Ball SG, James RA, Quinton R, Perros P, Pearce SH (2004) The codon 620 tryptophan allele of the lymphoid tyrosine phosphatase (LYP) gene is a major determinant of Graves' disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 89: 5862-5
- Venanzi ES, Benoist C, Mathis D (2004) Good riddance: Thymocyte clonal deletion prevents autoimmunity. Curr Opin Immunol 16: 197-202
- Vieira PL, Christensen JR, Minaee S, O'Neill EJ, Barrat FJ, Boonstra A, Barthlott T, Stockinger B, Wraith DC, O'Garra A (2004) IL-10-secreting regulatory T cells do not express Foxp3 but have comparable regulatory function to naturally occurring CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells. J Immunol 172: 5986-93
- Vignali DA, Collison LW, Workman CJ (2008) How regulatory T cells work. Nat Rev Immunol 8: 523-32
- Viken MK, Amundsen SS, Kvien TK, Boberg KM, Gilboe IM, Lilleby V, Sollid LM, Forre OT, Thorsby E, Smerdel A, Lie BA (2005) Association analysis of the 1858C>T polymorphism in the PTPN22 gene in juvenile idiopathic arthritis and other autoimmune diseases. Genes Immun 6: 271-3
- Villagra A, Cheng F, Wang HW, Suarez I, Glozak M, Maurin M, Nguyen D, Wright KL, Atadja PW, Bhalla K, Pinilla-Ibarz J, Seto E, Sotomayor EM (2009) The histone deacetylase HDAC11 regulates the expression of interleukin 10 and immune tolerance. Nat Immunol 10: 92-100
- Villasenor J, Benoist C, Mathis D (2005) AIRE and APECED: molecular insights into an autoimmune disease. Immunol Rev 204: 156-64
- Viret C, Wong FS, Janeway CA, Jr. (1999) Designing and maintaining the mature TCR repertoire: the continuum of self-peptide:self-MHC complex recognition. Immunity 10: 559-68
- von Boehmer H, Melchers F (2009) Checkpoints in lymphocyte development and autoimmune disease. Nat Immunol 11: 14-20
- Wagenleiter SE, Klein W, Griga T, Schmiegel W, Epplen JT, Jagiello P (2005) A casecontrol study of tyrosine phosphatase (PTPN22) confirms the lack of association with Crohn's disease. Int J Immunogenet 32: 323-4
- Walker LS, Abbas AK (2002) The enemy within: keeping self-reactive T cells at bay in the periphery. Nat Rev Immunol 2: 11-9
- Walport MJ (2002) Complement and systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Res 4 Suppl 3: S279-93
- Walunas TL, Sperling AI, Khattri R, Thompson CB, Bluestone JA (1996) CD28 expression is not essential for positive and negative selection of thymocytes or peripheral T cell tolerance. J Immunol 156: 1006-13
- Wang F, Huang CY, Kanagawa O (1998) Rapid deletion of rearranged T cell antigen receptor (TCR) Valpha-Jalpha segment by secondary rearrangement in the thymus: role of

continuous rearrangement of TCR alpha chain gene and positive selection in the T cell repertoire formation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 11834-9

- Wang J, Wicker LS, Santamaria P (2009) IL-2 and its high-affinity receptor: genetic control of immunoregulation and autoimmunity. Semin Immunol 21: 363-71
- Ware R, Jiang H, Braunstein N, Kent J, Wiener E, Pernis B, Chess L (1995) Human CD8+ T lymphocyte clones specific for T cell receptor V beta families expressed on autologous CD4+ T cells. Immunity 2: 177-84

Watanabe-Fukunaga R, Brannan CI, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Nagata S (1992) Lymphoproliferation disorder in mice explained by defects in Fas antigen that mediates apoptosis. Nature 356: 314-7

Waterhouse P, Penninger JM, Timms E, Wakeham A, Shahinian A, Lee KP, Thompson CB, Griesser H, Mak TW (1995) Lymphoproliferative disorders with early lethality in mice deficient in Ctla-4. Science 270: 985-8

Weigle WO (1980) Analysis of autoimmunity through experimental models of thyroiditis and allergic encephalomyelitis. Adv Immunol 30: 159-273

- Weiner HL (2001) The mucosal milieu creates tolerogenic dendritic cells and T(R)1 and T(H)3 regulatory cells. Nat Immunol 2: 671-2
- Wekerle H, Bradl M, Linington C, Kaab G, Kojima K (1996) The shaping of the brainspecific T lymphocyte repertoire in the thymus. Immunol Rev 149: 231-43
- WellcomeTrust (2007) Genome-wide association study of 14,000 cases of seven common diseases and 3,000 shared controls. Nature 447: 661-78

Wells AD, Walsh MC, Bluestone JA, Turka LA (2001) Signaling through CD28 and CTLA-4 controls two distinct forms of T cell anergy. J Clin Invest 108: 895-903

- Werlen G, Hausmann B, Naeher D, Palmer E (2003) Signaling life and death in the thymus: timing is everything. Science 299: 1859-63
- Wildin RS, Ramsdell F, Peake J, Faravelli F, Casanova JL, Buist N, Levy-Lahad E, Mazzella M, Goulet O, Perroni L, Bricarelli FD, Byrne G, McEuen M, Proll S, Appleby M, Brunkow ME (2001) X-linked neonatal diabetes mellitus, enteropathy and endocrinopathy syndrome is the human equivalent of mouse scurfy. Nat Genet 27: 18-20
- Williams JA, Sharrow SO, Adams AJ, Hodes RJ (2002) CD40 ligand functions non-cell autonomously to promote deletion of self-reactive thymocytes. J Immunol 168: 2759-65
- Wilson RK, Lai E, Concannon P, Barth RK, Hood LE (1988) Structure, organization and polymorphism of murine and human T-cell receptor alpha and beta chain gene families. Immunol Rev 101: 149-72

Wilson SB, Kent SC, Patton KT, Orban T, Jackson RA, Exley M, Porcelli S, Schatz DA, Atkinson MA, Balk SP, Strominger JL, Hafler DA (1998) Extreme Th1 bias of invariant Valpha24JalphaQ T cells in type 1 diabetes. Nature 391: 177-81

Wishart MJ, Dixon JE (2002) PTEN and myotubularin phosphatases: from 3phosphoinositide dephosphorylation to disease. Trends Cell Biol 12: 579-85

Wong P, Barton GM, Forbush KA, Rudensky AY (2001) Dynamic tuning of T cell reactivity by self-peptide-major histocompatibility complex ligands. J Exp Med 193: 1179-87

Woodland D, Happ MP, Bill J, Palmer E (1990) Requirement for cotolerogenic gene products in the clonal deletion of I-E reactive T cells. Science 247: 964-7

- Wu J, Katrekar A, Honigberg LA, Smith AM, Conn MT, Tang J, Jeffery D, Mortara K, Sampang J, Williams SR, Buggy J, Clark JM (2006) Identification of substrates of human protein-tyrosine phosphatase PTPN22. J Biol Chem 281: 11002-10
- Wu L, Van Kaer L (2009) Natural killer T cells and autoimmune disease. Curr Mol Med 9: 4-14

- Yamanouchi J, Rainbow D, Serra P, Howlett S, Hunter K, Garner VE, Gonzalez-Munoz A, Clark J, Veijola R, Cubbon R, Chen SL, Rosa R, Cumiskey AM, Serreze DV, Gregory S, Rogers J, Lyons PA, Healy B, Smink LJ, Todd JA, Peterson LB, Wicker LS, Santamaria P (2007) Interleukin-2 gene variation impairs regulatory T cell function and causes autoimmunity. Nat Genet 39: 329-37
- Yanagawa T, Hidaka Y, Guimaraes V, Soliman M, DeGroot LJ (1995) CTLA-4 gene polymorphism associated with Graves' disease in a Caucasian population. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 80: 41-5
- Young DA, Lowe LD, Booth SS, Whitters MJ, Nicholson L, Kuchroo VK, Collins M (2000) IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, and TGF-beta from an altered peptide ligand-specific Th2 cell clone down-regulate adoptive transfer of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol 164: 3563-72
- Yu DT, Winchester RJ, Fu SM, Gibofsky A, Ko HS, Kunkel HG (1980) Peripheral blood Iapositive T cells. Increases in certain diseases and after immunization. J Exp Med 151: 91-100
- Zal T, Volkmann A, Stockinger B (1994) Mechanisms of tolerance induction in major histocompatibility complex class II-restricted T cells specific for a blood-borne selfantigen. J Exp Med 180: 2089-99
- Zenewicz LA, Abraham C, Flavell RA, Cho JH (2010) Unraveling the genetics of autoimmunity. Cell 140: 791-7
- Zhang J, Salojin K, Delovitch TL (1998) Sequestration of CD4-associated Lck from the TCR complex may elicit T cell hyporesponsiveness in nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol 160: 1148-57
- Zhang J, Xu X, Liu Y (2004) Activation-induced cell death in T cells and autoimmunity. Cell Mol Immunol 1: 186-92
- Zhang ZH, Chen F, Zhang XL, Jin Y, Bai J, Fu SB (2008) PTPN22 allele polymorphisms in 15 Chinese populations. Int J Immunogenet 35: 433-7
- Zhang ZY (1998) Protein-tyrosine phosphatases: Biological function, structural characteristics, and mechanism of catalysis. Critical Reviews in Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 33: 1-52
- Zhang ZY (2001) Protein tyrosine phosphatases: prospects for therapeutics. Curr Opin Chem Biol 5: 416-23
- Zhao DM, Thornton AM, DiPaolo RJ, Shevach EM (2006) Activated CD4+CD25+ T cells selectively kill B lymphocytes. Blood 107: 3925-32
- Zheng XM, Wang Y, Pallen CJ (1992) Cell transformation and activation of pp60c-src by overexpression of a protein tyrosine phosphatase. Nature 359: 336-9
- Zikherman J, Hermiston M, Steiner D, Hasegawa K, Chan A, Weiss A (2009) PTPN22 deficiency cooperates with the CD45 E613R allele to break tolerance on a nonautoimmune background. J Immunol 182: 4093-106
- Zinkernagel RM (1996) Immunology taught by viruses. Science 271: 173-8